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1 OVERSIGHT OF THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE
~:;i ACT OF 1978
~,;

f"

APRIL 25, 1984

U.S. SENATE,
- SELECT CoMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:45a.m., in room SD

.~ 106, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Mark Andrews (chair­
man of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Andrews and Gorton.
~; Staff present: Paul Alexander, staff director; Peter S. Taylor,
.~ general counsel; Debbie Storey, legislative assistant; Max Richt­
~. man, minority staff director; Gertrude Wilson, secretary.
:~ Senator ANDREWS. The hearing will come to order.
ji. Today, we .are conducting an oversight hearing on one of the
; most important pieces of legislation to have been produced by this
.. committee; the Indian Child Welfare Act.

The purpose of the act is to protect the most valuable resources
of Indian people; their children. This unique legislation, passed in

it 1978, is Congress effort to address the critical situation, document­
i ed by the American. Indian Policy Review. Commission, of Indian
[children in extremely high numbers being placed in adoptive and
foster-care. settings with non-Indian families. For many of these
children, the placements effectively terminated their tribal ties and
identity. The vast majority of these placement decisions were being

.tnade by non-Indian social service agencies and courts, without any
viable Indian input.

The Indian Child Welfare Act reinforces tribal jurisdiction over
child-welfare issues, creates preferences for placements with Indian

• i families where possible, provides a mechanism for Indian participa­
tion in non-Indian judicial settings, and provides for the funding of
Indian family service and child-welfare programs.

Our purpose today is to see. how well the program is running,
what improvements can be made in the administration of the pro­
gram.rand whether any modification of the original legislation may
now be necessary.

Our first witness this morning is Deputy Assistant Secretary
John Fritz..Welcome back to the committee, Mr. Secretary. We will
be glad to hear from you.

(1)
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STATEMENT OF JOHN W. FRITZ, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY
FOR INDIAN AFFAIRS (OPERATIONS), BUREAU OF INDIAN AF­
FAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, ACCOMPANIED BY
TED KRENZKE, DIRECTOR OF INDIAN SERVICES, BIA; AND RAY
BUTLER, CHIEF, DIVISION OF SOCIAL SERVICES, BIA
Mr. FRITZ. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. With me today

is Mr. Ted Krenzke, Director of Indian Services for the Bureau of
Indian Affairs, and Mr. Ray Butler, the Chief of the Division of
Social Services.

Senator ANDREWS. Let me assure you, Mr. Secretary, that as
usual your remarks will appear as though given every word in the
record. You may summarize if you want.

Mr. FRITZ. I would like to summarize my remarks in a very brief
fashion. We have worked hard to implement the act. There have
been a number of positive things which have grown out of Con­
gress' intent. We recognize that the ideals that have been ex­
pressed in this act-that is, the protection-of the children, the pro­
tection of the on-going tradition and cultures of the tribes and the
families-are a critical part of the overall rationale for Congress'
enactment of this legislation in 1978.

We think that, as an organization, we have had some very posi­
tive experiences, and we have had some less positive in terms of
administration and in terms of funding, but I think that, overall,
the position of the Department and the Bureau is that we will, to
the best of our abilities, strive to carry out Congress' intent and
desire for a sensible jurisdictional, as well as a care or custody pro­
gram for the children who are affected by this act. Frankly, we
look forward to continued good relations with this committee and
with the Congress as a whole in evolving the act so that it truly
meets the intent that you put into the law, and we look forward to
the continued positive working relations we have had with the re­
spective tribes, States, families, and other governmental entities
and operations charged with the implementation of the act.

That really concludes my synopsis, sir. We will be pleased to
answer any questions you might have.

Senator ANDREWS. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary. The
BIA budget reflects two programs for Indian children: the Child
Welfare Assistance Program and the Grant Program under the
Indian Child Welfare Act. What is the difference in these two pro­
grams. Are they comparable to any programs administered by the
Department of Health and Human Services?

Mr. FRITZ. Let me answer the first part of your question, and
then I will throw it over here to Mr. Butler fora response on the
technical part. The assistance program is one of support for the
children, where the grants are focused upon the support services,
that is, upon the organizations and the ancillary-support mecha­
nisms. Maybe Ray would care to expand upon my answer.

Mr. BUTLER. Mr. Chairman, the child-welfare assistance section
of the Bureau's budget is to provide for the cost of care for the chil­
dren that are in foster homes or for the children that are in resi­
dential treatment centers, whereas the Indian Child Welfare Act
Grant Funding Program, under authorization of title II of the act,
is for the service portion of the program which provides the tribes
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and the Indian organizations with th f .
those children and their Indian r. .1'e unding to offer services to

S to A rarm ies, .
ena r NDREWS Does it idservices? . prOVI e the funding for general social

Mr. BUTLER. Yes, sir.
Senator ANDREWS. Is it somewh t . '1

the Social Security Act, providing fU;d~:oaSt~t~e programs under

Se
Mr. BUTLER. Yes, sir, very similar. a es.

nator .ANDREWS Onl . thi .
Is that correct? . y In IS case, It provides it to the tribes.

Mr. BUTLER. To the tribes and th I di
similar, Mr. Chairman to what e n ~an organizations. It is very
foster-eare program, which is no ;Y: ormerly the ry-A AFDC
Act, an~ the Indian Child Welfa~e A~t IV-E of the. Social Security
to the title IV-B program of child- lrant funding, comparable
through the Federal Government 1 we are services to the States

Senator ANDREWS There h d b
we wanted to make' a com le~e een some questions about it, and
and show how it is indeed~nd ire~ort and get that on the record
under the social security system n t ac comparable to the program

For the past 4 years th d ~e up, .
funding for off-reservation e a mmIStratIon has not requested an
dicated that the off-reserv~~~~ams.All available reports have i:"
played an imPOrtant rt J pr~grams ~resuccessful and have
families, securing gooSafos~n kiepmg Indian children with their
ferred to tribal courts Do r 1acemen~, or having the child re­
the contrary? . you av~ any mformation to indicate to

Mr. FRITZ. Mr. Chairman n I d
~ha~ we had before you and'wi~h yo~ ::it ~ r~~ll the d.iscussion
urmg the appropriations roces '. in IS commIttee and

ervation programs. It has Pbeen s, regfr~ng the funding of off-res­
t~t. has faced us as an or ani ~ne 0 t e more vexing problems
~IS~ration are faced wit1 a Z;:~bieandt e who r.epresent the ad­
~~ncal rel~tionship with nonrese~t? not havmg an adequate
~g.a service organization to deal ~~hntfouPf'f. as well !!S not

gal81l1zatIoJ.1s. So, what we have attempt d to dese 0 -reservatIOn Or-
years IS to put the mone int h e 0 over the past sever-

clearly related to our overah .o.t e programs which are more
both from historical and practic::Is~\~~asf ,,:e have understood it,

We recognIze that C ,. p 0 View.
tion as well as off-rese~Jii~~s ~~tent was to fund both on-reserva­
cult for us to get this act' 1 grams. It has Just been very diffi­
W~d desire. IVI y on stream in a fashion that you

tifi nator ANDREWS. Your prepared st te M
es the-proposal to zero fund the off. a meni! r. Secretary, jus-

;~"t!th~t"~~~hec~~d~fceivablYr~:i:~fu~d~n~f~::l1o~~~~
~Vailable when this act was :;:teaU°ifu There were no such fundsH::to dhetermine the availability of sU~h Yl~ cond:ucted any stud-

ve •t ere been some new ro a. er~at1ve funds now?
th~Ofwhich we are not awa~e?grams commg into existence out
. r, FRITZ. One of the thin hi h h
IS that some of these off..rese~a~io~org~ni:~rred,Mr. Chairm~,

IOns can now-receIve
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of other States, the State 1£been able to pay for the fo'::e are dePfart~entsare willing and have
Senator ANDREWS. In fIS~afare 0 Indian children.:if.mg of the Indian Child Wefr.ear 1984

, Congress reduced the
Ion to $8.7 million. The Select~ c~ grant program from $97

f:~hnded~ as I recall, funding at $~~~~ir on IThndian Affairs re~-
e varIOUS grants appears to h 1 Ion. e funding level

alffing. From the BIA's perspective ahe been at ~ barebones level all
~f ili;:d the program operations? Ha~': yh:td

h lS
funeddin

g
reduction

. programs funded, or did . ecreas the number
f~ding provided the grantees? you sunply reduce the level of the

r. FRITZ. Both were affec~ Wth.e l~vel of funding. So it has h d e reduce~ the number as well as
nization serving the Indian child~ena deleterious effect on the orga-

Senator ANDREWS You did .reservation program? not request any increase for the on-

Mr. FRITZ. We were t .~mpetin~ interests of o~:urehold the line there. The various
mtoSekeepmg that at a level, but1tt~hedss really forced our hand

nator ANDREWS But it a an Impact.
~~daltlhit'dNo! ~t did not. It ~~~~:;:$rilat~lvl~IY cons!ant level, as

. e e ecision to cut t th rm IOn. So, m effect
Il'i[iOU the ability to sta~uoon':;;~·~hationfunding in order'~

. t: KRENZKE. Mr. Chairman 0I.1 eon-reservation?
ministration's request was to dr~hat IS essentially correct. The ad­
to keep the on-reservation fundin p t~e off-r~se~ation funding and
fhned, however, as a result of t~ea a/ontmum

g
level. What hap-

ere w~ a net reduction of $1 . .ac Ion of the Congress is that
,!e. continued to fund both th million fro~ the previous year but
t;j.()n programs. So as Mr. Fritze~n~reservatlO1} and the off-re~rva-
~~at tdh~re has been a cutbac~~: preVIously, the result of it

an in the sizes of some of th in some of the numbers of
anLto off-reservation programs e grants, both to on-reservation

nator ANDREWS. A num~ .t~: competitive grant process r Thof trIBbeIAS have complained about
a$llleVement of .. . e regulations .d ~
~n?t establisha e'ia:::;n~mmh':'h:= r,:nsideration of::r;:..;:. b~~
factoding. Could you explain how th riding level or criteria for

M rsByou consider in awarding fuef~t process works and what

th
•·•·•••. r, UTLER. Yes Mr Ch . n mg.e gr ts ,. airman The B 'lin an are funded on a bas' f' . ureau s position is that
~'. es t1}at have been publishedin

othmeF~and. nee4· We have guide­
gran~.~fe$5aOreOaoo~<pu1ation of 3,000eor le~~a1tRehgister, wherein for
15 . " lor a pop If' ere IS a' maximum

,0'!O, we have a $150 OOOu a IO? greater than 3,000 but less than
~fupopul~tion of 15,000n:,~r:~m grant. and for those with a
i,$... e funding process for exam i' 8: maximum $300,000 grant

proposed by an Indian'tribe p e, If.you have a program that
~•.a ~rvice population of 1 200a~~~dhI~ organization that Sup-ll1en t and need of that' , IC. IS under the 3 000 limit

A service population ol12~ £11 determine the funding
ized..•...•.•. ted

d
•lesser grant than the' ,.0 course, would result in an

.. <~ll.er the guidelines. maximum $50,000 that is author-

funds from United Fund and Community Chest, those types of or­

ganization.Senator ANDREWS. But no Government program funds? .
Mr. FRITZ. Title 20 moneys, I guess, would be available to these

organizations, which the on-reservation groups would not have. But
it is not really a systematic approach, in terms of getting the funds

there on a regular basis.Senator ANDREWS. The role of tribal courts is clearly important
in the implementation of this act. However, the budget for tribal
courts has remained relatively static since enactment of the act.
Have you conducted any studies, either through the Social Services
Division or the Tribal Government Services Division to determine
the needs of tribal courts in the administration of this act?

Mr. KRENZKE. Mr. Chairman, yes. The Bureau of Indian Affairs
has had some studies that have looked at the needs of tribal courts
around the country, working with the National American Indian

Court Judges Association.
Senator ANDREWS. Since this act was passed?
Mr. KRENZKE. Since this act was passed, yes.
Senator ANDREWS. Can we be provided a copy of the study?
Mr. KRENZKE. We would be pleased to provide that for the

record.[Subsequent to the hearing the following publication was submit-
ted for the record: "Indian Courts and the Future," report of the
National American Indian Court Judges Association long-range
planning project, Judge.Orville N. Olney, project director, David H.
Getches, project planner/coordinator, 1978. The report, which was
prepared under Bureau of Indian Affairs contract No.
K51C14201023, was printed by the U.S. Government Printing
Office, Washington, DC, stock No. 024-002-00065-9 and is retained

in committee files.]Senator ANDREWS. Some tribes have had difficulty obtaining
funding for foster-care placements made by their tribal courts.
What is the Bureau policy with regard to payment of foster-care

support?Mr. BUTLER. Mr. Chairman, the child-welfare assistance part of
the Bureau's budget does provide for the payment of foster care, or
institutional care, where yOu have a tribal court custody order. It
does so in those States where the State welfare de~mentsgener­
ally do not provide that type of funding. There have been in­
stances, since enactment of the Indian Child Welfare Act, where
certain tribes have petitioned to reassume exclusive jurisdiction
over child-custody proceedings, where some States have resisted
the payment of foster care. In the States of Michigan, Wisconsin,
and, for a short time, in Florida, the respective State welfare de­
partments questioned the authority of tribal court orders in provid-
ing for those foster-care payments.Senator ANDREWS. Is this Bureau policy applicable in all the

States or in only some?Mr. BUTLER. It is not applicable in all States, sir. It is a supple-
mentary program to the AFDC foster-care program. The States in
which the Bureau provides assistance, are those with significant
Indian populations such as Arizona, New Mexico, Nevada, the Da­
kotas, Idaho, and Minnesota for Red Lake only. However, in a lot
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M S retary we have some questions sub-
Senator ANDREWJ' t r. th\ we win submit to you for answers in

mitted by Sewator or oil h:ve some questions from Senator Me!­
the recdd. e r:e:ilier members of the committee. We appr~l­
cher an som~ 0 toda and we appreciate your usual candor m
ate your commg Y
helping us make a complete recor.d.

Mr. FRITZ. Thank you, Mr. ChaIrman.
[The prepared statement follows:]

W F DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR INDIAN
PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN • IRlTZ

' AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR
AFFAIRS (OPERATIONS), BUREAU OF NDIAN ,

Co itt I am pleased to appear before you
Mr. Chainnan and members of the f ili:In:rior in order to discuss the imple­

today, on behalf of t~e De~artweli 0 Act enacted into law on November 8, 1978,
mentation of the Indian Child . e are 'th'the Act during the intervening years. As
as well as to reiterate our expen:tcww~n the concept of protecting the in~~ests of
you are aware, the Act was pre .ca it and stability of Indian familIes and
Indian children, through probl~Ihn ~~~~~imumFederal standards ~or removal
their governments by the esta IS.rr: d their subsequent placement ill foster or
of Indian children from their :dIluhes a::, eflect the unique cultural values of the
adoptive homes. These stahdah.idweree kd fmally tribal governments were to be
community from whence t e c 1. carf~ and child service programs. .
provided assistance in the o~rhabo~dO al f ~merican Indians and Alaskan Na~l'v~

This Act embodied the hig est 1 e .0 d urturin of Indian children Within
within its structure, that. is the pr0tee1::i0n ~~~tial to t~mit the ongoing values
familiar cultural and societal suZ;ound::'them up. The law was designed ill .such a
of the tribes and the familli: WhIC~ ~thin the Executive Branch, could and, m fact,
way that we, t~e mortals w °wor WI .
have put them Into effect. fi rs I think it 15 safe to say that the

From our experiences over t.he past rve hi~h~ maybe not without some false
Act is working, maybe not WItho~t some 'the art of the families and com­
starts, maybe not withou~ some dkilred changbe°~n Cy some obvious, positiv~ .re­
munities we serve-but It 15 wor ng.b::scan d most importantly, Indian families,
sults, We felt that ,Congress, the r th~part of the Bureaucracy. We felt th!it
wanted more than SImple moveW;n mence the fixing, or at least the amelio­
Congress and Indian people wan . com f 11 ed the communities and famihes
ration, of longstanding p'roblems wrhch~~~fo~ h:'e been painful, in others we are
for some time. In some lI~s~les, he . begun to sort through the issues and have
still getting started, but m we t ye aspect ofthe law. . '
commenced focus on the .prob~ec:Vl~ee that we have seen a decline m our Child

We are pl~ased to adVISe t e mrm d residential care of child~en, a reduc-
Welfare AssIstance caseload of foster care d that trend is continuing into the cur­
tion of some 300 children: this p~t aearIfu:nto the effectiveness of the Indian Child
rent f1sc~ year. We attn~ute thls S~n preventing Indian family break-up, and re­
and Family ServICes gran p~ograIl? f '1 1'£
habilitation efforts to maintai~ ~ndlan arm y. ~ e. found in Section 109 of Title I of

Additionally, tribes.have .~bzeddt:,:~o;:'~~~ermutually acceptable agr~rr:e~ts
the Act which authonzes tri s.an Indian children. Such agreements mlmml2e
in providing child welfare seryIces ~d di 1, . h the limited resources of both the
the duplication. of servIce .w:hIch /0 _~m.fuldate 19 tribes have negotiated agree­
tribe and state ~n the prC?VISIon 0 servl ffi rl which 'has involved 12 states. One land­
ments with their res~tlve states•.~: frorts of all the tribal representatIVes m
mark "agreement" mvolv~ the jour e Ie . lature enacted on April 6, 19~2, t~e
Oklahoma which resulted m the sta~ F~her work is being encouraged m this
"Oklahoma Indian Child Welfar~ A~. d to address not only resources utiliza­
critical area of tribal{stl;\te. r~latlo~s m or er
tion, but also criasedtical Jurlr~ctl~h~ ~~:ittee that we have reinitiated efforts

al
to
h

conJ
Also I am ple to a VIse t ·th the Department of He t an

summ~te an inter-departm~ntalagreerr:en 203 of Title 11 of the Act. In Janu~
Human Services, as author~ blt ~h~nBureau to the Administration for Native
1984 we detailed a staff mem r rom . h agreement and Assistant Secre­
Am~ricans to work full-time in.d.ev:l°lh~g:;r:rt~ February 22, 1984. We are con­
tary Dorcas Hardy ~rso~allY join . ISttem t· . to program resources of the ~wo
vinced this will be a SIgmf1~ant effort~a to ~th:n-reservation and off-reservation
Departments to meet the dIvergent n s
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Indian families and groups, and to increase the awareness and ultimately the re­
S?urces of the state child welfare services programs through the Federal/State rela­
tionship of the Department of Health and Human Services.

These successes are tempered by lingering issues, some procedural. others sub­
stantive. These include concerns surrounding the Department's analysis and inter­
pretation of Child Custody Proceedings found in Title I of the Act. The Department
published. "Guidelines for State Courts: Indian Child Custody Proceedings," on No­
vember 29, 1979. Although we have no solid data base, empirical experience, based
upon the number of notices received and inquiries for Indian status identification,
indicates that states are becoming increasingly cognizant of the requirements of the
Act as set forth in our guidelines.

Recently. a thoughtful report prepared by Attorney Susan Work Haney on behalf
of the Oklahoma Indian Legal Services reported that state courts have begun to
gr~dually define the statutory interpretation of the Act. The courts have focused
pnmarily upon issues Involving constitutionality of the Act, applicability of the Act,
burden of proof in termination proceedings, qualifications of expert witnesses, the
definition of Indian Custodian, application of placement preferences. and the mean­
ing of "good cause" not to transfer a child custody case from state to tribal court.
Other issues raised concern appointment of Counsel for Indian parents and full
faith and credit for tribal court proceedings.

The interpretive issues are ofa critical nature and merit continued observation
from the Congress. the Administration and other commentators as the Act contin­
ues to evolve. A bright spot in this realm however, is that pursuant to Section 108 of
Title I, we have had ten (10) tribes petition to reassume jurisdiction over Child Cus­
tody Proceedings, nine (9) of which have been approved and one (1) is undergoing
legal review.

A .more vexing problem has been that of administering the Indian Child and
Family Programs under Title IT of the Act. The Administration has consistently
supported grants to on-reservation organizations based on merit and need. The Ap­
propriation Committees have agreed with this approach. Obviously, we think that
the position of funding cases based on merit and need is essential and necessary
since we have followed such a guideline since the inception of the Federal Register
announcements. Although during the past several years, many Indian tribes and
other organizations receiving resources pursuant to Title ITwould have the Depart­
ment seek additional funds in order to fully fund grant proposals which have met
the approval criteria. that truly is unachievable in this age of Federal Budget con­
straints.

··'It can be argued that every program funded by Federal dollars could use more
~ support, but almost all fail to receive the money desired. This occurs, of neces­
SIty, because the Federal government. like a family. must live within an established
budget. Therefore, the Department has sought a workable, prudent budget for these
grants and it has further sought to make the delivery system more efficient and less
burdensome in order to get more dollars through the system and into the hands of
service organizations and. tribes. Because of these budget constraints, we hve pro­
posed to discontinue the funding of off-reservation organizations as we consider our
primary responsibility to be to Indian tribes. However, this proposal has put the
Bureau at odds with the Congress which has seen fit to restore the funds for the off­
reservation programs, NevertheleSl!. it is essential to keep. in mind what that pro­
~ focused .on: simply, to fund tribal programs, the principal thrust of Bureau ac­
tlVlty, at a fair, reasonable, and prudent level-not to the specific detriment of off­
reservation programs since they can conceivably receive funding from alternative
sources. This dichotomy between funding and administering programs for the two
types of locales must be addressed rationally and openly in order for the respective
programs to plan for the future.

1I0wever, for the Committee's edification. over the past four (4) years, 1980-1983
(the·'FY 1984 grant application process is not yet completed with some 40 appeals
remaining to be adjudicated), we have approved over 600 grants. Indian tribes ac­
count for 76.2 percent of the grants and 74.6 percent of the funding, while the off­
reservation Indian organizations account for 23.8 percent of the grants and 25.4 per­
cent of the funding; this ratio has remained relatively constant over this period.
r...~~y. we would like to conclude by stating that the Department's Office of the
t""l""'Wr General audited the program, reviewing 129 grant programs in four of the
~ureau's area offices covering the years 1980, 1981, and 1982. The audit report.
~e.<l December 27, 1982, found no disallowed or questionable costs, but offered
....-- program recommendations: (1) Improve the grant review process to assure
that need is established as a prerequisite to award; (2) develop a more elaborate
Illonitoring checklist of grant performance; and (3) maintain a listing or data base of
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other Federal and state funding programs. These recommendations closely paral­
leled the findings and recommendations of an independent assessment issued Sep­
tember 30, 1981, which was completed under a Bureau contract. That assessment
provided an external review and study for potential administrative improvements in
the program. As a result of the 1981 analysis and other considerations, we published
and promulgated revised regulations on September 10, 1982, to provide improved ad­
ministration of the program. As a result of these regulatory changes and the lack of
significant programmatic problems, the Inspector General's Audit was cleared
March 31, 1983, after only three months suggesting a well managed program. On
January 11, 1984, further proposed regulatory revisions were published to update
the administration of the grant programs. Our previous experience in evaluating
grant proposals has been utilized to provide for a 3-year conditional approval there­
by removing the annual review and submission obstacle of Indian tribes and Indian
organizations which have reapplied yearly.

All of these actions, both the positive and the less positive, simply serve to reiter­
ate the Bureau and the Department's position, that is, Congress' intent and desire
for a sensible jurisdictional and carelcustody program for Indian children is being
carried out. We look forward to continued good relations in the evolution of the Act
with affected tribes, states, families, and governmental agencies charged with the
Act's implementation.

This concludes my prepared statement, and I will be pleased to respond to any
questions the Committee may have.

Senator ANDREWS. Our next witness will be Casimer Wichlacz,
Deputy Commissioner of the Administration for Native Americans,
Department of HHS. It is good to have you here, Mr. Commission­
er. We will be glad to hear your testimony, which you may summa­
rize in any way you wish.

STATEMENT OF CASIMER WICHLACZ, DEPUTY COMMISSIONER,
ADMINISTRATION FOR NATIVE AMERICANS, DEPARTMENT OF
HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES; ACCOMPANIED BY LOUISE
ZOKAN-DELOS REYES, SENIOR INDIAN CHILD WELFARE SPE­
CIALIST, BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS; FRANK FERRO, DEPUTY
ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER, ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN,
YOUTH AND FAMILIES, HHS; AND DAVID A. RUST, DIRECTOR,
OFFICE OF POLICY AND LEGISLATION, HHS
Mr. WICHLACZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to

present an overview of the activities within the Office of Human
Development Services that support the Indian Child Welfare Act of
1978. Accompanying me this morning are several colleagues from
the Department of Health and Human Services. On my left is
David Rust, the Director of the Office of Policy and Legislation; on
my right is Mr. Frank Ferro, the Deputy Associate Commissioner
for the Administration for Children, Youth and Families; and to
his right is Louise Zokan-Delos Reyes, who is on detail to the Ad­
ministration for Native Americans as a senior Indian welfare spe­
cialist from the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

The basic mission of the Office of Human 'Development Services
within the Department of Health and Human Services is to reduce
dependency among various populations through programs that
foster the optimal development of individuals and families. The
provision of services to prevent, reduce and eliminate dependency
emphasizes a balance between social and economic development in
local communities. Within the framework of promoting self-suffi­
ciency, the Office of Human Development Services addresses the
child welfare concerns of American Indian families and children
primarily through the Administration for Children, Youth and
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the assumption of control of planning and delivering social services
on Indian reservations by Indian tribes and Indian organizations in
off-reservation areas; increase in Indian children adopted or placed
in permanent homes in compliance with the Indian Child Welfare
Act, who would otherwise be in foster-care institutions; increase in
Indian children returning to their own homes from foster care; in­
crease in number of developmentally-disabled Indian children
served by appropriate agencies, including adoption; and decrease in
general-assistance welfare caseload and Aid to Families with De­
pendent Children caseloads in Indian country.

We believe it is important for all agencies involved in services to
cooperate and coordinate. Here are a few examples within the
Office of Human Development Services, which represents the coop­
eration of the Administration for Native Americans and the Ad-
ministration for Children, Youth and Families.

A project by the American Indian Law Center offers tribes tech-
nical assistance in the area of permanency planning, which previ­
ously had been targeted only to States. Permanency planning is the
determination of each child's future in the best interest of that
child. For example, this may involve preventing family break-uP,
the return of children to their homes, where possible, and the
placement of children unable to return to home to a permanent­
home arrangement other than an institutional setting. This is not
only in the best interest of the children, but it is also cost-effective

and reduces dependency.Another project, the National American Indian Court Judges As-
sociation, is assisting in the tribal development of locally-deter­
mined and culturally-specific approaches to enhancing parenting
skills. These services are designed to assist tribes in strengthening
family life and preventing the break up of families. The project in­
cludes the Ponca Tribe of Oklahoma, the Eastern Band of Chero­
kee, Zuni Pueblo in New Mexico, and the Fort Belknap Tribe in

Montana.The Blackfeet Community College is conducting another project
designed to prevent fetal alcohol syndrome among Plains Indians.
This model is designed to reduce the number of fetal alcohol syn­
drome affected infants born on the reservation. In addition, it will
promote curricula changes in health courses at local colleges and
the high school level. The overall result of this project will be to
reduce the developmental and educational problems stemming

from this severe defect.The Office of Human Development Services also plays a role in
policy development, advocacy for Indian families, implementation
and modification of statutes or regulations which provide incen­
tives for strengthening tribal governments. Fiscal incentives, such
as title IV-B of the Social Security Act, enable tribes to take direct
responsibility for providing social services. In addition, the joint
planning process under this program is perhaps the most signifi­
cant component of the program. The joint planning process links
the Department and the Indian tribes on a government-to-govern­
ment basis in the technical development and improvement of child

welfare services.Another advocacy effort of the Department is the development of
legislation for title XX direct funding to Indian tribes, submitted to
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Mr. FERRO. It was based upon the formula utilized. The formula
utilized to determine allotments to the eligible Indian tribes is the
same that is used to make allocations to the States: that is, popula­
tion under age 21 and poverty. That was the determination that
was made in the proposed regulation, published in the Federal Reg­
ister, and the final rules that were published on May 23, 1983.

Senator ANDREWS. With respect to the study ANA is undertak­
ing, what is your plan of operations, and what is your time frame
for completing the study? .

Mr. WICHLACZ. I believe the study referred to, Mr. Chairman, is
the agreement we have with the Bureau of Indian Affairs to have
the senior child welfare specialist working on detail with our de­
partment. This is anticipated to be a I-year detail, and we are
working currently at the staff level with the Department of the In­
terior, the Bureau of Indian Affairs, and within the Office of
Human Development Services to develop an action plan that in­
volves several components. One of the components will be to identi­
fy those projects, activities, and findings from research, demonstra­
tion and evaluation efforts that would be of some use and interest
to Indian tribes and Indian organizations in this area and to ensure
the maximum availability of that to those to whom it might be
helpful. That is one aspect of it.

The other aspect is coordinating our funding and our program
development activities, As we look forward to our program an­
nouncements and our current funding activities in fiscal year 1984
and anticipating our plans for 1985, we saw this would be an oppor­
tunity for us. to do greater coordination of our respective resources
and program interests, where they and we have an overlapping in­
terest.

The third effort is a very assertive effort to implement the sec­
tion 428 of the Social Security Act, with direct funding of title IV­
B; which I mentioned. Probably more effective than the money,
perhaps, is the joint planning effort that this involves in our de­
partment with the Indian tribes. We think that this link to the
tribes on a routine basis, having them as part of a network that
previously statutes like title IV-B only connected the States to, will
have a very significant impact in improving services to Indian chil­
dren and their families.

Senator ANDREWS. When did the detail start?
Mr. WICHLACZ. It started on January 3, Mr. Chairman, of this

Year, and we anticipate it going to 1 year from that date.
Senator ANDREWS. So you are not going to complete the study

until January of next year?
Mr. WICHLACZ. I would not characterize it, Mr. Chairman, as a

study so much as a process of coordinating our Federal efforts in
the area of Indian child welfare services.

8eIlator ANDREWS. Do you expect to develop any legislative pro­
PQ8als?

Mr. WICHLACZ. We certainly will be examining legislative and
b~dget issues, Mr. Chairman. At this time, there would be no spe­
cificlegislative issues that we have on the agenda.

Senator ANDREWS. Unless you develop legislative proposals out of
this study, are you not just spinning your wheels?
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ADMINISTRATION FOR NATIVE AMERICANS

OUTOF HOME PLACEMENT RATE, INDIAN CHILDREN CoMPARED TO GENERAL
POPULATION, 1980

In 1980, American Indian Children were placed out of home at a rate nearly five
times greater than that for all children in the United States.

This fact is derived in the fOllowing manner from data published by the U.S. De­
partment of Health and Human Services, Office of Civil Rights, 1980 Children and
Youth Referral Survey (September, 1981), and the U.S. Census (PC-80-1-e).

SymbolNumber

Indian children placed by State agencies 5,475
indian children placed by BIA....................................................................................................................... 3,300

Total........................................................................................................................................... 8,775 (A)
Total American Indian jlOpuJation (inciUding Eskimos, Aleuts) ,.............. 1,418,195 (8)
Rate ofout ofhome placement ofIndian children tototal Indian jlOpulation (A) .s: (B) = (C) 1 6.18744 (C)
All children placed by State agencies (inciuding Indians) 301,943 (D)
Total U.S. population 226,504,825 (E)
Rate ofout ofhome placement ofallchildren tototal population (D) -'-(E) = (F) 11.33305 (F)
Comparison of placement rate for Indian children to placement rate for all children In United States 4.64-1 (G)(C)-,-(F)=(G).

Senator ANDREWS. In 1980, Congress enacted the Adoption As­
sistance and Child Welfare Act. This act included provisions of ben­
efits to Indian tribes on placements through tribal courts. To what
extent are Indian tribes or their tribal courts participating underthis act?

Mr. FERRO. The act has two parts, Mr. Chairman: title IV-E,
which is the Foster Care and Adoption Assistance Maintenance
.f>n>gram, and title IV-B,which is the Child Welfare Services Pro­
gram. The title IV-E Foster Care and Adoption Assistance Pro­
gratn replaced the title IV-A Foster Care Program, which did not
have an adoption assistance provision in it: Up until Public Law
96-272, there was no Federal fiscal participation in adoption assist­ance.

Those funds are available only to States under the title IV-E au­
thority, and the States are defined as the 50 States and the District
of Columbia. Therefore, tribes are not eligible entities to receive
title IV-E foster care or adoption assistance funds. However, tribes
can receive those funds under an agreement with the State, and
there have been such agreements, I believe-although I would not
SWear to it at the moment-entered into between States and some
tribes. But that is definitely a possibility. It is something that is
permissible, both under the statute and the regulations.

Senator ANDREWS. It is permissible, but there is no defined stat­
~te that would, in effect, give priority to the tribes where five
tImesthe number of these adoptions per unit of population is going
on.• 8<>.• it is just if the States wish to give the tribal courts a little
extra assistance, they might, you are saying?
y Mr~ FERRO. Well, it is not just the tribal courts; it is the tribes.es,you are correct, sir.

Senator ANDREWS. So there is no clear channel defined?
h
Mr

• FE.·RRo. Absolutely not. That would require a legislativec ange..
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non-Indian rate by a slgnIfican
ld

t degr t' that but by what general
Senator ANDREWS. I wou "suspec ,

figure is "a significant degree? t M Chairman, is about five
Mr. WICHLACZ. Our best estima e, r.

tiS:~~f:r°A~~~~~~eT~at is pretty significant.

Mr. WICHLACZ. Yes, SIr. id the details for the record?
Senator ANDREWS. Can youChPrt;lVl e We would be happy to do
Mr. WICHLACZ. Yes, Mr. airman, .

that. h h . g the following information was applied[Subsequent to t e earm
for the record:]
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Attac?ed for your information '
~~~~~~:~ation for Native Amert~a~sSi~~fthaper~repared by the
~nterest t~~~~me~: Serv~ces. I thou9htet~:~~~;ant Secretary
~~ements that wer~ i":l~~e:a~~g~~un~Dforthe Indian'":~o~i~~
~scret~onary Funds Plan (F e S FY 1983 proposed

1982). Also, Indian ado t·ederal Reg~ster. September 23
~~~~gidderedlin the nation~l~~~S~:~~pe~iwoilr-be,specificall;

eve oped. n ln~t~at~ve that is

I hope, that the information'
be bOf.~nterest to you. One ~~ ~~e pa

t
per and attachments will

~s e~ng Updated b th " e a tachments Att hm
At Such time that ~n U;d~~~~ss~on on Tribal-State :~la~~~nB,
;~!lI~dian Ch~ld Welfare Act~;P~~; ~~ ~he ~mplementation0;'

orward ~t to YO'I. The a ea ~s available, I
paper ~s from the 1980 nat' s~rvey date mentioned in th
(~ CiVlil Ri9hts.Departmen~0~~H=~~~~y cdonducted by the ~ffice

va urnes). ... an ..Human Services

Please consider that th'· ,
not intended for extern~f :=l::s;~ternal staff paper and it is
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Offoceot
HumanOewIopmentServICeS

Admtnrstrabon for NatIVe Amencans
Washington DC 20201

C~0~I-A. David Lesterr

RECEIVED A/Ill Ia~ 26 /98;:

Reg70nal Adm~nistrators -~" 19Bt
Reg~ons I-X

Teresa HaWkes, Di~~
Office ofProgramr~~~~(A

and Review a

Commis s ioner
Administration for Native Americans

Indian AdOPt~on Issues

MEMORANDUM TO,

THRU,

FROM,

SUBJECT,

AttaChment

(~••,..~ DEPARTM ENT OF HEALTH &.HUMAN SERVICES

~:~~

Senator ANDREWS. Section 203 of the Indian Child Welfare Act
specifically provided for agreements between the Secretary of HEW
and the Secretary of the Interior in support of Indian child and
family services programs. Would that not solve this dividing of the
channel, and what efforts have been made by the two Departments
to enter into agreement?

Mr. WICHLACZ. Mr. Chairman, the agreement that we have is not
a formal interagency agreement. Currently, it is working as I de­
scribed earlier, under a three-pronged approach to improving child
welfare services. We have had other agreements on specific
projects, such as the one I mentioned with the Commission on
State-Tribal Relations, on which we have had coordinated funding
in our efforts for specific projects.

Senator ANDREWS. But this is an act that was passed in 1978. We
are talking about 6 years later.

Mr. WICHLACZ. There are many activities that we have coordinat­
ed on a routine basis with the Bureau of Indian Affairs. At the
time the statute was enacted, the Indian Child Welfare Act, for ex­
ample, there was no provision under title IV-B for Indian tribes to
receive direct funding. Congress, under Public Law 96-272, made it
permissive, and our department made it a routine process by policy
and regulations and enacted direct funding.

Senator ANDREWS. You are correct: Congress made it permissive,
but we did provide for these agreements between HEW and the
Secretary of the Interior because Congress perceived some 6 years
ago the challenge that we had in those fields. Now, are there any
legal barriers to such agreements?

Mr. WICHLACZ. Mr. Chairman, I know of no legal barrier. I think
we have the authority within the Indian Child Welfare Act, as well
as other statutes that are supportive ana permissive of interagency
cooperation and agreement.

Senator ANDREWS. Thank you, Mr. Commissioner.
[Subsequent to the hearing the following material was received

for the record. Testimony resumes on p. 51.]
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2. Challenge grants to those Indian tribes
operating their own child welfare services
to reduce the number of Indian children
inappropriately in placement. This includes
the application of permanency planning, case
reviews and comprehensive emergency services
techniques. This is consistent with the HHS
policy articulated in the NPRM to implement
P.L. 96-272. The eligible tribes for these

area of Indian adoptions,
recommends the utilization of the FY'S3 discretionary

process to include the following:

1. A national effort to assist Indian tribes
in the development and implementation of
Indian tribal codes on adoption. This
effort is expected to reduce the numbers
of Indian children in foster homes and other
out-of-home placements by facilitating the
adoption of Indian children through tribal
courts.

The passage of the Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978 (ICWA)
Public Law 95-60S, was intended to prevent the break up of
Indian families. Perhaps the most significant feature of
this legislation is the recognition of the primary role of
Indian tribal government and Indian cultural and social
standards in the proceedings of child custody and placement.
ICWA established State standards for the placement of Indian
children in foster and adoptive homes. Indian children are
to some extent moving from State child welfare systems under
ICWA to the custody of the tribes. A problem in this area

that few Indian tribal codes effectively address adoptions.
lack of tribal adoption codes tends to support the

build up of Indian children in out-of-home placements
Reservation level. In the absence of any program

1n,1t.1alti.VE!S, the ICWA may result in simply the transfer of
~;~~:~~~~,o~i~~ rather than a SOlution. Attached is a status
i (Attachment B) on the implementation of ICWA from

perspective of the States.

significant Federal law that can have a positive 'impact
the area of Indian adoptions is the Adoption Assistance

Child Welfare Act of 19S0, Public Law 96-272. This Act
authorizes direct funding to Indian tribes under

IV-B the Social Security Act. I,ndian tribes,
~Jlo,~e'ver, cannot apply under Title IV-B until final regulations

P.L. 96-272 are published.

August 10. 1982

commissioner i ns
Administration for Native 1\llIer ca

Indian Adoption Issues

ES _

Dorcas R. Hardy
Assistant Secretary i

for Human Development serv ces

'f tion that yOU requested regarding
This is the additional lno~~dian adoptions.
the problems ln the area

o 0 f Indian children separated
The exceedingly hlgh,lncldenc~s~n to the population at large
from thelr families ln ~ompa~~e critical problem in Indian
has continually surface ~~ analyzed the 1980 survey data
child welfare matters: ct to Indian and non-Indian
on child placements wlth re;t: Indian Child placement rate

lacement rates by State. A The States are ranked
by State is proVided in At~ac~e~~di~n to non-Indian pla7ements.
from highest to lowest ratio ~ on the list with an Indlan
For example. South D~kO~ (~ou~~ed to the next whole number)
placement rate that 1S d' placement rate. As previoUSly
times that of the non-In lan undercount of the number of
mentioned. these,figures are an The data does not include
Indian children ln placementsa nd tribal placements. These
the BIA child welfare caseloa, a h i l d welfare system for.~980.
statistics refle7t the Sta~:r ~f children in thls group.of
There are a Sign1ficant ~ h me placement that are potent1al
Indian children ln out-o - 0 d ta however limited, does
candidates. The 1980 s~v~Ytaathat can be used by BDS for
provide reliable natlona a
targeting.

SUBJECT:

FROM:

THRU:

MEMORANDUM TO:

DEPARTMENT Of HEALTH. HUMAN SERVICES



20 21

I look forward to discussing this ~ith you at your convenience.

challenge grants should be the same that
will become available under Title IV-B
when-final rules are issued.

3. Challenge grants to States for the
implementation of Title I of ICWA. The
development of cooperative processes
between States and Indian tribes for the
disposition and management of child custody,
jurisdiction and service matters should be
the focus of this effort. A positive working
relationship between States and Indian tribes
is needed to protect the best interests of
Indian children.

Rate of
Indian
Placement
Comp"red to
Non-Indian
Placements'

26.67
12.98
12.03
11.73
10.53

9.51
9.15
8.53
8.31
8.12
6.92
6.28
6.24
6.00
4.41
4.19
4.12
3.81
3.62
3.23
2.57
2.56
2.41
2.36
2.03
1.93
1. 55
1. 50
1.46
1.36
1.35
1.28
1.17
1.15
1.12
1.10
1.08
1.06

ATTACHMENT "A"

0.42
0.55
1.68
0.81
1.61
0.88
1.10
1. 75
0.77
0.97
0.79
1.06
1.32
0.85
1. 67
0.84
1.00
1. 94
0.94
1.44
1.43
1.16
0.63
0.61
1.50
1.15
1.43
1.32
1.69
0.95
0.48
1.89
1. 02
2.32
1. 77
1.64
0.59
1.37

Non-Indian
Placements
Per 1000
Population

11.20
7.14

20.21
9.50

16.96
8.37

10.07
14.92
1. 20
7.88
5.47
6.66
8.24
5.10
7.36
3.52
4.12
7.40
3·.40
4.65
3.68
2.97
1.52
1.44
3.05
2.22
2.22
1. 98
2.47
1.29
0.65
2.42
1.19
2.66
1. 99
1.80
0.64
1.45

Indian
Placements
Per 1000
Population

ADMINISTRATION FOR NATIVE AMERICANS
COMPARISON OF PLACEMENTS OF

INDIAN ~. NON-INDIAN CHILDREN
BY STATE (1980)

sou th DaKota
North Dakota
Minnesota
Utah
Nebraska
Alaska
South Carolina
Ma~ne

ArlZ0na
Iowa
Wyomlng
Wash~n.gton

Wisconsin
Montana
Massachusetts
Idaho
I11inols
Oregon
Mississippi
Colorado
North Carollna
Michlgan
Oklahoma
Hawaii
Vermont
California
New Hampshire
Connecticut
Kansas
New Mexico
Texas
Indiana
Florida
New York
Maryland
OhlO
Arkansas
Alabama

~~ A. David Lester

Attachments

Caution must be taken to the sensitive nature inherent in the
return of Indian children to their tribes by the States in
support of Title I of ICWA. It is important to avoid putting
pressures on States to "dump" children on tribes who lack
the structures and resources to handle these child welfare
matters. Financial reasons alone, in a period of budget
constralnts have the potential of providing institutional
incentives for blindly reducing the Indian child welfare
caseload in State agencies pursuant to Title I. "Dumping"
children in fact .would only serve to transfer the problem
rather than to offer a solution.
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f I dOan placements is about
.For example in South Dakota, the rate 0 t n 1
27 times greater than non-Indian placemen s.

1980 population Totals for American Indians, Eskimos, and Aleuts

Missouri
Nevada
Georgia
pennsylvania
Louisiana
Virginia
west Virgl.n~a

New Jersey
Tennessee
KentucKy
Rhode Island
Delaware

Indian
Placements
Per 1000
population

1.46
1.13
0.9'2
0.95
0.75
0.75
0.62
0.36
0.20

o
o
o

Non-Indian
Placements
Per 1000
populatlon

1.52
1.21
1.09
1.24
1.25
1.58
1.36
1.40
0.94
1.34
1. 73
1. 78

Rate of
Indian
Placement
compared to
Non-Indian
Placements·

0.96
0.93
0.84
0.77
0.60
0.47
0.46
0.26
0.21

~

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
26
27
28
29
30
31
32
33
34
35
36
37
38
39
40
41
42
43
44
45
46
47
48

California
Oklahoma
Arizona
New Mexico
North Carolina
Alaska
Washington
South Dakota
Texas
Michigan
New York

'Montana
Minnesota
Wisconsin
Oregon
North Dakota
Florida
Utah
Colorado
I11J.nois
Kansas
Nevada
Missouri
Ohio
Louisiana
Idaho
Pennsylvania
Arkansas
.Virginia
Nebraska
New Jersey
Maryland
Indiana
Massachusetts
Georgia
Alabama
Wyoming
Mississippi
South Carolina
Iowa
Tennessee
Connecticut
Maine
Kentucky
Rhode Island
Hawaii
West Virginia
New Hampshire
Delaware
District of Columbia
Vermont

~

201,311
169,464
152,857
104,777

64,635
64,047
60,771
45,101
40,074
40,038
38,732
37,270
35,026

.29,497
27,309
20,157
19,316
19,256
18,059
16,271
15,371
13,304
12,319
12.240
12,064
10,521

9,459
9,411
9,336
9,197
8,394
8,021
7,835
7,743
7,619
7,561
:;,125
6;180
5,758
5,453
5,103
4,533
4,087
3,610
2,898
2,778
1,610
1,352
1,330
1,031

984
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STATE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT.

1. ALABAMA

The State has not implemented lCWA.

2.~

Within the State of Alaska, there are over 200 villages
and other native groups that are federally recognized,
while there are over 280 federally recognized tribal
groups in the lower 48. Immediately following enactment
of ICWA, the Division of Family and Youth Services adopted
an ICWA section in their program manual. An updated
revision of this program manual is sCheduled for publication
this fall. The State Courts have not adopted rules on
ICWA but the State plans to revise the children's court
rules and it is anticipated that ICWA will be included.
A tribal-state agreement is currently in the beginning
stages of negot1ations between the North Pacific Rim
Native Association and the Alaska Department of Health
and Social Services.

3. ARIZONA

Implementation of ICWA has been a joint process between
the twenty (20itribes and the Arizona Department of Economic
Security (ADES), including: extensive training sessions
w1th tribal. Bureau of Indian Affairs (BIA) and ADES
staff; individual meetlngs with each Arizona tribe;
identification of all Indian children in the state foster
care system; publication of an "Indian Child Welfare
Resource Directory" (wh1ch includes the names of all
Arizona tribes, ADES Local Offices, Tribal and State Court
Judges, written referral ~nd notification procedures for
the state and tribe, copies of model petitions for transfer
of jurisdiction, etc.); and, development of tribal-state
(Inter-Governmental) agreements on ICWA. See A.R.S. S
11-952, Inter-governmental Agreements and Contracts, for
Arizona'S statutory requirements for Inter-Governmental
Agreements (IGAs). Arizona state law requires that
children may only be placed in "licensed or approved"
foster homes or institutions (when state allocated funds
are used for foster care payments); therefore, an IoWA
IGA could only be developed with those tribes that have
developed foster home licenSing/approval standards. At
the present time, three reservations have developed such

·Abstract of information collected by Commission on Tribal­
State Relations of the Association of State Legislators and
includes information through September 1981.

7.
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sta~dards: Gila Rive .
Ind1an Communit r lnd1an Communit
presented Y, and Fort McDowell Y, Salt River
for approv:lnegO~ia~ed IOWA lGA to theS:l t River has
the process ~fa~ .G11a River and Fort Mc~bal Council
agreements will ~1ngoso. It is anticipate~e~ are in

e s1gned by October 1981 at these
ADES h ' •as also rewritten .
~~o~~~~~:: ~o specifical~;t:~~~~e:i:ncy operating
Department 1nA~;~a:d to Indian Chi1dr!~sponsibilities
videota e • 1S in the process f served by the
Chold P presentat10n entitl d. • 0 developing a

1, lielfare Act: A 0 • e. The 1978 I d'
tra1ning staff about ~~ona s Perspective" fo~ 1an .
purposes. At thO . A and for public 1 .use 1n
state court rUle~so~1~~A~hereare no pla~: ~~1~~:ue

ARKANSAS

No ICWA agreement 0 ,

adm1nistrative pro~:d~~e:ffe~t in. Arkansas. IOWA
and 1mplemented f an po11cy have b
Oiv1s1on of Socia~rsfos~er care and adoPtio~e~ de~eloped

erv1ces, Department f y t e
CALIFORNIA 0 Human Services.

An ICWA agreement will
a t~ibe (or con . probably be Consid
1~r1sdiction un~~;t~~Ao~c;~~bfes)ore~ssum:~e~x~fu:~~nas

m1n1stratlve d . 1 orn1a 1S a P L e
and foster careP~~~ ures have been adopted f 83-280 state).
The state does not Plcases in two separate pu~~.ado~tion

an to draft IewA 1cat1ons.
COLORADO COurt rUles.

,£9NNECTICUT

f dare only state-recognized
i e erally recognized; theref tribes in Connecticut

ssue COurt rules or so . lore, there are no Plans'
C1a service procedures.
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11.

12.
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DELAWARE

There are no federallj recognized ~r~~siA!,D~lawa.r~.
Th Nanticoke Indian Tribe was off~c1all¥ re~ogn1zei

e in 1922. The'Tribe has had no problem ..I!
by D~lawar~elated issues within the Nanticoke.commun1ty

~~~Oh~~n~O plans for implementing ICWAthroughan
agreement with the state.

FLORIDA
'd and the Seminole TribeUJ'alized an

The State of Flon a 'March 1980. The agreement
1nter1m ICWA,agreem~n~.1ntoid~ntifiedproblem~, i.e.,
outhn,:,s the1r reso u 10n licensing and payinentof ,foster
)unsd1cUon, f~~~e~t~~~ecourts' nor State Health and
~:~:bil~~~~~~~ Services have issued rules on ICWA.

federally recogn1zed tribes in Georgia;.
There are no t entered into an ICWA
therefore, ~he stat':'bhas~6 social service procedures
agreement w1tha tr1 e.
on ICWA have been 1ssued.

nized tribes in Hawaii and
There a~e no federi;llyrecog lar e enough to warrant,. .
the ..lnd1an populaurI~~An~~urt ~ulesor spec1al sOC;l.al
enactment?f sdPec1.a There. are no plans to adopt any
serV1ce proce ures.
special rules or procedures on ICWA.

~

In 1977 a pre-ICWA agreementwasexe~ute~IbYa;~ethe
Departm~nt of Healt~ and welfare,.~e~~~~ Re;ervation.
Shoshone-Bannock Tn~e\O~ ~~~c~~~res for handling child
Th1s agreement estab 15 e· reco nized the need for
protect1on cases, aSd~elt,~~ and fhe need to preserve
cooperat1onand co~r ~n~b1s. culture. The agreement
the 1ntegr1ty of .t e r1 e f the volume of Indian •
was negot1ated as ~ res~lt 0 ervices in Region VI.
children involved.1n Ch~ld ~e~~:~ei~ Idaho have not been
ICWA agreements w1th ot erb r continuous work effort.s
negotiated but there have e:~th and Welfare staff.,
between the Department of He uof Indian Affairs
Tribal social Serv1ces an~ B~r~:alth and Welfare 15 i.n
offic1als. The Departmen °cial services policies and
the process of draft1ng a so

13.

14.

15.

16.

procedures manual to be promulgated through the
Administrative Pr.ocedures. Act. These procedures will'
serve as a .formal guide. in.implementing.:the'.intent..,of::..
ICWA.The~r.ibalcourtAdmini s tr.ator .of: the.. Shoshone,..
Bannock Tribes· ..of. thE.- For.t::Hall.Reservation•.,dev.eloped, ..
an ICWA . reference manual for ..participants in a HarCh,
·198 l,statewideconference •.

ILLINOIS

There are no federally recognized tribes in Illin6iij''-'"
but t.here· is. an Indian population of some 1.8,000, L

centered. in Chicago;' 'TheDepartment of Chi Idren and
Family Services has .a s sued regulations' .to. befollo:wed:
inICWA cases.

INDIANA

There are no .federa.lly-recognized.tribes within I·ndia.n,,·.s
geogr-aphical' boundaries. The Department. of Public
Welfare, Division of Child Welfare/Social. Servicesh'as
'provided information .on ICWA ·to.92· county'welfare
depa·rtments 'and. privat'e licens.ed .childwelfare agencies.
Mdi tiondinformationregard.ing ,the ICWA is being
1ncluded intheChild'Welfare/Social'Services':manual
to be issue'din" early 1982. There are no: •.plans for,
adoption of court rules.

There 1S 'one (1) federally recogniz.ed :tribe,,,-.S.ac & F.Ox
of the Missis'sippi ; in ..Iowa and the :.'Indian.population
is" asmall!percentageof the tot.al.popula.tion. !1'here
are no plans for :.·a :tribal-.state .agr.eement-:on ICWA. '. The
Department -of Social·'Services .. adopted"fa •.pol:icy:: and _;.:
procedures. for·ICWA·ina.chapterof·the .198Q. EIllP'loyee~s

Manual. .The problems encountered .in.implementation';O,f
ICWA includes: payment of fo·ster care board in transfer
ceses r . response from tribes after notice on eases, T./.,..
miscommunication (between the tribe. and staterirl"''''
placement orders; and determination of membership ·of",.
elig.ibility of membership of Indian children.

KANSAS

The' Department Clf Social andRehabiHta~i;~;servic::~s."i'
is adopting written procedures for·implementation.oL::."..
ICWA, which support the ·efforts ofa cOnsortium formed
by the four federally recognized tribesiri'Kansas to
develop. a child welfare' system. The Kansas Legislature
will be 'considering a proposed' major revision of the
Kansas Juvenile Code, which refers to IeWA.

37-608 0 - 84 - 3



17 • KENTUCKY

18. LOUISIANA
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Within Missouri's "geographical boundaries, there are no
federally recognlzed tribes in the state and the Indian
population is a small percentage of the total. There
are no plans for any tribal-state agreements, courts
rules or social service procedures on ICWA.

There are seven (7) reservations in Montana and the state
is currently negotiating an ICWA agreement with the
Flathead Tribe and Blackfeet Tribe. The Department of
Social and Rehabilitation Services currently handles
ICWA cases based an informal rules but the Social
Services Bureau plans to formalize their rules in their
manual by late fall. There are no plans to issue rules
for state courts on IeWA.

No response.

MISSOURI

There are three federally recognized tribes in Nebraska,
a P.L. 83-280 state, and one tribe, Omaha, has petitioned
to reassume exclusive jurisdiction pursuant to ICWA. The
issue of tribal-state ICWA agreements is currently under
discussion but legislative barriers may prevent such
agreements. The Department of Welfare has not promulgated
regulations" on ICWA but there is an existing regulation
that recognizes tribal court orders for foster care (AFDC).
The State Courts are aware of ICWA but specific plans for
rules have not been made.

MISSISSIPPI

MONTANA

NEBRASKA

There are eleven (11) reservation& and all but one, Red
Lake Chippewas, falls within-Y:L. 83-280 jurisdiction
as Minnesota was a ·mandatory· 280 state. The state
has executed ICWA agreements with the Minnesota Chippewa
Tribe (six reservations) and the Minnesota Sioux Tribe
(three reservations). The Department of Public Welfare
has issued Instructional Bulletins on ICWA for County
Welfare Boards, Human Services Boards, Voluntary Child­
Placing Agencies, County Commissioner Boards and County
Attorneys. The State Courts have not issued special
rules on ICWA, nor are there plans to do so. The
biggest problem in implementation was dealing with the
issue of subject matter jurisdiction and its affects
on the State's jurisdiction under P.L. 83-280. 'Resolution
to this issue was addressed in the tribal-state ICWA
agreements.

26.

24.

. 23. MINNESOTA

1 s to negotiate a tribal-sta~e agreement,
There are no p an or to adopt social service
to enact court rules
procedures on ICWA.

MICHIGAN

MASSACHUSETTS

No response.

co nized tribes and no plans
There are no federally re g t The State courts and
for any tribal-state agr~::~~ ~~e aware of ICWA and ,
the Social Serv~ce Depar roblems in its implementat10n•
have not encounte~ed,any ~ Indian Affairs and the
The Maryland Comm~ss~o~ ~ Center have been helpful
Baltimore Amer~canl Ind~al service departments, as well

t te and loca soc~a. '
:~ ~n~ian families dealing with ICWA. '

MARYLAND

, 11 recognized tribes in Maine
There are three (3) federa A Y reement are in the initial
and negotiations on an ICWT ~~ The Department of Human
stages with the penobscotlo~tne'an informal ICWA policy
Services is currently fol l 11cy will be issued in late
on Ia~A cases but.a fo~ma po social workers are
fall. During the~r o~~~::~;~~~ionon ICWA. There are
provided w~th rleleVatn enact court rules on ICWA.
currently no pans 0

uted an ICWA agreement with any
The state has not exec made to meet in the near
tribe but p~ans havI~~e::d to determine the need for
future to d1scUSS
such agreements.

co nized tribes in Kentucky,
There are no ~ederall~ r~l.;S of federally recognized
and the occas~on for hamS~te court would be extremely
tribes to be before t e or issuing rules for state
rare; there is no plan f f Human Resources would handle
courts. The Department

lo.
ICWA on a case by case basis.

any rare situation invo v1ng

22.

21.

20.

19.
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Although there are no formal ICWA agreements with the
four (4) Indian social services agencies or the tribes
in Nevada, it is the policy of the Welfare Division
to refer a child covered by ICWA to the appropriate
Indian social service agency. The Department of Human
Resources, Welfare Division, has developed formal
procedures to be followed in handling ICWA cases. These
procedures are included in the Social Services Manual.

29. NEW HEMPSHIRE

No response.

30. NEW JERSEY

There are no federally recognized tribes in New Jersey;
therefore, there are no plans to negotiate a tribal­
state ICWA agreement. There are no plans to enact court
rules or social service procedures but steps have been
taken to inform the appropriate Court or Department of
Human Services official/worker, i.e., Administrative
Office of the Courts, Interstate Liaison, Staff of
Division of Youth and Family Services. Plans indicate
that ICWA ·State Court Guidelines· or applicable federal
law, which ever is more advantage for the child, will
be followed in any ICWA case in New Jersey.

31. NEW MEXICO

The New Mexico Supreme Court has not adopted, nor is it
presently contemplating the adoption of, rules on ICWA
but the Human Services Department has established informal
procedures for handling ICWA cases. Formal procedures are
currently being drafted. "The State and the Mescalero
Apache and Navajo Tribes have initiated negotiation steps
for an ICWA agreement. The State Legislature has amended
the Children's Code to conform to notice requirements of
ICWA.

32. NEW YORK

There are nine (9) Indian reservations in New York. The
state has not executed any tribal-state ICWA agreements
but some feasibility studies have been completed. The
Department of Social Services hopes to fund a demonstration
project to develop a child welfare program for the Seneca
Nation of Indians. Additionally, it bas begun discussion
with the Iroquois Nations into the feasibility of tribal­
state implementation of ICWA. Funding has been the major
problem in tribal implementation of ICWA.

33. NORTH CAROLINA

There is one (1) federally recognized tribe. Eastern
Band of Cherokee. and several state-recognized tribes
in North Carolina. There are no plans to adopt court
rules on ICWA but the Department of Social Services
will be adopting formal ICWA procedures in the near
future. The state executed an agreement with the Eastern
Band in·January. 1981, but this was not the first child
welfare agreement with the tribe.

34. NORTH DAKOTA

There are no ICWA tribal-state agreements but pre-ICWA
foster care tribal-state agreements continue to be
effective. There are no plans to adopt ICWA Court
rules, or social service procedures.

35. Q!!.!Q

There are,nOc,federally recognized.tribes in Ohio; therefore,
an ICWA tribal-state agreement is not planned. The Supreme
Court of Ohio does not plan to issue any' rules on ICWA
but the Department of Public Welfare, Division of Social
Services. plans to issue gUidelines and promulgate rules
on ICWA. These gUidelines are currently in draft form
but should be released in lat& fall as part of a child
welfare manual.

OKLAHOMA

Oklahoma has thirty-seven (37) federally recognized tribes
within its'geographical boundaries and at this time,
there are'no formal ICWA tribal-state agreements. The
Department of Human Services'has been working closely with
the' various t~ibes; a great deal of cooperative training
among the Department of Human Services; the Bureau of

,Indian Affairs (BIA), the CFR (Code of Federal Regulations)
,Court, and the tribes has been going on since the effective
date of ICWA. More legal questions have developed over
the adoption section of the Act than any other and parts
of the Act have been challenged in the State Courts. '.

~

An ICWA tribal-state agreement has not been executed
with any tribe but the Children's Services Division of
the Department of Human Resources plans to initiate
negotiations in the near future. The Children's Services
Division will publish their final ICWA Administrative
Rules by the end of September, 1981, and these rules
include the requirements relative t9 tribal-state
agreements. There are-no plans to enact Court rules on
ICWA.



43. TEXAS

PENNSYLVANIA

VIRGINIA

There are no federally recognized tribes in Virginia
but the Rappahannock Tribe has petitioned for acknowledg­
ment. An,ICWA tribal-state agreement is not being
considered nor will it be for quite some time. There
are no plans. for court rules or social service procedures
on rCWA; however, the internal "Central Office Procedures
Regarding Native American Indian and Alaskan Eskimo
Children For Whom Adoption is the Goal" is followed by
the Department of Welfare and all lOlA cases are referred
to the Division of Social. Services, Department of Welfare
to assist in following these internal procedures and
to assure compliance with the intent of the Act.

There are no federally recognized tribes in Vermont but
the Abenakis Tribe has petitioned for acknowledgment.
There are no plans to adopt lOlA Court rules or social
service procedures.

VERMONT

Region I, Department of Social and Health Service (DSHS),
executed an IewA agreement with the Spokane Tribe in •
March, 1981, and negotiations are nearing completion •

the Colville' Tribe. Other tribal~state lCWA
agreements are planned but negotiations have not been
initiated. Washington Indian child welfare statutes and
administrative procedures predates lOlA and in this
unprecedented move, the state set up by Local Indian
Child welfare AdVisory Committees. In October of 1980,

WASHINGTON

UTAH

An ICWA tribal-state agreement has not been enacted but
negotiations are underway with the Ute Tribe at Ft. Duchesne.
lOlA provisions are being included along with boundary
designations, fishing and hunting, and imposition of sales
taxes. The Utah Board of Juvenile Court Judges is
considering the possibility of IewA rules. The Division
of Family Services has adopted regulation VPIC 235 in
relation to state protection service intervention in
lOlA cases.

Status information not prOVided.
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• ra hical boundaries, there are
Within Tennessee s ~eoa t~ibes' therefore, an lOlA
no federally recogn1Ze ot'been considered. The
tribal-state agreement h~~e~ not plan to issue rule~ on
Tennessee supreme court t f Human services plan to 1Ssue
lOlA nor does Departme n 0
administrative procedures.

TENNESSEE

lOlA tribal-state agreement
There are no plans for ~ires Recent south Dakota
or social serv1ce,proce • referred to IewA "State
Supreme court dec1s10n~hha~~urt has not adopted formal
court Guide11nes" but .~ court Judges use informal
IewA rules. S~me c~rc~~uth Dakota tribes and these
arrangements w1th t e k'
arrangements seem to be wor 1ng.

SOUTH DAKOTA

, lanned as there are no federally
An ICWA agree~ent ~s not hCarolina. There are no pla~s
recognized tr1bes 1n Sout 1 s The Children and Fam1ly
for adopting formal court ru e~ent of Social Services
Services Div1s10n,of the,~ei:ral Services Division to
will be wOrk1nglw~~~Athp~liCY;nd procedures.
implement forma

SOUTH CAROLINA

eco nized tribes in Rhode Island
There are no federally ~ ~as etitioned for acknowledge­
but the Narragansett i r 1be f or n~gotiating a tribal-state
ment. There are no P~~~e Island supreme court has not
ICWA agreement. The or are there any plans a~d
issued any rUlesfo~h~~~e~ and Rehabilitation serv1~es
the Departmen~ 0 d1 not plan to adopt any proce ures.
and Their Fam1l1es oes

RHODE ISLAND

. • ra hical boundaries, there are
Within pennsylvan1a,s geog.~s and only a small percentage.
no federally recogn1zed ~r1Indian Neither the Pennsylvan1a
of the total populat10n 1S t 'f p"~lic Welfare have

t he Departmen 0 ~ tsupreme court nor IewA but all the Cour s
adopted rules ~r procedureSno~ewAand are to provide the
have received 1nf~rmati~~ 0 with required information
court Administrat1ve 0 1ce f Interior. Also, there

t to the Secretary 0
for repor s f tribal-state agreements.
are no plans or

42.

41.

40.

39.
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Race and. E,thnicity of Children in State Foster Care Systems

To facilitate compa:risons,the.distributions of Rates were divided
into five equal parts, 20% of the States in each part, and a
quintile score (Q)assigned. A quintile SCore of 5 indi.cates that

.the S,tate is part of' the group of.States with the 20% highest .Rates,
a quintil.e score of 1· was given ·to 20% of .the States with the ,lowest

·Ra±es•. A similarqaintile scoring was computed for .the actual'
"number of children .in fO'ster care as shown in Tables 2-5.

May 1984
CHILD WELFARE RESEARCH NOTES '7

The foster-care component of the States I, child welfare 'systems
.addresses ,the needs of, -the communi ty's most vulnerable -fami lies and
children. Progress has been made in the pa s t several years in
substantially reducing both the number of children in foster care as
well as .reducing the average amount. of time such ;·chi-ldren are
receiving fostercare.services ·(CHILD WELFARE RESEARCHNOTESU).
However, :there. continues to be.a shift ,in the ·r:acialand ethnic
compos! t i on . of the. chi Idren in theSi:.ates I foster ,care systems.

In 19'45, at the time that .World War II .wascoming.to a close, the
percentage ofminori ty children in. .the foster. care system wasl?%.
This proportion. has increased until by. 1982i t wasesti·mat.ed ,that
47% were .mInoritY children, with Black children comprising 80% of
all minority children. .

In 1980, the Office for Civil .Rights conducted a national study of
the racial and ethniccharacter.istics of children in foster care, on
a county basis (OCR). Subsequently, as part of the Voluntary
c.ooperativeIllformation System ,(VCIS) data collection efforts by the
Amencan Public Welfare Association, data for 1982 were obtained
from the participating States. These data have. been· used for a
comparat·ive' analysis, of the number of ,-children .i n State fos.ter care
systems by race and...ethnici tyas .shown in Table 1-

To adjust for popUlation differences, the total State's pOpUlation
under 21 years was 'used to obtain the pointp.revalence rate (Rate)
of children in ..foster care. The Rate is the number of .c'hd Ldr-en , in
foster care on a 'single day..divided by the total 'number of children
in the State less than 21 years. To eliminate ,the decimal point,
this· quotient .as multiplied by. 1.0,000. Thus.a Rate' of 33 indicates
that 33 children per 10;000 children are. in foster care' on a single
day. The.·higher the Rate, the more children in foster care on a
single day.

reservations in Wisconsin but there
There are eleven (11), f an ICWA tribal-state
has not been negotLat1ons

l,0
and Law Center developed a

t The Youth Po LCy Ith and Social
agreemen • ICWA for the Department of He~ 'n Children's
chapter on lementing the W1sconSL
Sernces' Handbook on Im P

d 'fted for use, bycourt'and
Code. This 'Handbook wa.s 'J:"a nnel. 'There ·are no plans
health and soc i a l, serncesperso
for enactment of court rules.

WEST VIRGINIA

" ,'. 0 ra hical boundaries! there
Within West VLrgLnLa s ~; ~ tiibes and the IndLan ,
are no federally recognL e tage Of the total populat1on.
population is a small perce~entof court rules or for
There,are no plans ~orl~~~~te agreement. The Department
negotiat10n of a tr~ba for adopting social serV1ce
of Welfare has no pans
procedures on ICWA.

~ t'"nthe Wind River' Reserva 10 ,'1 me 'll reservat10n, , .. t "bal'"There is on Y on \. 'lans to negohate,a, r a,
in Wyoming, and there are n~ p The State Divis10n of
stateagreementw1th W1nd, R~V~~~V1ces(D_PASS):has no
Public Assistance and soc~a nd the enactment of court

lans to issue ICWA proce ures a
~ules have not been planned.

WISCONSIN

~ "Aff irs Policy to restate
DSHS updat~d theL~ IndLan f alanning and service
their commLtment Ln terms 0 p DSHS has ,adopted ,
delivery to tribes in WaSh~ng~~~'washingtonAdministrative
ICWA administrative rules Ln roceduralized in the
Code and these rules have b~:~ ~esk book). court rules
caseworkers Manual G (Intero f review andimplementatLon.
on ICWA are in the process

50.

49.
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a

o

a During thia period, Black children left the foater care
syatea at a slower rate than White children resulting in an
increase in the proportion of Black children in the foster
Care system with longer average duration of time in
placement and this pattern continues.

This pattern may account:for Jenkins' (1984) finding, based on the
1980 OCR data. that for 14 of the largest cities there were 77'
minority children in foster· care, including 63, Blacl<-, compared with
the 42' minority children. 33' Black. for all the States.

The urbanized States generally have high numbers of White children
in foster care as shown in Table 5. The number of White children in
foster care varies from 66 to 15,544. California, Ohio. Indiana,
Massachusetts, Minnesota, Missouri, Oregon, and Kansas have both
high Rates and numbers of children in foster care. However •
Pennsylvania, Florida. Illinois and Michigan have high numbers of
White children but low Rates. Texas, with 2,703 White children in
foster care,' has the.lowest foster care Rate for White children in
the country. 7 per 10.000 children.

COm.unity Orientation Towards Placement

Ratei!-are quantitative indicators of States' orientation toward
placement. Indications that placement decisions are affected by
COD.unity factors was first suggested in the classic 1959 study by
Maa~and Engler. Jenkins (1984), using the Office for Civil Rights
data examined the hypothesis, .... the way a community organizes
ih.elf, and its typical approach to handling problems, will be
reflected in the placement system." Her analysis supported the
hypothesis and the 1982 VCIS data reported above are also indicative

Hispanic Children

The Hispanic children have the lowest Rates among the three minority
groups as shown in Table 1. The number of Hispanic children in
State foster care systems varies from 0 to 5,211 as shown in
Table 4. The Rate for the Hispanic children living in the Northeast
'(Puer~o Rican heritage). Connecticut,. Ma$sachusetts, New Jersey. New
~Yorle and Pennsylvania. was 53: for the children liVing in the

Southwest (Mexican"" heritage), Ar izona, Cali fornia. Colorado, New
Mexico, and Texa$, the Rate wa$ 18: and for the children living in
the Southeast (Cuban heritage). Florida, the Rate was 7. These
differences reflect a combination of national origin, poverty level.
urbanization and State policie$ as they impact on families with an
Hispanic heritage.

White Children. in State foster care

Black Ck i l d r e n are the largest minorlty grouP
f 5 to IS 898

" . T ble 3 they vary roa.
systems and, as shown in a t h e r~spective States. Rhode Island,
children in foster.care iny rle Ohio. New Jersey. Massachusetts.
District of Columbia. New 0,' ta and Colorado have Rates that
Indiana. Kansas. Dela~are, ~ln~es~rkansas. Tennessee. Florida. and
exceed 120. Texas. MlssisslPP1ioo 000 Black children less than 21
.South Carolina. each with over uin~ile. The 15.898 Black children
years. are in the lowest Rate 1 1 or ethnic group in foster care in
in New Yorle is the largest rac a
anyone State.

d Rates of Blacle children in State foster care
The large numbeds a~o the following factors.
systems may be ue . .

ted to the urban areas seeking
As the Black POPulati~: :i~r;I Black children entered the
employment, after war ~ fas~er rates than White children
foster care systea at muc
and this pattern continues.

here was an increase in the number
Beginning in the 1916iO~~gtin female-headed, single-parent

f Blacle children v
~amilies and this pattern continues.

Black Children

, Child Welfare Act of 1978 and the
With the passage of the ~~~~nwelfare Act of 1980 there has been a
Adoption Assistance and hild welfare services for American
directed effort to improve c a be assigned custody and
Indian children. State age~c~:~i:nYchildrenby State or Indian
placement responsibility fa hildren in State operated foster care
courts. The number of Indi~nlcd' n children less than 21 years, and
systems. the total number a n 1a
the. Rates are shown in Table 2.

i State foster care systems varies
The number of Indian children n 'th 100 or aore Indian children

2 Th re are 13 States W1 difrom 0 to 62. e m' the largest number of In an
in the State's foster care syste • s stem is 622, in Minnesota. f
children in a State's fOs~~~hc:~:e large numbers of Indian.children' ~
Arizona and New Mexico, w r low Rates, 10 and 13 respectively. ,.~
less than 21 years, have v~ Yth Indian children in foster care
These figures dO,n~t lncluhe In~ian Tribal organizations or private
under the supervu10 n oft e h' reported State figure undercoun t s
arrangements. Consequently, t eh'ch may account for the low Rates
Indian children in foster car~e~slof Indian children.
in some States with large num

Indian Children
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of it. validity. Higb Rates would Indicate a propensity for a
community'. ready placement of cbildren from families witb problems
wbile low Rates may indicate a reluctance to use placement as tbe
treatment of cboice. Whicb approacbleads aore readily to a
sustained nurturing environment fortbe cbildbas yet to be

determined.

Program Variability

In general. as sbown in Table 1. Rates vary across different racial
and etbnic groups witbin States: Rates vary among tbe States for
eacb of tbe racial and etbnic groups: and Rates vary botb witbin and-­
among tbe regions. An analysis of tbe 1980 Office for Civil Rigbts
data by Jenkins (1983) found similar'variability.

The Rates for eacb State reflect tbe Rates for eacb county witbin a
State. Tbe source of tbe variability noted above is a.consequence.
in part. of tbe-differences among local agencies. partlcularlyurban
and non-urbanized service delivery areas. Tbus.to fl1llyunderstand
a State's Rates necessitates'an examination of "local Rates.

39

Table 1

1982 POINT 'PREVALENCE RATE
IN STATE' FOSTER CARE SYSTEMS BY ~gi ~~L~~N •

(Per, 10.000 children; ,HNICITY

Region/State
Indian Black Hispanic

Rate Q Rate Q Rate
Whi·te Total

Q Rate Q Rate 0

I-Connecticut 79 4 50 2
1 Maine

66 5 28
189 5 74 3

4 45 4

1·Massachu,setts.9.1
17 3

194 5 133 5
54 5 57 5

"1 :NewHampshire
74 5 47

0 1 68 3
5 52 5

1 Rhode Island£1
0 1 33 4

49 3 414 5
34 3

1 Vermont 223 5
80 5 83 5 113

171 5
5

37 5 41 5 45 4

2 New Jerseytil 10 1 131 5 43 5
2 New,York (62) 3 167 5

23 43 4
53 5 26 60 5

3 De1awaretll 0 1 125 4
3 Dist. of ,Col-til

30 4
75 4 208 5

33 4 52 5

3 Maryland
7 2 24 3

116 4 107 4
176 5

3-' Pennsylvania
23 3 33

'(23) 2 '(112) 4 (43)
4 55 5

3 Virginia
5 20 2

14 2 82 3
30 2

3- West Virginia
5 2 26

39 3 96 4
3 40 4

12 2 26 3 29 2

4 Ala.bama 3 1 60 2
4 Florida 46 3

1 1 24 3 33 3

4 Georgia£1
37 1 (7) 2 (17)

40 3 48
2 22

4 Kentuckytll
2 3 1 26

1

0 1 83 3'
3 34 3

4'Mississippi
8 2

10 1 25 1
34 4 38 3

i . 1
4 North Carolina 40 3 42 2

13 1 20 1

4 South Carolina
0 1 16

0 I, 38 1
1 25 2

-4 Tennessee 0 1
0 1 18 2 26 2

39 1 3 1 21 2 26 2

'5 Illinois 90 4 100 4
5 Indianatll 64 4

20 3 18 2 37 3

5 Michigan£i
127 4 47 5 45

38 2
5 53 5

5 Mi'f!neiota~/
105 4 21 3 18

345 5 177 5
2 34 3

5 OhlQS (52) '3
32 4 37 5 46

135 5 (45)
4

5 Wiscons-in 163 4 86
5 33 4 64 5

3 35 4 24 3 31 2

6 Arkansas 17 2 29 1
6.Louisiana

2 1 15
34 2 62 2

1 18 1

6 New Mexico 13 1
7 2 29 4 41

63 2
4

6 Oklahoma 34
19 3 10 1

2 44 2
19 1

G',Texas ,26 2
15 3 16 1 20

19 1 8 2
1

7 1 10 1

7 Iowa (173) 5 94
7..Kansas.

4 33 3
55 3 122 4 ~35

27 3 33 3

7 Missouri 16 2
4 43 5 50 4

7 Hebrask~i
89 3 9 2

312 5 103 4
30 4 39 3

52 5 37 5 48 4

(continued)
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Table 1 (continued)

1982 POINT PREVALENCE RATES OF CHILDREN
IN STATE FOSTER CARE SYSTEMS BY RACE AND ETHNICITY·

(Per 10,000 children)

Indian Black Hhpanic White Total

Region! State Rate 0 Rate Q Rate 0 Rate 0 Rate 0

8 ColoradoE! 52 3 75 3 32 4 22 2 27 2

8 Montana 90 4 199 5 18 3 27 3 33 3

8 North Dakota 205 5 60 2 33 4 21 2 31 2

8 South Dakota 197 5 62 2 0 1 13 1 33 3

8 Utah 130 4 66 2 28 4 19 2 21 1

8 wyoming 38 2 35 1 15 3 12 1 13 1

9 Arizon~! 10 1 23 1 10 2 11 1 12 1

9 Cal ifornia 47 3 109 4 25 4 29 4 40 4

9 Hawaii (39) 3 14 1 1 1 13 1 18 1

9 Nevada£! 32 2 90 3 13 3 40 5 41 4

o Alask~! 171 5 30 1 2 1 25 3 54 5

o Idah~ 71 4 87 3 21 3 21 2 23 2

o Oregon 95 4 244 S 32 4 47 5 58 5

o washingto~/ 176 5 85 3 20 3 33 4 41 4

Data from the Voluntary Cooperative Information System (VCIS)

except as noted in footnote ~! and () below.
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Table 2

1982 POINT PREVALENCE RATES AND
INDIAN CHILDREN IN STATE POSTER CA~HBER *
sequence by number of child . SYSTEMSren 1n Poster Care)

OP
(In

Region/State P.C.
Indian

a Pop. -21 Rate a
5 Minnesoj~! 622
0 A1ask~

5 18,016
536

345 5

0 Washingto~!
5 31,408

497
171 5

8 South Dakota
5 27,069

488
176 5

9 California
5 24,832

378 5
197 5

6 Oklahoma
79,737

257 5
47 3

5 Wisconsin
76,464

238 5
34 2

8 North Dakota 226
14,599 163 4

8 Montana
5 11,022

7 Nebrask~/
171 5 18,988

205 5

147 5 4,698
90 4

312 5

8 Utah 145
4 North Carolina

4 11,132
118

130 4

° Oregon
4 29,321 40

2 New Yor~J
114 4 11,972

3

97 4
95 4

9. Arizon~ 83
15,709 62 3

6 New Mexicy
4 80,120

73 4
10 1

5 Michigan£ 71
54,180 13 1

5" Illinois
4 18,626

57 4
38 2

1 Massa/husetts~/ 57
6,357 90 4

7 Iowa!!.
4 2,944

47 4 2,732
194 5
173 5

8 Colorada2! 40
1 Maine

3 7,763
38

52 3

6 Texas
3 2,013 189

38
5

3 MarY1a7d
3 14,563 26

37
2

0 Idaho.!!
3 3,201 116

37
4

7 Kansas
3 5,243 71

'0'+4- Flor i1"-
36 3 6,523

4

31 3 6,718
55 3

;:~Ohi~ 23 3
46 3

?t;~! Indian~/ 19 3
4,438 52 3

;:911Tevada 19 3
2,972 64 4

,6l:.ouisiana 18 3
5,868 32 2
5,355 34 2

13 2 1,652 79
13 2 '3,460

4

11 2 2,770
38 2

9 2 404
40 3

8 2
223 5

7 2
3,465 23 2
4,516

6 2 ~1,:234
16 2

6 2 3,537
49 3

4 :2 1,013
17 :2
39 3

(continued)

Point Prevalence Rate equals Lhe number of children in foster care
of a specific racial/ethnic group on a single day divided by the
total number of cbildren less than 21 years of the specific racial
or ethnic group expressed per 10,000 cbildren, i.e •• a Rate of 52
for Colorado in the Indian coluen indicates that 52 Indian children
per 10,000 Indian children in that State are in foster care on· a
single day.

A Quintile (0) represents the ranking when the distribution is
divided into five parte, a Quintile of 5 indicates the State is
among the the highest 20' of the States for that distribution.

State estimates reported to VCIS.
Adjusted for whole aonth rather than single day reporting_
Includes children in in-home care as well.
Data froa the 1980 Office for Civil Rights (OCR) study when no
race/ethnicity data were reported to VCIS.

Parenthesis indicates that specific race/ethnicity data were not
prOVided and an estimate was computed based on the OCR percentage.()

a/
'6/
c!
"W

Q

Rate



Indian
Region/State F.C. 0 Pop. -21 Rate 0

3 Virginia 3 1 2,163 14 2

4 Mississippi
l

3 1 2,889 10 1

2 New Jerse~. / 3 1 2,980 10 1

3 Dist. ofCo1.~ 2 1 265 75 4

3 West Virginia 2 1 515 39 3

4 Alabama 1 1 3,098 3 1

3 De1awar~/ ·0 1 0 0 1

4 Kentuckf.:!.1 0 1 1,301 0 1

1 New Hampshire 0 1 497 0 '1

4 South Carolina 0 1 2,463 0 1

4 Tennessee .0 1 1,682 0 1

*

F.C.

Rate

Q

al
bl
c!
~!

!!I
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Table 2 (Continu.ed)

NUMBER AND POINT PREVALENCE RATES
OF INDIAN CHILDREN IN FOSTER CARE IN 1982*

Data from the Voluntary Cooperative Information System
(VCIS) except as noted in footnotes ~/ and !!/ below.

Number of children :in foster care on anyone day'· in 1982 •

Point Prevalence Rate equals the number of children in
foster care on a single day divided by the total number
of .children less than 21 years per 10.000 chi1dren,i.e.,
a Rate of 14 for Virginia indicates that 14 children per
10,000 Indian children are in the State's foster care
system on a sing1.e day.

A Ouinti1e (0) represents the ranking when the
distribution is divided into five parts: a Quinti1e of 5
indicates the State is among thehlghest 20\ of the
States for that distribution.

States which reported estimates to VCIS.
Adjusted for whole month rather than sing1.e day r.eporting.
Includes children in in-home care as well.
Data from the 1980 Office for Civil Rights (OCR) study
when no race/ethnicity data wer.e r.eport.ed to VCIS by
eight States.
Specific race/.ethnicity data w.ere not provided' and an
.estimate was computed based on th.e OCR p.erc.entage.
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Tab1.e 3

1982 POINT PREVALENCE RATES AND NUMBER
OF BLACK CHILDREN IN STATE FOSTER.CARE SYSTEMS*(In sequenc.e by number of children in Fost.er Care)

Region/State F.C.
Black

0 Pop. -21 Rate 0
2 New York 15,898 5 949,586
9 California 7,918

167 5

5 Illinois
5 724,854 109 4

5 Ohio£/
7,252 5 728,277 100 4

5 Michigan£/
5,888 5 436,208 135 5.

2 New Jersef.:!/
5,306 5 507,684 105 4

3 Pennsylvania!!/
5,123 5 389,683 131 5
4,559 5 405,916

3 Maryland 4,169 5 388,290
112 4

6 Louisiana 3,439
107 4

3 Virginia
5 557,941 62 2

3,286 5 400,324 82 3

3 Dist. of Col.~1 3,166 4 1.52,224
4 Georgia£l 3,088

208 5
4 63.7,672

4 North Carolina 2,328
48 2

.....5Indian~i
4 556,143 42 2

4 Florida
2,294 4 180,712 127 .4

4 Alabama
2,167 4 590,995 37 1

'7 'Missouri
.2,016 4 336,727 60 2
1.928 4

4 South Carolina .1,.614
217,414 89 3

4 419,558 38
1 Connecticut 1,460

1

6 Texas
4 293,102 50 2

1,373 4 723,651 19. 1

1 Massachusetts~1 1,232 3 92,891
4 Tennessee 1,189

133 5

4MiSSiSS~7i
3 307,235 39 11,047' 3 419,751 25 14 Kentuck _ 905

5 Wisconsin
3 108,794 83 3

757 3
7 Kansas

88,319 86 3

3 De1awar~/
671 3 55,162 122 4
523

..·.1 Rhode Is1and,£/
3 41,803 ,125 4

505 3
6 Arkansas 491

12,209 414 5

5·.Minnesot~/
3 171,387 29

423
1

6 Oklahoma
3 23,860 177 5

397 3 90,066 44 2

OWashingto~/ 389 2 43,625 .85o Oregon, ".; 384
3

8Co1orado£/
2 1.5,748 244 5

3 West Virginia
330 2 42,048 75 3
237 2 24,635 967 Nebraskfl 229

4
2 22,317 103!l Nevada.£. 210 2 23,233

4

7 ,Iowa 90 3

9Arizon~1
179 2 "'19,141 94 3

.6 New Mexico
75 2 32,577 23 1

8 Utah
67 2 10,563 63 2
28 2 4,213 66 2

(continu.ed)

0- 84 - 4



Black
Region/State F.C. 0 Pop. -21 Rate 0

0 A1aska£/ 17 1 5,608 30 1
8 Montana 15 1 752 199 5
1 New Hampshire 12 1 1,770 68 3
1 Maine 10 1 1,356 74 3
0 Idah~/ 10 1 2,972 87 3
9 Hawaii 10 1 7.041 14 1
1 Vermont- 9 1 527 171 5
8 North Dakota 7 1 1,159 60 2
8 South Dakota 6 1 971 62 2
8 Wyoming 5 1 1,444 35 1
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Table 4

1982 POINT PREVALENCE RATES AND NUMBER
OF HISPANIC CHILDREN IN STATE·FOSTER CARE SYSTEMS·
(In sequence by number of children in Foster Care)

Region/State
Hispanic

F.C. 0 Pop. -21 Rate 0
9 California 5,211 5 2,082,972 25 42 New York 3,728 5 697,596 53 56 Texas 1,115 5 1,429,166 8 22 New Jersey!!/ 930 5 214,895 43 5'
5 Illinois 612 5 301,223 20 38 ColoradoE/ 522 5 159,110 32 4
1 Massachusetts!!/ 515 5 '69,815 74 5
1 Connecticut 407 5 62,043 66 5
6 New Mexico 402 5 216,921 19 3
3 Pennsy1vani~1 352 5 73,583 43 5

4 F1orid1.i 330 4 279,491 7 2
5 Ohio~ 252 4 55,898 45 5
9 .Arizon~/ 20-5 4 213 ..961 10 35 Indiana£/ 195 4 41,801 47 5
5 Michigan£/ 169 4 80,067 21 3o washingto~1 126 4 59,627 20 35 Wisconsin 113 4 32,043 35 4
7 Kansas 108 4 30,812 35 4o Oregon 103 4 32,164 32 4
8 Utah 89 4 31,334 28 4

7 Nebrask~/ 73 3 14,123 52 5
1 Rhode Is1and£/ 69 3 8,574 80 5
3 Maryland 60 3 25,600 23 3
5 Minnesota!!/ 51 3 16,069 32 4
6 Oklahoma 42 3 28,348 15 3
0 Idah~/ 41 3 19,172 21 37 Iowa 41 3 12,524 33 4,<"9 Nevada~/ 30 3 23,398 13 36 Louisiana 27 3 41,002 7 2

Missouri 21 3 22,973 9 2
Wyoming 18 3. 11,960 15 3

15 2 31,591 5 2
14 2 4,728 30 4

9 2 11,732 8 2
9 2 5,104 18 3
7 2 26,144 3 1
7 2' 2,108 33 4
6 2 4,857 12 2
5 2 37,887 1 1
5 2 16,716 3 1
5 2 1 ~ 3~~a 37 5

(continued)
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Table 3 (continued)

1982 POINT PREVALENCE RATES AND NUMBER •
OF BLACK .CHILDREN INSTATE FOSTER CARE SYSTEMS

Data from the'Vo1untary Cooperative Information System
(VCIS) except as noted in footnotes !!/ and ~/.be1ow.

Number of ..chi1drenin foster care on anyone day in 1982.

Point Prevalence Rate equals the number of children in
foster careonasing1eday divided by the tc;>ta1number
of'chi1dren 'lEiss ·than2Lyearsper 10,000' ch~ldren,1.e.,
a 'Rate of 30··for.A1aska. indicates that 30 ch11dren per
10,000 B1ackcbi1dr.en are in the State's foster care

'system ona single day.

A Ouintile (0) represents the ranking when the .
distribution is divided. into fiVe parts: a OU1n·t11e .o f 5
indicate.s the State' is among the highests 20% of the
States for that distribution.

States which reported estimates to VCIS.
Adjusted for whole month rather ·than.sing1e day. reporting

. Includes children 'in .in.,.home care as well.
Data fr.om the 1980 Office, for Civil. Rights (OCR) study
when norace/ethnicity data were reported to VCIS by
eight States.. . .
Specific race/ethnicity data were ~ot prov1ded. and an
estimate .was computed.based·on the OCR percentage •.

~/

a/
b/
c/
~/

c

Rate

•

F.C.
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Table 5

1982 POINT PREVALENCE RATE
OF W1fITE CHILDREN IN STATE S AND NUMBER

(In sequence by number of chi1o.,STER~RE SYSTEMS·ren n Foster Care)

Region/State F.C, 0
White

Pop. -21 Rate 0

9 California 15.544 5 5.419,519
2 New Y7rk 11,033 5

29 4

5 Ohio£ 10.588 5
4.199,703 26 3

Pennsylvania 9.076 5
3.217,528 33 4

1ndiana£/ 7.843 5
3.305.,418 20 2

Massachu7ettsY 7.805 5
1.732,200 45 5

F10rid~ 6.276 5
1.675,793 47 5

Illinois 5.334 5
2.181,691 17 2

Michigan£/ 4.960 5
2,945,163 18 2

Minnesot~/ 4.933 5
2.704,560 18 2
1.350,821 37 5

4.330 4 1.221,364 33
4.201 4 1,406,054

4

4.187 4 1.846,601
30 4

3.975 4
23 3

3.736 4
1,183.372 34 4 :i799,545

3.650 4 1.. 51S,744
47 5

3.531 4
24 3 ,t

3,373 4
1.352.055 26 3 :;
1.311.171

3.187 4 977.937
26 3

3,048 4
33 4 ;t

705.705 43 5 "

2.948 3 1,012,842
J,~

2.703 3
29 4 ; ~i

2,611 3
3.821.425 7 1 ; ~;

1,246.016
2,597 3 , 964.57l.

21 2 'I

2.400 3
27 3

j~

851..688
II

2,320 3
28. 4 Ii

279,367 83
2.299 3 1,423,214

5 II
2,261 3

16 1
946.058 24

'~

2.032 3
3 I~

1,903 3
378.549 54 5 .~

843,786 22
1,869 3 503.083

2
37 5

1,642 2 637,057 26
1.359 2 841,818

3

1,311 2 712,571
16 1

1,128 2
18 2

1,007 2
590,096 19 2

943 2
308,614 33 4

853 2
717,972 15 1

755 2
215,447 40 5

732 2
717.972 11 1

726 2
340,600 21 2
543,128 13 1

(continued)

State estimateS reported to VCIS.
Adjusted for whole month rather'than single day reporting.
Includes children in in-home care as well.
Data from the 1980 Office for Civil Rights (OCR) study
when no race/ethnicity data were reported to VCIS by
eight States.
Specific race/ethnicity data were not provided an~ an
estimate was computed based on the OCR percentage,

Data from the Voluntary Cooperative Information System
(VCIS) except as noted in footnotes £/ and ~/ below.

Number of children in foster care on anyone day in 1982.

1982 POINT PREVALENCE RATES AND NUMBER
OF HISPANIC CHILDREN IN STATE FOSTER CARE SYSTEMS·

a/
h/
'C/
W

Table 4 (continued)

~/

46

Point Prevalence Rate equals the number' of children in
foster care on a single day divided by the total number
of children less than 21 years per 10,000 children, i.e.,
a, Rate of 17 for Maine indicates that 17 children per
10,000 Hispanic children are in the State's foster care
system on a single 4ay.

o A auintile (0) represents the ranking when the
distribution is divided into live parts: a Ouinti1e of 5
indicates the State is among the highest 20\ of th~
States for ,that distribution.

Rate

F.C.

•

Hispanic

Region/state F.C. 0 Pop. -21 Rate Q

1 Maine 4 1 2,316 17 3

3. Dist. of Col.£/ 3 1 4,086 7 2

6 Arkansas 2 1 8,192 2 1

4 Alabama 1 1 14,061 1 1

o Alaska£! 1 1 4.376 2 1

4 Mississippi 1 1 11.216 1 1

1 New Hampshire 0 1 2.565 0 1

4 North Carolina 0 1 24.097 0 1

4 South Carolina 0 1 14.795 0 1

8 South Dakota 0 1 5.544 0 1



Table 5 (continued)

RATES AND NUMBER
1982 POINT PREVAL;:;:E FOSTER CARE SYSTEMS·

OF WHITE CHILDREN IN
White QPop. -21 Rate

Region/state F.C. Q

176,343 41 5
72S 1 27 3

1 Vermont 674 1 253,671
33 4157,7618 Montana / 520 1 219,183 21 2

3 Delawar~ 471 1 10 1
8 North Dakota 346 1 342,3l5

13 16 New Mexico 291 1 221,081
25 3

8 south D1kot a 211 1 108,888
12 1o Alas'k~ 196 1 162,966
13 1

8 wyoming 134 1 103,030
24 3

9 Hawaii d/ 66 1 27,840
3 Dist. of Col.-

1980 Census of Po ulation, General Po ulation Characteristics,
PC 80-l-B'.,U.S.BureauClfCensus,.. 1980, Tables 22
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irley Jenkins, Beverly Diamond, and John Grundy, ~A Social
lyshof Foster Care Data,- (paEJ1'r, American Orthopsychiatric

aociation Conference, 1984).

SOURCES

ILD WELFARE RESEARCH NOTES '1, Administration for Children.
putll and Families, Human Development Services, December 1983.

dey Jenkins et aI, -Ethnic Differentials in Foster Care
acements,- Social Work Research and Abstracts, Vol. 19, No.4,
tional Association of Social Workers, Inc., Winter 1983,.

The Voluntar Coo erative Information S stell (VCIS, Fiscal Year,
1 82. The Allerican Public Welfare Association implemented a
voluntary systell to collect child welfare information about
children less than 21 years in substitute care. Forty-eight
States responded with aggregate inforllation for varying
reporting periods and for varying time periods. The State
aggregated data spans the periods beginning January I, 1981 to
March 31, 1983 with most States reporting for a 12 month period
and sOlie States for nine, six and three month periods. The
model group was IS States for the Federal Fiscal Year 1982.
States also. varied in their definition of who.was included in
their report. As States did not; respond to all of the itells,
the data for each item represents a different aggregation. of ­
States. (AllericanPublic Welfare Association, ~Voluntary

Cooperative Inforllation System,- grant number'90-PDI002l.)

The Office for Civil Rights 1980 Survey (OCR, 1980) • This was a
national county-specific census conducted by 'the Office for
Civil Rights of all children in the legal custody oftlle agency
for referral or out-of-holle placement as Of January a, 1;980 for
a limi ted set of information i tells~ -. A high rate of '1;.eturrt. was
achieved, 99.9\ of the counties participated" Agencies were
required, by court order, to participate. The information is
aggregated by county, State, and national totals. The findings
from the study are reported in Office for Civil Rights.
Department of Health and Human Services, 1980 Children and Youth
Referral Survey: Public Welfare and Social Service Agencies,
1981.

Technical Notes

Coo erative Information system
Data from the volunta~Yin f~tnotes d/ and !I below •
(VCIS) except as note . -

anyone day in 1982.
f Ch i l d r e n in foster care on

Humber 0 •
uals the number of children an

point prevalence Rate eq
d d'vided by the total' number

foster care on a single aYar~ et 10,000 chi~dren, Le.,
of children lesS than 21 ~~dica~es that 41 Chl1dren per
a Rate of 41 for Vermont i the State'. foster care
10 000 White children are n
By~tem on a single ~ay.

ts the ranking when the 5
A Quintile (Q) re~r:~e~ into five parts: a Quintile of
distributionei:t:~:li:among the highest 20\ of the
indicatefsrt~hatdistribution.
StateB. 0 ".

State estimates report~~ ~~t~~;Sthan single day reporting.
Adjusted for whole lion hOlle care as well.
Includes chiidrenoi~f~~-e for Civil Rights (OCR) study
Data' frail the/ Ih98i ityl~ata were reported to VCIS by
When no race et n c
eight StateB. ata were not prOVided and an
specific race/ethnicit~d don the OCR percentage.
estillate was'collputed aBe!!f

al
"6/
cl
~/

Q

Rate

F.C.

•
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STATEMENT OF STEVEN UNGER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, THE AS­
SOCIATION ON AMERICAN INDIAN AFFAIRS, INC., ACCOMPA­
NIEDBY GREG ARGEL. PROGRAM ASSISTANT. AND BERTRAM
E:~I~CH. ATTORNEY-AT-LAW
~;tJt'NGER. Thank you, Mr.• Chairman. I will be glad to summa-

rize' . tement. With me on my left is Bert Hirsch, an attorney-
at-I' d on my right, Greg Argel, of the association's staff.

ars ago this month the predecessor to this committee held
t. hearings on Indian child welfare needs at which it re­

c.... " sh<><:king testimony from Indian people from around the
N't\,pJ$,. about their abusive treatment by State agencies. Those
o ..- ht hearings eventually led to enactment of the Indian Child

Act.
'l?l1E.;association is a nonprofit national citizens organization, en­

tireI~~llPported by its members and contributors, who are. Indian
an '. .'n-Indian. We appreciate the continuing interest of this com­
mi '. Indian child welfare needs and think that congressional
c" is perhaps the most significant factor in' helping Indian

eet their needs.
ociation's comments this. morning will focus on' three,

Juch we feel are the unfinished agenda that Congress has in
ii,t<> Indian child welfare. These areas are: (1) The need for

I .• .'.. ' y schools for all American Indians, so that no Indian child
is>. qtC~ to be separated from his or her parents to be placed in
F~~i1il'Fboarding schools. This need is particularly urgent in
r~,'tO large numbers of elementary age children at the Navajo
restniVation~ (2) The large and disproportionate number of Indian

ested and often incarcerated in the juvenile justice
;:~d (3) The need, as we have, heard this morning, for more

titer funding for Indian programs under the Indian Child Wel­
~'and for certain technical amendments which we have sub­
t(jtthe committee staff.

,r,<'ry;>of the Indian Child Welfare Act recognized-that the
Dl~Y~Pumbers of Indian children placed in boarding schools
!it~p~ of a similar concern to which Congress paid its attention
1ll;Jt~e-imatterofadoptive and foster care placement of Indian ehil­
drel,lt?'J,'itlE!'IV stated, "It is the sense of Congress- that the .absence
=1~1':~8::.!}ient day schools may contribute.t;o the breakup of

"..;~~m1llittee conducts its oversight hearing today, the most
eartt,part of the unfinished agenda of the Indian Child Wei-

Senator ANDREWS. Senator Gorton, do you have questions?
Senator GORTON. I will submit my questions for the record.
Senator ANDREWS. Senator Gorton has questions he will submit

forthe record, and other members of the committee might well
have. questions they will submit for the record.

Our next witness is the executive director of the Association of
American Indian Affairs, Mr. Steven Unger.

Let me assure you, Mr. Director, that we have your prepared
statement. It will be included in the record as though you uttered
every.word, and we would be glad to have you summarize it so that
we leave a little bit more time for questions.

!'

Henry S. Maas and Richard E. Engler, Jr., Children in Need of
Parents, New York, Columbia University Press, 19S9.

o The child population less than 21 years in 1980 was used in
computing the point prevalence rates. Race/ethnicity by age
tablee for 1982 were not available. Between 1980 and 1982 there
was an-increase in the number ,of children less than six years
and a decreaee in the number of children six years or older.
The population less than 21 years decreased by 1.6 percent.

This note was prepared by Dr. Charles P. Gershensonwith the
assistance of Mrs. Vardrine Carter and Mrs. Lois Harris,
Administration for Children, Youth and Families, Office of Human
Development Services, Box 1182, Washington. D.C. 20013. No
permission is necessary to reproduce this note. Suggestions for
additional topics are welcomed.

o The 1980 OCR data were used for those States which did not
-report any race/ethnicity data to VCIS. Where the reported data
included combined race/ethnic groups estimates were made using
the OCR data. Adjustments were also made for whole month rather
than single day reporting. Some States reported children
receiving in-home eervices and theee are noted in the tables.

o The definitions of race/ethnicity are in accordance with State
definitions.

COMMENT
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fare Act is the continued placement-unwarranted, unjust, un-
healthy, and unneeded-of vulnerable Indian children in Federal this committee no later than 1 year from today and should include
boarding schools. . recommended funding authorization levels.

The findings of the BIA, in its study done pursuant to title IV, As we meet this morning, there are more Indian children in BrA
_are that 20,000 Indian children live in BIA boarding schools or dor~j boarding schools and dormitories than there were Cherokees force
mitories; 5,000 of them are aged 10 or less; more than 10,000 of the' marched to Oklahoma during the infamous and tragic "Trail of
children are in the elementary grades; 75 -percent of the Navajo" Tears" in the 1830's that all American children learn about as a
children in boarding school are in the elementary grades. Almost] great shame of the United States.
one out of every two Indian students-served by BIA schools today, The second area that we are especially concerned about is juve­
are- taken from their families and forced to spend approximately 9' nile justice. There are approximately 25,000 Indian juvenile arrests
months of each year in a boarding school or dormitory., per year. An AAIA survey found that Indian children are incarcer-

We have submitted detailed documentation coming from Govern.! ated in State institutions at approximately three times the non­
ment records of the numbers of children and their grade levels.,j Indian rate. Adequate programs for Indian juveniles area great

yve have also examined State law in regard to the placement of need 'perce~ved b;y m.any tribes, ~d one that also cries out for con­
children. We have found no other instance in the United States: gressIOnal investigation and oversight.
where taking childre~ ~rom their families is imposed on a g:roup of, Thank you. I will be happy to answer any questions at this time.
people. Indeed, exammmg States that have small, _rural . isolated I" Senator ANDREWS. Thank you very much for an excellent state­
population.s, we found that .. often ther.e. is. SOliC.itude towaid provid-.!••.'... ment. It is pretty well all inclusive and gives us a good insight into
ing day schools for the families that need them. In South Dakota; your feelings and your organization's feelings, and we appreciate
for example, a petition by the .parents of 15 eligible students man~j your taking the time to be here.
dates that a new day school be provided. j [The prepared statement follows. Testimony resumes on p. 96.]

Can the Government of the United States, which in section 3 or
l

the ~ndian Child Welfare Act declares that: "it is the policy of this;
Nation to protect the best interest of Indian children and to pro-l
mote the stability and security of Indian tribes and familes," afford'
to do less? i

We examine in our testimony the long history, the horrible and'
tragic. history, of the boarding schools, why they were originally
conceived and put on Indian reservations, and the rationale still
put forth today by the BIA. That this is a compelling child welfare;
Issue can readily be summarized: Even if it were conceivable. that'
all the educational needs of a child could be taken care of in the'
boarding school-and I emphasize again that we are talking about!
10-, 11-, 12-,_ 9-, 8-, and 7-year-olds in the schools-it is still the emo-]
tional.aspects of a child's -development that cannot be taken care of
by a matron-or even a dozen matrons in a dormitory.!

We have seen Indian communities' make remarkable efforts to
_g~t day schools to replace the boarding schools that the BrA pro]
vides: The Alamo, Navajo community in New Mexico is one exam­
ple. At the Navajo Black Mesa community in Arizona the parents
.put together abandoned Atomic Energy Commission trailers into a'
building-which .the ~IAtried to condemn-so that they would not
have to send their children to boarding school. i

We feel it is a great indictment of the U.S. Bureau of Indian Af~
fairs that the boardingsehool. system continues to exist, and that
the children' are madatoeuffer. The Bureau has never made it
clear to Navajo 'pa~ents' that day schools are an option for them(
th~t food and .clothing can be brought-to the families, and that the;
ehildrenean.becared for in the families while they learn. 3

In our written statement, we outline the data -that we believe
should be obtained -to create a' detailed day school implementation!
plan. Such a. .plan can be done by the Bureau with the affected
tribes, especially the Navajos. We believe it should be submitted to
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spirit and encourage approaches that will safeguard the protections

and

These guidelines are generally consistent with the Act'sAct.

arrogance, of non-Indian institutions·towards·Indian families

and tribes. State activities placing Indian children away from

their families and tribal communities were often financed and

participated in by the U.S. Bureau of Indian Affairs.

The Indian Child Welfare Act recognized that "there is no

resource ••• more vital to the continued existence and integri~y of

Indian. tribes than their children." The Act protects Indian

families and tribes by providing legal safeguards against the

unwarranted intrusion by government into Indian family life. It

also authorizes Indian community child and family service programs

"to p:J:event the breakup'of Indian families and ••• to insure that

the permanent removal of an Indian child from the custody of his

parent or Indian custodian Shall be a last resort."

The Bureau of'Indian Affairs has issued guidelines to assist

state courts in the implementation of the Indian Child Welfare

abusive practices of state social service agencies and courts that

denied Indian children, parents and 'families fundamental fa~~n~ss
in child custody proceedings. Thousands of Indian children had

been separated from their families for placement in foster and

adoptive homes, and in·institutions. A significant number of

placements ,according to Congressional' findin.gs ,were unjust

unwarranted, resulting from the insensitivity, and sometimes

The Indian Child Welfare Act was passed into law five years ago

in response to those hearings. Prior to that, as the Congress found,

the integrity; stability and security of Indian families and tribes

had been placed in' serious jeopardy--and sometimes destroyed--by

I ~m Steven Unger, Executive Director of the Association on

state... agencies that shocked the conscience of-the Congress. and

the Nation.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF STEVEN UNGER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, ON

BEHALF OF TIJE ASSOCIATION ON AMERICAN INDIAN AFFAIRS, INC.

of "abusive child welfare practices on the part of federal and

The Association commends' this· Committee. for its continuing

interest in vital Indian child welfare needs, as evidenced by

this hearing today..The interest and -work of this Committee

was sparked when, during the 19.70s, Indi~n witnesses appeared

before it: and .the House Interior Committee with horror stories

Indian.

Association is completely dependent upon contributions from its

approximately 50,000 members and contributors, Indian and non-

of the Association are formulated by ~Board·of·Directors,the

majority of whom. are American. Indian and Alaska Native. The

The Association on American Indian Affairs is a private, ncm­

profit, national citizens' organization. policies and programs

American Indian Affairs, Inc. Accompanying me are Greg Argel

of the Association staff, and Bertram E•. Hirsch, Attorney~at­

Law.
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enacted by the,Congress. The Bureau has also provided.assistance

to Indian tribes and families to protect. their rights and develop

family and child welfare programs.

A number of states have ,entered into cooperative. agreements

with tribal family and social- service.programs in an effort to

carry out the goals uf the Act in a manner consistent with tribal

needs. These,efforts.have resulted in state laws, regulations,

legislative resolutions, financing' arrangements, -and. tribal-

state agreements; For example, the Oklahoma 'Indian. Child Welfare

Act facilitates implementation on the state level of the federal

law. Kansas' and South Dakota have provided tribal social services

programs. with significant funding. Several states have licensed

tribal and other Indian child welfare. programs bo. give them

authority to operate state-wide in providing· services to Indian,

as well as .non-ttndf.an chi.ldren. A resolution of the Alaska

legislature has requested ,the governor.. of that. state to take all

necessarY measures to assure the proper implementation of the

Act. The California legislature recently memorialized Congress

to increase appropriations for Indian programs funded under

Title II.

The' Act has even had an international .impact. As nearby

as Canada and as distant as Australia, Native peoples ,have looked

to the accomplishments American Indian tribes. have made through

the Indian. Child Welfare Act'as an example that gives hope in
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their own countries. The governments of these countries have

examined the workings of the Act as an example ,of an enlightened

reform of public policy towards Native people.

The Association's comments today will focus on three areas

that we believe are the. unfinished and unfUlfilled agenda

of the Indian Child Welfare Act. These areas are:

1) The need for local day schools for all American Indian,

especially Navajo, communities, so that no Indian

child is forced to be separated from his or her parents

to be placed in federal boarding schools. This need

is particularly urgent in regard to elementary-

age children;

.. 2) The large and disproportionate number of Indian youth

arrested and often incarcerated in the' juvenile

justice system;' and

3) The need for adequate funding for Indian programs under

the Indian Child Wel.fare Act, and' for technical amend­

ments to assure that"the Act functions as Congress

intended.



I. THE NEED FOR DAY SCHOOLS

children in foster care and adoptive' homes.
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The Indian Child Welfare Act successfuiiyaddressed . the

problem of the unwarranted and unjust placement of~ndian

TitIe IV of the

Act recognized that the mass~ve numbers of Indian children

h 1 Pa r t of a similar concern,'placed in boarding sc 00 S were

, , of misguided tederalpolicystemming 'from almost two. centunes

,towards Indian family life.

In Title IV the Congress stated: "It is the .sense of

the ' absence of locally .convenient day schoolsCongress, that

.the brea.kup of Indian fami.li.es ." .' ,may contribute to ..

As this Committee ~onducts its oversight he~ring today,

the most significant part of the unfinished agenda of the

. h t' d placement--unwarranteIndian Child Welfare Act J.S t e con a.nue . ..•. •

unjust, unhealthy, and unneeded--of vulnerable Indian children

in .£ederal.boardingschools. Thousands of these ch:i,ldren are

in the elementary.gr~des.

The. absence of day schools on Indian reservations,

the Nava J' o Reservation, is perhaps the greatestespecially' on'

indictment of federal Indian policy in our time.

While the harmful effects of the boarding schools have

been known for generations, and while this Committee and the

d f rm of the situation forCongress as a whole have urge re 0
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years, ,these expressions of Congressional intent have been

continually£rustrated by the Bureau. of Indian Affairs.

The findings'of the study mandated by Title IV of the

Indian Child 'Welfare, Act were these:

Almost .20,000 Indian children live in BIA board-

ing schools and dormitories,

Almost 5,000 of them are age 10 years old or less,

More than 10,000 of the children (55 percent) are

in the elementary grades (K through 8);

The great majority of Indian children in the board­

ing schools are Navajo,

75 percent of the Navajo children in boarding school

are in the elementary grades,

0 .. Almost one out of every two Indian students ·served:.:

by the BIA today (45 percent to be exact): are·.taken'

from their families and forced to spend. approximately'

,nine months of each year in 'a' boarding school or

dormitory.

To the best l<lnowledge of the Association on American,Ipdian

AffaIrs, there is no other 'school system in the· Uni:t;ed States

that. ·imposesthistrage'dy .on the families ,who depend.upon it.

the following three .pages is a 'detailed breakdown

'by age, grade level, and location of the Indian children in

BIA boarding schools and dormitories. The information is

taken from the BIA's Title IV study.

37~608 0 - 84 - 5



Five years old
Six years old
Seven- years old

Eight years old
Nine y,ears old

Ten years old
Eleven years old

Twelve years old

Thirteen years old
Fourteen years old

Fifteen years old

Sixteen years old
Seventeen years old
Eighteen years old
Nineteen years old

Twenty years old
Not Available

Total

60

AGES of'

INDIAN CHILDREN in

BIA BOARDING SCHOOLS

and DORMITORIES

Childre

117
566
859
954

1149
1156
1290
1324
1469
1884
2153
2004
1899
1263

621
236
248

19,192

'Kindergarten

First
Second
Third
'Fourth
Fifth
Sixth
Seventh
Eighth

Ninth
'Tenth
Eleventh

-Twelfth
Nbt'Available

Total

61

GRADE LEVELS of

INDIAN CHILDREN in

BIA BOARDING SCHOOLS

and DORMITORIES

Children

312
747

1101
1153
1287
1448
1326
1538
1619
2465

2373
1894
1825

104

19,192
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INDIAN CHILDREN in In'preparation for these hearings, the Association

Indian Children Boarded

BIA BOARDING SCHOOLS

and DORMITORIES: GEOGRAPHIC BREAKDOWN

the provisions of state law regarding the establish-

ment of schools. In the nine states reviewed, all of which

BIA boarding students (Arizona, Mississippi, Montana,

Nevada, New Mexico, North Dakota, Oklahoma, South Dakota

and Utah), the Association found no instances in which non­

Indian children were bylaw forced to attend boarding schools.

On the contrary, where there are special'provisions in state

law to provide for isolated rural students, the states make

special efforts to provide for them. In Montana, for example,

'a petition by ,the parents of three children begins the process

'for provision of a day school. Tn South Dakota, a petition

by ,the parents' of 15 eligible students mandates that a new

day school be 'provided.

Can the, government of the United States, which in

1340

695

152

391
627

2770
660

11,972

368

113

742

559

38

390

338
2291

480

3371
252

96

Hign
School (9-12)

17

598.

136

114

1

289

479
180

8601

116

Elementary
Grades (K-8)BIA Area Office

Aberdeen

AnadarKo

Billings

Juneau

MusKogee

Phoenix

Albuquerque

Navajo

Portland

Eastern

Grade not available

19,088Total 10,531 8557

I

Section 3 of' the 'Indian Child Welfare Act declares "that it is

the polieyof this Nation to protect the best interests of

104 Indian children' and to promote the 'stability and security of

19,192
Indian tribes and families," afford to do less?

'0 Why .is··there, an absence "015 day schools, especially on

the. Navajo ReServation? A century ago:the answer would have

been easy. The purpose of 'the first boarding schaolon the

Navajo Reservation, as stated in its charter in the 1890s, was

"to.remoVe the Navajo childfrom.the influence of'his savage
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parents. " The reports of BIA boarding school superintendents

from around the turn of the century are replete with ethnocentric

and paternalistic references to the children in their care,

and the families from which they came. Throughout the early

years of the Twentieth Century, boarding schools were ravaged

by disease a~d epidemics. As late as 1930, the Senate of the

United States received testimony on "kid catching" on the

Navajo Reservation, when government officials were employed

to go out into the back country with trucks and. bring in the

children, "often .roped like cattle," and take them from the

parents, many times never to return.

In 1928, the MeriamReport characterized the ,BIA'sreliance

on'boarding.schools as chief amongthos", government practices

that operate against the development of "wholesome" family..

life for Indian children and parents.

No federal official would dare come before the Congress

or the American people today and offer such reasons for the

continued reliance on.a system that is the shame of this.Nation.

Instead, the BIA offers other rationales for the boarding schools.•·

One of these is the so-called "social welfare",argument.

Indian, particularly Navajo, families are said to be so

disrupted that boarding school is the best alternative. There

is no evidence whatsoever to show.. that Navajo families .are more

disrupted than Sioux, Chippewa, or any other Indian families;
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et no other Indian tribe has so many children in the elementary

boarded. Nor is there any ev~dence that Indian families

are more. disrupted--except by government policy--than non-Indian

families. And if 'indeedthe::e .are Indian families having

difficulty ,•.functioning ,the Indian Child·Welfare Act recognizes

hat they should have . social services . provided to them, .not

heir children,taken~way.

Another a:rgument one sometimes hears'from the BIA on

he NavajoReservationis·thatNavajo families lack food

nd clothing with which to provide' their youngsters. If this

e the' case, then do 'not Indian children and their. parents

eserve to have.. food and c'1othing.brought to the children, not

he children brought to·the food and clothing,?

The study the BIA commissioned under, Title IV made much

fthe lack of an .adequat",roadnetwork.on.the ·Navajo.Reservation.

et Nava] 0 chiJ,dreIl,go. ,to.,Head ..Start' programs; .why could' not

to .E!lelllentary·schools .in.theirown .communfties? .Navajo

shop at:,groqery.. stores:or' trading posts at their

if the,'·parents. can get to the store, why...cannoti.: the

IA bring the. children to a local day school?

No matter ,what·,the truth of the: rO'ad situation is, it

true ;that·we know· much more about how to repair a

amaged ~oadthan we.know about repairing the psychological

ealth.of vulnerable young children subjected to. removal from
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their ,families for no justifiable reason.

Bad weather is another ,factor ,sometimes mentioned'by

federal officials as a cause ,for' the reliance on boarding

schools. Here again ,the Bureau has been singularly deficient

in exploring options to the institutionalization of children.

In some non-Indian communities, schools have been closed

during the worst part of the winter. If need be, children

can stay at home. The school year itself can be adjusted

so that children are able .to spend the maximum time, in the

comfort of their familie3.

If weather conditions are so severe that children are

unable to go home, emergency shelter could be provided in

the schools, as it is being done by the Navajo parents at

Black Mesa in the new day school being built there, or the

children can be .bunked .ovezrid.qht; with nearby relattives.

Or does ,the B;IA argue' .that weather conditions on the

Navajo Reservation are, unique in the' U.S'. , making that the

one area on the North American continent'where day schools

cannot be,provided?

It used to be said that the small day school is no good

educationally. This argument has largely been abandoned by

the BIA since the late 1960s, but it does seem to persist

in the subconscious' of many, BIAofficials. Even·today, a

number of small Indian day.: schools operated by Indian tribes
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.undez. contract'with· the .BIA. report continuing pr.oblems with

the funding available' to them' under standard Bureau funding

formulas.

Bureau.officials sometimes point to the difficulty

small rural schools are likely to have' in retaining teachers.

We wonder whether it .could possibly be worse than, the rate

.of,teacherturn-over in' the 'BIA boarding schools now.

In' summary, even if it were conceivable that, all of the

educational aspects 'could be taken care' o,f in ,the. boarding school-­

and this: is far £rom ,likely--i,t is still. the emotional aspects

ofa child's development, that cannot be taken care of by a

matron, or even a dozen' matrons, in the dormitory. This is

thrown into even sharper. relief when one cons~ders the importance

of the acquisitionof,cultllre and familial, nurturing to the

educational achievement of a child.

Over the, last, decade,. Indian communities have, demonstrated

increasing~Ildfemafkabl€lfo:r~it~de,~nattempting to get d"lY

schools openep..A,:few3eafs ago,', when the,<Alamo Navajo Conununity

in New Mexicoopened.a conununity,":controlled day school, the

'Navajo parents withdrew all their. children from the Magdalena

dormi.tory .oj?eratedby the BIA in favor of placement· in the new

school. At the Black Mesa Navajo Conununityin,Arizona, Navajo

parents put together abandoned Atomic Energy Conunission trailers

to form a local day school facility rather. than s.end their

children to boarding school.
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Today this Navajo community is looking forward to the

construction of a new day school facility to serve all the

children in the community. The school is being built for a

of approximately $1 million.

In contrast to these hard-won ga<ns by .• Indian communities,

to the best knowledge or the Association on American Indian

Affairs in the last 20 years no Navajo community has asked the

BIA to close a local day school so that it could send its

children to a distant boarding school.

A few years ago the U.S. Court of Appeals for the

Tenth Circuit upheld a lower court decision that found the

federal government guilty of negligence 'in its operation of

the Chuska boarding school. The decision, which the United

States did not appeal', upheld an award of nearly $1 million in

damages to be put in a trust fund' f t'hor ree Navajo children,

Allison Bryant, Johnnie High, and Marvin High. The children,

at the time 7-, 8-, and 10-years-old, awarded thewere money
in compensation for the loss of their limbs due to frostbit~

and gangrene when they ran away from the boarding school and

tried to make their way horne to their families.

On the day they ran away, a severe snow storm hit the

area, and the boys camped out on a mountainside from which

they could see the lights of the boarding school, but did not

return.

The Un~ted States attorney defending the BIA in this case,
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rgued that the.supervision that the BIA provided was. prudent

d that the ·government's efforts were. focusing on making.the

schools a more humane environment. If a child was

run away, there was no way.to prevent it. "You are

irtually goingtochave to shackle them to ,their beds to

revent the problem," he' said in his concluding .argument to

court.

The, BIA has said ·for years that the ..onlyoption the Navajo

arentshave is the boarding school, .that roads cost too much,

-coo disrup:ted, etc., ad nauseam. .The B.IA

clear that day schools are' an option for

and that food and clothing can be brought to

families.

In short, the 'boarding schools have been studied to

To do another study would be like that .inglorious

professor who lectures on navigation while the ship is sinking.

Only strong direction from the Congress can remedy the

situation ina. manner consistent with Indian tribal goals and

humanitarian federal policy.

The sheer number'of Indian children--andwe again

emphasize that thousands are aged ten and under--cries out

for"the attention of Congress.. There are" in 1984 more Indian

children in government boarding schools. than there were

Cherokees force~marched' to Oklahoma on the infamous and tragic

Trail of'Tears in the 1830s.
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In ~he opinion of our Association, there is no worthier

child welfare;project that the Congress of the United States

could authorize than a program to·build day schools ,for

all Indian children and families who need them.

The Association recommends that the Congress direct· the

BIA to develop and submit to it a Day School Implementation

Plan to provide a sound basis for decisionmaking, funding, and

other action to implement federal andtribal·policy in a cost­

effective and timely manner. 'The plan must reflect the

standards'and aspirations of the Navajos and other, affected

Indian communities, and be done in cooperation with them.

plan should provide for max~mum participation by the local

community in the governance of their schools.

The Day School Implementation Plan should include:

1) proposed location 'of all schools;

2) How and where existing 'facilities and roads might be

utilized to serve more children better;

3) Where new facilities and/or roads are needed and aE'SJU;'~U;i!

4) The geographical area and approximate number of

students that each school'would serve;

5) Approximate busing distances, and times;

6) A·method of approximating costs regarding the

tionof new,· and the rehabilitation of.existing,

facilities and roads ~nd·the cost of busing;

7) An exposition of the arguments behind the decisions
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made ,in preparing the plan;

8) A tabulation of changes necessary to achieve the

conditions proposed in the plan, given the present

situation as the starting condition;

9) ,A description' of various alternatives for implementing

the proposed plan;

10) An analysis of each alternative in terms of ,degree and

.type of change necessary over various timeframes,; and

11) An analysis, in some detail, of the impact of the

plan on selected local communities.

We recommend that such a 'plan be submitted first to the

Indian tribes, .and second to'the Congress no later

than"one year from' today. We further suggest' that the­

Bureau include with the plan a' 'detai'led implementation time-

table, over a suggested five-year period, and including recommended

appropriations levels to build the necessary day' schools.
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II. JUVENILE JUSTICE

In 1983 the Association surveyed 150 public juvenile

corrections facilities in 27 states to determine the extent

of Indian juvenile incarceration. In addition, the Association

reviewed government data available on Indian juvenile arrests.

The most recent government data available reports a

total of 25,612 Indian juvenile arrests in 1979.

The composite profile of the Indian juvenile arrested

which emerges from the data and our survey is of a 15-17 year

old male arrested for an alcohol-related victimless offense.

He appears before a state juvenile court judge or tribal judge.

Generally, there is no program available in the community to

address his specific needs and t~e person is released with

no services,provided.

Our survey, of Indian juvenile incarceration is based on

available data involving a sample of 50,000 residents in

public juvenile corrections facilities in 1982. Indian

juveniles constituted 3.4 percent of the juveniles in those

facilities. On a per capita basis, Indian youth in the 27

states surveyed were incarcerated at three times the rate

for non-Indian juveniles.

Every tribal social worker and program administrator

surveyed stated that Indian juvenile delinquency is a problem
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great concern to the, tribes. Every social worker commented

absence of legal authority to intervene in'state

court proceedings andstated,that the lack of

and remedial services, for Indian youth and

families inhibits tribes from actively working on such

even where the state juvenile justice system is willing

Some commentators indicated, that the states

all too willing 'to' offer s uch cases of

juvenile delinquents to tribal courts and agencies.

Association believes that the, large numbers of Indian

arrested and their disproport~onate placement in

juvenile corrections' facilities require Congressional

and investigation. The Bureau of Indian Affairs

Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention

be directed to provide the ,Congress with a report by

31, 1985 addressing the following areas:

1) The nature and scope of ~ndian juvenile arrest

and incarceration,with recommendations to address

the.needs'identified;

·2)-- Whether· cur.rent .justice systems operate in a

discriminatory. manner against Indian juveniles:

a. whether' arrest and conviction rates for

Indian juveniles are higher. than rates

for' non~Indians.and if so, why?;
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programs are adequate.

b. whether Indian juveniles are sentenced to

longer terms than non-Indian juveniles and i'f

of handicapped children

placements

d. training for tribal judges

b. services to ,meet the actual needs of families

c. training for staff

a. foster care

1) Virtually every social worker and program director

complained of inadequate funding. The pur,poses

for which additional funding is needed are:

III. FUNDING UNDER TITLE II AND TECHNICAL AMENDMENTS

In 1983 the Association surveyed social workers, attorneys,

jUdges"~nd administrators in child-welfare programs on

twenty-five Indian reservations, and in selected communities

throughout the country. Comments from those surveyed can be

summarized as follows:

so, why? 1 and

whether Indian juveniles remain on probation

and parole for longer periods than non-Indian

juveniles and 'if so, why?

c.

3. The extent to which current BIA and Department

of Justice programs serve Indian tribes and

communities in their attempt to address needs

for juvenile justice and delinquency prevention

programs and facilities, and whether current

g. staffing

h. enforcement of the Act and monitoring of

by the states

personnel
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k, training for ..state judges

1. intervention

m. legal assistance for tribes in child custody

proceedings

2. The comment second highest in incidence concerned

,complaints about late notices ,the possibility

that notices are not being sent, and the routine

failure of certain states to send notices.

3. A .number of those . surveyed commented on ,the lack of

familiarity with the ,Act on the part'of state

judges·and/or attorneys.

While it is apparent that the Act has resulted in the

funding of numerous tribal and urban Indian child and family

servi.ce programs' providing critical services that, .with few

.exceptions. , were not. previously available to Indian families

and.communities, it is also apparent that funding under the

Act"continues .to .fall short of- Indian.needs.

The' Association expects that this Commi t,tee will receive

. at these hearings testimony from many Itidian"'child welfare

programs concerning their funding needs under the Act. In

regard to funding, the Association only wishes to make the

£ollowing comments:

The Indian Child Welfare Act. was passed in response to
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Congressional concern about the national tragedy of wide­

spread unwarranted placement of Indian children. To the

best of our knowledge, since the Act's passage, the BIA

has never reported to Congress on the adequacy of funding

levelS to meet the needs perceived by Indian tribes

and communities.

We Suggest that this Committee require the Bureau to

report to it on the unmet needs among reservation and off­

reservation Indian communities for adequate child welfare services.

This report should be done in cooperation with the affected

tribes and communities., and provide on a reservation-by­

reservation basis (or for each urban Indian community)' the

actual Indian child welfare need. We believe a report such

as this will help the Congress evaluate whether the funding

requested by the Administration under Title II is adequate

to address Indian child welfare concerns.

..Experience. with the Act during the past several years

has revealed a need for certain· technical or clarifying

amendments. Technical amendments drafted by the Association

for the Committee's consideration follow, with explanations of

Why we believe them to be necessary.
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TECHNICAL AMENDMENTS SECTION 4 (1) (i)

Amendment
;;

Key: Present language

Additions
Be±e:&3::8BB

SECTION 3

Amendment

"foster. care placement ': Which shall mean any administrative, ad,Judicatory

ordispositi0!la~action,inCludingan action under Section 103 of this

·~ct.':~re,,:e","}'lgwhicnmay result in the temporary placement of an Indian

child

in a'roster nome or institutioh or' the home of a guar¢lian or conservator

both those in ~he custody of their parents or Indian ·families at the

time'of~a placement proceeding and those wno are not.

operation-of. cnild and family serv1.ceprograms.

Explanation

wnere the parent or Indian custOdian cannot have custody of the. cnild

~e~H~fiea upon demand, but Wnere parental rights nave not Oeen terminated.

the contrary.

Indian cnild custody proceedings arise in different legal contexts

depending on state' law. Some states have separate administrative,

.adjudicatory and dispositional proceedings while other states combine

oneor~more·of these proceedings·.· The Act nas been construed in some'

jurisdictions to cover adjudicatory proceedings involved in the custody

of Indian children and not administrative and dispositional proceedings.

The amendment clari~ies that eacn of these proceedings are included

within the coverage of the Act. The words "removing" and "returned;'

aIBproposed ~or deletion for the reasons stated in explanation of the

amendment to Section 3. The Section also is amended to state explicitly

that voluntary placements under· Section 103 are included within the

definition o~ "child custody proceeding." Some courts nave rUled to

Explanat ion

prevent the removal'uflndian: children from

The Congress· ner-eby d.eclares that it lsthe policy of this .Nation to

protect the best interests.of ,Indian cnildren and to promote the

stability and security of Indian tribes and families by the establisn­

ment of minimum Federal standards for the removal of Indian children

from their' families and for the placement of £H:tefi Indian ch.LLdr-en in

foster or... .adop t Lve nome s whdcti 'will reflect the unique values of Indian

culture, and by providing -for assistance to Indian tribes', in. t.ne

The Act was intended to

Indian families and to"'prevent the br-eakup of Indian f.amilies. Several

.cour-c a have narrowly 'interpreted the A.ct to render -the Ac-t <Lnapp'Lj.c ab Le

to .ct.r-cumst arrce e wner.e - an Indian cnila,_ not -in -Ehe custody 0,£ anI.ndian

parent, was the sub je c t of a cnd Ld.. custody pr-oceedj.ng . ~he.q.mendment

'would clarify that ,thel Act applies to the placement. of all Indian.cnildren,
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wn~cn 'may resultf"", in the termination of the parent-cnild relationshi~~

such circumstances.
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SECTION 4 (1)(11)

Amendment

.."
"termination of parental r~gnts" which shall mean any ad.judicatory or

Explanation

See explanat~on for Section 4 (1) (i)'.
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an.award of custody !"-a-Elf"epee-l'peeeeElf",,, to one of the parents
~;..,;;::~:._--_. --,

~any proceeding involving a custody contest oetween the parents .

Explanation

AS.discussed under Section 3, the Act has been neld in some Jur~s-

dict~ons not to apply to Indian cnildren wno at the time of birth

,) are not in the physical custody of an Indian parent or Indian family.

The proposed amendment would clarify that the Act is applicable in
"';1,

SECTION 4 (1) (iv)

Amendment

"adoptive pLacement" wnich shall.mean the permanent· placement of an

Indian cnild for adoption, including any adJudicatory or dispoSitional;!~
j

action or any voluntary consent to adoption under Section 103 of this .jj
j

Act wnicn may result!"", in a final decree of adoption. -I

Explanation

See explanation for·Section 3 (1) (i).

The Act is also not applicable to divorce proceedings where a parent

will receive custody of a cnild. Unmarried parents, or those ask~ng for

separations or annUlments, may also contest the custody of their

court. The Association believes that the intent of

was .to eliminate from its coverage any proceeding involving

contest.between parents ..wnere a parent will be awarded

The amendment p~Qp'osed expresses this intent.

SECTION 4 (3)

Amendment

SECTION 4· (1) (last paragraph)

Amendment

Such term or terms shall include the placement

"Indian" means any person who is a member of an Indian tribe, ep-wBe-!e

'aH-Ai;;'sl£a-Nat;;l,,,e-a,,El-a-meme:p-ef-a-pe!!:fe,,aib-eepl'epaHe,,-ae-Eleff"eEl-f"

: 8eehell-'/'., including an AlasKa Native who is a member of any Alaska
of Indian children from,

.Nati\fk village as defined in Section 3 (c) of the Alaska Native Land
birth to the age of majority, including Indian cnildren born out of

wedlock. Such term or terms shall not include a placement based upon'

an act wnich, if. committed by an adult would .ne deemed a crime or UpOll\

Claim's Settlement Act (85 Stat. 688, 689) or, for purposes of Section 107,
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SECTION 102(a)

Amendment

Explanation

The, definition of "Indian" in the Act nasv t he effect of not inclUding

,AlasKa Natives whO were born after the'date of'enactment of the Alaska

Native, Land Claims Settlement Act (December 18,,1971). The amendment

would include such persons within the coverage of the Act. Also,

Section 107 applies to persons wno by definition cannot' yet

estaolish a rignt to tribal memoersnip. The proposed amendment

clarifies the' appl:ldabilityof the definition to such persons.

SECTION ~ (5)

"Indian child's tribe" means (8.) the Indian tribe in wnich

cnild is a member or eligible for membership or (bY in the case of

Indian child Who isa merriberof or eligible for membersnip

one tribe, the Indian tribe w~~fi whichL ~ae-ffia~afi-ea~±a~aa5-~ae-mepe

5~gfi~~~eafi~-eefi~ae~e after notice and an opportunity to De is

Explanation

Implicit in the definition of "Indian child's tribe" is a

that~here an Indian cnild is a member of or eligible for

in more than one tribe, a nearing be neld to 'determine which

the more significant contacts with the child. The amendment

the requirement for such a hearing explicit.

In anY involuntary cnild custod~ proceeding in a State court, wnere the

court 'or the petitioner KnowS or has reason to Know that an Indian child

is involved, the party s eekf.ng the foster care placement of, or termina­

tion of parental rights to, an Indian cnild snaIl notify the parent

or Indian custodian and the Indian child's tribe, by registered mail

with return receipt requested, of the pending proceedings and of their

rignt of'intervention. If the identity or location of the parent

or Indian custodian and' the tribe cannot De determined, such notice

shall be given to the Secretary in like manner, wno shall nave fifteen

days after receipt to provide the requisite notice to the parent or

Indian custodian 'and the tribe. No involuntary cnild custody ~e5~ep,

eape-~±aeemefi~-ep-~epm~fia~~efi~e~-~apefi~a±_p~ga~5proceeding snaIl be

held until at least ten days after receipt of notice by the parent or

and the tribe Or until at least twentY-five days

,11~~,-,=="",-"-=,--,n",o"-t=i",c,,,e-,,b:iLYthe Secretary: Provided, That the parent or

or the tribe shall, upon request, ,De granted, up to

days to prepare for sucn proceeding.

Explanation

foster care placements and terminations of parental rignts

the laws of some states in the context of an adoption

The amendment, consistent With the intent of the Congress
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Explanation'
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Amendment

to e1'fect a foster care or adoptive placement O!,

or parental rignts to, an Indian child under State law

court that active efforts, inclUding wnerever

to provide remedial ••..

roster care placements and termination of parental

the section is amended to make clear that the parties

not only to examine but to copy. documents upon whicn a

be based. Some courts and agencies have narrOWly construed

to permit examination and not copying.

stated in the explanation to section l02(a), the

add adoptive placements ,to the coverage of the section.

an amendment is proposed that would state that "active

'include 'utilization or Indian cnildren and 1'amily'

Such -an vamendmerrt -ds consistent witli ..fhe'inteQ..ll.of

conforms to' Section 'D.'2. of the BIA 's ·gui<i.E'!lines for

" Amendment

Explanation

In conformity· with. the 'amendment pr-opo aed Sor section I02(a)

ment is 'proposed to clar~1'ythat th~se~tion,covers adoption pr·oc:eE,dj.n~f

".SECTION 102 (c)
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to cover. all involuntary foster care .and termination of parental

'rights proceedings, would recognize this circumstance. In addition

it is .proposed that the section be amended. to require a petitioner

who knows or has rea'son to know··that an 'Indian child is involved

prOVide the requisite notice. Under state law courts generally

not responsible 'for providing notice; petitioners are.

likely. for information on the Indian identity of a cnild to be

available to a petitioner than to a court., Finally the section

enacted allows a child custody proceeding to be held five days

to the time 'within whicn the Secretary is. authorized to provide

notice to' the parent., Indian custodian arid the' tribe. This is

adra1'ting.error. The Association proposes an amendment that

pronibit SUCh a proceeding from being held until at least ten

after the Se er-et ar-y t s time 1'01'- providing notice expires.

Eacn ,. party J;e-a-fee1;eF-eaFe"'ll:ifleelllen1;..,eF-j;eFIlI:l:nai;:l:Effl-ef'-llaFeB1;a3,-F:i:gfii;;,ILn. <;'~.ll,Lu.Lv",

in any involuntary child' custo'dy"proce·eding under State law involVing ilef1'dttS""'shoul,d

an Indian- child snall have the right to examine and coPY all reports

..or.other documents filed with the couI't upon wnich any. decision with

·respectto.. such action' may he based.
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SECTIONSl02(e) and (f)

Amendments

Eac n section should be' amended to de Le t e the word "c on t Lnued . II

Explanation

There have been many circumstances wnere Indian parents were involved

in cnild custody proceedings at a time wnen they did not, nave custody

of the child or cnildren involved. In some jur~sdictions the language

of the Act na s been literally construed to render these sections

virtually inapplicable in,sucn circumstances. It is apparent that the

Congress intended to extend the procedural safeguards of these sections

to all Indian parents who could be, temporarily or permanently ,deprived

of custody, or of an opportunity to nave custody, regardless of wnether,

at the time of the proceeding, the parent nad actual pnysical cu atiody ,

SECTIONl03(a)

Amendment

Where any parent or,Indian custodian wno is not domiciled or resident

within the' reservation of the Indian cnild' s tribe voluntarily consents

toa foster/care placement... el' termination of parental rignts, or adop­

tion under state law, suc n consent 'sna l L not be valid unless e xe cubed

in writing and recorded before a judge of a court of competent

jurisdiction .and accompanied by the presiding judge i scertificate

that the terms, and consequences of ,the consent were fully explained

"
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in detail and were understood by,'theparent',orIndian custodian.

The, court snaIl .aLso certify.that'eil;her ,the parent OI' Indian "custodian

fully .undenst ood.rt.he explanation, in Englisnor: that" i t,wasinterpreted

into a ,lang\la,ge,that thepare,ntorIndian, custodian understood.

Any consenti.jgf.ven prioI' to, or- within ten days after "Pirth ,of the

Indian child shall not be va.Ld.d , . ,The Searetary, of Health and Human

Services is directed to require that Indian Health Services employees

not 'obtain any sucn consent prior to the expiration of ten days after

the birth/of an Indian child. The Secretary of Health and Human Service:)

shall proVide each parent with a written statement informing nim or ner:

that sucn consent may not be validly given until at least ten days after

the birth of an Indian cnild and that at no time shall a refusal to

provide such consent result in any loss of rights to custody or a

denial of any services provided bY the Indian Health Service.

Explanation,

The amendment to the section would clarify, consistent with the Undt e.d

States Supreme Court decision in~ v. District Court, 424 U.S. 382

(1976), and the 'intent of Congress, that state courts do not have juri.s"

diction over voluntary cOnsents given by persons who are reservation

residents or domiciliaries. AlSO, section l03(c) includes voluntary

consents to adoption while section 103(a) omits any ref~rence to sucn

consents. An amendment is proposed that would clarify the intent

of Congress tro include vo Luntaz-y consents to adoption.
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The section is also .amended to protect the rights of Indian parents

who are recipients of the services of the Indian Health Service

time of the birth of an Indian child. Many Indian cnildren are

in IHS facilities and IHS employees nave reportedly eeen involved

activities resulting-, in voluntary consents that are not in

.with sect-ion 103(a). Prior to the Act IHS medical and other staff

were often involved in 'practice$ that led to unwarranted placements

of .Indian children. ·Although circumscribed by the pr-ovrsnons of

the Act, these practices have not .ended and an explicit statutory

directive to IHS may be necessary in order to assure that the intent

this Act, that such return of custody is not in the best interests

Explanation

106(a) authorizes the restoration of parental rights under

certain circumstances while not requiring notice to biological parents

hat would enaole them to exercise the rights granted.. Such notice

~':illl~;l:L'cit in tne section. The proposed amendment would make sucn

notice requirement explicit.

of Congress i.s followed without exception. SECTION 107

records that may be suoject to court onder.

Explanation

by an Indian individual who -nas reached the age of

was the subject of an adoptive placement·, the court

of agency or attorney records. SinCe enactment many

have been frustrated in their efforts to secure tribal

result of thisproolem. The amendment would make it clear

court records are insufficient to enable a court to assist

Indians who have been adopted to petition'

to certain adoption record information. Often the information,

the section to be provided, is rot part of court records

adoptee to secure the rights contemplated by Section 107, the

is required to seek the necessary information from agency and

the' final decree, through court records or records

~1~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~QcQo~u~r~t~o~r~d~e~r~,shall inform such individual .•..

.Amendment

SECTION 106(a)

·Notwithstanding State law to the contrary, whenever ·a final decree

of adoption of an Indian cnild has been vacated or set aside or the

adoptive parents voluntarily consent to the termination of their

parental rights to the cnild, the art seekin to lace the.cnild

accordance .with the provisions of section 102(a) of this Act, shall

notify the Oiological parent· or prior Indian custodian and the Indian 01~eqlui.red

child's tribe'of the pending placement proceedings and of their right

of int'erventionJ' a.:.. ~ biological parent or prior Indian custodian

may petition for; and shall be notified of:the right to petition for,

return of custody and the court shall grant such petition unless

is a showing., in a proceeding SUbject to the provisions of Section 102
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SECTION 201(a)

Amendment

.. , .Sucn child and family service programs, in accordance with priorities

establisned by the tribe, may include, but are not limited to ...•

gUidance, legal representat~on, and advice to Indian families and tribes

involved in tribal, State, or Federal cnild custody proceedings.

Explanat~on

Althougn section 20l'(a) clearly states that the programs funded

"are not limited to" the. eight identified categories and althougn

the section is clearly intended to permit tribes to establisn their

own serv~ce prioriti<;>,s, the Bur<;>au of· Indian Affairs has:f:pequently

interpreted the section·as·authorizing funds for programs limited to

the enumerated categories. Programs that have attempted to spend

Title II money to. pay for legal" representation 61' the tribe in a cnild

custody proceeding nave not been able to.do so. The BIAnasalso

imposed its own priorities on trilles. It ~s our understanding that

grant applicatiom that did not. seeK funds for Bureau prioriti<;>s

were denied. The amendment would assure that the intent of the Congress

to expand tribal oppor-tund td.e s and resources for cn LLd.iand family

services is properly carried out by the Bl.lreal.l.
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SECTION 20l(b)

Amendment

'" .For purposes of qualifying for assistance under a federally­

assisted program~ placement in. or licensing or approval of

foster or adoptive homes or institutions lly an Indian trille snaIl

be deemed equ~valent to placement, licensing, or approval by a State.

Explanation

It was the purpose of this provision to maKe Indian tribal foster

and adoptive nomes eligible for funds appropriated for adoptive and

foster care unden the Social Security Act. In some jurisdictions this

purpose nas not been recognized because the section did not clearly

state that children placed by tribes in foster or adoptive homes are

to be treated equivalently to children placed lly .a state in foster.

or adoptive homes. The amendment would Clarify this matter.

SECTION 30l(ll)

Amendment

Upon the request of the adopted Indian child Over the age of 18, the

adoptive or foster parents of an Indian child, or an Indian tribe,

the Secretary shall disclose sucn informat'on as may b- e necessary for
the en~e~~men~-e£-an Indian child t o secure membership in the tribe

in wnich the child may be eligible f or en~e~imen~ memoership or for

determining any rights or benefits -associated with that membership.
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New Mexico

Nevada

Arizona

Elementary: K-B."
unless j~nior:high
school established

Elementary: K-8

High school:
8 or 9 -, 12

Intermediate:
7 - 8 or 9

Elementary:
- 7

No specific provisions;
Cons idera t Lons from Pub I ie,
School Finance Act and SChool
Construction: Need for. schoo1 7
number of st.ude n ts to be, served,
other schools within five ~ile

r:adius, financialabilit~ of,
school district to support new
school, & ~hether ~n unr'e~sonable
proliferation of school~ will
result.

Necessary and r e a aon ab Le,

Re: Hi~h schapl -, 200 or more
students and not less than
2 million in assessed valuation
in district.

-:'\'~~

S~hool boards (~),
Dir~ctor of school
finance (x} •

$~h001 board ,jJ,
S~perindententl0f public
instit.ution Lx l,

R~: High achoo L .­
P~tition and vote of
majority of elector'ate in
school district (x);
Re: Intermediate s choo I>-

"',,,$Ql),9,91 fl\Wp;) "(./.l",.,(:,wnty",,,
, School Superintendent (x).

215

Notes: v',~ Re cornme nd a t.Lon authority
x~- Binding autllority
OnlY"South Dakota has a provision where under certain circumstances, by law,
a new school is requir'ed tabe "establishedj all other states vest decision-making
authority in one or more entities. .



STATE DFJFIl'HTION OF
SCHOOLS

NEiW SCHOOL
PREREQUISITES

DECI S!C)N MAK I NG
AUTHORITY REJ:
SCHOOL OPENINGS

South Dakota K 8 Discretionary.
Re: Isolated areas .- is or
more students residing 24 miles
from nearest school, all of
whom reside wi thi n 1 mi Le of
each other upon provision of
a suitable building.

School board (x), Voter
majority (x).
Re: Isolated areas ­
Petition by parents of lS
eligible students (x).

Montana

Npith Dakota

K - 6 (If junior
high exists)

K - 8

K - 6, K - 8
K - 7, K - 9

Rd: Elementary - General rieed
and five or more students
Re: Junior high - discretibnar~

Re: High school - discretiohary
Isolated schodl: Elementary­
10 or more: High school - 2S
or mote.
Relevant factors ~ gehet~l heedj
student population, distance
and road conditions to nearest
school (weighted extra for
isolated schools), tax~ble value
in district.

".,;

Requisite and expedient.

Petition by parents of 3
children (V'), School
Board (V), Coun ty
Superintendent (~)i Board
of County Commissioners (V)
Superintendent of Publit
Ihstruction (x).

School Board (x).

c.o
~

Utah

Oklahoma

Mississipj;>i

Common schools are
bomprised of "primary
and grammar" q rad e s ,
whibh in turn are
nowhere Ld e n t i f Led ;

K - 6 or K _. 8

Ldccil s6hool bocira
discretion

Dis6tetionary
Re: Voter ~etiticiris - 1;200
minimum students in he district
for new high schools no part df
requesting precinct s within
S miles of established high
school, no high school is within
12 miles of proposed s6hool.

discr:etidnary

Discretionary but must ci~oid

unnecessary duplications

All schools: School
Board (x), and
High schools: Majority
of district voters (x).

School Board (x)

School Board (x)

c.o
<:Tl
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Senator ANDREWS. Our next witness is Evelyn Blanchard, presi­
dent of the Association of American Indian and Alaska Native
Social Workers. Welcome to the committee, Ms. Blanchard.

STATEMENT OF EVELYN BLANCHARD, PRESIDENT, ASSOCIATION
OF AMERICAN INDIAN AND ALASKA NATIVE SOCIAL WORKERS;
ACCOMPANIED BY LINDA AMELIA, DIRECTOR, COMANCHE
FOSTER CARE REVIEW BOARD; AND ETHEL KREPPS, DIREC­
TOR, INDIAN CHILD WELFARE PROGRAM OF THE NATIVE
AMERICAN COALITION OF TULSA

Ms. BLANCHARD. My name is Evelyn Blanchard, and I am presi­
dent of the Association of American Indian and Alaska Native
Social Workers. We want to express immediately our deep grati­
tude for this opportunity.

Our discussion will be handled in three sections. We will present
a conceptual perspective of the developmental issues in Indian
Child Welfare Act programming, and we will also highlight some
problem areas and present some recommendations regarding ap­
proaches to funding and also some substantive amendments to the
Indian Child Welfare Act.

On my left is Linda Amelia, director of the Comanche Foster
Care Review Board and consultant with the Comanche Tribe's chil­
dren court and child welfare program. Linda will provide discus­
sion about one tribe's efforts to coordinate the services necessary to
carry out the mandate of the law. On my right is Ethel Krepps,
attorney and director of the Indian Child Welfare Program of the
Native American Coalition of Tulsa. Ethel will address the legal
issues and concerns that have surfaced during the implementation
period thus far.

Senator ANDREWS. Evelyn, before you proceed, let me make a
brief statement. I had anticipated al}other member of the commit­
tee would be here. I was supposed to be addressing the State exper­
iment station directors at 11:30. So, I have to leave. Because I real­
ize you have come a great distance, I do not want to hold you up
over an hour or so. Until another Senator arrives, I am going to
ask our staff director to continue the hearing so that we can make
our record with a minimum amount of inconvenience to you.

Ms. BLANCHARD. Thank you.
The association proposes a funding level for Indian Child Welfare

Act programs of $29.5 million. This figure is based on data we re­
ceived from our recent survey of tribes and Indian organizations,
which indicated a minimum needed amount of about $53,000. A
further question was posed to them. What particular service would
you add or expand if you had more money, and that amount aver­
aged out to $23,000. From the addition of those two figures times
400, we reached the $29.5 million.

We would also like to call to your attention that the Bureau of
Indian Affairs customarily and routinely receives requests for
Indian Child Welfare Act funding in the amount of $25 million
yearly. In addition to that, we would ask you to recall that the
Congressional Budget Office in 1978 proposed a funding level of
$125 million over a 5-year period. So we believe that our recom-
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mendation is well in line with the need. that 'has .exhibited
thus far.

We would also recommend that the funding
Child Welfare Act programs be extended to 3 years.and that within
the first year of the c3-year period, the· BureauofIndian Affairs and
the Department of Health and Human Services be required to
meet its responsibility clearly set out in 1978 to identify the. fiscal

I resources available to these programs. In the examination of
I moneys available to these programs, we are asking that these de­

partments identify discretionary funds also. At the present time,
the methods of funding are so lopsided and fragmented, it is very
difficult to gather the kind of information that is needed to ensure
that the services we are providing are the ones that are necessary
and are constructed in a way to ensure that Indian families will
not be destroyed.

In that connection, we have very important needs in the area of
knowledge development, regarding Indian social work practice and
theory. These particular issues .are, frankly, in our opinion, being
neglected by both departments. There are studies going,and there
are projects being funded, but the information and knowledge that
is being developed by these various efforts is not being shared with
the Indian community. As an example, we recently had access to
an analysis of a 1977 study conducted by the Children's Bureau, en­
titled the "National Study of Social Services for Children and Fam-
ilies." .

That study revealed' that older Indian children were twice as
likely to be in care because of neglect than any other racial group.
About 10 percent of the Indian children in care have no formal
service agreement. The service agreements for all minority chil­
dren tended to emphasize aspects of service such as mental health,
family functioning, and modification of child behaviors. Less than
10 percent had goals relating to financial, or household manage­
ment,or reduced social isolation. Overall, only half of the families
of minority children had services recommended, but Indianchil­
dren had the fewest. How, you can readily see that if this kind of
information is not shared with the tribes .and Indians organiza­
tions, there is absolutely no chance to compare approach to correc­
tion of behavior. So we are being denied information that is abso­
lutely necessary for the development of these programs.

Our survey also revealed that the Indian Child Welfare Act pro­
grams-and I believe that the bureau in its statements just a few
minutes ago confirmed this-are in a sense becoming the social
services programs for Indian country. The programs have moved to
fill the void in services that were identified in 1978 at the time of
the passage of the act. We found that 66 percent of the Indian
Child Welfare Act programs, for example, are conducting child-pro­
tective investigations. Now, this is a legal responsibility of the
State, and we are encouraged that we'have the opportunity to do
this and do not want to return this privilege.

However, in connection with this, we must look at some amend­
ment to the definition of child custody proceeding under the act,
because the character of the service has undergone a change. Also
with regard to services taken over by Indian Child Welfare Act
programs, we found that for the reporting period for grant period
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fiscal year 1983, of those programs that reported, 523 cases had
been taken over by Indian Child Welfare Act programs from coun­
ties and States, and these Indian programs were providing full
service to these Indian clients.

The services that they most frequently provided are,(l) counsel­
ing and therapy for families, parents, and children; (2) outreach, in­
vestigations, consultation, home visits, and follow-up; (3) foster care
and adoption work, which includes studies, placement, and recruit­
ment; and (4) client advocacy, involving identification of resources,
education, and legal assistance.

We call to your attention that very few Indian programs are op­
erating under contracts or agreements with States and counties,
where reimbursement for the services being provided is received.
We are not aware that these services being provided are being cap­
tured in reports to the Bureau from tribes and Indian organiza­
tions.

That leads us to a very serious problem in the implementation of
the Indian Child Welfare Act, and that is the failure of the Bureau
of Indian Affairs to set in place adequate reporting mechanisms.
We found in the survey that we did that there is no rhyme or
reason about why a particular Indian Child Welfare Act program
would select the individual as the case-reporting unit as opposed to
the family as the case-reporting unit, as opposed to another group
of other as the case-reporting unit. These problems in reporting are
extremely serious, and the Bureau makes a number of efforts and
continuing efforts to collect data, but none of these Bureau efforts
are being brought forward to the tribes and Indian programs so
that they have an opportunity to look at them to see how we can
establish a fit and eventually develop a system that responds to
universal information needs.

The other area that we would like to address is that of training.
Training has been completely neglected. We are very concerned
about this because those of us who are trained in the formal west­
ern schools know the very great differences between theoretical
constructs in personality development, and so forth, that exist be­
tween the western thought and Indian thought. There is absolutely
no leadership being provided the Indian tribes and Indianorganiza­
tions in this connection.

We heard of various discretionary efforts that are being made,
but none of this is being coordinated in a way that will assure us
the development of a theoretical base for practice. I will conclude
my remarks here and ask that Ethel continue with our concerns.

[The prepared statement follows:]

Tes.timony of the

.Associ.a't i.on of American Indian and. Alaska Native Social Workers

Indian Child Welfare Act Over-s i.gtrt Hearings

April 25, 1984

My name ~s' Evelyn Lance B'Lanc.nar-d and I am president of -the Association of
American Indian and. Alaska Native Social Workers. The Association joins all
Indian people in its' expression of gr-atLtuce for the opportunity that the
Select Committee on Indian Affairs has made available to us to explain our
need, and to participate in a design for the use of our national resources
to secure the. healthy development of numanxdnd I s first and most important
resource ~ the children. .

Based. on response to the Association i s recent survey of tribes and Indian
organizations we propose a funding level for Indian Child Welfare Act Title II
programs 'of $29.5m. ' The population of our survey.included all tribes and
Indian organizations. From this popukat.Lon , the Association received 93 com­
pleted. surveys. This is nnoken down to '58 responses from programs that had
received. funding and 35 programs that nad never received. funding. The ser­
vices wni.ch these programs are providing represent classical child welfare
services programs and. divisions. Our survey, presented two leading questions
Which will serve as the nas.is for interpretation of the data received.

1. What do you consider the two most successful services your 'program pro­
vides? The ..response reveals the following listing.
a. Counseling for families, parents 'and Children
b. Foster care ueve.Lopmerrt and placements
c. Licensing of foster homes
d , Legal services
e. Education of groups wndcn includes clients, agencies and. staff
f. Ad.vocac;y Which includes outreach, .educa'tdon regarding benefits

and the. nece Ip-t of those benefits
2. What do you consider the two least successful services your program

provides?
a. foster 'care licensing
b. Drugs and alcohol
c. couneeHng
d. Foster home placements
e. Mental health services
f. Coordination

As you readily see these responses represent two sides of the coin and are
descriptive of the varied program components based on differing developmental
levels. We are knowled.geable of some of .the .ingnedLerrts-of this profile and
arrtend to pursue further. .s-tucy. Direct counseling services are the most
successful ingredients of the .pr'ogr-ama , These counseling services provide the
necessary one-to-one contact. Where the opportunity· for the greatest clarity is
presented. This experience lets the clients have an opportunity to directly
address and interpret their distress and strength. " It is these ingredients
that social workers must have to translate the. presenting problem into an



100

assessment or diagnosis and thus r'orm the basis for the treatment method or
appr-oach, It appears that the programs have a good hold on this phase of
the process. Importantly 'these r-eeponaes indicate that'the workers have been
eb.Le to es-tab.Li sn the requisite relationship to develop a good working environ­
ment. Without this characteristic base it is impossible to encourage and
accomplishment correction of behaviors that contribute to the br-eakup of
lndian families.

In line with this experience we further propose that neginning in FY 85. that
the grant peruod be extended to three years and that' a numhen of programs be
targeted for special s tuay, We are experiencing great difficulty in our
attempts to etescribe successful efforts and are faced with powerful reports
that assess accomplishment and. compliance by the Office of the Inspector
General. In our opinion the unfavorable tone of reports like these r-esul. t
from the failure of the Bureau of Indian Affairs to meet its mandate to assist
the tribes and. Indian organizations in the implementation of the Act. In this
connection we are confused that there has not been a national effort under
Bureau leadership to develop adequate reporting systems. Reporting systems
are primal ingredients in our budget process. A national reporting system to
measure the capability of Title II programs does not exist. The problems
created. for Congress and the Administration can be seen immediately.

The Bur-eau i s Branch of social s er-vi.ces performs two periodic surveys. One is
the unduplicated case count that reflects separation in state and federal respon­
sibility for various catagories of assistance and service. The other is con­
cerned with jurisdictional status of Indian Children. These reports give the
Bureau a guage of the direct federal financing neecred , The Bureau has not
brought these reports forward to the tribes and Indian organizations for exam­
ination as to how universal information needs can be-met. It is impossible to
uncter-s tand how the Bureau is able to translate 'the operations of the -Title II
pr'ogr-ams to the Administration and Congr-eas When basic reporting mechanisms
have not been developed. Upon entry into office the Administration determined
t-o eliminate the Title II programs because they were inadequately funded to
perform. In view of the responsibility -that was -thrust upon tribal governments
we agree With the Administration's position that funding is inadequate. How­
ever we contest its position' that the pnogr-ams are not adequately performing.
1:1 FY 82 the Cheyenne-Arapahoe programs returned. 71 children to their families
and people. In the same period the Burns-Paiute and Metlakatla communities
did not place any Children outside their families. What are the specific ingred­
ients of effort that have made this possible? Unfortunately, focus to determine
the characteristic knowLedge and technique of these success is absent in the
Buneau t s activities.

The lack of adequate reporting systems together with on again, off" again
funding patterns directly undermine the developmental efforts of tribal and
Indian organization programs and severely curtail ourv opporctundty rto develop
a stable knowLedge base of Indian social .services practice and theory. Unless
we are given the opportunity to develop a truly disciplined approach the .. Congress
and every Administration will always be faced with emergency situations that are
costly to fund and inadequate means to address and understand the causes of
family br-eaxup in these communities. The difficulties that we face in funding
and. programming contribute directly to the' cycles of inefficiency and inappro­
priate Use of resources that are of concern' to all of us.
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We further nacommend that eturingthe ELr-e-t iyear- of, the proposed three, year
funding period. -tria't the Bureau of,'Indian'Affairs andv-fhe-Depar-tment; ~f Health
and Human Services identify 'and coordinate 'the funding resources ava.i.Lab.Le to
garner by the second year .a funding level of$29.5m. Attention' should be g.rven
to resources from Title TI,'Title IVB; Title IVE, Title XX and P.L. 93-638
social servi.cea- conqr-ac-ta., In ,addition -to the implementation of these resources
and identification of, a.l.L. discretionary mona.ea available for understanding and
resolution 'of problems, should also be 'presented . These efforts are necessary
to cj.eardy identify the, tlationalresources to meet our needs .and at', the same
time set up a process to distinguish continuing need from _discret~onary e::forts.
Presently funding: for'these'pY'ograms isbe:'ing appr-oacned-on a pr-oject nas.is and
there is inadequate recognition of the real, problems involved.

For examp Le s . information·· regarding.· Bureau of Indian Affairs placements for the
period of Augus-t 1983 reveal, 'the following levels.

State Foster Homes Special Homes Institutional Total #
Needs ~

Arizona 300 3 210 513

Montana 264 16 24 304

South Dako't a 171 38 26 235

North Dakota 187 7 9 203

New Mexico 82, 1 62 145

Mississippi 102 4 2 108

Colorado 73 0 23 96

Wyoming 37 0 4 41

Minnesota 8 1 5 14

Nozrth Carolina 2 0 9 11

Wisconsin 1 0 9 10

Nevada 9 0 1 10

Oklahoma 8 1 1 10

California 8 0 0 8

TOTAL 1252 71 385 1708

The information presented to you nas not been made available to the tribal
and· Indian organization· programs in sp.ite of the continutinghigh· rates of
out of nome placements -being supported by the Bureau. Unless -there is a direct
move on the part of the: Bureau to share: information like this with the programs
it will be impossible for the 'overall Title II ef-for-t to set targets and measure
accomplishments. Failure to share' information and develop integrated targets
can result in a situation similar to that in wn.i cn the Community -Hee.Lfh Repre­
sentative program finds itself. These matters are clearly tied to accountability
and we are only asking for trouble if, these serious problems in reporting are
not addr-essed. immediately.

Little_analysis,:if any, ,,.of the cherec'tenis'tdcs of Indian-children in care is
being done by 'the Bureau. It is "a well accepted fact that problems, experienced
in Childhood are likely to continue into adulthood if appropriate attention is
not given. We have .recently had ecceas :to anaLye.la of a 1977 Children j s Bureau
survey entitled National Study of Social Services to Children and Their Families.
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The study foun~ that _only about 1% of the cnildren r-eceivdng services were
Indian or Alaska Native. The analysis included 5,600 Indian children in out
of horne care. They had an aver-age age of 12 years. Those aged under- 5 had
been in care an average of 14.1 months; rnose 6 to 11, 50 months; and those
12 to_ ~8, 72.8 months. This length of time in foster care was much longer than
for white cn.i.Ldr-en of the same ages. Oj.der- Indian children were -twe.Ice. as like­
ly to be in 'care because of neg.Lec t than any otner- racial group, and. nearly
half of the ad.olescentswerein care for that reason. About 10% had no formal
service agreement on file and this was somewhat better than was true of other
mlno~ity Children. Service goals for all minority groups tended to emphasize
c~in~cal aspects .. of _service: mental health, family functioning· and modifica-
't i.on of child, behaviors. Less than 10% had. goals relating to financial or
hou~e~old man~gem~nt or _r~d.uced social .i.eo.La-tdon , Overall, only half of the
fam~l~es of minority Children had any services recommended, but Indian children
had the _fewest. This study came on the heels of the survey of the Association
on American Indian Affairs whi~h revealed. that one out of every four Indian
cnLLdr-en was not Li.v.ing with his or her own family and 85% of these children
were in z:on-Indian placements. The Children i s Bureau nighlighted the critical
need to improve service planning for Indian children. ThiS 'lnformation 'has not
been presented. to the tribes and. Indian organizations by the Bureau and. they
are therefore unprepared. to address the very complex problems that will be
faced for years to come and wnicn impact directly on the funds that will be
ne~ded to fund Indian Child Welfare Act ef'for-ta , The project attitude main­
-taaned by the Bureau sets up immensely complicated barriers to good planning.

Since the_ passage of the Act and. with the funding made available the Indian
p~ogram~ have moved to fill the void in se~vice planning. Our survey revealed
~hat 0 66~ of, the programs are conducting child protective investigations. This
l~ n.i.gh.Ly s~gnif~cant because : t m:eans that the county and. state Workers recog­
m.ze the d.eVe~o~lng resources an the Indian corrununities and. are making use of
them. In adddt1~m to these 610 protective service investigations the Indian
programs have taken over 523 cases from counties and states and these Indian
programs are _providing fU~l services to the extent they are able. This snift
of responsibil~ty is ~urther supported by the fact that 78% of the programs
r'epor-t i.ng pr-ovdde r-es Iduaj services to Indian clients on a continuing basis.
The ser-vaces most frequently pnovIdeo are ~

1. counseling and therapy for families, parents and Children
2. cutir-eecn , investigatic:>ns, consultation, horne visits and follow up
3. foster care and. adopt aon work vru.on includes studies, placement and

r-ecnuatment
4. client ad~ocacy involving identification ofvr-esour-ces , education and

legal aes.ts tance ,
Very few Indian I?rograms are operating under contracts or agreements with
stat~s and counties where r-e imour-aemerrt for the services being provided is
received. We are not aware that these services being provided are being captured
In reports to the Bureau from tribes and Indlen organizations. There is serious
con~ern that, Congress and the Administration are being given insufficient infor­
mation on Which to base their decisions. .I't must be recognized that Indian Child
Welfare Act programs' have become in a very Short time the primary social service
program available 0 to Iz:dians_" Voids in service from primary programs of counties
an~ states are beang ELl.Led by Title II programs and. it is difficult to see how
tfue ~rend can be reversed. It is imperative that a realistic Look be taken at
what is occuring and that appropriate resources be brought to bear on the problem.

•
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Another area of implementation whdcn is being neglected concerns training.
It is' well recognized in the field of" social' work that, different peoples" bring
variable interpretations, and resources to therapy. In spite of this 'there has
not been a national effort to, examine the theoretical base of Indian social work
practice. This is especially cur-c i e.L'oecause many tribes and organizations are
r-equi.r-ed to hire workers at the master i s level for program directorships. Many
tribes do not have local personnel with 'these credentials and are forced to hire
non-Indian personnel for these positions. This presents problems because the
non- Indian personnel do not know the community and its people and are therefore
handicapped in their anility to make full use of the resources available. The
pattern that has developed is that these workers become frustrated and over-wne.lmed
with their .responsibilities and usually leave after a year of employment Which
frequently coincides with the absence' of continued funding. While these individ­
uals have been in Charge they have retained broad activity to themselves. It is
the unusual case when -tties e non-Indian workers nave brought their staff into im­
port~nt d.ecision making roles. These 'practices have consistently limited the
ability of these programs. -to xieve Lop , As a consequency many Title II programs
must begin deveLopmen't at each new funding period. This is LnexcuaeabLe and
encourages ineffective use of resources athat 'are 'badly needed. Lack of leader­
Ship in this are inhibits the right of se.If--de'ter-mi.natLon, It is impossible to
be self-aetermining when the manner in Which one can .best proceed is confused
and obs,?ured.. Th~se a:r-e serious developmental concerns that ,will not go away.
'I'he limited training 'that' has been .abailable has been..funded..through the Adminis­
'rtr-ataon for Native Americans and 'has .been concentrated on' the development of
'tz-Lba.Le-a'te-te agreements and. compliance with ..the Adoption Assistance Act. Through
the years Bureau funds' have been. made available for training of tribal court
judges -bu t again it has not been. comprehensive in scope and social services staff
have .TIc:>t- had the opportunity to participate in. the design and have had very limited
p~rtic1pation ~s' students. It. must be called to your attention that we are d.ealing
Wlth some of the most intimate aspects of life and the epproacn must be knowLedge-.
able and judicious.

There is general; neglect regarding the resources needed by tribes and' Indian
organizations and efforts to develop .these re·sources. Thirty two percent of
the funded programs reporting indicated that they are buying services needed
by their clients. At the top of the list of these" services are psychological
therapy and. legal services. Lack of r-esour-ces in these areas are reflected in
state courts i decision riot to transfer cases to tribal courts. The four most
frequently cited. reasons for a decision. not to transfer are:
1. the state court lacked .confLdenoe. that the tribe' would be able to handle

the matter
2. improper notice procedures
3 the- state court's refusal to recognize an Indian child's eligibility for

enrollment
4. lack of legal assistance.
In the main, many. Indian, workers lack the sophistication to deal with these
complex legal matters. There is no' evidence that the Bureau is addressing
these very serious- pr.oblems. Improper. procedure in these matters can result
in an Indian child -oeing separated from his or her family and tribe forever.

.In.cthi.e instance the -Bureeu -Le failing in its responsibility to implement the
Act.

The programs were asked to respond. 'to' the question: What one service would
you add or whic~ exd.s-t.ing s~rvice wo~ld. you expand if you had' mor-e . money?
Th~ t nree .most fr-equerrt.Iy cited ser-vices were training, expansion of services
and legal services. These are not hidden needs.
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W strongly urge tnatattention be given to the establisnment and sUI?port of
. 'tz-Lbe.L chf.Ldz'en ts courts. Tribes are encouraged to develop childI',,:,nrs codes
but the judicial systems to handl~ complicated matters of Children's law ~re _
not being given sufficient attention. In many of t~e effort:s ~elated to amp.Le
mentation of the Act there is a facade quality. 'I'r-Lbee are neang e~couraged

to establish the mechanism but the assistance to develop the eseerrr.ief underv­
pinning is absent.

The soft appr-oach of the Bureau r~lated to guidelines to state courts is causing
serious problems In the notificati<?TI pro::-esso Our survey rev~aleC1 that the pro­
grams had learned aocur 243 cases anvoj,vang Indian cnildren througn other means
than notices f'r-om state cour-ts , Several recommendations we:r:e put forward by
the programs to correct this problem of which the most pr'orru.nen't were:
1. education of social service agency staff and couI'~ staff
2. enforcement of compliance by amending the Act to ampoae a penalty for

non-compliance
3. expansion and improvement of state-county-tribal agre~m:n~s

4. improved procedures to identify Indian children upon 1.n1.'t Le.L contact.

Independent adoptive placements and placements by priva~e ~gencies continue
to present eer-Lcus problems. Ther~ is _con~iderable :rar1.a:=.:;on among states re­
garding the time at wni.cn ~ adopt:l:-0Z: La f'Ll.ed , Ind1.e;m chi.Ldr-en may have, been _
in the custody of the adoption pet.it1.one:r:s for a ccnafder-aoj,e length of -tame be
fore a petition is filed. State courts in general. a~e, reluctant to r~move ~

child from a family with whom he or She has been 1::-V1.~g for eny length o~ -tame ,
It is common practice that the courts decide.that ~t 1.S not an the best antrer-es-t
of the child to be removed from the prospective parents. T~e pro~lems cre~ted

from these experiences are difficult ,?nes and often 0 result an lack of conf'Ldence
and hard feelings on the part of all :invol~ed. It 1.5 rec:,mmend~d that the Act
be amended to place specific requirements in all matters mvolvang the placement
of Indian children to assure that the tribes have immediate knowLedge of thes::
s i.tuations. At the present time the Oregon ~tate Attorney General 1.S at-tempt mg
to include a provision in its ~d.op~ion petition form ~hat t~e parents of an .
Indian cnild can waive all 'tne.az- r-agrrta under the .Ind.Lan Ch.LLd W~lfare Act W~th
specific attention to dd sr-egezddng th~ pJ.aceme~t pr-efer-ence z-equa.r-emerrt , We
propose that this an undermin:ing of the Act and. that these pare~ts d<; not nave
the nLgrrt to deny their cnild the means necessar~ fo~ a s tr-ong ~de~t~ty and the
resources of the tribe. Tribes and Indian onganrzatrona ?ave conslderab17 ex­
perience with the cons~quences of these practices. They know that the chl~dren

who are denied these r:ignts are among the most confused and troubled and the 0

st difficult to treat. These are the Children wnc require the most expensnve
car-e available and all too often that care is provided in state and federal
prisons and correctional institutions.

Our survey revealed that _the tribes ar:d off reservation pr?grams ar; wor~ing _
well together by supporting eacnother I S efforts. ~he eer-vaces prov.Lded by urban
programs to the tribes include two general catagories:

1. Direct service whi.cn inciudes counseling, foster care, supervision,
home visits and foster horne recruitment _.

2. Advocacy which includes legal assistance, identification of cnj.Lcn-en
in care and expert testimony ..

The services most frequently provided by the tribes to ur-ban programs are
1. Identification of tribal resources
2. Casework services: advocacy and support
3. Foster home and group care
4. Legal aes i s-tance
5. Enrollment services.

We request that you ga ve serious consideration to the requ~sts and reco~en­

dations that we nave made. Our funding level reques~ cat; be supported by
cata collected directly from tribal and Indian oz-ganizatacn programs.

Thank -you for the opportunity to present this information to you.
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"l\1r.:ALEXANDER [presiding]. In the previous testimony by the
l.lreau and A~A, referen?e ~~s made to this I-year coordination

)~riodinworkmg out their joint programs, and perhaps some of
pee.concerns you raise S;bout the comparability of data. a~d train­
f~g should be addressed in that period, Has your organization been
Ilntacted by either one of these agencies for your input?

70Ms.BLANCHARD. Directly in that effort, no, sir.
Mr. ALEXANDER. Have you been c<?ntacted by either one:of~ these

lilgencies formally for any purpose m the last year pertaining to
this act? . '. .

Ms. BLANCHARD. No; neither the Bureau nor the administration
o~i Native Americans has ever directly requested assistance from
ou:fassociatIOn. .. . . .

Mr. ALEXANDER. ThIS IS the Association of Social Workers?
Ms. BLANCHARD. Yes; American Indian and Alaska Natives.
Mr. ALEXANDER. And you are the primary field workers, basical­

ly,in the Hope Program?
Ms. BLANCHARD. Yes.
Mr. ALEXANDER. In addition to the judicial personnel?
Ms. BLANCHARD. Yes.

.Mr. ALEXANDER. Would you like to proceed; Ethel?

§'l'ATEMENT OF ETHEL C. KREPPS, PRESIDENT, OKLAHOMA
INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ASSOCIATION, AND ATTORNEY,

,NATIVE AMERICAN COALITION OF TULSA, INC., TULSA, OK

Ms. KREPPS. Thank you. I am going to be addressing the legal as­
pests of the national survey that was taken that Evelyn Blanchard
hasalready informed you about.
. The cart was put before the horse in this instance, and we are
trying to move the cart without the horse. There was no prior eval­
uation taken of the legal resources that Were available to accept
Indian Child Welfare Act cases in the legal arena by the tribes or
by the Congress. In many instances, tribes has exclusive jurisdic­
tion when they had no facilities and/or no procedure in place to
implement that authority. Therefore, there are a lot of instances

'where these Indian children are in a no-man's land, as far as the
legalprocedure goes.

In the survey, 32 percent of the funded programs reported that
they were having to buy the services that were needed for their cli­
ents in the legal area. The legal assistance that they were buying
could only go so far, so they had. to limit it toa certain aspect of
legal services: Primarily what they were doing was asking an attor­
ney to intervene in some State court and transer the matter back
to the tribal court where they would not need legal representation.

We have one case in Oklahoma where a tribal case was dis­
missed in court because the judge ruled they were practicing law
without being admitted to the State bar. There is a lack of re­
sources and.an inability to function in the legal arena by a majori­
ty of the tribes.

The lack of resources is reflected in the decisions of the State
courts not to transfer ICWA cases back to the tribe. The four most
cited reasons in the study not to transfer were that the State court
lacked confidence in the tribe to handle the matter. It was my un-
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derstanding, in reading the law, that the Congress had already
made the decision that the tribal courts were competent to handle
the matter and that this would not be good cause. not to transfer
the matter, However, it is being used.

The second most cited reason was improper notice procedures.
The notice procedures are very explicit in involuntary proceedings.
However, in voluntary proceedings they are not as explicit. But
that does not say that the placement preference is not to be fol­
lowed. In so many cases in voluntary proceedings, the States are
attempting to find ways to circumvent the placement preference by
not sending out any kind of notice at all. The survey has indicated
that in probably around 70 percent of voluntary proceedings, the
tribes and organizations had to find out about these proceedings by
indirect means.

Mr. ALEXANDER. Are these mostly in protective services type of
situations, these involuntary proceedings?

Ms. KREPPS, It arises in all areas. A termination of parental
rights can occur in an area where the father is not even aware that
he is the father. It ranges all the way from that to a behavior or a
lifestyle on the part of the parent, which really has no direct bear­
ing on harm to the child, being used as a reason to terminate pa­
rental rights. So there is just a whole realm of reasons and excuses
being used to not provide notice.

There was an instance reported where the State court refused to
recognize an Indian child's eligibility for enrollment. So the State
courts are very innovative in their reasons not to transfer. Accord­
ing to my interpretation, a good cause to transfer is outlined in
BIA regulations under State guidelines. Everybody that I hear talk
about the State guidelines says that it is not binding. However, it is
my understanding that this was the strong legal position of the
BIA, the guidelines were the legal position. They were in the Fed­
eral Register, but the only reason that they were not called regula­
tions is that the BIA could not interpret or make rules for State
courts. But they are the legal position, and nobody seems to recog­
nize what the guidelines are.

The tribes are not able to deal with these loopholes because they
are not sophisticated enough to see them for what they are. For in­
stance, we had a case in Oklahoma where the Otoe-Missouri tried
to intervene in an action in a State court. They were dismissed in
State court because they were told that they were in a non trust
status. However, in Oklahoma, the Otoe-Missouri has the biggest
tribal bingo operation in the State. So there is a lot of confusion on
the part of the tribes in trying to deal with legal matters in the
State court. While the law addresses the legal aspects of reuniting
the family there it does not place a heavy emphasis in the funding
patterns on enforcing legal rights and getting legal representation
and legal guidance, which is kind of ironic because. the law was
written to address the legal system of removing the children. That
is not to take away in any way from the rehabilitative part and the
social services part, but I think there needs to be emphasis also on
the heavy burden that is placed on a tribe that has exclusive juris­
diction and wants to transfer or reassume, and there is no mecha­
nism in place to assist them.
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There are many instances when the lCWA has triggered in the
State court system, and in the CFR court system, too, when the
tribe is not even notified until after the proceedings are over. By
then, the battle lines have been drawn, and they are battle lines; it
isl one side against the other. There is no ability at that point to
work together and use tribal resources, or work with the State in
developing resources.

'The questionnaire had the question: "What one service would
you add or which, existing service would you expand if you had
more money?" One of the most frequently cited services was a
legal service.

There needs to be attention given to the establishment, imple­
mentation, and strong support for either the administrative gov­
erning bodies sitting as the tribal court, which they have every au­
thority to do without establishing the whole judicial system, in
child-custody matters. Or, in the alternative, there needs to be
strong emphasis placed on just establishing a children's court. The
ideal picture, of course, is to establish a full tribal court. But it is
ridiculous that the attention is not being given in every State to
have the tribal governing body sitting as the court in child-custody
matters because the mechanism is in place, and the authority is
there, and yet tribes are not aware that they have this legal right.

The questionnaire revealed that approximately 50 percent of
their staff were not legally trained. There are social workers that
have to function as paralegals, and there is a desperate need for
legal training if we are going to give the tribe the authority to hear
legal matters. We need to give the social workers the training they
need, and they need to know when they are functioning as a social
workers, and they need to know when they are having to function
as a paralegal. Under this act, that is intertwined, and there is not
going to be proper implementation until the worker knows the role
difference and knows how to function in each role. It is too heavy a
burden without proper training. You certainly would not go out
and try and repair your automobile with a screwdriver, and that is
what weare trying to ask these social workers to do. We are
asking them to have 'knowledge that is far beyond anything they
have been trained or educated to do, and we are not going to have
proper implementation until that training is a reality.

;rhe independent adoptive placements and placements by private
agencies is a real serious national problem, as indicated by this
survey. The States-s-and Oklahoma is one of them-are attempting
to use the affidavit process to get around the placement preference.
This affidavit in my hand states on No.4, "I do not want my
baby ..." whatever the name is, " ... placed for adoption with
any member of my extended family"; No.5 "I do not want my bab?;
placed for adoption with any member of the Indian tribe"; No.6' I
do not want my baby placed for adoption with any member of the
father's extended family."

.This affidavit is filed in State court. It is signed by a judge of the
district court, and therefore the court/placement agency is allowed
to get around the ICWA placement preference. It was my under­
standing that you could take the confidentiality issue into consider­
ation for a different placement. It was only a factor to be consid­
ered by the court. Just because man has bitter feelings against an
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Indian tribe Or bitter feelings against an Indian father, that is not
justification forgetting around a placement preference that Con­
gress had decidedwill be in the best interest of the' Indian child. If
it is going to be your last act of parenthood, I do not think you
should be able to totally determine the destiny of your child when
you are not going to have the duty and when you' are not going to
have the responsibility. But in the legal system, we are dealing
with State judges who are using this affidavit to do that.

Mr. ALEXANDER. Do you have a copy of that affidavit for the
record? .

Ms..KREPPS. I will be glad to furnish it.
Mr. ALEXA.NDER. Is this widely used in your State?
Ms. KREPPS. It has been widely used.
Mr. ALEXANDER. Has it been challenged in any court proceedings

of which you are aware?
Ms. KREPPS. Not that I am aware of.
Mr. ALEXANDER. It sounds as if-it is boilerplate, does it not?
Ms. KREPPS. It definitely is. I have another affidavit here. that

the mother can sign.
.Mr. ALEXANDER. Are these produced by the State or the county

welfare departments?
Ms. KREPPS. Yes. This has been filed in the State court.
Ms. BLANCHARD. I might also add. that at the present time, the

State's attorney general office in Oregon is attempting to imple­
ment, within adoption petition forms, a waiver of the Indian Child
Welfare Act. This would not even require that there be an affidavit
produced.

Ms. KREPPS. The other affidavit, in essence, made the mother a
single parent without any husband, and the baby without a father,
and the father a nonfather by saying that he was alleged, and she
did not know his whereabouts, and that he has not contributed to
the support of the child.

It is my understanding that the standard to terminate parental
rights under the Indian Child Welfare Act was beyond a reasonable
doubt. I did not know that if you did not know where the parent
was, or that he had not contributed to the support of his child, that
was enough to get rid of him. I thought that he would at least have
a hearing and have some evidence presented, and it might be re­
flected in the court's finding that the evidence against him was
beyond a reasonable doubt, which I think is the proper standard.

Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you.
[The prepared statements follow. Testimony resumes on p. 122.]
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STATEMENT OF ETHELC. KREPPS, ATTORNEY/PROJECT
MANAGER, NATIVE AMERICAN COALITION OF TULSA, INC.
TULSA, OKLAHOMA: PRESIDENT. OKLAHOMA INDIAN CHILO
WELFARE ASSOCIATION.

Mr. Chairma~ and members of the Committee. I am pleased to have the opport­
unity to present tes t tmony regarding the current Indian Child Welfare Act Conditions in
the State of Oklahoma.

. Th~re are 169.•434 Ameri:an Indians in Oklahoma. This represents a growing
populat~on.w1th the state. The f1gure reflects a 70% lncrease in the State Indian
populat tcn from the 1970 census. There are 43 Indian Tribes represented tn Oklahoma.
allremovedun~er.tribaltreaty.terms· and all with varying tracts and location of Indian
Countr~ Jur1sd1ctl0n and all t rtbes have varYlng requlrements for tribal membership.
Approxtmataly 55% of the State Indian population is under 18 years of age or 89,500
youth. Oklahoma has the second largest Indi an population rn the nation.

In Okla~oma th~ Indian Child Welfare Act programs have in the past two years
taKen several act.tons Wh1Ch support the lmplementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act
The followlng are the more positive aspects of the Oklahoma implementation of the ICWA;

. . I. The Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare Association was organized. This Associ­
atf on 1S composed of all Iridian Tribes and Indian Organizations located in Oklahoma which
arerec1plent of ICWA funds t , (Many tribes are not refunded from year to year and retain
then.membersh1p status Wlth1~ the Associ at i on at. the tribal expense). Also numerous
tndf vtdual s. J01nthe Associat ton, RE: Department of Human Service employees and Attorneys.

2. The Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare Act was passed by the State in 1982. The
Stat,: law supports and clarifies the provisions tn the Federal ICWA. The Oklahoma Act
provtdes for Tribal/State Agreements whereby DHS will make foster care payments for tribal
children placed by the Tribe, and has allocated $400,000 of the State budget for this
~~~hO~~~ ~~:~~~'r, to date only two Tribes have been successful in negotiating an Agreement

3. The Oklahoma Supreme Court enacted a Rule for State ntstrtct Courts to follow
which was effective March 6. 1984 which mandates that all decrees of adoption, divorce or
separate matntanance; a-ll orders _of a?judication of juvenile proceedings, termination of
parenta! r1ghts and all final orders in Habeas Corpus and Guardianship of the person
procsedtnqs _resulting 10 the adjudication of status, custody or wardship of minor children,
shall cont atn a finding of compliance with the Indian Child Welfare Act and the Oklahoma
Indian Child Welfare Act. The Trial Courts Orders and Journal Entries shall reflect
fi ndings as requi red by these two Acts.

4. In March 1984 the Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare Association presented two
workshops to the Legal Community. State Judges, State District Attorneys. State Legal Aid
Attorneys. Attorneys 1n pr-tvate practi ce and employees of the Department of Human Servi ces
and other interested i ndi vi duals were ~ n at.tendenca; _ These workshops were sponsored by an
small grant of $2,500.00 from the Amerlcan Bar Associ at ion.
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5. The Comanche Tribe of Oklahoma has i mp1 emented a Children's Court and a
Tribal Foster Care Review Board to. wor.k in cooperation with the State of Oklahoma Foster
Care Review Board In tha pl acement and tracking of tribal children.

6. The State Judicial system and State placement agencies are in the majority
of cases knowledgable of the reWA and in most instances are willing to work with Oklahoma
Tribes and Organizations in the placement of Indian children.

Now for the negative side of the Oklahoma picture:

1. In April 1984 a survey was completed and a sampling is being reported here
which is representative of the Oklahoma Tribes. The Cherokee Tribe will represent the
larger Eastern Oklahoma Tribes known as the 5 cf vi l ized Tribes. The Cherokee Tribe has

·62,000 members. They have no tribal court and the tribe ts unc1earRe the i r status for
reassumption of Jurisdiction over reWA cases as they are under the Curtis Act. The Caddo
Tribe represents the smaller tribes in Western Oklahoma. The Caddces-dt d not 'Eece1ve rCWA
fundS the FY '85 year but have access to the CFR Courts to handled t.he i r Indian Child
Welfare Act child custody cases. The Native American Coalition of Tulsa will represent
the 'urban Indian Organization which offers legal representation to urban tribal members
and also 'represents the Oklahoma Tribes ana their members in-state cour-ts . NACT will also
represents the other National urban rCWA programs, wht ch every year s tnce the funding of
these projects began has been under a cloud of not ·being re-funded, There was strong re~ .
action against the lntent of the BIA to not re-fund urban programs. The question was, asked:
How can the BIA say that urban tribal members are non-Indian and not entitled to services
based only on geographical location.

2. The survey in general revealed a confusion and discouragement with IeWA
programs regarding thei r i nabil i ty to provi de necessary servi ces to t r-tbal chi ~ dren and
families. It appears that the ICWA programs have become the Legal s oc i al service programs
of the tribes and organizations. They have expanded the duties of the progr~ms but ~he
dollars have decreased; confusion regarding' the"'direction the programss~ould be t ak i nq
due to decreased funds. For example: Direction A-toward more preventative servt ces :
direction B-towardmore rehabilitation of the family; ,direction C-toward more legal
servrces i direction D-toward more strong suppor-t services.

3. There are eight tribes in Oklahoma that did not receive reWA funds. for t~~
current year. These tribes were the .Creek Tribe; Semlnole Tribe; Iowa Tribe; Cad~o Tr tbe ;
Seneca-Caygua Tribe and the ·Dela'ware Tribe. T.hese tribe members were -cerried services and
legal representation due to the tribe not be.ing re-funded.

4. The survey lndicated that the most successful service provided by IeWA
programs was t n the category of Social Services:

A. Counseling
B. Educati on teachi ng
e. Foster rscrut tment

5. The second most' success ful servl ce provi ded was Legal Servi ces

A. Court Intervention
8. Transfer of Cases to the Tribal Court
C. Legal Representation for children/families
D. Legal Guidance for children/families
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50% of the Oklahoma Tribes depended on the Oklahoma urban programs t provide
legal services for the tribe._ The other 50% indicated they donl~ intervene
mattars because they do not nave the legal resources to do so.

The 1east successful servi ces provi ded was in the area of Supporti ve Servi ces :

A. Foster caretrai m ng and pl acement
B. Adoptive Services

The~ successful service provided was in the area of Preventative

A. Prevent~ on of chi 1d abuse and negl ect
B. Prevention of health and other education.

The~ successful services provided was i n the area of Rehabil itative

A. Parenting Classes
B. Transportation needs
C. Alcohol Abuse Counseling
D. Personal Financial Management
E. Employment Ass,stance
F. Out of Home Placement Tracking Systems

rev~a~ed the current amount per_ program funding was $74,725.00. The
mmmum amount needed for each program was $219,000.00. This

_ for al~ nec~ssary servrces . _The amount would allow for programs to
ser~11 c:s. to ~ nclude Fostar care and Adoption components and allow Prevent­

Rehabi 11tatl ve .servi ces and Suppor-tat i ve Services to be impl emented.

The Oklahoma client caselead (as reported by all programs to the BIA as tndtvtd­
umts)has Doubled every year since 198!.

1981. •• 1,498 units served
1982 •• •2,243 "
1983•.• 4,343

The current 1984 pro.iected individual case unit load up to April 1984 was

1984•.. 3,455 units served.

This 1984 figures for 1/5 of the year would -indicate that 19 275 tndtvt dual units
IA';~""",H.,_thl~ year.. Th1S figure still mdtcates that over 3/4 of the State's Indian

wlll no~ be served_ d~r1n~ the 1984 year. But the dramatic increase
current pol i cy a~d practice ln Oklahoma now t akenby the State judicial system
plac:mant.a~ene1es·of turn'lng most ICWA cases back to the Indian Tribes and

for dlSPOSl tlon.

survey indicated that if the current funding level is reduced to the proposed
the Oklahoma ICWA Prcqrams would have to cut back or totally cut out the

servi ces now bel ng prcvi dad:
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A. Foster Care Recruitment and Adoptive Pl acement -50%
of the programs would take this action.

This cut back by the Indian programs would coincide wi_th the, current Oklahoma
State pol icy of turning rCWA cases. back. to the Indian Tribes and Organlzation for.
disposition. This is a catch 22 Situation. for the ICWA PROGRAMS. The survey j ndfcated
that 50% of the ICWA programs are not seek1ng transfers of ICWA cases from State Courts
due to lack of available services; lack of money for foster care; lack of attorne:y fees
for legal representation in the courtroom: lack of any legal personnel or knowledge to
handle the disposition and lack of a tribal court.

B. Rehabilitative Services would be the next service to be cut if reduced
funding occurs, these included services of:

Counsel i09; trai 0109 and home stud; es .

C. Third to take a cut would be strong Support Services:
these would include: transportation and employment assistance.

D. Legal Services would be the' next area to be ~ut back, whic~included

both legal representation of the Tribe and legal repres.entat~on of, the Indlan parent and/
or child 15% of the programs indicated they would reduce the number of referrals for
soci a1 s~rvi ces they could accept from the State if, a cut back happened. The surv.ey
indicated that approxrmately 638 cases would be denleC: serv~ces under current ca~e load
counts if fundi ng 1evels were reduce~. Thi 5 fact coupled Wl ~h the fact. that Ind'i an
unemployment in Oklahoma ra at 45% w1th 35% of the State .Ind,.n .populatlOn employed full
time still under the poverty 1ncome level. Puts the Ind ian fanrlly rn a hi qh r-isk category
for child removal without resources.

Some Oklahoma Courts are stil unwilling to transfer cases to the t rf ba'l
courts after the tribe intervenes and requests a transfer. The ~o~-Indian parent t s
allowed to block the transfer as the law reads "ANY PARENT" can obj ect the trans:er. How
ever, other provisions of the law read that ANY PARENT cannot s t qn papers to rel~ngqulSh
rights wi tm n 10 days of the bi rth of the baby. The Oklahoma courts are contend inq that
this provision does not apply to non-Indian parents/but both prcvts i ons read ANY PARENT.
Apparently, the provisions stating ANY PARENT do not mean any more or any less than what
the Judge wants them to mean.

Three of the cases in which Okl ahoma courts was unwilling to transfer
cases were based on the followi ng reasons:

A. Tribe had non-trust status. The Tribe was a federally recogn1zed Tribe and
has one of the largest Bingo operations in existence.

B. Practi c'ing 1aw wit~out bel n9 admitted t~ th~ State Bar Associ ati on.
(Tribal scci a) worker had attempted to represent the Tr-ibe t n State Court.)

C. Refusal by the State Court to recognize the child was eligible to be en­
rolled as a tribal member.

These examples point out the need for t rai rrinq within the state.j~d~c~al sys­
tem and within the tribal programs. so that eacb can Know the legal respons tbt l i tf es and
legal rights they were afforded under the provts icns of the ICWA.
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The survey 1ndi cated that 75% of the Oklahoma Tri bes had choosen not to
State Court proceedings based on the fo Tlowinq reasons:

Inability to provide the necessary services
No money for travel
No available c~ildren's shelter
No money for food or clothing for the child
Sheer number of cases

a tribe did intervene in 70% of the cases the Tribe was denied access to
files. When the IeWA program took over the case they were allowed to see

records in 40% of the cases. 30% were denied access to the records and files
took over a case. However, 10% of the programs were allowed the files

Judge or So;ial Worker involved on the part of the State.

80% of the, cases of intervention in State Court ICWA programs took over the
provided oy the county or state. In 60% of the cases they provided con­

with the county or state.
included:

A. Court ordered counseling/parenting courses
B. Home Studies-Investi gations-Man itori og- Visits
C. Therapy for individuals
D. Advocacy

10. Notice continues to be a problem in Oklahoma. 3D% of the ICWA programs
d,1 indil:a",a t~ey received not1ce tn VOluntary adoption matters. 50% indicated they do not
i":itre"'''" net tee from pr-ivate agencY7 They are unaware in these cases if ~he placement

1S beinq followed. In t nvol urrtary chi l d custody proceedings in State Courts
responses indicated they have not been notified by tr ~ Court of a case heard

court but learned of it through other means. The survey,did not reveal how often
occured in all instances. However, the highest rate of such incidents to one re­

occured 40 times -. The next highest was 36 unreported cases where the ICWA program
receive notice of mvol untu ry proceedings in the state court.

11. Oklahoma courts are still termmattnq parental rlghts based on the lifestyle
parent without expert testimony to show any harm to the chil d.

12. Oklahoma Courts are still continuing the hear ICWA matters in which either
child or the unwed mother resides or is domiciled on Indian Country.

13. Oklahoma IeWA Programs survey responses indicated that the majority of pro­
grams still continue to need training in various areas especially tn the area of family
ounseling, sexual abuse/treatment; stress management; court reporting and writing; client
ounseling; working with foster parents; adoption procedures; proposal writing; knowledge
f State/Tri bal Agreements; para-legal tra1 ni ng; court room techni ques; case investi gati on;
oster care supervision; adoptive licensing procedure. adoptive placement procedure. data
ol1ection training; tracking system information and training; dealing with 'hostile clients
nd other Indian Specific training.
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nov 1 0 l~el
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1) That I .... thAI J:lIltural mother ot .,.j!l!!l!!1!gl!!!!!!!!!I!:........ III ILlII8J.a ahilcl
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COUllTY or ~!!!!!!!!!!I!:.

STATE or OKLAlIot-JA

tollow.:

5) rba10 I do not WllA10 ...::'!!!I!!!II!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!I!!!!!:...._ placed tar Id.OP~OD vitil us:r
.-"s at the ~ IndiaIl Tribes.

6) rbat I do no\ WllA10 _l!l!l!lI!!!!!I!!!!!II!t..._ plaaed tar Id.opUCIl vitll us:r

born 01110 ot v...uock 011 the~ dar ot October ,l9Q;l.

2) That I do not llIU1t 11fT name or ad<lress or 8J:q other idm>t:LrPn& into.-..

lion rev.-J.ed to thia child -OJ' to 8J:q other person and the\ I claaire that ~

identit.7 rsmain oonfidential.

3) That this attid.:.it is o:xeauted in cQIlplilUlCa vitll Seotion 1951 ot the

Indian ChUd Wallara 44\, 25 tI.S.C. 1901 .10 seq. (1978).

4) rba10 I do not llIU110 _g-ff--n R plaeecl. tor adop1oiOl1 vitll 8J:q

a8Ill.bOr8 ot rq • erlended tuiJ.T.'
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NORMAN. OKLAHOMA 7 3069

DISTRICT COURT OF OKLAHOMA
CLEVELAND COUNTY

April 19, 1984

The Oversight Committee commends and supports your
project and the ~nterest and concern you have for chilaren
and families.

The Honorable Bernard Kanr-arrr ah., Chairman
Comanche Indian Tribe
P. O. Box 908
Lawton, Oklahoma 73502

Dear Cha~rman Kahrahran:

The Oklahoma Supreme Court Juvenile Justice Oversight
Committee congratulates you and the Comanche Indian Tribe
on the work you are do~ng in the area of foster care rev~ew.

The ComanChe Indian Tribe ~n Oklahoma leads the way
~n providing training and I1nkage witbState foster care
review boards. We appreciate the effort of the tribal
reV1ew boards in developing expertise to replicate the
rev~ew process with other Indian Tribes. The expert~~e

you prov~de will assure children, famil~es and the trIbal
courts of the support they need to ach~eve solut~ons that
are in the best ~nterest of the Children and famil~es

they serve.

P.S. I am pleased to be adv~sed as to the great work
you are doing in foster care reVIew and hope that the Comanche

:::::.~'" 000"00. '0 •••, ",••"~O'""~o
/ ../ 'n!".~H~
bT~able Don Barnes
Chief Justice of the Supreme Court
State of Oklahoma

Comments;

1. The Bureau of Indian Affairs is proposing to eliminate the fund­
ing of off-~eservation Indian organization programs for F~-1985

appropriat~ons in Title II of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

2. $7.7 million is bUdgeted for FY-1985. This is a reduction of
$l'million from FY-1984. The $1 mill~on reduction assumes term~na­
tion of Urban Indian/off-reservation programs.

3. Th~s law does not limit authority or funding to reservation
Indians.
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Recommendation

INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

APPROPRIATIONS TITLE II - TRIBES/INDIANS ORGANIZATIONS

We urge your support of an addit~onal appropriation level of at
least $2 mill~on for FY-1985 for Title II of the Indian Child
Welfare A~ """",~-t;ha-t; eequeaued by. -ehe ,A~n-i&t,~<>lh

Background

The Indian Child Welfare Act was passed by Congress to.prevent the
removal of Indian children from their families and cultural environ­
ment. In the past 1 one in five Indian children were removed from
thelr families were placed in a non-Indian eviroment. This piece
of legislation allows for the tribal entities to establish a welfare
system for the m~nors (children) of their tribe. The Act further
provides funds to establish court systems, develop childrenis codes,
provide social serVlces such as counseling, parenting skills, foster
care standards, adoption and recruitment of foster care families,
and payment for these services. It also interpretes cooperative
arrangements between state welfare systems and the tribes authority
to ~ntervene and transfer Indian Child Custody cases to tribal
control.

BUREAU OF INDLAN AFFAIRS

4. These Indian organizations act on behalf of the tribe on child
custody cases of their respective members. In addition, they act
a liason for the tribe providing court appointed counseling and
preventatlve family break up services.

VISITORS NAME

TELEPHONE
ADDRESS

5. A funding formula for needs demand be developed by the Bureau
Indian Affairs to insure adequate funding of Title II.

CONTACT ORGANIZATION: Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare Association
CONTACT PERSON: Ethel Krepps, 1740 I,Test 41st Street

(9I1l) 446-8432
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PREPARED TESTlMJNY OF TIJE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICAN INDIAN AND
ALASKA NATIVE SOCIAL WORKERS, INC., SUBMITTED BY ETHEL C. KREPPS,
PRESIDENT, OKLAHOMA INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ASSOCIATION

The Indian Child Welfare Act Title II programs were inti ally funded at $5.5m
')980 when 122 tribes and 43 off-reservation programs rece ived grants. A pattern
lfthree-faurths of the money to tribes and one-four-th to off-reservati on programs
o established. In recent years the programs nave been funded at a level of $g.7m.
Ha~ever, in Conference Committee before Congress I Chrls~mas break. funding for Title
I~ programs reduced to $8.7m. We,tmoress upon you the tmpor tance of restoration of
he- $lrn for these programs recoqmzms thi s form 15 not timely for the request.

t. over the last three years the Assocrat ion J01ned by tribes and off-reservation
rograms has requested an mcrease rn funding of these programs to $15m". Th,S figure

'.~ S been used because it was first advanced by the Bureau of Indian AHa1rs. the agency
:spons i bl e for the gatherlng and ana lys i s of data to establish budget requests. We

rave not had access to those calculations and are therefore unable to describe the
~eqU1rements identified..We have learned that the Senate Select Committee on Indian
Affal f S has reguested an mcrease m funding to $12rn.

In our cprm on a credible position ltlith regard to data collection and analysis
ofT.itle II programs has never been established. This problem has been called to the
attention of Congress 10 success ive testimony of the Assocfation. ~ost recently thi s
problem was presented to Congressman Pat Williams at nearmqs held m Spokane. WaSn1ngton
in August. ~983. We have a number of concerns regarding the sureaus-r-esponse to its
mandate to tmpl ement the Act. In thi s connection Vie are confused that there has not
been a_nationa1 effort u~der Bureau 1eadersh i p to develop adequate report i nq systems.
Reporting systems are pr imal inqred ients 10 our budget process. A national reporting
system to measure the capabilityof Title II programs does not ex t s t , The problems
created for Congress and the Ad~lnlstra~ion can be seen lmme~iately .

The Bureau'S Bra-nch of Social services performs two per i odic surveys. One is an
~Tlduplicated case count that reflects separation in state and federal responsibility
forvanous cataqories of ass ts tance and service. The other is concerned with .jur-t s .
dictional status of Indian children. These reports glve the Bureau a guage of the direct
federal financing needed. The Bureau has not brought these reports forward to the tribes
-an'dlndian organizations for an examination as to how universal information needs can be
fIIe~. It is impossible to undars tand ~ow the Bureau is able to tj-ans l ate the operations
of the Title II programs to the Admints'trat ion and COngress when bas ic reporting mechan­
isms have not been developed. Upon entry trrto office the Admtmstration determ1ned to
eliminate the Title II proqrams because they were inadequately funded to perform. In
view of the responsibil ity that was thrust upon tribal governments we agree with the
Administration's position that funding 1S inadequate performing. In the last year the
Cheyenne-Arapahoe program has returned 71 chi d1ren to thatr famil ies and peopl e. The
Burns-Paiute and Netlakatla communites did not 'place any children outside their families
in FY83. What are the specific ingredients of effort that have made thi s possible?
Unfortunately, focus to determine the characteristic knowledge and techmque of these
successes is absent -in the Bureau's act tvf t ies.

Another: are~ of implementation ,Which is being neglected concerns tralni~g. It is
wellrecognlzed rn the field of social "Iork that different peoples br inq var tabl e mter­
pretations and resources to therapy. In spite of this there has not been a national
effort to examine the theoretical base of Indian social work practice. Thj s ts especlally
crucial because many tribes and organizations are required to hire workers at the master's
level for progam directorships. Nany tribes do not have local personnel with these cre­
dentials and are forced to hire non-Indian personnel for these positions. This presents
problems because the non-Indian personnel do not know the community and its people and
'are therefore handicapped tn the i r ability to make full use of the resources available.
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THIS ~UL~ BECAME EFFECTIVE ON MARCH 6, 1984.

,~"~.R~E 8.2, RULES F~it oisrarcr COURTS,
{".' 12 0.5. Supp....:::..::-.:.. Ch. 2, App. " - -

SUPREME COURT RULE FOR DISTRICT COURTS

~~:~=~;;:'~;:=t:n=t=;,,~=~::~=6ueruJepro-
person proceedings resulting m the adjudication Of status custody or wardship of min chiI.u.:;.O~L~'~
coonStam a findingof cx>mpliance with25 U.S.CA. 1901 ~ 1O!q. (Indian Child Welfare~ of 19it)"'"1
.. 40 d 1O!q. (Oklahoma Indian ChildWelfare .~) -_.> 0 S '. ' 0Junsdiction Act). _ .nL< • '""" 10 ..1601 d 1O!q.<Unifonn Child Custody,
The trial Court shall in all such proceedings make Iin<lin&s of fact as to thechild's correct, full .

name and date of birth and all'instruments memorialitingsuch de<nes ord . ' legal
quired by 12 0.5. 32.2 shaIJ recite thefindiilgs reqtiu:..J hereby.' ' en andjudgmenls as re-

Thisrule~d 'I,:,;~e the'dat~he~.:

DONE BY ORDER~~ l1iE SUPREME COURTthis 6th day of March 1984
, ~ ~'. - ,. .'.". . ' .

624
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The pattern that has developed is that these workers become frustrated and over­
whelmed with their individuals have been in charge they have retained broad activity
to themselves. It is the unusual case when these non-Inidan workers have brought their
staff into important decas ion maklng roles. These practices -have consistantly limited
the ability of these programs to develop. As a consequence many'Title II programs must
begin development at each new funding period. This is inexcuseable and encourages in­
effective use of resources that are badly needed. Lack of leadership in this area in­
hibits the relght of self-determ1nation. It is trnposs lb l e to be s e l f'-de terrm ntnq when
the manner In which one can best proceed is confused and obscured.' These are serious
developmental concerns that will not go away. The limited traln1ng that has been avail­
able has been funded through the Admi mstr-at ton for Native Amer-icans-and has been con­
centrated on the development of tri bal-state agreements -and compliance wi th the Adoption
Ass i s tance Act. Through the years Bureau funds have been made ava t l able for t re m inq of
tribal court judges but again it has not been comprehensive in scope and social services
staff have not had the opportunity to participate in the design and have had very limited
par-tic rpat ton as students. It must be called to your attention that we are dealing with
some of the most 1ntima te aspects of 1ife and the approach must be knowledgeab1e and
jud ic i ous .

These situations hi qhl i qht the difficulties involved in data gathenng efforts. A
uniform reporting mechanism that reflects services provided by these programs does not
ex i s t and this problem is complicated by the frequent changes -n prmc ipal personnel and
there campl ications are further compounded by the erratic fundi ng patterns estab1i shed by
the Bureau. There is no gurantee that a program which is providing essential and well
grounded services will receive fudning in the following year.

We see an urgent need to establish a reliable data base regarding these programs and
unpl ementa t ion progress. In preparation for oversight hear i nqs on the Act which will be
held later th is spring the Assoc i at ton 1S presently surveying all tribes and urban organi­
zations to gather information regarding adequate levels of funding in addition to needs for
amendments and regua,ltions changes. We will be prepared to present our data and analysis
at the overs i qht hearings.

Through the years the Titl e II programs have taken on greater and greater respons ib t- "
lities t n the area of family and chi l drenvs services. For example. it is not unusual that";
program staff are performing child protective investigations. which have previously been the
guarded responsibility of states. In spite of the fact that this situation has resulted
principally from the States I moves to absolve themselves of responsibility for Indian
children after passage of the Act, we are encouraged by the moves and welcome the opportu­
nity to work more closely with states and county governments to meet local co-exr s t lnq
needs. The extensiveness of these practices \I/i11 become known through our survey. But
immediately you can beqr n to see the complicated problem involved to make t ru'ly reliable
projections regarding funding levels; We do know that the resources of Title II monies
are s trarned . The Fy 84 request for Title II funding by the Seattle Indian Center reveals
that the average annual cost per client will be $180.00. The Spokane Tribes's request rn­
cludes an average annual cost per cl ient of $333.00.

In our testimony before you last year, the fo l l owi nq mforna t ion was provided:
"The services provided through Title II grants cover the amount of ,protective and

traditional child welfare services offered by state and county agencies throughout the
country. These include ongoing outreach. diagnosis and treatment. recruitment and licensing
of foster care and adoptive homes. Because of the economic stress in these communities
the programs provide extensive cr i s i s intervention and support services ..• In FY 81 the
Portland area maintained an average caseload per program of 217 cases with an expenditure
of $775.00 per family. Comparable statistics for Sacramento and Billings area are 368
average caseload and $184.00 average cost for services to famil es , and 214 cases and
$280.00 per family respectively.
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bon from Oklahoma qraphtcaTly speaks to the actual fiscal benefit to the

C:wK;~ppropr1ations to the BIA resulted in these actual figures for Oklahoma:

UESTED FUNDS AWARDED INDIAN POPULATION PER CAPITA
RE
33

DO/1980 $ 499.403.00/1980 16g.459 Less than $3.00
~ • 00/1981 $ 918,483.00/l981 169.459+ Less than $6.00
.m:00/1982 $1.204235.00/1982 169,459+ Less than $8.00

'rmot be avoided that scc ial se~vices programs in any community provide essen-
a ents of the safety net that lS necessary to meet basic and conmon human ne~ds.

arison with expenditures for 1ike services provided by the State of Connectlcu~
AC~':iPaverage cost of services provided to families of $6,178.00. The costs for fami ly

rvices througnout the country range from $1.500.00 to $g .000.00 per year per f'arnily
:~itY between the resources available, to the general p~blic and to Indian~ ~s stagg­
Although Indians are eligible to recelYe, servrces provided to all other ct tf zens ,

ance since the passage of the Act has oaen that the courts "and soc i al services
ts choose to absolve themselves of Indian programs". funded through the Indian
fare Act.
are again being asked to reduce the l evel vof funding for Title II programs to

j~'JY 85. We submit that th i s request lS belng made to you m the absence of
data and are alarmed at the callous matt.ent ion of the Bureau to establish a

lfdata base. In FY B5 it 1S, proposed that funding for off-reservation programs will
d to $1.7m. Tribal programs will rece ive $6m rn funding. In our oprrnon ~hlS
vely rnequt tabl e , We call your attention to the fact that at ~ny glYen t tme ,

Indian population is in constant movement on and off reservat ton to seek empl oy­
improved living conditions. Unemployment rates are standard 60% acros~ Ind ian

.~T11e stable urban Indian populations are small while the trans lent Ind l an popu-
. is great. No attention has been glYen to these phenomena by the Bureau and the

l~tlo~ena by the Bureau and the Department of Health and Human services which shares re-
P,~ryoibility to ass t s t tribes and Indian to ~m~lement the Act. The curren~
sons constraints on state and county maqn lf i es the stress placed on Indian

to to that are the r1ght of all ct t t zens , We ask
reject the Admin;strati on I s proposal to reduce­

the Bureau has not presented reliable information
are mindful that the Administrati on "s proposal to

II programs has not been withdrawn. In our optnion ,
needs of Indian people and urge your sober and pr-obinq
presented to you.
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Mr. ALEXANDER. Our next witness is Linda Amelia of the Coman­
che Tribe of Oklahoma.

STATEMENT OF LINDA AMELIA, DIRECTOR, COMANCHE FOSTER
CARE REVIEW: BOARD, LAWTON, OK

Ms. AMELIA. I am Linda Amelia. Presently, I am a consultant
with the Comanche Tribe in Oklahoma. In t~e past,. I have worked
with the small tribes in California. I would like to give some exam-
ples of the inconsistencies in the funding f?rmula. .

Robinson Rancheria has a membership of approximately 800
members. They are located in Lake County, CA. They have ap­
proximately 200 members of trust .land. They have been, on and
off, funded throughout the past .few ~ears at the most r~cent fun.d­
ing allocation of $50,000. In California, of co.urse, there 1S no JUriS­
diction; they do not have a c~urt..In, cO~I?arIson to a large Coma!1­
che Tribe which has exclusive jurisdiction, one of the few chil­
dren's cou'rts in the State of Oklahoma, having approximately 8,500
members, with 4,500 living on trust land, it has received $46,000.
That is the highest level of funding they have received smce they
have been funded.

As a supplement to that, they receive title IV-B funds.. That
amount is only $5,000. If the)" were t<? certify to .be IV-E e~i~ible,
which they are working on doing, not Just to re~elVe the additlOJ.1al
$600 but because the assurances. are good in their ef~ort.s~o provide
permanency planning, the. tracking of children, and judicial revie~.
That is a help. However, it is a real plecemeal.approach to provid­
ing comprehensive, effective, court-related child welfare support
services. . . th t

Another problem, which was brought out e8;rlier" is e cour
funds provided by the bureau. The Comanche children s COU!t oper­
ated last year with an approximately $55,000. budget. This year,
just the other day, I was i!1form~d that ~he AdViCE; of Allotment for
this fiscal year for the children s court is only goingto be $29,000.

I would like to present as an addendum to our testimony a cOI?Y
of Chairman Kahrahrah's testimony before the House Subcommit­
tee on Appropriations, in which he cites the problems of .the Ana­
darko Area Office and the funding available. He supports mcreased
funding to the bureau for tribal courts and requests mcreased fund­
ing for child welfare, that of 638 grant mechalllsm, and that a 3-
year funding cycle be supported also.. '

Mr. ALEXANDER. That will be printed m the record m full. .
The funding that you mentioned for t~e chi~d welfare cour~, i~

that court funding directly, or is that Indian child welfare fundmg.
Do you know what category it is? . '. .

Ms. AMELIA. It is not from the Anadarko Area Office s al~ocatlOn.
It is from .another source the. bureau has, and I do not quite have
the exact title. It is not an ongoing funding mechanism.

The other thing I have. experienced in working in Oklahoma re­
cently was that the bureau there discourages th~ tribes fro~ apply­
ing for adequate funding under: the fo~mula. This only Justifies the
bureau's request for decrease in funding overall. Even though we
realize the funding is not there, if we do not document our needs,
you in Congress are not going to know about what that need is.
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The Anadarko Area simply divides up the funds so that programs
can barely function. They just try togive all the tribes as much as
they can. Also, there are some inconsistent policies iimplemented
throughout the area offices throughout the Nation, some of which
are Vf~ry restrictive and not in line with the intent of the law itself.

In regard to the Sacramento agencies' decrease in funding, that
was about a 40-percent decrease a few years ago, the California
State Legislature just recently chaptered a Senate joint resolution
supporting an increase in funding, and I would like to. present that
for the record also.

Mr. ALEXANDER. It will appear in the record.
Ms. AMELIA. One of the unique projects that I have been working

on for the Comanche Tribe is the establishment of a Foster Care
Review Board. That is the judicial review system that will address
the assurances under 272, in terms of judicial review. Just recently,
I met with Judge Alan Couch, who is an associate district judge in
Norman, OK, and he also chairs the State Oversight Committee on
Foster Care. Also present was the Department of Human Services.
This was the offer made just last Friday.

With our project, if we were to enter into a State/Federal/tribal
agreement, the State then would recognize our judicial review as
the review system under 272. Weare hoping to replicate this model
throughout the State of Oklahoma and make it available to other
States and tribes as well .. We have applied for some coordinated
discretionary funds just this fiscal year that. are being considered.

The State has offered to the Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare As­
sociation that the State is interested in licensing the association to
be the child placement agency for the State of Oklahoma. It was
not sure how Judge Couch might agree with that, but that was per­
fectly acceptable.' We are .. really experiencing a 'cooperative rela­
tionship. But when it comes down to contracting for funds to ad­
minister this child placement agency, that is another question.
When you look to title 20 or the State's dollars or even title IV-B,
we do not get that much of'.the State's allocation, .but the State
does not like it. They do not have title XX funds to contract out a
lot of times, and it is really difficult to get access to this money.

Earlier, the bureau mentioned the alternative resource, looking
possibly to title XX. It is not there. The other. thing is, the social
service block grants are not that accessible and are not used for
child welfare purposes.

I believe that is all I have to say today. If you have any ques­
tions, I will be glad to answer them.

Mr. ALEXANDER. We thank you. You have made an excellent wit­
ness, and thank you for traveling to Washington.

[Material submitted by Ms. Amelia follows. Testimony resumes
on p. 133.]

37-608 0 - 84 - 9
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TESTIMONY

Testllrony of Bernard Kanranran, Chaitman, Comancne Indian Tribe before the
House Appropr~atlons Conmittee on Interior and Related Agencies and senate Appro­
priatlons Ccmnittee, Feoruary 22, 1984.

My nane is Bernard Kahrahran and I am Chauman of the comsncne Indian Tribe
located il:I southwestern, Oklanoma. I thank you for tile opportunity to present
testiJrony on benalf of the Comanche Tribe to request supplemental funding in FY
•85 for our Tribal Court and ChUd welfare Programs.

The Comanche Indian Tribe nas aggressively sought to fully exercise all as­
pects of its sovereignty. n:e. ~ibe has under-t.aken t neae efforts in a sparf.t of
becoming a truly self-detemll.naUve goverment that manages its own affaus.
Detertl'~n~aUon poses a difficult challenge but reacnable goal that ~s the tOUCh­
stone of this admin~stratlon's policy of encouraqanq tribes to develop the broao
range of their sovereaqn powers. One of the eight (8) policy poant.s of President
Reagan; 5 Indian Policy Staterrent of January, 1983 was to encourage tribes to
respons ibi.Ht ies for services sucn as the enforcement of tribal laws I developing
and managing tribal resources, providing health and soc ia.l services I and educa­
tion to their constituents.

To acnieve the onjectaves of this Presidential policy, a tribe must est.ao­
lish its own financ~al case. Only in this way will the tribe De aole to assume
greater financ~al role in the management of those programs now mostly funded by
tile federal government. The Comancne Tribe has aggresswely instituted several
econonuc iniUatives to generate revenues Which sorre day will be the sole tribal
source an providing basic govermental servaces to our IrelllOOrs. The oevelopment
of our natural resources, specificially, oil and gas, was the most obvaous for
a western Oklanoma Tribe to first lOOk to. Historically, our ccmancce People
left it up to outside .int.ereat; .to develop their nuneralresources, only receiving
a small percentage of the profits in return. The Comanche Tribe created tile
comanche Energy and Resource Corrpany, Inc. ~ (CEReO), an endeavour incorporated
under tribal laws and 100% tribally owned and controlled, to address this
r-t>re lllPortantly, its creation was a response to the need to generate revenues
to provide oasic governmental servaces to the Comanche People.

Th~s Admin~stration, througn tile BIA, has encouraged us to tru.s end and has

helped in the planned growth of our oil conpeny, To make an effective entry into
the free enterprase system, there are several issues wru.cn must be confronted.
First, our tribal rrembers must be educated aoout the purpose, goals and other
assues of this corpczate undertaking. secondly, the Tribe must deal With the
unquestioned. need for a highly qualified professional and technical cadre to
successfully execute the goals and objectives of CERCO. Tribal rrembers are
be~g tramed to fill this role. Lastly, tribal goverment must proVide a stable
foundation upon whicn to build econaflic initiatives. This calls for providing
a sound tribal legal system to protect the tribal shareholders, the carpany, as
well as tile financ~al interest of persons ~vest~g in the Comancne Tribe.

Federal assistance was int>erative in the start-up stages of our Carpany.
The Department of Health and Hunan Services, Administration for Native Amer~cans

(ANA), played a crucial role .an providing grant nonies wnich CERCO was aole to
leverage into Increasinq the value of conpany-owned propert~es ~nto a ratio of
7 to 1 over the 1O:iitial ANA investment. Similarly, the BIA provided grant funds
to increase our tribal corporate assets over the initial ANA investment plus the
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to a pneno~ntal ratio to 14 -to 1. As you can see, the investme t
government in the ComanCIle Tribe has proven to De a sound one. n

Since its. anccrpozat.ron an JUly, 1983, CERCO has been consolidating its
acqu~s~t~0I!s and develop.lJ1g effic~ent resource managerrent programs to
tile De,;ehts to the Comancne People. But, like any corporation, CERCO

.is w~th Li.quadat..inq the lJut~al front end indebtedness oefore there are
s~zeable return to anvestore, the Comanche Tribe and its members. When these
debts are paye~ off, then the federal government, as an anvest.or , will beqan to
reap its benef~ts: The return of federal dollars to other need areas that were
prev~ously spent on the Cornancne Tribe•. Contmued federal finanCial assistance
.~ still needed. However, this federal Ilelp need not come 10 the form of grants
out an the. form of ~aranteed loans. Steps toward securing the Success aft CEReO'
\'Jill ~. tak7n once these federal guaranteed loans are made available to the
Comancne Tr~be. Loans of this type need to De available to other tribal business
initl.atl.V~s. so that the Comancne Tribe will ever:tually hold itS. own in its part-

w~th the federal goverment and rely mamly on its own r'evenue generat~ng
sources to carry out Lts severeaqn dutres and obligations.

I respectfully sUbmi~ the follow~ng recorrrrendation; Continue to rraxe avail­
301e federa~ dollars in the form of grants to economic initiatives wrucn the
comancne Tr~be 1.5 ~C1ertaKJ.ng, Such as those fromBIA. Next, the feoeral govcrn­
-rent must make ava~laole guaranteed long-term capital loans. I will lead ante
tWO other very essential tribal programs wrucn are .int.er.locked to CERCO and other
tribal econorru.c aru.t.ratrves ,

The grow~ng soprustacacion of the Comanche tribal goverrurent demands a court
system to handle all crarrunaj , Civil and Juvenile matters within tribal Jurisdic­
r aon. On the oas.rs of such a n~ed, the Tribe establiShed the Comanche Tribal
Children's Court and reassumed Juvenile Jur~dictlon from the CFR Court Ana­
carxc Agency on Nove~r 29, 1983. The Tribe plans very soon to reasscu:., crlffii­
nal and crvi.L Jur~sd~c~ton as well.

A corrprehensive tribal court of this magnitude does not exist in Ok.lahOma
The ccnencne Tribe will be the first to address the establiShment of an effective
court system to edmiruater Justlce wnere the land base and people are scattered
over a wi.de area. Th~s Court w~ll playa crucial an fUlfilling ourConstituhonal

. randete to dehne, est.ab.Iash and safeguard tile nghts, powers and .pnvileges of
:he t.ri.be and Lts ~mbers.. At tru,s t irre , however, the Tribe is not able to be the
.sOl~ source of f unddrtq SUCh an J..IrPOrtant undertaKing. It must, .for the rrcrrent;
lOOK elsewhere. I

Feder",l funding for tribal courts has always oeen an Short supply. The Lacx
of DOth tnbal and federal funding for tribal courts is made nore serious 10 light
of state and federal case law defin10g "Indian Country" m Oklaoana over which the
state has no Jur~sd~chon. Ineffectual delivery of law enforcement and Judicial
servaces to "Indian Country" supports the argument that the state snould have jur­
~sdichon o~r SUCh Indian trust lands. It as :unperahve thet more federal funds
be made ava~lable to the CPRCourt, AnaderkO Agency and to Oklanoma tribes sett109
up courts to thwart trus possible ercsion of tribal sovereign r~ghts.

. The Anadarko Ar,;,a Office is responsible. for prOViding court services through
rts CFR court of Ind~an Offenses system to el.gnteen (18) tribes in its service area'
all w~th an anadequate oudget of $163,600 for FY'84. The Comanche Tribe as pre- '

.sently under the cranunal, and cavi.L Jur~dict~on of the Court of Indian Offenses
AnadarKO Agency along With seven (7) other tribes. Three of these tribes, the '
Kiowa, Comanche and Apaclle, possess over 200, 000 acres of tribal lands and mdiv~-



as conuseling, parenting skills, 'foster care standards, recruitrrent of foster
adoptive families and payrrent, for these servaces , and a system for mtervention
transfer of Indian cnild custody cases to the tribal jurisdictJ.on.

The need for mcreased funding for PYl8S to meet the Title II needs of our
valuable resource - Our Youth is evident, The· Tribal Child Welfare Program

over 200 cases in PY183, 167 of wnach were alleged child neglect cases.
federal funding were available and the funding formula was .irnp.Iernent.ed
and consistent manner, the Comanche Tribe would be eligible for up to

maximom to meet docurrented tribal needs.

In sunmary and as supported by trus testlJOOny an tha name of the comancne
'we request that Congress. support these activ.rtaes by providing the fol-

_COMANCHE TRIBAL COURT & SUPPORTIVE SERVICES
'PROJECTED BUDGET 1984-85
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Costs Tribal Court Child Welfare SUb-Total

Personnel $69,100.00 $50,916.00 $120,016.00

10,620.00 10,183.00 41,803.00

Contractual 27,000.00 21,000.00 48,000.00

Travel 10,000.00 6,000.00 16,000 •.00

EqUipment 5,700.00 4,500.00 10,200.00

Other 40,600.00 26,600.00 67,200.00

Total Direct Cost 163,020.00 119,199.00 282,219.00

Total Indirect Cost 37,239.28 22,862.00 60,101.28

Total Costs $200,259.28 $142,061. 00 $342,320.28
----- --_...- ..._,,--

Provide adequate funding to the Anadarko Area Office to aasaat tribes in
de\,el,opJ,ng and ma.irrca.i.ruriq tribal courts. APpropr~ate $200.259.28 to the Comancne

it may set-up a corrprenensive tribal court system for those r~asons

Increase the econorruc .initiative funds to be aClrrunistered by the "BIA and
.~~~:::~t'Of'Healthand Human sarvaces to prOVide suffic~ent funds allow optlmum
d of a project ,

quaranteed loan funds
Increase direct loan funds
Increase economic developrne:nt grant funds

Increase funding for BIA to establish technical esaaatence sources for the
of Tribal ccrporations with Corporate acranqerrent and Corporate f inencanq

4. Increase overall funding to fully anp Lerrent, ·the Congressional .mtent and
of P.L. 95-608, The Indian Chi.Id Welfare Act, and administer the distribu­
program funds to tribes without relywg on the competitive process whacn

only to spread sucn funding too trnn for program effectiveness. spectal.Iy.
supplerrental funding of $142,061 to fund a much-needed Tribal Child Wel­

which has been neretofore oeen wadequatelyfundea despite the Tribe's
d~:;;C:;~,:~~~~v~need. Budgets and' justifications for :the 'Comanche Childrens I Court
a services are attacned. Thank you for your consideration of this
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dual allotnents. Total tribal mernoersn.ip of three tribes is estlJl\ated to oe 18,000.
The COll'aIlChe Tribe alone corrprises 8,267 of thiS estimated figure: some 5,000 of
its wembers residing in the local area. With this great number of acres and tribal
population, the snare of the BIA budget to administer court services to the seven
(7) tribes under the AnadarJ<O Agency is a rrere $40,600.

It should be oovaous t/lat thiS level of funding is entuely inadequate to
support even a mirumal, operation mucn less to provide funds to mdividual tribes

wOO have the sovereign rignt and J.l111'ediate need to nandle their own judicial af­
fairs. Origmally, the CFR Court system in Oklahoma was intended to fill the' in­
ter:im need for Judicial servaces as tribes developed their own courts or judicial,
consortiums. However, the CFR Court system needs to be adequately funded until
tribes nave made conmi.tment.s , as the comancne Tribe has, to gradually assume full
responsibility for Judic~al and law and order services. AnandarJ<O Area Office
personnel nave been elttremely helpful to us in the preparation of thiS testlJOOny
and nave states:! that it needs a sim of $500,000 to properly administer Justwe to
those eignteen (18) tribes under its juriSdiction. I respectfully request thiS
amount to oe provided as supplemental funds to the AnadarKO Area Office to permit
them to fulfill the federal trust responsibility to our Oklahoma Indians. I nave
attached a bUdget an the, arrount of $197,323.28 to thiS testlJrOny and again request
tnat these supplemental funds oe awarded for Comanche Tribal Court operations.
OUr Court will serve as a unique roodel to other tribes desUing to initiate s:imilar
efforts.

This requested N'85 tribal supplement will be used to fulfill the Tribe's
const.Ltut.aonal, obligation to its people while advancing the President's Indian
Policy into a reality.

An essential court supportive servace is the Comanche Tribal Child Welfare
Program. This tribal program is also faced with l:imited Title II funds to meet
the needs of our tribal youth as well as provide essential services to the Tribal
Children's Court. The Indian Child Welfare Act, P.L. 95-608, as presentlyadmini­
stered by the BIA Central Office and Anadarko Area Office, does not provide enougn
funding nor an appropri.ate grant application process to even approach an adequate
funding level for effective tribal programs. ,Unfortunately, it is the philosophy
of the BIA AnadarKO Area Office to divide the area allocation arn::mg as many tribes
.es possible, thereby spreading the funds so thin that, programs are l:imited an ef­
fectiveness. There have never oeen enough funds available to distribute according
to Indian Child Welfare Act regulations basing tribal child ",elfarE' program fund­
~ng levels on population and demonstrated need.

Confronted with madequate funding to meet Title, II needs in the Anadarko
Area, the Area Office has discouraged tribes from requesting the max:1lllW1 aIlOunt
allowable under the funding formula, thus Justifying proposed BlA reductions in
Title II funds wn.icn only creates lIDre unmet needs. Citing specific exarrples of
limited funding for tribes in the Anadarko Area for Title II needs, nineteen (19)
programs were funded by the BIA from an allocation of $634,805 in N'8l. In N'
82, eighteen (18) programs were funded with an increased alIDunt of $672,000.
Even with the increase, nine (9) programs were decreased and six (6) programs re­
ceaved a small increase resultmg in an average grant of approximately $27,000.

Specific N'83 funding allocations to the Anadarko Area Office were not
made available to the Tribe after a proper written request. It is known, however,
that the corancne Tribe was awarded only $40,000 to provide Title II child Welfare
services to a geographical servace population of a1llDst 5, 000 tribal adequate fund­
ing for a host of program areas, develop children I s codes; provide social services
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PERSONNEL:
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days with'the average sentence at 4 days times 50
Two consultants will be hired to assist the Court

the drafting of the civil and criminal

The Comanche Tribal Court will hire the besf'qualified
nel'SClnn.e~ to fill the staff posit~ons. However, most people do

understand the complex and unique challenges that the
courts must undertake. Therefore, the Court will provide

the staff to keep abreast of'any. new developments in
It will' be necessary to participate in these types

program which address spec~ficlndian Law pr~nciples

National American Indian Court Judges Association,
Indian Justice Center and the American Indian Lawyer

~6:~~.~4'~~:r;P;;r;;o~;g;,r~alm. These organizations provide training for tribal
c and suggest different methods and techniques to

the court services in order to efficiently serve tribal
It is estimated that each staff member will requ~re two

programs specifically addressing the duties and respon­
s~i~~~~~~:~~I~ of tne~r respective pOSitions. This expense is
e: at 5 staff persons times $800.00 (roundtrip airfare, per

reg~stration fees). Local travel will compensate all on
reRuired by the staff, especially the Probation Officer/

and the Court Investigator. Local travel will also pay
for staff to participate 'in meetings with state, county,

and other tribal agencies to coordinate services prov~ded by
one. Further, there are many seminars and workshops which

locally available and wnicn can prov~de information for the
cteu've:ry of court services and the needs'of, Children, families,

are not be~ng met. This expense is estimated at 20¢
mile times 4 staff persons times 2,500 miles.

This cost category includes the cost of renting an~ffice for
(1,300 sq. ft. @ $8.00 per sq. ft.). The telephone line

is budgeted at an estimated,cost of $500.00 per month which
~=;e:~~~m=t:~o~~~include the new hike in telephone service. Postage
.~ at $125.00 per month. The utilities line item will

rent on office space and the Court's share of electric,
bills. Supplies are estimated at 4 persons times $50.00

Printing and duplications costs'include the printing

Because there are three new positions created it will be
'ne!ce,ss,az:y to purchase desks and cnairs to accomodate them. We

also need another typewriter toaccomodatetne extra work
Two calculators will pe purcnased and two filing cab~nets

be purchased to hold eacn employee's respective case files
are' pertinent to .their jOb functions.

$16,500.00
17,000.00
19,600.00

8,000.00
8,000.00

6.70%
3.10%

.70%
6.78%
2.22%

.50%

Salaries:
1 - Court ClerK
1 Prosecutor
1 Court Administrator/Planner
1 Court Investigator (part-time)
1 Probation Officer (Part-time)

COMANCHE CHILDRENS COURT
FY 84-85

BUDGET JUSTIFICATION
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CONTRACTUAL:

The contractual budget encompasses four (4) separate,
for the Court. The Judges are compensated for the~r services a
$50 per hour plus mileage at 20¢ per mile: The amount budgeted,
will allow payment for approXimately 110 hours. Judges are
required to meet once a month for Judicial Review meeti~gs to
discuss the mortth's caseload, discuss other court a~t~v~t~es,a
to develop court rules and identify necessary reviSionS:in the
tribal codes. Because the Tribe does not have its own jail~ng
facility, this service will have to be,contracted with local
county and city jails. We estimate thiS expense at $15.00 per

Fringe Benefits only apply to full-t~me employees.

FRINGE BENEFITS:

The rate set by the Tribe,~s computed at 20% of salaries.
Fringe Benefits are itemized as follows:

Benefits:
Employer's share of FICA
State Unemployment
Federal Unemployment
Health, Life, Income Protection
Workman's Compensation
Pension

The Comanche Tribal Court will require, at the minimum, thr
full-time staff members and two part-time staff members. The,
Court Clerk, Prosecutor and Administrator will require f~ll-t~me
positions. The Court Investigator and the Probati~n,Off~cer
positions will probably require only part-t~me pos~t~on~ at leas
in the beginning. The salary rates are based on compet~t~ve nor
for comparative positions in the area and also based on the sala
wage scale developed by the tribe's Personnel Department as
follows:
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Health and llfe insurance are .carrled through Pueolo's
Company.

1S cost category includes the cost of renting .an office for
1,300 sq. ft. @ $8.00 per sq. ft.) .. The cost for telephone
uted at $200 per month times 12 months equals $2,400. Print-
reproductl0ncostsare needed to print training. materials

lic.information on the program; also, staff copy machine
re 1ncluded here .. Postage was computed at $100 ·per month
the program will Oe mail1ng letters to clients and other
for educational purposes. Equi.prne rrt; maintenance will be

iC1ngthe c,?py mach i.ne , t ypewra ter and other office equap-
}leeded. Ut~lltles were computed at $50 per month.
newspaper and television publlC awareness spots will be
in encouraging. participation In. the. program, .especially

e: .care networklngprogram. Training costs are for train­
~.both on site training, as well as, training of ,the FCRB.
ses for supplies for the program year will be $1,200.

t represents·the month-by-monthoffice expenses for
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ecause of the addit10nal staff. lt will be necessary to
se an extra typewr~ter for the Ch1ld Welfare program. The

will also have access to data.prograrrun1ng computer and
e must Oe purChased to operate and utilize the machine.
nt such as' tape recorders, overhead p ro j ect.o.r s s- file
s, etc., will be rented when necessary or. purchased by the
as they are needed for program growtn ~n terms of train-

Expenses for travel include in/out state trips for staff
onnel, and volunteer staff to attend natl0nal and regional
d welfare conferences and train~ng seminars. Local travel
include the Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare Association

terly meetings; Southern Pla~ns Child Welfare Protect1on Team
hly meet1ngs; and other related Child wefare meetings. Local

1 also will pay mileage for the purpose of horne v1sits and
el necessary to provide direct services to child welfare
~tele. Per diem expenses Shall be consistent w1th tribal
~l policies, plus toll fees, parking fees, and 20¢ per mile
el re~rnbursement. Also, included ~n the travel line item is
age payments ·to Foster Care ReV1ew Board (FCRB) members, who
meet as often as appropriate to conduct Judical care reVlews
ildren placed.in foster care and other related purposes.
FCRB are cons1dered volunteer staff, however, mileage is
urseable) •

6.70%
5.30%
3.25%
2.25%
2.50%

20.00%

Employers Share of FICA
Group Health, & Life Insurance
State unemployment
Workmen's Compensation
Pension

PERSONNEL:

The employees of the Comanche Child Welfare Program will
follow the Tribe's personnel departmenthir~ng and employment
regulated practives and personnel polic~es and procedures of ~h
Comanche Indian Tribe which incorporates a grade/step systemo~
merit pay increases and a salary. range for vanous levels Of.
employment. Salaries are estabhshed based upon requu,:,m,:,nts 0
the individual position and are comparable to other s~m~l~ar .j;y
of positions within organization and are as follows:

Salaries:
1 - Human Services Manager/ICWA Director

(20% time @ $19,580 per year)
_ Child Protect~on Worker
_ Human Service/Child Welfare

Program Analyst . . .
- IntaKe Clerk/Stat~stlc~an

CONTRACTUAL:

This item will be utlized to contract professional serv
to instruct staff and volunteers as to relevant legislat1o~
other areas 1n Which employees lack skills such as 1dent~flC
and investigation of alledged Child aouse and neglect, repor
writing, data collection for information/tracki~gsystem"e~
Further, necessary professional serv~ces for chl1dre~/faml1l
need of special treatment on case-by-case oasiS. Th~s llne
includes items such as consultant travel.

COMANCHE COURT SUPPORTIVE SERVICES
CHILD WELFARE PROGRAM

FY 84-85
BUDGET JUSTIFICATION

~:

The fringe benefit rate for the Comanche Indian
ThiS rate is calculated as follows:

ot court forms, stationary, codes and court rules manual. Duplic
tion will.pay to the Tribe .the court's ~hare of the use of,the
du licationmachine. Law books, period~cal pUb17cat~ons w~ll

P'd l'brary for the Court and others to ut~l~ze. A comple
~~~v~fet~e ~nited states Code Annotated will prov~~e the Court
with a comprehensice reference tool. Other.per~od~7als such as
the American Indian Law Rev~ew and the Amer~can I~d~an Law Repor
er will provide the ~ourt With informat~on on Ind~an case law Wh
is currently being l~t~gated.

Th~s propsed oudget reflects only the first year's st,;,rt up
costs for the criminal and civil courts: The Coman?he Ind~an Tr
ro'ects that within four years, the Tr~be can s~ff~c~ently fund

lheJoperation of the court system ent~rely on tr~bal funds.
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Senate Joint Resolution No, 27

RESOLUTION CHAPTER 17

Senate Joint Resolution No. 27-:-Relative to federal funds for
American Indian child welfare service programs.

IFlled with Secretary of State March 20, 1984.1

LEGISLATivE GOUNSEL'S DIGEST

SJB 27, Keene. American Indian child we,lfare service programs.
This measure would memonali_ze the President and the Congress

of the United States to mcrease the appropriation for Title II of~he
Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978 to $12 million, to,continue funding
of all Titlc II programs both on and off the r,cservahon, and to restore
to this state an equitable share of Title II funds based upon
population and need,

WHEREAS Title II of the federal Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978
(Public Law 95-608) authorized the United States Secr~tary of th

h
e

Interior to make grants to Indian tribes an~ orgamzah~ns for t, e
establishment and operation of Indian ehtld and family service

programs; and "I be'

WHEREAS, More than 201,000Amenean Indians, a arger num r
than in any other state, are residents of Caliform3, and,~~ stade
includes approximately 82 federally recognized Indian trt s, Ill?

WHEREAS Callforme's share of funds made available under Title
II of the Ind';n Child Welfare Act has substantially decrease~ over
the past three fiscal years; and m fiscal year 1982dthe al1octb'n ~o
these funds to Indian people In California was ecrease Y
percent when the total appropriation for the act was only decreased
by 4 percent; and " t' ain

WHEREAS. In fiscal year 1984California's approprla Ion was ag
decreased. and In fiscal year 1985 the United States. Bureau~ Indih'
Affairs IS reposing to further, reduce fundmg despite t e
documentedneed for the program services provided by the federal

act; and d I disco tIWHEREAS This decrease Is based on the ecis on tQ n nue
the provision; of grants to off-reservation programs, ~dlthoug~these

ro rams are important to urban as well as to rural resi ent~ ~ause
,~th:r services are not tailored to the speCial needs o.f Indians; a,nd

WHEREAS, The United States Senate Select CommIttee on Indlan
Affairs ursuant to the Congressional Budget Act of 1974, has
recom~~nded that the Indian Child Welfare Program~ continued
both on and off the reservation with an mcrease ill fundIng from the
present $8,7 million to $12 mUlloU\and ., ' f fu d

WHEREAS To again reduce CalifornIa s alloeahons 0 n s
under Title II'would result In the loss of importan..!.chi~d welfare and__, ,
social services and -inflict a serious injustice on the Indian population
of tbis state; now. therefore. be it I"

Resolved by the Senate and Assembly of the ~tate of Ca norma,
jointly, That the Legislature of the State of Cabforma respectfully
mema'r,ializes the President and the Congress of t~e Unit~d Statelfs to
Increase the appropriation for Title II of theIndIan ChIld Weare
Act of 1978 to $12 million as recommended by the Senate Select
Committee on Indian Affairs, in order to more adequatelY meet ,the
needs of American Indians in California and throughout the nafflt°hn.
and to continue funding of all Title II programs both on and 0 t e
reservation; and be it further , d

Resolved That the President and the Congress of the Umte States.
direct the Bureau of Indian Affairs to restore to the Indian people In
California an equitable share of funding under TItle II based kl":n
population and need and that supplemental heartt,JllS be he to
increase California's allocation of Title II funds for fiscal year 1985;
and be it further " , f hi

Resolved, That the Secretary of the Senate transmtt copies 0 t IS

resolution to the President and Vice President of the United States,
to the Speaker of the House of Rej>resentatlves, and to each Sen,;,tor
and Representative from California in the Congress of the United
States,
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Mr. ALEXANDER. Our next witness is Melvin Sampson,chairman
6iJhe Legi~lative <;ommittee and Tribal Council member of the
~~una Indian Nation.

STATEMENT OF MELVIN SAMPSON, CHAIRMAN, LEGISLATIVE
~i¥,COMMITTEE,AND MEMBER OF THE TRIBAL COUNCIL, YAKIMA

!INDIAN NATION, TOPPENISH, WA

Mr. SAMPSON. Good afternoon. My name is Mel Sampson and, as
sfated, I am a member of the Yakima Indian Nation and chairman

.oLthe legislative committee of the Yakima Tribal Council. We ap­
preciate the opportunity, on behalf of the tribe, to present our con­
cerns in reference to the Indian Child Welfare Act. I will proceed
Wiry to summarize our concerns.
!Since the enactment of the legislation, we feel that its most im­

portant and positive aspect has been, productive interactions
htought about between the tribal and State governments, which
have been historically uncommon. The act has provided a frame­
work for advancing cooperation between States and tribes in the
delivery of Indian child welfare services by assigning definite roles
to the tribes, the States and Federal agencies.

To complement that, Washington State now has a special admin­
istrative code with requirements concerning Indian child welfare
~which State agencies must follow in dealing with Indian child wel­
fare cases. The State of Washington has legislatively recognized
t~atthe purpose of the Indian Child Welfare Act is to prevent the
unwarranted breakup of Indian families and to give tribal govern­
ments substantial authority in determining Indian child custody
niatters.

I would like to quote from one of the regional agencies. They
stated:

'The single most important aspect of the current Indian Child Welfare Act has
been the creation of local Indian child welfare advisory committees. Officers with
the active committees find that communications and planning for Indian children
hasbeen greatly enhanced through the committee activity,

A portion of another quote is:
The Indian Child Welfare Act is, in and of itself, viewed as a positive move to

protect the best interest of the Indian child and his or her unique culture and herit­
age,
iThe development of these attitudes on the part of the State agen­

cies would never have occurred without the enactment of the
Indian Child Welfare Act. Despite this important breakthrough in
tribal and State cooperation, the intent of the law is far from
a~hieving its purpose. Since the enactment of Public Law 95-708,
it~most negative aspect has been a lack of adequate congressional
appropriations.

Indian child welfare needs were startingly illustrated and over­
whelmingly evidenced when the presentations were made in Con­
gr~SS 6 years ago. The needs have not changed. Currently, our tribe
Qperates a children's and families' services unit that has been in
~peration since 1973 and part of this unit's function is to act as a
lIcensing and foster care placement agency. Our staff has an active
caseload that fluctuates between 45 and 50 children per month. In
addition, the tribe has a children's court. The tribe has had to piece
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A member of the State attorney general's office also states thati
the intent and spirit of the Indian Child Welfare Act is to hav~} -.
Indian children remain with Indian people. A basic concern I hav~;1
as do others in my office who work with the Indian Child Welfare?
Act, is that the lack of funding to tribes serves to undercut th~)
tribes' and the State's ability to carry out the purpose of the act,J
These shared concerns on the part of the State officers are signifi]!
cant and representative. . i1,.
Th~ Yakima Indian Nation strongly recommends that funding'

sufficient for program development and maintenance be appropriq
ated. ~,t1i

There are other issues that concern the tribe, and I would like t8 1

address briefly, if I may, two more. No.1, the notification and com~,
pliance. Whether or not notice on foster care placement and termi~:)
!1ation of l?arental rights was provided in a proper and timely fasb.;~
ion, the tribes should be monitored by the Bureau of Indian Affair~"
or another identified agency or group. Again, I refer to a quo~;
that I will not read here, but it is attached to our testimonY'i1

Our tribe is aware that the public and private agencies are no~l

complying with the Indian Child Welfare Act. There needs to bel
controls for compliance on these agencies, and again I refer to th~:
State's concern as well. They state, "There are still too many;
Indian children being placed in non-Indian homes, and perhaps if.
would improve if the law had a stronger way to compel that the;
law be followed." ,b:~

Indian cases serviced by private agencies is another area of cOJ:Hi
cern. There have been a number of instances of noncompliancebjj
private agencies. Presently, there is not a system to monitor prk:i
vate agencies. A legally mandated system of monitoring needs to b~'!
considered. So we, therefore, recommend that a method for moni2;
toring compliance beestablished.~i.

together the services by combining limited tribal, Federal, and
State funds. We have had to prioritize our children's and families' N?; 2, we addr~ss exper! witnesses. A definition for "expert wit­
services because of the lack of resources. ,;{ llesS should be mcluded in the act. An expert. witness should be

To illustrate the problems that we are experiencing due to a lacf) required to be knowledgeable about the Indian Child Welfare Act
of resources, our staff participates in weekly case reviews conduc~f and possess a cultural awareness of the tribe that is involved. It is
ed by the local department of social and health services, which iSl{; recommended that the definition included in the RIA guidelines for
State agency. On the average, two to four child welfare cases are' State courts be adopted, and we have a copy of that attached to our

reviewed. Of these cases, the tribe is able to assume custody of only te~:oY~idma Indian Nation further realizes that there are other
one to two cases per month. The tribe does not have the resources
to assume custody of all of its children, and conservatively, from' itnP?rtaJ?t cOJ?cerns.with the act wh~ch have, to do with juve~ile
just our local area alone, the Yakima Tribe has to turn down custQ:' 'jUstIce, inheritance, voluntary adoptions, and adoption penalties,
d f) . • f 156 d d h'ld' However, the focus of our testimony has been on the critical fund-

y or a mimmum 0 epen ent c I ren per year.jy\ ing issue. This issue overrides all other concerns. Without an ade-
Our tribe is put in the precarious position of deciding which child,! te and reliable fu di g b s th h d/ d tIf it will t . t I dditi h f)" qua . n mae, 0 er c anges an or amen men s

we are case I WI accep or reject, n a I ion, t e process or re:i to t~e .act will not hell? our t!ibe to assume total and exclusive ju-
ceiving what limited Indian child welfare funds that are available risdlCtIOn over all Indian children welfare matters for our tribal
a competitive process is utilized. Therefore, tribes cannot depen~j. members.
on a continuity ofprogramming.;! That concludes my statement.

The concern for adequate resources is shared by the State' ()f Mr. ALEXANDER. Could you tell me what it costs to maintain the
Washington. Theystate:j~ program that you are currently operating?

One of the most difficult barriers we find to full implementation of the intent d{; Mr. SAMPSON. Let me cover that in two phases. First of all, the
~ed~~~tbe~hins~:c~~e20\:undingfor the Indian Child Family and Service progrlllI1! amount that we received this fiscal year,via competition for the

Indian child welfare funds, was $30,000. Our original request was
$242,000 to. operate it. This year, we submitted a request for
$50,000, which does not represent our total needs because there is
no need to ask for something that is not there, but then we did not
considered this ~ear for even $50,000. So we areutilizing from IPA
some people assigned, and we are utilizing some tribal resources,
plus some reimbursements from the State. I do not have. the exact
~~ure of the reduced programthat we have.rbutI canprovide.that
WIth a break out of each resource that we are currently utilizing.

Mr. ALEXANDER. The $242,000 that you mentioned, which was
•last year's request, if that were the level of your funding, would
.that enable you to pick up the children that were referred each
month?

Mr. SAMPSON. No, it would not, because we do not have a receiv­
iJ;lg home. We currently have 15 foster homes, but we do not have a
permanent facility for receiving-home purposes..Consequently, we
have to refer all of those referrals to the State .system because we
do not have a physical facility that we operate.

Mr. ALEXANDER. So, in addition to the operating funds, you need
capital funds?

Mr. SAMPSON. Right.
Mr. ALEXANDER. Do you get any money from ANA,
Mr. SAMPSON. Not for.this purpose.
Mr. ALEXANDER. You mentioned that you meet on a monthly

basis, at least some tribal personnel do, with the. county system to
review children. Do you have any other workings with the county
that are either positive or' problems with respect to getting refer­
rals?

Mr. SAMPSON. We have an agreement with the State that we exe­
cuted a little over a year ago. Weare currently in the process of
reviewing that and updating it with SOme proposed changes that
are going to be recommended. That would be considered a plus
factor.
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1 See Appendix, material-submitted by Don Milligan, MSW, Indian Affairs Section, Depart­
ment of SOCial and Health Services, State of Washington, attachment No.5., p. 406.
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As we state in our testimony, we are having problems getti~11
concurrences from some of the judges, referring known Indi~~l

cases that might be to our tribal program. We recommend th~r: ,Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the Senate Select Committee on
State court judges receive training in reference to updating theh:iij b;.dian Affairs. My name is Melvm Sampson. I am an. enrolled member of the
selves with the act. We feel that it is not adequate.,;*i yakiIIla Indian Tribe and an elected member of the Yakima Tribal Council. I am,

Mr. ALEXANDER. You mentioned some State reimbursements ~Oi~; alsothe C~aIrman ~f the Tribe'S Legislative Committee. OurTribe is a federally rec-
11 , ognized tribe estabhshed by treaty m 1855; Our reservation IS located m South-Cen-

the program :you are operating. What is the level of funding, if anYI!. 'tral Washmgton. On behalf of the Tribe, I would like to thank the Committee for
that you receive from theStates?,;; the opportunity to present testimony on the Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978,

Mr. SAMPSON. I cannot answer that, but I can provide you th~~ [I.~~~j:~~i1g~62~~tingthat the Yakima Indian Nation was very active in pursu-
information.;'; iog the passage of.this l~gislation which has had a major imp~ct on State policy in

Mr. ALEXANDER. With respect to foster care, does the BIA pr6;;' ,.regard to how Indian child welfare cases are handled. Our Tribe joined.with other
id f di ~ th t: t t' th t . t . ? "tribes and Indian organizations to convince Congress that this legislation was

VI e un mg lor e lOS er-care opera IOn a you mam am. ,it "needed to prevent abusive practices in the removal of Indian children from their
Mr. SAMPSON. No.'iVparents.Congress heard testimony from several hundred witnesses in hearings con­
Mr. ALEXANDER. Does the State provide any funding for th? ducted from 1974 to 1977 and reviewed reports of the American Indian Policy

foster-care operation? '.··.i:\, ·.Review Commission. The enactment of the I.C.W.A. was a direct result of our outcry
",that Indian children were being lost to non-Indian foster and adoptive homes at an

Mr. SAMPSON. Through our licensed foster care, yes. They Will alarmingly disproportionate rate.
not do it unless you are foster care. Our home is licensed by tb.~;,.sioce enactment of this legislation its most important, positive aspect has been
State. We did make some inroads in reference to that. They certify ':~roductive interactions brought about between tribal and state governments which

d 1· h f d h . d . . th ., .have been historically uncommon. The Act has provided a. framework for advancmg
an lCense our omes a ter we 0 t e reVIew an inquiry on em)' cooperation between states and tribes in the delivery of Indian child welfare .serv-
as far as what we feel is adequate. So they are not as stringentifi icesby assigning definite roles to tribes, states and federal agencies.
our situations. What is good for an Indian is not always the neces{ Washington State now has a special Washington Administrative Code, require-
sary-you do not .necessarily have to comply with the State ruIe.'S roeots concerning Indian Child Welfare, which state agencies must follow when

< .•. dealing with Indian child welfare cases. The State of Washington has legislatively
and regulations. )~' . recognized that the purpose of the I.C.W.A. is to prevent the unwarrented breakup

Mr. ALEXANDER. These are foster-care situations, where the Sta~' ',' ofIndian families and to give tribal governments substantial authority in determin­
provides fundings. Are these placements by the State court system.',.. ing Indian child custody matters. To illustrate the extensive impact of the Act and

b h Y kima court svstem? 9 the Washington Administrative.Code, the following are quotes from letters prepared
or y tea ima court system·;;:1 from four regional district Department of Social and Health Services Offices in

Mr. SAMPSON.Both.r,~ " rd to the I.C.W.A. These responses were solicited by the State Office of Indian
Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you. We have a question from Senat<?~: irs who requested input on recommendations related to amendments to the Act:

G t A f bl it Yak' ith t't'" e single most important aspect of the current Indian Child Welfare Act has
or on. re you aware 0 any pro' ems a ima WI respec •... PI been the creation' of Local Indian Child Welfare Advisory Committees. Offices with

mixed-blood marriages and exclusive jurisdiction of the tribal court! .active committees find that communications and planning-for. Indian children has
over custody? .:j~!;"been greatly enhanced through committee activity."

Mr. SAMPSON. When you say "mixed-blood," you are talkiIlg' "Placement and custodial requirements set forth in the act have .brought about
.' greater awareness on the. part of non-Indian DSHS staff of the special needs of

about our tribalmembers--;,~@ Indian children entering the social service system. Through information and com­
Mr. ALEXANDER. Tribal versus non-tribal, non-Indian'i~!j· mittee activity the department is better equipped to address those needs."
Mr. SAMPSON. When you say "problem," that does exist, witho\l~:,,"TheIndian Child Welfare Act is, in and of itself, viewed as a positive move to

doubt. That almost becomes a perpetual question. In some case.•.s.','.'.\ ,.protect the best interests of the Indian child and his/her unique culture and herit-
. . age. Certainly it has heightened awareness in our communities for both Indian and

the mixed marriage depends upon 'our enrollment procedure. ,,!t, non-Indian people and has .improved Department child welfare services to children
they meet the maximum blood quantum of one quota of Y akilll~.~.' and their families."
bl d th r ibl D 11 t B t b bl th .t tiof "The Indian Child Welfare Act is vital to the preservation of Indian families and

00, ey are e IgI e or enro men. u pro a y. e SI ua lOW we look forward to continued coordinated efforts in assuring its implementation."
becomes compounded if they conceivably may be more than:I~;,.. The full text of their responses and recommendations in regard to the Act is in­
quota Indian, but they may not be a quota Yakima but they may; eluded in the appendices section of this testimony.' We strongly suggest review of
b half th th t . h . t bl .', their recommendations which parallel tribal concerns in many respects.

e a or more, . en a IS were we come In 0 some pro ems;. c,', The development of these attitudes on thepart of the State agencies would never
That is a concern that is shared universally. How does the Stat~;' have occurred without the Indian ChildWelfarl;l Act, Again, this is the Act's most
court system know how to identify these, and I think some of t-q~ important, positive aspect to date.
previous testimony and some you will' hear today will reference . Despite this importantbreakthrough in tribal/state cooperation, the intent of the
that universal definition of what constitutes and Indian. That is ali.' ,law is far from achieving its purpose. Since enactment of P.L. 95-708, its most nega-

~tive aspect has been a lack of adequate congressional appropriations. No matter how
age-old issue. If you can answer it here, I will have to congratula~', well·intentioned the purpose Of this law, it is an empty gesture without adequate
you. It varies between t.ribes as far as the eligibility criteria. for en,~.' funding to implement and carryout. its. purpose. Six years after the passage Of this

11 I ... . S h . t th,Act, securing adequate funding is the next serious obstacle tribes -must overcome.
ro ment. n our situation, It IS a quota. 0 t en you get in 0 ,,~, Indian Child welfare. needs were startlinglyillustrated and overwhelmingevidence
decendancy issue. . .~~

Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you. We appreciate your testimony.;~
[The prepared statement follows:] i\!t

""'i
'0



was presented to Congress six years ago. The needs haven't changed. However, with- pear to lack understanding of the Act. There is general lack of recognition for the
out tribal program development and mamtenance funds expansion of existing sys- ,~que political and cultural status of Indian people. Court decisions have been ren-
tems or development of new systems isn't feasible.. dered which have gone against the intent of the Act. Bad precedents have been set

Currently our Tribe operates a Children's and. Family Services 1!nit. ,It has been r future cases (e.g, maintammg Indian children in non-Indian placements when
in operation since 1973. Part of this unit's function is to act as a licensing and fos- i~ilY or Indian resources were available). It's recommended training be made man-
tercare placement agency. Our staff has an active case load that fluctuates between atoryfor Judges who preside over Indian Child Welfare cases." ,
45-50 children per month. In addition, the Tribe has a Children's Court. The serv- dour Tribe is aware that public and private agencies are not complymg with the
ices the Yakima Tribe provides through these two systems are by no means compre- ; Indian Child Welfare Act. There needs to be controls for compliance on these agen-
hensive or sufficient to meet our needs. The Tribe has had to piece together the ies. Again, our State has expressed these same concerns:
services by combining limited tribal, Federal and State funds. We have had to prior- C "There are still too many Indian children bemg placed in non-Indian homes and
itize our children's and family services. perhaPS ~: would improve if the law had a stronger way to compel that the law be

To illustrate the problems the tribe IS experiencing due to a lack of resources, our Xi, followed. , . , ,
staff participates in weekly case reviews conducted by the local Dep~rtment of" "Indian cases serviced by private agencies IS another area of concern. There have
Social and Health Services Office. On the average two to four Indian child welfare been a number of instances of non-compliance by private agencies. Presently, there
cases are reviewed. Of these cases, the Tribe is able to assume custody of only one to isnot a system to momtor private agencies. Region 4 DDHS and the LICWAC have
two cases per month. The Tribe does not have the resources to assume custody for sought to establish informal agreements with the various private agencies to staff
all of its children. Conservatively, from just our local area alone, the Yakima Tribe their Indian cases. Unfortunately there has been a number of problems. A legally
is having to turn down custody for a minimum of one hundred-fifty-six dependent )llandated system of monitoring needs to be considered."
children per year. This estimate does not include those children who are tu.rned~'l'heYakima Tribe recommends that a method for monitoring and compliance be
away from other regions in the state and-or by our court system. ThIS example illus- 'established., , ,
trates the severity of the dilemma caused by inadequate funding. Even though the 2. Expert Witness-A definition for expert witnesses should be mcluded m the
Yakima Tribe has exclusive jurisdiction, it hasno means to fully respond to the Act. An expert witness should be required to ~e knowledgeable about the LC.W.A.
over-all Indian Child Welfare needs. Our Tribe IS put m the precarious position of, and possess a cultural awareness about the tribe involved. It IS recommended. that
deciding which child welfare cases itwill accep~ o~ reject. . ',I thedefinition included in the B.I.A.'s guidelines for State Courts be adopted, see Ap-

In addition, the process for receiving what limited I.C.W.A. funds that are avail-- pelldices for excerpt of the guideline.
able, a competitive process is utilized, therefore, tribes can't depend on a continuity The Yakima Indian Nation realizes that there are other important concerns with
of programming. To compound the issues, the B.LA:s Ilrograms have received re- the Act which have to do with juvenile justice, inheritance, voluntary adoptions,
peated funding reductions leaving only token programmmg funds for the added reo andadoption penalties. However, the focus of our testimony has been on the critical
sponsibility that this Act represents. , " ; funding issue. This issue overrides all other concerns. Without an adequate and reli-

The concern for adequate resources is shared by the State of. Washmgton as 18 ,_ able funding base, other changes and/or amendments to the Act will not help our
evidenced in their letters included as part of this testimony. I quote from the letter}! Tribe to assume total and exclusive jurisdiction over all Indian child welfare mat­
from the, Regional Admmistrator in our area whose response is representative ?[X'; ters for our tribal members.
other regional state officials: , " ' AsIndian people, united on this issue of Indian child welfare, we present our case

"One of the most difficult barriers we find to full implementation of the mtent of" on a National tragedy. The Yakima Indian Nation maintains that our cause was
the Act is the shortage of funding for the Indian Child and Family Service Program,iv presented with overwhelming evidence and justification six yea~s ago. This Act,
as described m Section 201. As you know, although the Yakima Tribe has exclusIve{ii without proper appropriations, is now adding to the problems evidenced SIX years
Jurisdiction, the child and family program is not fully funded. This situation leads to.~ ago, by causing manifold complications resulting from Tribes trying to handle cases
frustrated expectations for both tribal members and other community agencies, as/h, when there are not adequate social services and judicial systems to ensure proper
well as leaving the department to provide services to a number of In~an children,1M Care and due process for Indian children.
and families, who, given adequate funding, could be served by their tribal program; Our most valuable resource is our human resource , our children. The tradi­
instead." , . 'ixM Han of the Yakima Indian Nation considers its children its primary resources for

A member of the State Office of the Attorney General's staff expressed SimIlar;') providing the link between generations, the carriers of tradition and culture and for
concerns in her letter of January 17, 1984. (See Appendices) ',:7: ensuringthat the Tribal Family continues to exist.

"The intent and spirit of the Indian Child Welfare Act ISto have Indian Childrenv
remain with Indian people. A basic concern that I have as do others in my office Mr. ALEXANDER. We are going to take a 5-minute break, and we
who work with the I.C.W.A., is that the lack of funding to tribes serves to undercutj will .he right back, starting with the chief judge from the Sisseton-
the tribes' (and the State's) ability to carry out the purpose of the Act." ',' W h t Trib I C t L . R

These shared concerns on the part of State Offices are SIgnificant and representa- "a pe on ri a our, orrame ousseau.
tive. The problem for not carrying out the purpose of the law is recognized by the ,[Recess taken.]
State as one of a lack of funds. Our State recognizes that with adequate funding Is Judge Rousseau here?
tribes will be able to provide child welfare services competently. We need desperate; Is Marie Starr, from the Muckleshoot Tribe here?
ly to develop' our social service programs for children and families and expand our

jU*h~a~~kt~~'Indian Nation strongly recommends that funding sufficient for pr~)i STA,TEMENT OF MARIE STARR, GROUP HOME DIRECTOR, AND
gram development and maintenance be appropriated. Funding to the tribes shou~i9i MEMBER OF THE TRIBAL COUNCIL, MUCKLESHOOT INDIAN
be on an entitlement basis and not competitive. ii::, ''rRIBE, AUBURN, WA '

There are other issues of concern that the Yakima Indian Nation shares iii.,;
common with other tribes. Since these tribes will be speaking to those issues ill!iMs. STARR. Good morning. My name is Marie Starr, and I am the
their presentations the balance of our testimony will briefly address two other are~", director for the Muckleshoot Tribal Group Home. We are the only

of 1.oN~tifi~ation/Compliance-Whether or not notice on fost,:r care placement :m¥1~~ertified Indian youth home in the State of Washington, and I am
termination of parental rights was provided in a proper and timely fashion to trIb~S,kalso a member of the M uckleshoot Tribal Council. I am here to ad­
should be monitored by the Bureau ,of Indian Affairs or another identified agency %~ dress the Indian Child Welfare Act, Public Law 95-608, and I am
group. This issue of compliance regarding notification IS corroborated by State agell;~ :requesting that my written testimony submitted to the Senate
cies. One quote from a State office (see appendix) illustrates the severity of concern:,i~ §ele,ct Committee on Indian Affairs be incorporated-as part of the

"Several obstacles have been encountered in following the mandates of the Act',is
and in enforcing the policies set forth in WAC. Specifically, Judges in King Count~)~ record.
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Mr. ALExANPER. It will be. We will take your whole statement
f?r the re?ord, andwewould appreciate your summarizing .it, hit­
ting the highpoints in your oral testimony.

.Ms. ST~RR. In. me~ting. our obligations as the only federally-recog­
nized Indian tribe in Kmg County, the .Muckleshoot Indian Tribe
has used the Indian child welfare and other resources to operate
the Muckleshoot ~~uth H~me since 1979. Currently, the home is
the s~le State-certified Indian group home facility in the State of
Washll~gton. ~he youth home provides temporary shelter and care
for IndIan, children, .ages ~ to 17, as well as counseling and treat­
men.t serv~ces to their family. The-home is maintained to preserve
the integr-ity of the Indian family as a cohesive unit.

As the only State-certified Indian facility, the Muckleshoot
Youth Home serves a vital linkage in the overall Indian child
welare efforts in Puget Sound a~d .for the entire region. Through
the home, Muc~leshoot hae satisfied many and varied require­
me~ts to. effectively provide culturally relevant group care to
IndIan. children and families, There requirements include reas­
sumption of exclusive jurisdiction in Indian child welfare matters'
the adoption of t.he tribal Juvenile code, State-approved, foster-car~
placeJ?en~ and. lIcen~mg procedures, access to tribal legal system;
coordma~~on :"Ith private, State, and intertribal service providers;
and certification of the group-care facility itself.
. The horne's 5··year operational record clearly established that it
IS a ,umque and. primary v~hicle for addressing the social service
problems impacting the Indian populations to be served.

The Indian tribes throughout the United States worked diligent­
ly for years for the protection of our children, the most valuable
hu~an r~source of .our. tribe, The U.S. Congress recognized this
Indian child protection Issue in 1978, when the Indian Child Wel­
fare Act, Public Law 95-608, was enacted. However there are
maIl;ycriti?al issues causing major Indian child custody conflicts. I
a~ Just going to go through some of the recommendations that the
tribe has.

Provisions need to be incorporated that authorize that the defini­
t~on, of "~n?~an" s~all .be ,~onsistent with the respective reserva­
~IOn s definition o~ Indian and shall include a provision authoriz­
mg Canadian Indians as qualified' participants consistent with the
legal language contained in the Jay Treaty between the United
States and Canada on Indians.

Inclusion of provisions that encourage tribe and State agree­
me~ts for. effectIye mtervention for tribal court jurisdiction for all
Indianchildr.en, mcluding juvenile justice issues, and mandate that
the State child welfare agencies provide resources to Indian chil­
dren,par~icl;lla~ly: in Public Law 280 State. Tribal 280 States have
assu~edJUrISdIctIon over many criminal issues which occur on res­
erv~tIOns. The. o~ly means to access juvenile justice facilities for ju­
v:emle offenders .IS through the State court system. The tribe would
Iike to have the. opportunity t? ,":or~ ~itl~ the State of Washington,
~h~reby th~ tribe could, retain JUrISdICtIOn over juveniles in both
CIVIL andcriminal areas .and, be able, to utilize the.State facility for
treatment.
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This process wollidgive the .tribes jtIriSclictiqphi9Y~r
without having. to duplicatethecostlytf~!l~J:l:l.~~~.f!l..• · .
in operation through theState.system.•••·•.·....;.;.·ti

Provisions need to be incorporatl:)dthat.. sI?ecgi,.8
the Indian child service" population,' preYl:)nt~tixyxp~()w;~
ried-on successive programs, prioritizedlJlfclgyt·;f()J.';.fyq~J.'~1
nized tribes, providing technical assistance .to'Pl'Qj~ctsl)l:1A
tee a 3-year funding cycle for demonstra~edsuCCI:lf:lsfuhpJ.'ogl.'?­
Public Law 95-608. .' ·.·.i •.•. ;;.·;:;).;!!.;.;;;);;;;;:!:!;

Include provisions that mandate '. Fedl:lral,'·Eltl3.~I:l,\:PJ.'~V'?-ty
tribal agencies to immediately notify tribes wherylndian9p.il r y
are involved in voluntary and involuntary child placement cases.
Upon this immediate notification, the child's tribes need provision
to obtain legal access to the child's full name, birthdate,tribalaf-.
filiation, social history, case plan, domestic relations,and sensure
that the child's tribe will abide by all of the confidentiality stand­
ards as required by the law to ensure that the child's best.welfare
protection and placement is implemented in each respective case.

Include provisions in title II, section20.1(a)(3) to exercise; the
Indian right, of biracial children who choose to be Indian, regard­
less of whether the child is enrolled in a tribe or not, when one .of
the parents is legally recognized as an Indian and provide a legal
mandate in this provision that all child placement agencies ensure
the Indian child's Federal trust inheritance and rights are guaran­
teed as an Indian, consistent with 25 CFR regulations.

Include provisions that guarantee the qualified expert witness
utilized within the Indian child-placement cases obtain not only the
professional expertise but is also the expert in Indian cus!om, t~a­
dition, laws, and is legally authorized to represent the Indian child
by the child's tribe. . . .

One of the other things that we do not have WIthin our testimo­
ny is the review process of the Indian child welfare gr~nt applica­
tions. I will have that in writing and sent to you to be included as
part of the testimony.

The Muckelshoot Tribal Youth Home has served 162 Indian
youth and 850 family members between 1979 and 1983 from the
Northwest States of Washington, Oregon, Idaho, Alaska, and other
States upon request to the tribal group home. The tri~e has the
only certified Indian group home in the State of Washington and
has gained credibility from both reservation tribal youth service
agencies, as well as State child placement agencies as a valuable
child resource.

An area of concern which the tribe noted that has not been ade­
quately addressed in Public law 95-608 is the issue of Federal trust
obligations, including medical education and Federal obligations
for Indian children. Tribal child welfare workers have found that
many children have lost and continue to lose benefits due to them
as tribal members or as Indians because of uninformed workers for
private and State agencies, due to tribal enrollment procedures, a
lack of expertise in BIA and tribal regulations concerning birth
and placement.

By covering these trust responsibilities in the act, the Federal
Government will be responsible for guaranteeing that the treaty
obligations are met. The Indian children and extended Indian fami-
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facilities for juvenile offenders is through the state court system.

which occur on Reservations. The only means to access juvenile Justice

Tribal. 280 .seaces has assumed jurisdiction over many criminal aasues

Child Welfare Agencies provide resources to Indian cbf.Ldren, particularly

children i.nCluding Juvenile Justice issues and mandate that State

effective intervention for Tribal Court jurisdiction for all Indian

in P.L. 280 States.

contained in the Jay Treaty oetween the U.S. and Canada on Indians.

children as qualified participants consistent with the legal language

of Indian and shall include a pzova.eaon authorizaing Canadian Indian

Indian Tribes :th:t:ougnout the U.S. have worked diligently for years for

Indian shall .be consistent with respective reservations definition

My name is Marie starr, I am the Director for the. Muckleshoot Tribal- Group

the only certified Indian Youth Home in the State of Washington and I am

TESTIMONY
INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT, PUBLIC LAw 60B

1. Provisions need to be incorporated that authorize the definition of

2. Inclusion of provisions that encourage State-Tribal agreements for

Act, P.L. 60B and requesting that my written testimony submitted to the

protection of our children, the most valuable human resource for the Tribes.

u.s. Congress xeooqru..zed this Indian Child Protection issue in 1978' when

Muckleshoot Tribal Council Member. I am here to address the Indian Child wej-.

senate Select commatrtee be incorporated as a part of the Congressional records.

the Indian Child Welfare Act, P.L. 608 was enacted. However, there are many

critical issues causing major national Indian Child custodial conflicts.

LJCKLESHOOT TRIBAL COUNCIL
5172ND AVENUE S.E. - AUBURN, WASHINGTON S8DCl2 - [2DSjB3S-3311
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lies have been grossly violated by law and child placement
that are not expert or professionally trained in Indian customs,
ditions and law. This has caused the Indian child to
confusion and often suffer irreparable damage, mental
and property loss. Effective Indian child placement agencies
as professional and expert resources for our children.
gress needs to. guarantee the same child protective services
rights to Indian children that are guaranteed to other children i~l

this Nation. But more importantly, the Government, as our
fiduciary trust agency, needs to protect these children's
legal trust obligations.

Thank you for taking the time to allow me to testify for
Indian Child Welfare Act, Public Law 95-608.

Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you for your testimony.
I might mention at this point that we are going to

record open on this hearing for what, for us, is a long
time, which will be 30 days, because we have requested a nUlmloeif
of trib~s and States for written comments. So if you have adldeildal
as you mentioned in your testimony, that you would like to
we will be keeping the record open for 30 days. Thank
coming, and we appreciate your testimony.

[The prepared statement and accompanying material follow.
timonyresumes on p. 153.]



11. Provision that mandate each respective state to comply with the legal

ness" utilized within Indian child placement cases obtains not only

the professional expertise, but is also an expert an Indian customs,

tradition, laws, and is legally authorized to represent the Indian

child by the Childs tribe or the intercepting Indian organization to

insure the childs inherent Federal Trust Rights are fully exercised.

Include provision to guarantee that Federal, State, Private and .Tribal

child placement agencies notify the Indian childs tribe and juris­

diction ne transferred to the tribe regardless of whether the parent(s)

object.

language of P~L. 608, the Indian Child Welfare Act and P.L. 272, Adoption

Assistance and Child Welfare Act of 1980, involving custody of Indian

children in group and foster care.
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Indian Child Welfare Act to guarantee Federal compliance is implemented.

one of the parents is legally xecoqna.zed as an Indian and provide a

legal mandate in this provision to all child placement agencies to

insure the Indian child I s Federal Trust inneritance and rights are

guaranteed as an Indian consistent with 25 CFR regulations ..

protectional trust rignts of Indian children consistent with the

7. Pxovas.i.on to guarantee that the childs tribe is notified in cases

of voluntary placement, with parents permission, by Federal, State,

Private, and Tribal agencies to guarantee the Indian childs Federal

Trust Rights to their cultural inheritance is exercised for the

hignest potential oenef'Lt; for the child.

8.. Include prcva.saons that guarantee that the "qua'lLf.Led expert wi t-

9.

10. Provision to resolve the conflict contained within the spelled out

i.ation, social history, case plan, domestic relations, and insurance

Indian rignts of hi-racial Children who choose to be Indian, re-

in voluntary and involuntary Indian child placement cases. Upon

this immediate not.LfLcat.i.on , the cnd.Ld ' s tribe needs provisions to

funding cycle for demonstrated successful programs for P.L. 608..

Indian cnild service population, preventative programs, merit on

provide technical assistance to projects, and guarantee a three year

success of, program, prioritize budget for Federally recognized Tribes,

treatment facilities all ready in operation through the State system.
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a.nf Lati.i.onaz-y costs demand eacn year thereafter.

the FY-84 budget and continually appropriate a minimum of 15.0 mil-

legal mandates contained in P.L. 600 and ancreaee tiha.s budget as

The Tribe would like to nave the opportunity to work with the State

State facilities for treatrnent,etc. This process would give Tribe i s

lion effective for FY-85 budget year for the implementation for the

eniles .ootih an civil and czumfnaL areas and be 'able to utilize the

jurisdiction over their youth without naving to duplicate the costly

of Washington wnez-ecy the Tribe cou.Ld retain jurisdiction over juv-

that the cnilds tribe will abide by the all confidentiality standards

Agencies to immediately notify tribe wnere Indian child is enrolled

obtain legal access to the Childs full name, birthday, tribal affil-

as required by the law to insure the childs best welfare, protection,

and placement is implemented in eacn respective case.

gardless of whether Child is enrolled in the tribe or not, when

3. The U.S. Congress needs to restore the 1.0 million dollars cut for

4. Pzovd aa.one need to .oe incorprated that specifically provide for

5. Include pz-ova.s i.ons that mandate Federal, State, Private, and Tribal

6. Include provisions in Title II, Section 201 (a) (3) to exercise the
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Effective ·participation and consultation between Indian Child Welfare

Workers, Tribe, States, BlA, and Human and Health Service needs to

be considered to finalize a cooperative agreement that guarantees

that all agencies will. comply with the mandates contained within the

608 Public Law for the Indian Chd.Ld ,

12.. Provisions need to be incorporated that guarantee that an appointed

guardian for the Indian child insures expert Knowledge in Indian

customs, tradition, laws, and exercises the legal protection for the

childs inherent federal trust rights as a tribal enrolled Indian con-

sistent wi.th 25 CFR ..

The Muckleshoot Tribal Youth Home has directly served 162 Indian Youth

an 851 family members between 1979-1983 from the Northwest- states of Washington,

Oregon, Idaho, Alaska, and other States upon request to the Tribal Group Home.

The Tribe has the only certified Indian group home in the State of Washington and

has gained credibility from both Reservation Tribal Youth Service Agencies as well

as State Child Placement Agencies as a valuable child resource, please make ref-

erence to the attached letters of reference ..

An area of concern which the Tribe noted that has not been adequately

addressed in the 608 act is the issue of Federal trust obligations including

medical, education, and financial obligations for Indian children. Tribal Child

Welfare Workers nave found that many children have lost, and continue to lose

bene~its due to them as tribal memners or Indians because uninformed workers

for Private and State Agencies are uneducated as to tribal enrollment procedures

and lack expertise in BIA or tribal regulations concerning birth and/or place-
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BY covering these trust responsibilities in the act, the Federal Govern­

be responsible for guaranteeing that tr~aty obligations are met.

Indian children and extended Indian families have been grossly violated

and cnild placement agencies that are not expert or professionally trained

traditions, and laws.. This has caused the Indian child to ex-

and often suffer irreparable damage in mental stability, pro­

social a'd"jus'tm:entspelf identity and self-worth. Effective Indian

PLaoement; Agencies serve as the professional and expert resources for our

The U. S.. Congress needs to guarantee the same Child Protective Services

Indian children that are guaranteed to other children in tihas nation.

importantly, .the government as our Tribal Fiduciary Trust Agency

to protect these cnildren is speca.aj legal trust obligations.

time to allow me to testify for the Indian Child

Sincerely,

~~
Marie Starr,
Mucklesnoot Group Home Director
and Muckleshoot Tribal Council Member
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TRIBAL COUNCIL RESOLUTION NO. 84-19

WHEREAS, the Muckleshbot Tribe is directly participating as a resource
for effective implementation of P.La 608, the IND:J:AN CHILD WELFARE ACT and is
the only Indian Youth Home licensed by the State of Wasnington; and

WHEREAS, the Tribe has been experiencing major defiCiencies within the
implementation of programs under this Congressional enacted law for the 608
welfare, protection! and custody· of Indian children within our Northwest
and

WHEREAS~ because ~he Indian children are not receiving adequate protection
as mandated within the intent of this Indian Child Welfare Act (P.L. 608), it
is imperative that the United States Congress, Private Agencies, State Welfare

Agencies, U.S. Health & Human Service Agencies, and the u.s. Departmenlttr~O;f,e~:~~~:~:';f~r
exercise mandatiea contained within this act to ,guarantee Indian child p

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that Muckleshoot Tribe hereby recommend that
f~llow1ng provisions be inclUded by the United States Congress incorporating
Within the appropriate federal regulations and aut.hori.z.rnq adequate funds to
tively implement mandates as contained' within this law:

L Definition of India~n shall be consistent with respective reservations
definitions of Indians and shall include Canadian Indian children as
qualified participants as per the legal language contained within the
u.S. and Canadian govermnent negotiated "Jay Treaty" for Indian

2. Inclusion of pxova.s i.ona that authorize State-Tribal Agreements for ef­
fective arrce'rventri.on for Tribal Court jurisdiction inclUding Juvenile
Justice issues of Indian children and State Child Welfare Agencies to
serve as va.ab.Le fr'eeouz-cea for the same, especailly in P.L. 280 states.

3. The U. S. Congress needs to .restore the 1. 0 million dollar cut for the
FY-84 budget and consistently appropriate 15.0 million minimum effec­
tive for FY-85 budget year for the effective implementatJ.on of the
mandates contained in P.L. 608 and increase this budqet; as in:El'.ti.ona"'~··.iI
costs demand each year thereafter.

4. Pzova.aa.ona need to be incorporated that specifically provide for .rncu.an ),
child aez-va.ce population,preventative programs, meri.t on success
gr~,· prioritize ~udget for Federally recognized Tribes, provide te,chll{(,~fl
aeaas't.ance to projects, and guarantee a three year funding cycle
demonstrated successful programs for P.L. 608.

5. -Include provisions that mandate Federal, State, Private, arid Tribal
Agencies to immediately notify tribe Where Indian child is enrolled an
vcdunt.ar-y and involuntary" Indian child placement cases. Upon this im­
mediate notification, the cnild I s tribe needs provision to obtain
access to the. childs full name, birthday, tribal affiliation,
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Resolution # 84-19

history, case plan, domestic relations, and insurance that the
childs tribe will aoide by the al).. confidentiality standards' as
required by the law to insure the childs best welfare, protection,
and placement is implemented in each respective case.

Include provi.sions in Title II, Section 201 (a) (3) ··to exercise the
Indian rights of pi-racial children wno cnoose to be. Indian, regard­
less of whether child is enrolled in the tribe or not, when one of
the parents is legally recognized as an Indian and pz'cvd.de a legal
mandate i.n this provision to all child placement agencies to i.nsure
the Indian child I 5 Federal trust inheritance and rights are guaranteed
as an Indian consistent with 25 CFR regulations.

Provision to guarantee that the childs tribe is notified in cases of
voluntary placement, with parents permission, by Federal, State, PrJ..­
vate, and Tribal Agencies to guarantee the Indian childs Federal Trust
Rights to their· cultural inheritance is exexc.i.aed: for the highest
potential benefit for the Child.

Include provisions that guarantee that the "qualified expert witness"
utilized Within Indian child placement cases obtains not only the
professional expertise, but is also an expert in Indian customs,
tradition, laws, and is legally authorized to represent the Indian
child by the childs tribe or the intercepting Indian organization to
ansure the childs inherent federal trust rights are fully exercised.

Include provision to guarantee that Federal, State, Private, and
Tribal child placement agencies notify the Indian childs_tribe a~d

jurisdiction is transferred to the tribe regardless of Whether the
parent (s) onject.,

Provision to resolve the conflict contained Within the spelled out
language of P.L. 608, the Indian Child Welfare Act and P.L. 272,
Adoption Assistance and Child Welfare Act of 1980, involVing custody
of Indian children in group and foster care.

Provision that mandate each respective state will comply with the­
legal intent for protectional trust rights of Indian cnildren con­
sistent with the Indian Child Welfare Act to guarantee Federal com­
pliance is implemented. Effective participation and consultation _
between Indian Child Welfare Workers, Tribe, States, BIA, and Health
and Human Services needs to be considered to finalize a cooperative
agreement that guarantees that all agencies will comply with the man­
dates contained within the 608 Public Law for the Indian Children.

provisions need to be incorporated that guarantee that an appointed
guardian for the Indian child insures expert Knowledge in _Indian
customs, tradition r laws, and exercises the legal protection for the
childs innerent federal trust rights as a tribal enrolled Indian con­
sistent with 25 CFR.
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AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall be routed
BlA. H.H.S., DSHS~ NCAl, and such other u.s. 'Congressional committees
act on Indian Child Welfare matters, and

BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED, that the Tribe is requesting full support fr
the United States Congress to guarantee Federal Indian Child Protection R
be practiced by all federal, State, pr~vate, and Tribal Child Protective
Agencies and-that Indian Child jurisdictlon be immediately turned over
respective tribes within this nation consistent with .tne 608 Law,

C E R T I F I CAT ION

As Secretary of the Muckleshoot Indian Tribal Council, I
that the above resolutlon was duly adopte.d at a ~44I
of the Tribal Council on the ,,'til day of Qp&!!1- ~
on Muckleshoot Indian Reservation, .Auburn, WA, at which a quorum
present by a vote of -...!I.- for, __0_·_ age i ns t and~ ab s t en t aon s ,

~Au'" di:a Mil ..A.dvn-g
Eline J. 1ierez, Secretary
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Leo J.,La CIa
Executive(Necler

STATE OFWASHINGTON

GOVERNOR'S OFFICE OFINDIANAFFAIRS
10S1CapitolWay • OlympIa.Washington 98504 • (206)753-2417 • (SCAN)753-6780

1983

recommend and support the Huckleshoot Indian Tribe I B grant application
titled Muckleshoot Child Abuse and Neglect Prevention Program.

is reassurring and long overdue to finally have an 'Indian organization
th such high quality and experience address this most critical need
om not just a treatment approach, but from one of pr-event i cn,

e Muckleshoot Indian Tribe and the State DSHS and other State agencies have
joyed a mutually productive relationship for ~ number of years. Perhaps

of our best and most productive efforts has been through the Mucklesboot.
uth Home which is a proven, effective means by which the Tribe has
dressed Indian child and family concerns,· especia.llyas they relate to

thild neglect and It)use, throughout -the -State of Washington and -the -enti:e
~orthwest. Should the Muckleshoot proposed project become a reality, the
·vast networkfng of State agencies and personnel would be readily available
and accessible to fullfill our responsibilities and committments.-i"

is therefore without hesitation that I fully endorse and support the
cposed MuckleShoot Child Abuse and Neglect Prevention Program~
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ALEXAN~ER. 0l.!-r next witness is Joe Tallakson, representing
mmi Indian 'I'ribe,

EMENT OF JOE TALLAKSON, SENSE, INC., FOR THE LUMMI
INDIAN TRIBE, BELLINGHAM, WA

TALLAKSON. Good afternoon. My name is Joe Tallakson. I
~en.t the interests and concerns of the Lummi Indian Tribe re-
'ng the Indian Child Welfare Act. I will be providing oral testi­
ytoday, with written testimony to be submitted for the record.
e Lummi Indian Tribe, located on the Pacific coast of Wash­
11. State, operates a child and family services program current­

:li~dling 135 wardships, 18 foster placements, oversight on 8 au-
1lrized foster homes with a total capacity of 28 children. The need
0. importance of the Indian Child Welfare Act for Indian chil­

'and their respective tribes across the Nation is self-evident.
i>ioc~dures .and processes to imple~ent the act, however, have
ted difficulties that are both unavoidable and unnecessary.
general, the Lummi Tribe strongly supports the recommenda­
presented by the tribes of Washington State regarding Indian
welfare. In particular, the tribe recommends the development
entitlement base for each tribe, with a separate set-aside for

etitive grants; 3-year-cycle funding under the competitive
ants to provide program continuity; establishment of evaluation
'4elines consistent from tribe to tribe and agency to agency; that
&i.Conduct of evaluations is clear and instructive for program

to advise and assist local resource staff in the development of
th~irprograms; and, to develop training programs for all resource
staif'dealing with Indian child welfare on a continuing basis,
versus .the current interim and intermittent basis of training. In
that regard, the State and tribal judges receive training in Indian
Child Welfare Act law and the current issues.

J;JTl1e Lummi Tribe also would be interested in a concentrated
!Iitechnical assistance to tribes and adjacent counties to resolve juris­
I~ diptional conflicts. For instance, in Whatcom County, the court and
'~prosecutor's office have failed to respond to tribal requests for as­
·.··~sistance unless the case was processed through the county court, or
;) the county court system has exhibited difficulty honoring a tribal
;1 court order when a child has been declared a dependent ward of
Ii the court and lives off reservation, or geographic location often
';i rather than the type of offense now determines jurisdictional au­
';1 thority in cases of rape, incest, or physical abuse.

In closing, strengthening the staff resources through increased
: appropriations, core funding for each of the tribes in their Indian
;1; child welfare program, targeted training and technical assistance,
/j and a separate and distinct appropriation of Indian child welfare
'; funds within the BIA social services is necessary to ensure the de­
c velopment of adequate and effective local tribal resource staff and
i;the ultimate goal of providing protective and supportive services
. for Indian children caught in difficult life situations in their most

;1 delicate stage of development. Thank you.
··.·Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you, and we will look forward to your

itten prepared testimony.
[The prepared statement follows:]

The Reg,on 4 Indian Children's Unit has coordinated efforts with the Mucklesho
Youth Home in accessing c1ients to the Youth Home for placement and follow-up'
services. The Youth Home offers a vital alternative to non-Indian placements
and thereby provides culturally relevant supportive services.

We wish you continued success in your efforts to provide a continuum of qual it?
services to Native Pmerican/A1aska Native people.

A8:bnd

A1retta J. Bill. MSW
Supervisor
Indian Children's Unit
Region 4

2809-26th Avel1UE' South, N56·7 • Seattle, W.uhington 98144

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES
STATE "OF WASHINGTON

Marie Starr. Director
Muck1eshoot Youth HOme
39015 172nd SE
Auburn. Washin9ton 98002

Dear Ms. Starr:

As the only Indian specific youth home in Seatt1e/Kin9 County, the Muck1eshoot
Youth Home has provided valuable placement and social services to Indian
children and their families.

Children requiring substitute care present a variety of problems an~ ~eeds.
When Indian children require out-of-home care, these needs are magnlfled and
best met by culturally sensitive services. The Muck1eshoot Youth Home provides
such services and has proven to be a most valuable resource.

January 5. 1984
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PREPARED TESTIMONY OF THE ,LUMMI INDIAN TRIBE, SUBMITTED ByJOE TALLAKSON

The Lummi Indian Tribe is geographically located in WhatcomCounty in North­
west Washington State, about five (5) miles west of the City of Bellingham, ninety
five (95) miles north of Seattle and fifty (50) miles south of Vancouver, British Co­
lumbia.

The original acreage of the Lummi Reservation included 12,500 acres, about forty
(40) percent of this has been alienated ,and is .now owned by non-Indians. Approxi­
mately 7,900 acres remain in Indian control.

The Lummi Indian Tribe feels that our most valuable resource is our own people
and our future lies with our Children. The children provide our links between gen­
erations, and are the future carriers of our traditions and culture. They will ensure
that the Tribal family unit will continue to exist,

The Lummi Tribes current population (2,503) is young, with over 50% of the popu­
lation under the age of 21. Of these there are 1,182 children under sixteen (16) years
of age. During the fiscal year 1983 one hundred and sixty-six (166) juvenile cases
were heard in tribal court. One hundred and thirty of these cases were dependency
hearings. The Tribal Prosecutor's office processed 55 child protection service cases
resulting in the need for protective supervision. Fifty-three (53) cases were placed In
foster homes and sixteen (16) were returned to their natural parents. The incidence
of child abuse is unknown overall, but is clearly increasing as is evidenced through
documentation.

The Lummi Tribe presently operates a Child, and Family service program and
staffing consists of a .coordinator, secretary, caseworker and a part-time case moni­
tor.

Currently an important aspect of this program is the ability to license homes
which provide foster care to Indian children. The program has 18 children In foster
care. The Lummi Tribe currently has eight (8) approved foster, homes, with approxi­
mately, four homes pending, approval. Potentially 28 children could be placed in
these eight (8) homes. If all of these children were placed, the homes would be over­
loaded. It is essential that more homes be approved and made available for future
placements.

Lummi Child and Family Services also has under its supervision 135 wardship
cases. Lummi Child and Family Service is attempting to monitor these cases to
insure that the wardships are abiding by the tribalcourt recommendations.

A new component recently added to the Lummi Child and Family Services pro­
gram is a case monitor position to follow up on all sex, abuse, and severe, physical
abuse cases. Currently.rthis case worker has approximately ,25 cases to monitor.

An additional component of Lummi Child and Family Services is to oversee and
coordinate the Lummi Child Safety Council. This group is made up of VariOUS sup­
port service agencies both on and, off the reservation. Their function is to discuss
ways to educate the community in child abuse issues. The tribal program also over­
sees the Child Advocate Council. The Child Advocate Council staffs all .severe abuse
cases and refers clients to appropriate resources. The case monitor then insures that
appropriate counseling takes place. For the victim, the abuser and the family.

As can be evidenced by the previous statistics, abuse and neglect is present within
the Lummi community. To break the cycles and presence of child abuse the Indian
Child Welfare Act is essential to the Lummi Indian Tribe, as well as to all Indian
tribes.

P.L. 95-708, in and of itself is viewed as a positive step towards reinforcing tribal
jurisdiction over child welfare issues. However, since the enactment of P.L. 95-708,
there has been a lack of adequate' congressional appropriations. Without adequate
funding levels it is difficult to implement and to carry out the main purpose of the
act.

There are many agencies in the surrounding community that may have resources
to aid the tribe m addressing many of the issues confronting the Indian family unit.
The tribal program is, under staffed and underfunded which results in an inability
to adequatly coordinate with these various agencies and services, although the
framework exists.

The Lummi Child and Family Services staff are unable to attend Important meet­
ings, provide input mto planning of new service, organize the coordination of re­
sources, (such as meetings with law enforcement agencies to resolve jurisdictional
issues) and to compile necessary data for funding agencies.

Adequate resources are needed to effectively implement the Indian Child Welfare
Act. The Lummi Tribe would prefer "that' a large percentage of funds be allotted to
each tribe and have a smaller percentage be available on a competitive basis, and
that grants be awarded on a three year basis and annual evaluation, budget submis-
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sion and program update. This would alleviate the sporadic funding cycle and thus,
Insure program productivity. When programs are unsure, from year to year, if they
will receive funding it's Impossible to plan on a long term basis. Without long range
planning, adequate prevention and educational needs cannot be met. The only
aspect that can be dealt with are the case by case crises that arjse;

Evaluation guidelines, need to' become an integral part of the 'Child and Family
Service programs. This type of component allows the programs. to keep on direct
track and direct all energies in a positive manner. Rather than work from a nega­
tive aspect and deal only with the crisis situations. Evaluations are an important
component to the success of a Child and Family Services program.

Training monies should be set aside in the funding allotments to insure education
for tribal court personnel and Child and Family Services personnel. This is essential
for all staff to be educated in abuse issues. ThIS funding should also allow for con­
tractural services which would afford the respective tribes resources for evaluation,
legal intervention, periodic training for the staff and community as well.

In closing, strengthening the staff resources through increased appropriations
with some emphases on trlning and technical assistance, and a separate and distinct
appropriation for the Indian Child Welfare Act within the RI.A. social services IS
necessary to insure the development of adequate and effective local tribal service
delivery in this area is so critical to the future ,of Indian communities.

The Lummi Tribes Child and Family Services, Programs ultimate goal is to pro­
vide protective and supportive services for Indian families, and most importantly for
the children caught In different and difficult ,situations in their most delicate stage
of development.

Our next witness is Maureen Pie', from Kotzebue, AK.

STATEMENT OF MAUREEN PIE', ATTORNEY-AT-LAW, MANIILAQ
ASSOCIATION, KOTZEBUE, AK

Ms. PIE'. Thank you. I would like to thank the committee for the
opportunity to present some limited oral testimony today. I would
also appreciate the opportunity to submit more formal comments
within the next 30 days.

Mr. ALEXANDER. Fine.
Ms. PIE'. My name is Maureen Pie'. I am an attorney with the

nonprofit tribal organization in the Northwest Arctic region of
Alaska. The name of the organization is Maniilaq Association, and
we are an association formed to serve the social, health, andeduca­
tional needs of 11 Alaska Native villages in northwest Alaska.

If you would allow me, I would like to set the stage a little bit for
you and describe the part of the country where I live and work.
Kotzebue, AK is unlike anything that I have ever seen or experi­
enced in the lower 49 States.. Kotzebue is a small village of approxi­
mately 3,000 people, which makes it by village standards a very
large community. It serves as the transportation and economic hub
of a region of the State which was carved out by the Alaska Native
Claims Settlement Act, and which is approximately the size of the
State of Indiana. Within that area reside approximately 3,000
people" 95 percent of whom are InupiatEskimo. The other 3,000
who do not livein Kotzebue live scattered in 10 small villages, with
populations anywhere from 600 to 62 people. Each of these villages
is considered an Indian tribe by definition of the Indian Child Web
fare Act, as well as many other pieces of Federal legislation.

We have tribal governments in everyone of these villages, eight
of which are Indian Reorganization Act councils and three of which
are traditional councils in the, process of applying for IRA status.
Our tribal councils for many years have, been dormant, in fact
almost nonexistent, Several years ago, the State of Alaska actively
encouraged villages to, incorporate as municipalities under State
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law, apd since then small seven-member city councils have hadth(J iirig and, therefore, without staff. When I visited the village a
most mfluence in running day-to-day affairs in the villages'iJ'i!t()nth ago.. my assistant and I, with a volunteer from the village,
northwest Alaska. Currently, 10 of our 11 villages are such munic'( 'opened 6 ~ilont.hs wo.rth of mail ~ddresse~ to the tribal g~vernment.
pal corporations..

j
,}; IJ1cluded m this mall was a notice of Child-in-Need-of-Aid proceed-

In recent months, our IRA and traditional councils have bel';\irig sent by the State court system pursuant to the Indian Child
to see that a return to tribal and traditional custom will be~' .Weifare Act, which informed the council of its right to intervene in
best hope for solving the severe social problems that beset. th~liJ1latter concerning a child from its village. The hearing had al­
Alaska Natives of the region. ~.mong them are epidemic domestift('ladY taken place by the time the notice was opened.
VIOlence, suicide ;rates o~ten estimated at 9~ tIm~s the national~~.'.Asecond example I would like to present involves a rather com­
erage, and sh~c~mgly high rates of alcoholism, Just to name thr%, plex court case that we have going right now in the Superior Court
of the most VISIble problems. Another problem is the breakup.i)fgLthe State of Alaska, in Kotzebue. It is a trial-level court which
Indial} families, and we applaud the Senate's efforts by the 1978 'handles adoption proceedings. We have an Alaska-Native mother
Indian Child Welfare Act to"help resolve some of the problems that who voluntarily gave up her child for adoption to a non-Native.
beset Indianfamilies.ii~)Vhen the petition for adoption was filed, the Kotzebue IRA council

Curn;ntly, Maniilaq Association. has started a braJ?-dl1;ew progr~sought to intervene, and as a result of arguments by the preadop­
!o pro~Ide le&,al counsel to the tribal governments m mterventio~ {f!ye mother's attorney, that decision was held up for several
~n Indian ~hIld Welf~re Act proceedings. The program that w~ntinonths.The child is now 16 months old. For 7 months of her young
mto operation approximately January 15 of this year, and it is C~t; life, this adoption proceeding has been contested, and because in­
rently staffed by one attorney for 10 months of the year and ()i\~torJ1lation is slow in getting out to the State court, this is a case of
paralegal for 6 months of the year.,jtifirst impression for the judge in Kotzebue. He was very unfamiliar

The rest of my testimony will highlight three of our most critic~~iththe Indian Child Welfare Act, very unfamiliar with basic prin­
needs. The first. two are funding, of course, and communication.~eciplesof Indian law.
are extremely Isola~ed. I~ fac~, I only h~ard about these .he~ri~~).jWeare still in litigation, briefing legal issues. The court is now
through a chance discussion WIth Bert HIrsch of the AssoclatIOnlln '('lntertaining a constitutional challenge to section 103(c), which
Amel1i~an Indian Affairs. To my knowledge, I am the only rept~allows for the absolute right of withdrawal of consent, which the
sen~atIve ?f any Alaska Native group present, and in factt~e mpther has since sought to do. The litigation continues as the child
United T~Ibes of Alaska, the Alaskan Federation of Natives, alia ~ontinues to grow at a very early and important stage of her life
other Indian lawyers who work for organizations similar to ni~~W: '@d continues to remain with the preadoptive nonnative mother.
had not heard ?f these hearings until I called to find out if t~~y t.~is brings me to the third area that I would hope the committee
would be attendmg. That was about 2 weeks ago.yrj'i~h would address, and that is the need for certain amendments to the

As aJ?- example of what we feel adequate funding would be fof:i~act.
good tribal gove.rr~ment program to provi~e not only technical/Ii; I will not go into detail here, but just briefly.I would like to point
sistance but trammg for our tribal councils-e-folks who do notf~i q~tsome of the sections of the act which in our litigation in Kotze­
member or even have the first idea of what a tribal constitution!'~; bue, have given us difficulties. I refer to title 25 of .the United
for-we submitted a budget to the Administration for Nat~ye\ States Code, so I will use those section numbers. First, section 1903,
Americans for approximately $250,000 which would fund three ftill~ 'flefinitions. The court refused to apply a definition of "termination
time staff people. We realized that funding was very limitedaii[i,pfparental rights" to adoption proceedings, even though by State
that our chances were not good of receiving the entire amoull~! .law definition an adoption does work a termination of the parental
~oweve~, this was our best estimate for an adequate program. "''Y~tights of the natural parent. For that reason, our IRA council was
dI~ receive $57,000 for this current fiscal year. We combine th~k ~enied a right as a matter of law to intervene. However, the tribe
wI.th about ~20,000 from. the Bureau of Indian Affairs' tribal op~~)Xa,s given a discretionary right of intervention under Alaska court
ations an~ rights-protection programs to provide our tribal gover!1'~ rules.
mentseTVlces.'ml. That involves 1903(1), subsections 2 and 4.

Our villages are in an even worse situation when it comes td}fi~.:i\1so, the definition of "Indian" in 1903(3) will become a problem,
naJ?-ces., I would like to tell you a story of the village of Kob~~' 8.§ •our Non-Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act shareholders
WhICh IS on the upper reaches of the Kobuk River the furthere$!, havechildren.
village in the region. It is situated at the base of th~ Brooks Range] ,Under section 1912, involving notice and the right of interven­
It has a population of 62 and is entitled to approximately $5''7,Q,~,tlOn in involuntary proceedings, again our court found that a con­
from BIA 638 grants to run its tribal government office. The .'.~ test~d adoption was not an involuntary proceeding, and based his
lage, as all the other villages, has very limited sources of indepen~r ,~elllal of the right to intervene in part on that finding.
ent income and relies almost exclusively on the bureau and ot~er; Section 1913(c) or section 103(c) of the act is the focus of our liti­
Federal programs for funding. ··~I ~ation, and we are expecting a trial court decision within the next

The VIllage, for lack of adequate accounting and bookkeepingf~~onthon whether or not the act is unconstitutional in that section
sources, had let a former grant slide and was without current fU~' .ecause it will not allow a hearing on the best interest of the child.

·:il
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STATEMENT OF ERIC EBERHARD, DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAI,l~;

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, NAVAJO INDIAN NATION, WINDO~
ROCK,AZ~;!

Mr. EBERHARD. Our prepared testimony was sent over this morn~~
ing. The name that appears in the first line of that is Craig DorsaY;J:
For the committee's information, Mr. Dorsay was unable to mak~j

it to the hearing today, oddly enough, due to a hearing in Califo~\.

nia in a Child Welfare Act case. My name, for the record, is ErIS;.
-),f.'.'

Although we have argued to the court that it sets up a presuIllp; c~iEberhard. I am the deputy attorney general of the Navajo Tribe's
tion based on extensive testimony to Congress on what is in the (Department of Justice. I am appearing here today on behalf of
b t' t t f I di hild I thi there I tl ····Chairman Peterson Zah and the Navajo Tribal Council.

es meres 0 an n an c in IS case, ere IS curren Y~\.tlf I may, I would like to start by discussing briefly the funding
novel constitutional argument pending based on due process and,!' eeds under the ICWA. As the committee may be a:ware alread~, m
purported liberty interest in preadoptive family integritY')'!'~fIielast 2 fiscal years, the Bureau of Indian ~ffairs h.as provId:d

If the court does so modify that section of the act, we willb~' p'roximately $6,000 per area office. for training of tribal staff LO

forced to litigate who has the burden of proof in determining best Wandie matters related to ICWA. I think it would be an understate­
interest of the child. Of course, this was not contemplated by th~o ment to call that amount of mon~y ridic~lous,. but out of. courtesy
act, because it creates an absolute right to withdraw consent. Se~t;tothe Bureau that is what we will call It: ridiculous, It IS wholly
tion 1912(£), which requires proof beyond a reasonable doubtfgf'ojnadequate. . .
termination of parental rights does not automatically apply to,t We have, in the Navajo area, approximately 80,000 people u~d~r
situation like this. So we may be running into problems in thai the age of 18. W.e canno~ begin to adeq~atel'y meet the tribe s
area aswell'1; duties to those children with $6,000 to tram. tribal personnel. Our

In sum, the act, as I said before, is apparently a wonderful step total funding for Child Welfare Act matters m the Navajo area for
toward helping Indian families. Alaskan Native families, however, the last 2 fiscal years has been approximately ,$300,000. Again, as I
particularly in the bush, are extremely isolated. Their tribal coun! ,,0 m sure you are well aware, that is the maximum allowed under
cils are struggling for their very existence, let alone trying to iJiterf "6urrent Bureau regulations. .. . .
vene in Indian child welfare proceedings in State courts far fronl" We suggest to the committee that the formula for distribution ~f
the village. And we are nowhere near the point of reestablishirigICWA funds needs careful examination. It creates se~IOus mequi­
tribalcourts.'Ji ties. With the largest population to be served, we are in a position

We appreciate the committee's attention to our concerns fo.rof competing for minimal funds, and to the extent t?at we succeed
better communication from all areas of the Government, for morg in that competition, whose interest IS served? Cer~amly not.the in­
adequate appropriations for these programs, and for addressing ol:iI terest of all Indian people. The Bureau, through ItS allocation for­
concerns for needed amendments to the Indian Child Welfare Act:, mula has created an underfunding situation, and proposes for
Thank you verymuch..ii fiscal year 1985 to make that problem worse by terminating all

Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you very much. We would be interested funds for off-reservation ICWA ~rograms. . . .
in your written testimony, if you have any concrete ideas abOlIt.ApproximatelY half of the Indian people in the United States lIye
how to deal with the notice problems that exist in Alaska. We ha\,,~' off reservation. I am sure that when you review the. legislative hIS­
had this act in existence for 6 years, and apparently it is not evenT tory of the ICWA, you see clearly that one of the p:Imary.concern.s
known by the local courts, as you indicate, and the general rang~ ofCongress was to deal with the situation confronting Indian fami­
of information problems that you have mentioned in your or&1;, lies in urban off-reservation areas. Here we are approximately 6
presentation. We will be anxious to receiveit.,. years later, and the Bureau of Indian Affairs does. not even have

Ms. PIE. I would be happy to put together something on that: the wherewithal to request funds for urban Indians under the
issue'! I would just like to say, in defense of the judge in Kotzebu~r; IeWA, much less to provide adequate funding.. '
he was not completely unfamiliar with the existence of the India.n:; Each year in the Navajo area, we project handling approximately
Child Welfare Act. However, because of the limited tribal re;, 250 ICWA cases, and each year those figures are exceeded by at
sources, rights have never been forcefully. asserted, and therefo[~;~ least 50 percent. Two years ago, that figure was exceeded by 100
he has never really had to deal with these Issues.+(\ percent. We simply do not have the money to be able to han~le

Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you for coming, and we appreciate Y0ll,ti those problems. In this fiscal year alone, we have al.ready contrib­
testimony,pi uted from tribal general revenues $30,000 to retain 0 out-of-state

Our next witness is Eric Eberhard, from the Navajo IndillTII: legal counsel and to pay travel and expert-witness fees. We already
Nation. . ~ contribute two attorneys who work virtually full-time at tribal ex-

pense on ICWA matters. We think the Bureau, in this program as
in many other programs, is simply walking away ~rom ItS trust re­
sponsibility, and it is doing so in the wor~t possible manner, by
claiming that the. Congress will not approprIate adequa~e funds.

From our point of view, the problem IS not ,here WIth ,the Co~­
gress. The problem is in the Bureau. I would point out again that If
you look at their fiscal year 1985 budget request, you can see the
proofof that. . '

As to the substance of the act itself, I would first like to po.mt
out that at least for Navajo people, the act seems to be working
fairly well. There are some problems, and I think those problems



start right in t~e declaration of congressional policy. If you lo()Q rull faith aJ:.ld credit. Th~ act, as drafte~, allows. the States. to a:pply
carefully at sections 1901 and 1902 of the act as codified, you fJ.1l.~ hypertechmcal, non-Indian standards in making these inquiries,
the use of the word "removal of Indian children." We are findiri'" and I ~ould suggest t? you that any State co~rt )u~g~ has t~e
that the State courts have construed that term far too narrowl ~ wherewIthal to take a Judgment from any other jurisdiction-e-be it
The Baby B~y L case I am sure has been brought to your attentio~~ Federal, tribal, or another State-and make a determination under
and It IS pern~ps the paramount example of how a State court h~' existing State laws that they do not require full faith and credit for
taken the I?lam language of the statute and turned it on its head IT those judgments. The act, as drafted in this provision, has encour-

If an Indian child has. never lived with an Indian family, but tnt aged that tendency among State court judges.
Baby; Boy L sa~ there IS no removal problem, and the ICWA doeffi Under section 1912(a), we are encountering some difficulty with
no~ apply, we think t!J.a~ Congress. can correct that problem, and w~ the State agencies and the State courts in the situation where a
think the way to d? It 1S a very simple amendment to section 19911 par~nt is. in fact making a bona fide. voluntary placement of an
an~ 1902. T!J.e specifics of the language we are proposing is in OU'( Ind1an child. yve are not receiving notice of those proceedings. We
written testimony. .~tt think that a simple amendment here would cure that problem. The

Moving on to section 1903, there is confusion among the Stat~· amendment, of course, would be to expressly state that notice is re­
?o~rts as to whether the ICWA applies when the placement befol'e~ quired, and the tribe is the proper recipient of that notice.
it 1S a voluntary or consentu:;u placement. Again, we think th~' What is occurring in all too many instances is that Indian par­
~tat~ court.s are taking the plain language of the statute and turn.% ents are being cajoled, persuaded, or intimidated into voluntary
mg It on Its head. It is clear to us, from the overall statutory; placements. The tribe is not being notified of those placements. The
framework, that the act .does apply to voluntary placement. Sta~\ place~ent preferences that are set forth in .the act are~hen ig­
courts would have us believe to the ?ontr.ary. They would narrowly! nored by the State courts and the State agencies, and we find that
construe the act to only apply in situations of involuntary place;f'the act in essence is subverted at that point, to the detriment both
ment.i{( oLthe Navajo Tribe, the Navajo child, and the parents of that

A. principal concern for the Navajo people under the ICWAi$1' child.
~ectIOn l~l1(a) ..The State COU!ts have uniformly taken the position) i'!(Jnder section 1912, subparts (e) and (f), we also have an ongoing
I~ cases involving NaVaJO tribal members that the terms "donii:; difficulty with the term "expert witnesses." We are in litigation
oiled" and "resid.ence" are defined by State law, not tribal law. B~~ right now in 19 States, trying to return Navajo children to the
~ause. ~h~, Nav~o I?eople ,~ave their own unique. definitions fOf:~ Navajo Tribe and their extended families or their natural parents.

dOll:ucIle and residence, what we are encountering at the Stat~j Ip over half of those cases, our tribal social workers are not permit­
end I~ a tota~ unwillingness to accord full faith and credit to tho$~i ted to testify as experts, despite the fact that on any objective eval­
~avaJ? definitions o~ "domicile" and "residence." We even have.~~v nation, you would find that their qualifications, training, and expe­
s~tu~tI~m where a child kidnapped off reservation, taken to the N~ rillllce are at least comparable to, if not superior to, their counter­
risdiction of a State co~rt m Utah, was found as a matter of Stat~~ parts in the State system. In those same cases, the State courts. are
law. to have changed hIS domicile and, therefore was found tobe:~l allowing State social workers to testify' as expert witnesses. We
subjected to State court jurisdiction. ':tll would ask that the Congress address this problem by either provid-
. Again" we have suggested in our written testimony some corr~c~~ ing a specific definition of what kinds of qualifications an expert

ttve action there. But I would like to state here and now for the~ ne~ds, or by expressly declaring that tribal social workers shall be
r~cord that Congress must impose a Federal definition of "doIIl1itj eJ;Cpert witnesses for purposes of the act.
cile" and "residence" to bring an end to the destruction that th~I!! Mnder section 1915, we are finding that the State court judges
State courts 8;re. wreaking in. this area. They have essentially~ ar.~'having a field day with the language "good cause to the con­
pulled the ~ct inside out when It comes to determinations of domPi~ tra,ry."What is good cause to the contrary? In our situation, if a
cile and res1d.ence and tribal court jurisdiction. .'If!¥ Navajo family lives 50 miles from the nearest hospital, we have

Under section 1911, s~bpa!t D, the full-faith-and-credit provisioIi;~] ha.dState court judges declare that to be good cause to the con­
w~at we. 8;re encountering IS a rather technical interpretationffj trary. If the. State social worker tells the judge that the nearest
this provision by the State cour.ts. For example, if one of our tribal~ school is 40 miles away, we have had judges declare that to be good
court judges or one of our tribal court clerks fails to affix th.'eY "~lluse to the contrary.
court's seal in the spot marked on the form the State court refusedilemphasize that these findings by State court judges are not in
to a~cept that judgment as binding and va'lid under full faith arid~cas~swhere the child has exceptional medical needs or exceptional
credit, The State courts are applying non-Indian standards of du~.¥i equcational needs. These are ordinary children in all respects,
pro?ess, e9ual protection, to . tribal court proceedings involvirig1 e)l:cept they are being denied the right to live with an Indian
In~han children, On. that! bas~s, they are refusing to accord full~l falIlily and to be raised in their own culture. We would ask that
faith an~ credit to tribal court Judgments. :;;~l) thE,lCongress either strike from this act the language "good cause

We think that can be corrected fairly simply. We think that t~.~J\ to the contrary" or more carefully circumscribe it so that the State
State ~ourts ought to be required to apply a standard of fundame~'!~ courts are not able to continue to use it to defeat the intent of the
tal fairness-c-nothing more and nothing less-in issues involvin~J apt by failing to apply anyofthe placement preferences.
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This problem is probably the most serious one that we face. OAt
of 200, cases that we have handled in the last 15 months, this hllS
been an issue in overhalf.;;

Finally, I would just reemphasize that from our point of view
.this is a good law. It has helped tremendously. We think it doe~
need some changes, if the intent of Congress is going to be met. W~
also would reemphasize the need for funds. The law is going tOile
meaningless for most tribes without adequate funding. Happily, the
Navajo Tribe is able to put some money into it. But what about all
the other and smaller tribes that are unable to do that? And ev~~
in our situation, there are limits to how much money we can afford
to spend for what the Congress has declared to be a Federal trust
responsibility·Jl

I would be happy to answer any questions you may have, ancU
would like to express my thanks for the opportunity to appe!\l'
before you. iii)

Mr. ALEXANDER. I have only one general question. I am n~1

really sure that you can respond to it at this time, but I wouldp~
interested in your views. What you basically have laid out in yo~F
testimony is an issue-by-issue correction, if you will, of variog~

State courts' attempts not to implement the act. Now, if one was,~

creative State court, I assume that they could draft other exell1lk
tions onto whatever corrections we passed. What I am really askiijg'
is: Is there another approach that we might look toward rath~r,

than coming back every year or two and overturning 10 or 12s~~
cific court decisions? The State courts, if they are going to be ho~)
tile to the act-assuming that to be the case for discussion-the~.
they are going to not necessarily understand the amendments th~f.
are created to cure the problem we thought we had cured 6 yeai,'§'
ago. I would just like for you to be thinking on that, if you woulq~

Mr. EBERHARD. From our point of view, it would be far preferabl~:
if all of these cases were heard in Federal court. We believe~~,
would receive a much more fair hearing. We believe that the F~g~

eral courts have historically shown a greater sensitivity' to botli.
Federal Indian law and the needs of Indian people in general. Tll~f'
will not solve all the problems. There certainly are going topg'
some Federal judges who are hostile to the intent of this act.w..~!

think that some of the problems really are simply drafting: Th~t.
some State judges of good faith have read the act improperly, an~j

that with some clarification, that might take care of a percentligr
of the problems we are encountering.:jf;lt

How ma~1Y State judges are really in a .position of open hostiU~~
to the act IS very hard to determine. I think there would be, obJffl;~i

tions from a lot of people,- judges and otherwise, were these cas,~s.1
all to be heard solely in Federal court. So from my point of Viei~.
and I think from the point of View of most of the lawyers who rEl~*
resent the Navajo ~rib~ on th.is, it is worth giving the State couri
one more try to do It right, With some amended language from tlj~

Congress. And if in 2 or 3 years, that has not worked, then I thi~~
the Congress could clearly justify removing these cases from Sta.~1

co,urt jurisdiction and putting them exclusively in the Federal~il
trict courts. -, f\~Ri

Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you. We appreciate your testimony. Jl~
[The prepared statement follows. Testimony resumes on p. 17~~J
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PREPARED
TESTIMONY OF THE NAVAJO NATION BEFORE THE SENATE SELECT

COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS ON THE OVERSIGHT HEARINGS
OF THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

My name is Craig J. Dorsay. I am an attorney employed by the
Nation Department of Justice. One of my primary responsibilities

handling cases under the Indian Child Welfare Act. Chairman Zah
requested that I testify before the committee with regard to the

I am accordingly proposing several amendments to' the ICWA on
of the Navajo Nation. In addition, I would like to offer some

on funding needs under the ICWA. These amendments are based on
ence with over 200 Indian Child Welfare Act cases, as a trainer

50 training sessions on the Indian Child Welfare Act, as author
litigation manual on the Indian Child Welfare Act published for the

Services Corporation Research Institute, and as Director of the
Task Force on the Indian Child Welfare Act. Most of these

are proposed in response to state court decisions which have
to 1imit the app1i cab on ,of the Indi an Child We lfa re Act by
either the language or the legislative history to elimlnate

categories of proceedings from the Act's coverage. I will list
amendments in order as we proceed through the statute. A short

_vn" on"Ti 11n of the reasons for the amendments 'wi11 follow each proposed

The first change involves the findings and policy sections, 25
§§ 1901, 1902. Section 1901, subsection 4 and section 1902 talk

the establishment of minimum federal standards for the removal of
children from their families and the placement of such children

which will reflect the unique valu~s of Indian culture. Several
, including the Kansas Supreme Court in Baby Boy L, have applied

language to state that the Indian ChlTd Welfare Act does
in a situation where the child has never been a member of an

Severa1 other courts have rejected thi s 1anguage, namely
iforniaCourt of Appeals in the case of Junious M. and the
Court of Appeals in The Appeal of Maricopa County, but confusion

exist surrounding this language. Applying the word "removal" to
Chi1d We1fa re Act excl udes all independent- adoptions where

d is placed in an adoptive home without ever having been given a
to be placed with the Indian natural parent or the Indian ex­
family, and violates Congress' responsibility to protect the

tribal population of eligible tribal members. While indepen­
'df[:~eE!d~~~g~;iO~~S and step-parent adoptions in the context of divorce
'p were clearly meant to be included within the Act's protec-

courts seeking to ratify an already existing adoptive
or who are disenchanted with the Indian Child Welfare Act to

have in several cases applied this language to exclude such
from the protections of the Act. Therefore, we suggest .that

declaration of policy be amended to state: "the establishment of
federal standards for the removal of Indian children-from their
, the placement of all Indian children who must be placed in

or adoptive homes which will reflect the unique values of Indian



164

culture, and by providing for assistance to Indian tribes in theB
t ion of child and family service programs." The Baby Boy L problem
-a 1so be addressed in other secti ons of the Act .

The next section of the Act is the definition of child cu
proceedings, 25 U.S.C. § 1903. Again, we are dealing here with the
that several courts have interpreted the findings of the Indianc
Welfare Act to hold that the Act was only meant to apply to a
removal of Indian children in involuntary child and abuse Situati
even though this kind of holding ignores the entire voluntary"co
section of the Act. Therefore, in the definition of child cus
proceeding, we would add at Section 1903(1) "Child custody procee
shall mean voluntary and involuntary act ions and shall include
Then the various types of proceedings should be listed except that
Section 1903(1)( 1), foster care pl acement, it should read "fosterc
placement which shall include any action removing an Indian chilct'r
its parent or Indian custodian for temporary placement in a fosterh
or institution. .. and shall include voluntary placement by the pa'
of an Indian child;" Section 1903(1)(i;) termination of parental rlg~
should read "which shall mean any action resul t inq in the termlnation
the parent-child relationship, including termination wh ich occur's
part of a voluntary adoption;" Section 1903(1)(iv), adoptive placem
shall read "which shall mean the permanent placement of an Indian c
for adoption by an agency or by private individuals, inc ludf nq
action resulting in a final decree of adoption."

Under 1903, subsection 3, the definition of Indian needs to
revised to include all Alaskan natives. The problem with this defi
tion arises because Alaskan natives are only included under the ICWA
they are members of Regional Corporations. Since new children do
become members of Regional Corporations until and unless their pare
die, this section should be amended so as to include all Alaska nati

Under 1903,subsection 6, the definition of Indian custo
must be changed to state "means any Indian person who has lawful cust
of an Indian child under tribal law or custom or under state law." 'Th
change from the word "legal" to "1awful" is necessary due to the Oreg
Supreme Court decision of State ex rel. Multnomah County Juveni
Department v. Engl and, where the regon Supreme Court interpreted.
word "legal" in a technlcal sense to hold that Since state law g'
legal custody of a child and foster placement to the state soc
services agency, no Indian person can be an Indian custodian. Since
50 states have definitions which place legal custody in the
agency, the word "legal" should be changed so that the purpose of
Act is fulfilled, namely that. the person who has physical custody
state law and stands in the shoes of the parent is protected from
i nappropri ate cultura 1 removal of the Indi an chil d from thei r cu!;todj;::a
In cine case a state court decided that because tribal custom did
specifically define custody in a relative as "legal
grandparent in that case could not have legal custody under
custom and was not an Indian custodian. This opportunity for t~"hnir)iltl

obstruction of the Indian Child Welfare Act must be removed.

Under 1903, subsection 7, the definition of Indian
tion must be expanded to include organizations composed of +~l'minrl'rprl
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'ans. ,At present, 25 U.S ..C. § 1932 includes terminated Indians as
Jlzatlons wh i ch are e l i q i bl e to receive ICWA grant funds and to
a~lish programs, including those, for the placement of Indian c~i:d~en
a/Tiust be removed from the i r f amil t es , However, s mce the def in i t ion
Indian organizatlO~ m Part I of the Indian Child Welfare Act ex­
deS term1nated Indla~s, un~er the placement section of the Act, .25

U.C. § 1915" an Ind i an ch i l d could not be placed with an Ind i an
\nlzation wh i ch was controlled or operated by t errni neted groups of
aia ns. This is an ObV10US lapse ln the dr af t inq of the Act.

Section 1903, subsection 9, addresses the definition of
'ent and must be expanded to specifically recognize the rights of
'6109ical parents under the United States Const i tut i on. Even though 25
S C. § 1921 states that federal law whi ch prov i des higher protections

the rightS of parents shall apply in the Indian Child Welfare Act,
courts have apparently been mystified by the absence of the word

in the right to intervene under 25 U.S.C. § 1911, and have held
since a pa rent is not the fi rs t 1is ted preference under the

section for the Act, 25 U.S.c. § 1915, that parents were
not meant to be included with i n the Act I s protect i on. Thi s

is critical in those cases where a non-Indian mother is
to place her child with non-Indian adoptive parents and ,states

does not want her child raised as an Indian, even though she
not wish to raise the child herself. While it seems clear to those

who practice Indian law that section 1921 protects the rights of
Indian parents in the proceeding, a short statement in the defini­

of parent that says "parents shall have all those rights to which
are entitled under the United States Constitution" will help

this confused area for state courts,and will give them less
nnclor'turlitv to avoid the application of the Act's requirements.

Section 1911 needs to be amended, or an additional definition
needs to be added which addresses the definition of residence

domicile. While the Bureau of Indian Affairs stated in its Buide­
that no special definition of residence and domicle needed to be

because 'those terms were adequately defined by state law and did
the intent of the Act,' the experience of this attorney in

five cases has been that the state court will distort their own
definition of domicile to rule that Jurisdiction over the case has
lost by the Indian tribe and that the state court can properly
se jurisdiction over a proceeding. When this decision is made by

court, invariably custody is awarded to non-Indian adoptive
or foster parents over the requests and desires of the Indian

and Indian family. In a noteworthy case in whi ch I am presently
ved, an Indian child whQ spent his entire life on the reservation

was kidnapped from the reservation by an Indian relative was
to have had his domicile shifted to Utah by the act of the natural

abandoning the child. This kind of decision shows no respect for
sovereignty of Indian tribes and results in expensive legal battles

obtain the return of such children to the reservation, during whith
they encounter massive emotional scarring because of their attach­
to their non-Indian family.
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Section 1912(c) needs to be expanded so that the party to an
Child Welfare Act proceeding has the rlght to examine all reports

documents used by the court or which may be the basis for any
by the court. Several state social workers have refused to

information to tribes on the ground that that information has
"filed" with the state court. This distinction lS especially

where a state worker wili file a social summary with the court,
is that worker's raw data file which will provide information. to

tribe or Indian parent about the basis for the social worker's
onal and case work decisions.

Under sections 1912(e) and (f), I would recommend that a
on c.t exper-t witness be included directly in the Act. Seve~al

have refused to recognize as experts tribal social workers wlth
experlence and on the other hand have recognized state soclal

with no experience with Indian children or Indian scc i a l work.
of deci s ton is contrary to the direct legislative history of

which states that expert witness is meant to apply to someone
more than normal social work experience.

Section 1913 needs to be amended to state specifically that it
to independent adoptions where the ch il di s pl aced di rectly by a

parent into a non-Indian home a~d the Indian family is denled
Th1S is the Baby Boy L problem I mentioned before.

Section 1914 must be amended to clarify federal Jurisdiction
the Indian Child Welfare Act. It appears from the language of

1914 that it is the initial state court action violating the
Child Welfare Act provisions that gives rise to jurisdiction in

of competent jurisdiction, including federal court. This
however, runs contra ry to the accepted judi ci a I maxim that

court, appeal can only be made· through the various state
Since Indian tribes have a right to original federal jUrlS­

under 28 U.S.C. § 1362, this right to have issues of federal law
in federal courts should be protected under the Indian Child·
Act. However, since it is the obvious intent of the Indian

Welfare Act that such proceedings take place first in a state
the tribe's nght under 1362 to get into federal court must be

<nrntF'cbed. If a tribe were to refuse to go into state court at all and
to file an initial proceeding in ·federal court, it lS likely that

court would abstain based on the reasoning that it could not
that a state court, would consciously violate the provisions of
law. Once in state court, and once the state court violates the

Child Welfare Act, there is no method by which the tribe can get
federal court unless .th i.s on of the Act t s held to

the tribe's federal court sdiction under 1362. The case of

f%~~d-=-.J:~q:~~M~~~~~g.~~~~gr~d,o~;esnot help in this-; Court sa i d that a
could reserve its federal court by filing first in

court and.asking fora remand the case to state court. The
of that decision stated, however, that if the party ra i sed any
court claims in state court, then reversion to the· federal forum

lost. Since under the Indian Child Welfare Act, the Indian
and tribe have no rights under federal law except those which are
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Section 1911(b) needs to be expanded to address the
of Public Law 280 tribes. For these tribes the child may be
domiciled on the reservation, but the state court may still have
cised i n i t i a l jur t sd t ct i on over the child because of the dictates
Public Law 280. Several of these courts have ruled that they
transfer the case to tribal court where there is concurrent Juricri'~<"%1

because the transfer orov i s ion of the ICWA only i nvol vas ch l l dr'en
l i ve off the reservation. Even in those situations where ther-e
concurrent Jurisdiction and the child .l i ves on-reservation, it is
obvious POllCY of the Act to transfer the proceedings to tribal court
have the proceeding heard in an environment favorable to the
child.

Section 1911(c) should be amended to make it very clear
the tribe and Indian custodian have the right to intervene in
voluntary and involuntary proceedings. I would also recommend that
lntervention section be expanded to include .placement
adoption proceedings. Thi s is because without the ght of
ventlon, a state court will often not know that a tribe has modified
order of placement preference pursuant to section 1915(c), that
extended family member wishes custody of his or her child pursuant
sections 1915(aj or (b), or that a natural parent may desire the
of thelr child under section 1916.

Under section 1911(d), I would recommend that an
statement be included in the full faith and credit provisions
that it is the requirements of fundamental fairness that shall t~~i:1~1~li:/'~2~;~
whether the state court shall give full faith and credit to a
court order. In numerous cases I have been involved with, state
have refused to give full faith and credit to tribal court orders
on technical distinctions such as the fact that notice was given to t
attorney rather than served directly on the non-Indian adoptive pare
even where the adoptive parents have received actual notice, where t
seal is not affixed to the proper section of the paper and other hype
technical distinctions which serve only to defeat the implementation
the Indian Child Welfare Act.

Section 1912(a) involves the basic contradiction that
notice is required in voluntary proceedings, or that this result se
to be intended by the section. Many states now take the pos t t ion .
voluntary proceedings that if a mother slgns a waiver statement stat;
that they do not wish the Indian Child Welfare Act to apply, notice
any proceedings can be avoided to the Indian tribe. This violates t
tribe's right to have a child placed according to a modified order
preference, and violates the right of the extended family to the plac
ment preference order because they are often prevented from comi
forward to express their desire for custody of their children. The
fore, r would recommend that subsection (a) be amended to just sta
s imply "in any proceeding in a state court, where the court knows or h
reason to know that an Indian child is involved, the party seeking t
foster care placement of or termination of parental rights to an Indi
child shall notify the parent or Indian custodian, ... " Notice does n
mean intervention and obstruction by the tribe in all instances and
the placement preferences of the Act are followed, there wi11 be
reason to fear tribal intervention in voluntary proceedings.
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given by the Indian Chil? Welfare Act, it would be useless to i
ln a state .court proceedlng under that principle because the pr,otE'ct:iOINI
o~ the Indl~n Chlld Welfare Act could not be raised in the
without 0 1051ng access to the federal forum later on Since
cases vlolatlon of othe Indian Child Welfare Act takes place
the Act and followlng s~ate law, tribes will gain nothing by in·tpr'vpn;211
In state ,cou,rt proceed inqs und~r ,such a principle. Therefore
court Jurlsdlctlon must be clarlfled under this section. '

flo l t tSection 1915 of the Act should be amended to include some
o . inn a i on on .good cause to. the contrary. State court Jud es
~~:ng every lmaglnablereason to avoid. implementation of the g

l~d Welfa~e Act or return of the child to the reservation or
f'amtly.. Wh.lle the Ieq is Lat ive hlstory to the Act states that
sectlon lS lntended to preserve the child's right to be an Indian
cou~t JUd~es are to? often. 19norlng this caveat in the 1 '
Ind ian .chlldren. ThlS princ ipls specifically applies to set~ion
where i t states that the preference of the Indian child or

c

the
shall be. consldered Where appropriate. The states are usin
sect ion wtth parents to have the parent request that the Indian

g

Welfare Act not be applled at all, or to request that the child
placed contrary to the preferences of the Act. This intlmidation on
pa~t of state c~urts ~nd agencies was one of the major problems addr
se ~y the Indla~ Chlld Welfare Act, and the practice should not
permltted t~ ~ontlnue under the placement section as written. The
states speclflca.lly in the leglslative. rn s tory that it is the chil
nght as an In~l1an which should control even over parental refere
and; th t s p.nnclple should be stated expl icitly in the Act st that
Act s provlslons cannot be avoided. In addition, state courts are us
the gOOd c~use language to deny placement on the reservation beca
the

l
y thlnk :t 1S tooorural, that no doctors are available and for ot

cu turally lnapproprlate reasons. '

. The. only other section that I would 1ike to address in ter
of amendme~t lS s~ctlon 1921, concernlng the appllcability of other
~aws., This sectlOn should be clarified to make it clear that it
.lntended to help imnl ement the Indian Child Welfare Act and is' t
be used as a means of avoiding the Act's prOVisions.' no

III. FUNDING NEEDS

.. Let me+ start. off the question of funding under the
Ch i l d Welfare Act by glvlng a brief summary of two examples of s
tlO~S. I have encountered where the lack of funding resulted in -t
~~l~~~epSaOrtf otfhethAct fbfeln

t
g dfrIust.rated,. despite conscientious rnvo lvsme

e a ec e ndlan trlbes.

The fir~t case took place when I was acting as a Staff Att
ney for the Ind ian Law. Program of Oregon Legal Services The f
s ttuat ron ln~olv~d two unwed parents. The father was a'full-bld
Pa~nee ras idtnq m Oklahoma. The mother had run off with the Indi
c~lld to Oregon. The Pawnee father requested that we represent him'
~lS att~mpts to ~btaln the return of his child to his natural famil

e part tcrpatec lna .sen~s of proceedings in Eugene, Oregon, over'
perlod of two years, ~n WhlCh the state judge expressed extreme reluc
ance to return the Chlld to what he considered an unknown situation
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state where the child would be living with an Indian family.
mother was a confirmed alcoholic and despite repeated attempts at

litation, continued to experience problems in the parenting of her
Finally, at the end of the 'two-year period I managed to convince

that the need for permanency planning for this child was so
the mother should be given no more opportunity to rehabili­

herself and instead the child should be returned to the custody of
natural father or the Pawnee Tribe. I had been in contact with the

Tribe over the course of this two years, and I contacted them to
them that the child would be returned to the reservatlon and that

needed to arrange placement for the child. They informed me that
of the natural father was not suitable for the child at the

time, and that because they had no money in their Child Welfare
to pay for foster care placement, that they could not arrange a

for .the child. Therefore, two years of active court involvement on
ended UP being wasted and the child remained in the non-Indian

home in bregon because sufficient funding was not available for
on the reservation in Oklahoma.

The second situation involved a case I am handling for the
Tribe, involving an independent adoption where the parents are

tp,pniIOE'rs. The father is a full-blooded Navajo. The parents were
from seeing each other after their respective parents found

the non-Indian mother was pregnant, and the NavajO father was
that the mother was going to have an abortion. His first

.a_~_,"'ion that a ch il d had .been born was when he rece i ved a call from
California Department of 'Adoptions two months after the child's

requesting 'enrollment information and medical information to be
the prospectlve, adoptive parents, who were non-Indians, and in

the child had been placed within twenty-four hours of his
father immediately informed the California social worker

wished custody of his child, but was given no indication .ofhow
proceed to obtain the child's custody. The father's family

contacted the Bureau of Indian Affairs who informed them of several
Indian Child Welfare programs that might assist them. When the
contacted the Los Angeles Indian Center, they were informed that

Angeles Indian Center would like to help the~ but that their
!,ilttnr;npv had just been released due to a lack of fundlng.It was only

Center then referred the family to the Navajo Tribe that an
finally got involved in the proceedings and intervened in the

that time the child had been in the prospective adoptive home
over four months, and the adopt i ve pa rents a re now strenuous ly

that: (1) the father made no legally effective.effort to obtain
of his child; and (2) that the long time the child had now

the non-Indian adoptive home should result in the natural
request for custody bei ng deni ed because of 'the bonding that
place between the child and the non-Indian adoptive parents.

These cases point out the critical needed for adequate funding
.nc,np".m'it Indian tribes to assume their responsibilities under the

Child HelfareAct. It only takes one case in which a state court
bel i eves that an I ndi an tribe is not fu lfill i ng its 1ega 1 respon­

in a competent manner for that judge to give short shrift to
Child Welfare Act and the rights of tribes and Indian parents

other proceeding. A good example of this principle involves the
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ituation discussed above where opposing attorneys will sometimes
continual and superfiuous motions to attempt to drain the tribal

·ury. Because of these massive expenditur.es, tribes ar.e oft~n

d to rely on state soc ie l work reports and experts appo tnted by
te courts to evaluate Indian families. This is the exact type of
f'wh1ch the Indian Child Welfare Act was or iq ine l ly enacted to
Ffy. Without adequate founding tribes canno t p~es~nt. unbiased

'mony which will contredtct those brased or preJud1ced reports
tted by non-Indian state social work or psychiatric personneJ.

The second part of this problem, although intimately connected
he first, invo lves- off-reservation funding of urban Indian Child
e Programs. flhen these programs are in operation and areade­
y f'unded ; r~sources exist. to assi.st t:ibes .·in distant state
ti on wh1 en 1'1111 be unbt ased and Wh1 ch w1ll adequatelyrepresent
ibal point of view. For instance, if an Indian Cliild HelfareAct

am has an attorney who has been hired to handle Indian Child
ilreAct cases for that program, tribes are not forced'into ·the
nsive decision of hiring local counsel. In addition, if that
ram has social workers and psychologists. On staff, those people will
'a position to assist the tribes in resolving a bad family st tua-
que to the fact that they are located in the local area where the

Iy is settled. This resolves the long-distance pr'oblems-ns soc te ted
'.sending tribal social workers and psychologists to distant destin~­
5 every time case work needs to bevdone , 'Since'it'isthe cases in
h the Ind ian family resides and is domiciled off-r-eservat ion whicli
most difficult for the tribes to resolve becguse there is no exclu­

Jurisdiction, it Is par-t i cul arly these cases in which adequate
ing of urban Ind ian Child Welfare Proqrams is necessary. It is also
<areas where Indian fami lies tend to get. into difficulty and this
culty comes to the attention of state authorities rather than being
ed informally by the extended family structure or tribal resources,
se those resources are not available. Thus, if anything, it. is.
I1g of urban programs that is most critical to successful .implemen:
n of the Indian Child Helfare Act, both from an individual and from

ribal Viewpoint. The Bureau of Indian Affairs' position that funding
'lila be ended for these urban programs is a complete ab roqat ion of
rrtrust responsibility to Indian people as imposed on that·agency by
..ress through treaties and the ICWA.

ONCLUSION

The ICWA constitutes a significant congressional commitm~nt'to
t Indian families to raise their own children in a culturallY rere~

family environment. The. Act has, for the mosLpart;workedwel1.
.the amendments which we have recommended anda.dequatefundiilg ,.the
.can fuHi 11 its intended purposes. On behal f of the Navajo ;~ati.on;

the committee for this opportunity to .comment.on .the ICWA.
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child in In Re Birdhead, a Nebraska Supreme Court decision decide
1983. See, 331 N.W.2d 785. If you read that dec is i on without kn ~

the facts;- it appears that the Standing Rock Sioux Tribe intervene
an ICWA proceeding in Nebraska and then took no further steps to as
their legal rights, the Nebraska Supreme Court ruling that the t
abandoned its right of intervention and its petition to transfer
proceeding to Tribal court by failing to appear at the trial. Howe
the real facts of that case are that the Tribe appeared for the f
six hearings in this matter, during which time opposing counsel
repeated superfl uous motions in order to attempt to drain the Tr t
resources , When the Tri be fa i I ed to show up for the seventh hea
the trial court immediately made a ruling that the Tribe had aban
its legal right of intervention and transfer.

There are several funding areas that are critical to full
implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act. They can be d i v
into two categories: on-reservation and off-reservation funding ne
On-reservation funding needs can be succinctly summarized as adeq
funding to enable tribes to competently represent themselves in s
ICWA proceedings. The Navajo Tribe presents an excellent example
what these funding. needs are. .

First, there is the need for adequate legal representati
The Navajo Tribe is currently involved in Indian Child Welfare
proceedings in 19 different states. Because of the rules of each s
bar association, the NavaJo Tribe must hire local counsel 1n each s
so that representatives of the Tribe may appear in court proceedi
taking place in that state. While the Tribe attempts to use cou
that does not need to be reimbursed, such as legal services offices
Indian Child Welfare programs, the lack of adequate personnel
resulted in an expenditure of over $30,000 by the Tribe in the last
to retain local counsel to assist the Tribe in these proceedings. W
the Navajo Tribe has made a full commitment to enforcement of its In
Child Welfare Act responsibilities and protections, many smaller tr
cannot afford this kind of expense, particularly where more than.
proceeding is going on in several different states.

The other area in which on-reservation funding is crit
involves the social work aspects of Indian Child Welfare Act ca
These aspects can be divided into two parts. First, state court JU
need to be assured that adequate placement resources exi st if they
to transfer a child to the reservation, and that adequate resou
exist to provide the Indian child who is transferred back the servt
which they require; i.e., psychological services, family support .s
vices, parenting classes, etc. The second area of soc1al work 1n wh
additional funding is required involves tribal testimony in state In
Child Welfare Act proceedings in distant states. The tribe is always
a disadvantage, because every time there is a proceeding, tribal pel'S
nel must travel long distances while state court personnel· are aIr
in the .vicinity of the area in which the Indian child is located. T.
if Tribal social workers need to assess the incidents that haveta
place, or to conduct a home study, or if a tribal psychologist need
interview and evaluate the family, funds for travel and contract
penses for expert witnesses must be expended in order for the Tribe
adequately represent its position in state court. This also implica
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. Mr. ALEXANDER. Our next scheduled witness is Mary Wood, wh;~
is the director of the Council of Three Rivers, from Pittsburgh, fl.. ,. A.'.'...O....•.'.•,:.:,.••', ly.abndl cost-ebffectiTvhe chil~ welfare services for their off-reserva-

•••~..ti()i~>~rI a mem ers. ere IS a demonstrated need for specialized
STATEMENT OF MARY WOOD, DIRECTOR, NATIVE AMERIC~ InIpg and yermanency planning, in preparation of foster and

FAMILY AND CHILD SERVICE PROGRAM, AMERICAN INDF~i' pptive families, placement dyn!imics, and post-placement sup-
CENTER COUN "'41 iiS,In the past f2 years, the Native American Adoption Resource

, CIL OF THREE RIVERS, PITTSBURGH,PA>;/JI ange, which +s a compon.ent of our Family and Child Service
M.s. WOOD. In cOL"rec~ion, I am~ary W?od. I am directo~ of tlj~ am, ~a~ found ~h~t Indian child welfare programs need ur-

Native American Fam~ly and Child Service Program, which is:~ '. 9yadditIonal tramm&, and experience in the preparation of
progran; of ,the Council of Three Riyers at the American Indi~~'il+ll.n foster and adoptive families through group process or
Center. in PIttsburgh. I am not the director of the center. ThatQil t~ugh family preparation processes that prepare them for the
rector IS RussellSimms.,?1:~ oblems that they WIll experience.

I am really happy to have the ~ppor~~nit~ to address some of t~~,b-llJ.mderstanding of placement mechanics, family and communi­
concerns that o~r I,>rogram has identified in the 2 years thatw~frresources, and pure support systems will enable Indian child
~ave been f~nctIOnmg. These co~cerns are ~ostly problems 'Yith, W~lfll.r~ pro&,rams to better p~epare families for placement. Fami­
implementation of the act. The failure of service agencies to identj): l!~!l.wIll gam an i ~nderstandI.ng of ,the. types of Indian children
fy and track Indian clients is an important barrier to service. W~ ~Yll.ila~le .for adoption and their special needs, as well as increased
have also found the case workers and casework supervisors, Wh9;'~pprfciatIOnof themselves as resources for these children.
may h~ve rec~ived information or training on implementationQ(;::.QRe of our greater areas of concern is the interpretation of the
the Indian Child Welfare Act, do not always have the opportunit~"goodcause" clause in the Indian Child Welfare Act, section 101(b),
to disseminate such information agency-wide, To counteract this: g§(ll.~,a~d 10~(b).We ~ave found that State courts may find "good
"!e have placed. strong emphasis ~n worl~ing d~rectly with agellQ~l ause inconsistent WIth the substance and the intent of the act.
directors or their designees regarding Indian child welfare mattets:iexa~pl~,~n Eastern seaboard State court recently declined to
and we involve them actively in planning appropriate training ali,a :yr~sf~r J1;1nsdIctI~n to. a Western tribe, citing their finding that
technical assistance for theirstaff.\'~tM.EhIld~n questI~m .dId not have mtellectual capacity to benefit

While there are many points of access for families in the rnai~~ :frorn. upbnngm~ within a tribal setting, although the child was at
stream who are seeking information or support regarding their'<l~BqtImedetermmed t? be deficient in intelligence.
cision to adopt, these are not geared to Indian concepts or nee<j&::' A Gre~t Lakes .region State court refused to transfer jurisdiction
The Native American Family and Child Service. Program inW~ ~ the t~Ibe, arguing that. there .were "no appropriate" Indian fami­
prets mainstream services to tribes and Indian families in orde!~ lies available for an IndIan.child, even though the tribe, through
identify and eliminate potential barriers to service. Any prosI!~¢~Jefe~rals made by the Native American Adoption Resource Ex­
tive adoptive family encounters a bewildering maze of redtaI5.~1,chll.nge, was able to s~ow an availability of Indian' families. An
delays and frustrations. But for Indian families, these can prese!i!l!mfl§tern. State has declmed to transfer jurisdiction for a preschool­
insurmountable barriers./Wf.' d child, based on th~ argument that the child has resided out-

I have been active in the field of adoption for 15 years, and IlJ,~ e~he Indian community for half of her life, and that it would be
impressed with the tremendous growth of the Indian child welfa:t~ !J.llrdship to transport the State's witness to the Midwestern
program over the past 3 years. We find, however, that the Indi~~ court.. .
child welfare programs face serious challenges in the.fact that th~~ -; te and prrvate placement agencies are often reluctant to look
are underfunded, while greater demands are placed on themth~ ><.,~,.prefez:ences set f?rth m the act in placing Indian children.
on more-established. programs..These. In~ian child we~fare:p~~4~&~ttand;private agencies nee~ to understand the order ofprefer­
grams face complexities of ~ervICe. deliveries, encompassmg tr~~:,Wi6hlid,apP~bes to Ipvoluntary relinquishments, unless altered by tJ;e
codes and State statutes, while havmg unusually high service POBP~"i. s ~rI e. S~a:e and pnv!ite placement agencies are not recruit­
lati?ns per worker. Alt,hough the Indian child welfare workers'll.t~1'if6~l;1dIanfamilies m sufficient numbers for the initial out-o,f-home
dedicated, we are seekmg numbers of workers experiencing "burn; ,r1l.. ~ent. As a. result, an Indian child IS often placed outside the
out" because of their frustrations that are due to understaffip~~i~Ja.n ficommumty, and due to poor permanency planning, he .re­
which is due to u~derfunding. .*1.$t~\-~~ or months-e-sometimes years-in the limbo .of foster care.

.Tremendous gains have been made in the development of St~~s~iJts courts then find bon?mg h!is taken place and find that repre­
tribal agreements. However, we need to place more emphasis~mipr" good calfse for settI;ng a~Ide the preference of the act and
tribe-to-tribe agreements and off-reservation Indian child welffltlti,th~,gfithechIld for adoptIOn.with th~ foster psychological parents.
pro.gram agree,ments. in order to establish ~ strong matrix fortg~tMfremal concern I would like to brmg t~ your a;ttenti?n today is
delivery of Indian chI~d welfare services.natI?nally.. . ,;il,h~f~bquent request for. services for Canadian IndI!in .chIldren ~ho

We have worked WIth a number of tribes mvolved in child Cus19l'aq "t' een brought to this country for placement within non-Indian
dy proceedings in dis!ant States, Off-r~serv~tion. Indian ch~l~ ~~j-: ,~hfz.tY:hhOh1d These are frequently. verr problema~icadoptioD;s,
fare programs are umquely able to aSSIst tnbes m the proV1sionll~~e,~-and_;o~th_S:~i~~eoiA~:~~yTt~~~m;hi1d~~~~~~d~y:~tt~~~~c~h~t

d
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fices contact us for assistance with planning appropriate home
placement. In those instances where the children are 10 or young­
er, there may be American Indian families available .for replace­
ment. When the young people involved are already teenagers, it be­
comes increasingly difficult to identify appropriate resources. These
children then become the victims of a system where Indian child
welfare programs are unable to provide service. '",

There is a need for the development of procedures that will in­
volve the child's Canadian band in planning. There is also a need
to support the efforts of Canadian bands as they develop their own
Indian child welfare service system.

In closing, the Indian child welfare program has successfully
overcome many challenges but continue to need increased funding
in order to provide effective, appropriate, and timely services to
Indian children and families. I appreciate the opportunity to be
here, and I will answer any questions that I can.

Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you for your very thoughtful statement.
You are located in Pittsburgh, I note. Are you aware of the educa­
tional institutions in your area that provide for social work degrees
or counseling degrees spending any time on the Indian Child Wel­
fare Act as they train their professionals who will then be mem­
bers of the State court system?

Ms. WOOD. No, we are not aware that is happening. In fact, we
are not aware of any kind of training that has taken place within
the State of Pennsylvania for implementing the act. There has not
been any kind of a written memo, even, coming down from the
State offices concerning implementing the act.

Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you very much. We appreciate your
coming today.

We are going to go slightly out of order to enable someone to
catch a plane. Our next witness will be Wanda Sharp, .from the
Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians, from Philadelphia, MS.

STATEMENT OF WANDA SHARP, DIRECTOR, CHILD ADVOCACY
PROGRAM, MISSISSIPPI BAND OF CHOCTAW INDIANS, PHILA­
DELPHIA, MS
Ms. SHARP. My name is Wanda Sharp, and I am the director of

the Child Advocacy Program for the Mississippi Band of Choctaw
Indians, a federally recognized tribe that consists of some 4,500
members, located in east-central Mississippi.

It is a privilege for me today to testify in matters relating to the
implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978. I have
had the privilege to administer grant program funds for the Indian
child welfare moneys for the past 4 years. However, I have worked
in the position I now hold for almost 6 years.

As we know. the Indian Child Welfare Act is a Federal law de­
signed to correct the failure of the States to recognize the tribal,
cultural, and social standards found in Indian reservations and
families. The basis .for the Indian Child Welfare Act is to protect
the stability and security of Indian tribes and families by providing
for assistance to the Indian tribes and the operation of a child and
family service program. -

...
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Unfortunately, the effectiveness ofsuch a program has been re­
duced due to .insufficient funding, Over the past' 2 years, my staff
~as beencut.in half. Our main focus can only be on thatof'protec­
tive service program to abused and neglected children. However
the fact still remains that much work needs to be done in areas of
prevention, adoption, high school dropouts, teenage pregnancy,
runaways, incorrigibles, and training paraprofessional staff.

One of the most significant problems is the uncertainty of fund­
ing. As this committee is aware, tribes wishing to apply for a grant
must spend time in developing proposals that must be evaluated in
competition with many other applications. This procedure requires
hundreds of hours of staff time to develop another proposal on a
year-to-year basis and distracts and interferes with tribal programs
meeting basic goals and objectives. I think it really would be great
if we could extend this to a 3-year funding program.

If I may, I would like to address the specific sections of the act
that we feel are problem areas. First of all,notice given to tribes
regarding child custody proceedings many times is insufficient. In
section 2311 in the Code of Federal Regulations, it spells out the
information to be given to tribes. However, we usually receive only
the petition, with the name of the child, the date of birth, and. the
parents' name. A contact person is rarely ever listed in these cases,
which requires a lot of our time in trying to track down who it is,
to find out more information, to find out ifthe child isa member of
the Mississippi Band of Choctaw Indians or is eligible for member­
ship.

Section 4, regarding the definition of an Indian child, states that
a!l Indian child is an unmarried person under the age of 18 and is
either ~ member of an Indian tribe or is eligible for membership in
an Indian tribe, and is the biological child of a member of an
Indian tribe. Over the past 2 years, I have found a number of Choc­
taw children needing services. However, because of the definition
?f "Indian child," I have no jurisdiction in the matter. Seemingly,
If feasible,' what is needed is some type of universal definition of an
Indian child.

The act at present does not.cover a youth who is a deliquent.
ThIS has become a really pressing problem on the Choctaw Reser­
vation. The question we face is, who is going to handle a youth
with multiple alcohol-related offenses and other delinquency-relat­
ed problems? In fact, the Choctaw tribal court has put a hold on ·all
deliquents coming to the attention of the Choctaw court until such
time as the tribe can produce a youth counsellor for th~se minors.

Our program receives an average of three referrals a week on
youth-related problems that we are unable to respond to because
no provision exists in the Indian Child Welfare Act for delinquency
related problems.

As I mentioned earlier, Indian child welfare moneys have funded
the operation of the Child Advocacy Program for the past 4 years.
Indian child welfare funds have enabled us to meet some of the fol­
lowing objectives, and it has helped us to maintain an ongoing
child advocacy protective services program for neglected and
abused children, to act as a consultant to the Choctaw Tribal Coun­
cil in writing children's code, to write an adoption code and present
to the tribal council which was approved in 1982, to establish crite-
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ria for licensure of Choctaw foster homes, to assist in est~blish~ng
paternity of illegitimateCh?ctaw .children, to work closely with
Choctaw tribal courts and judges,. and~o find p~rmane~t home
placement by means ofadoption for ?4 children, which I might add,
over 98 percent have been placed WIt~ Choctaw people on ireserva­
tions and others with other Indian tribes, receIv~ emergency calls
on the weekends and after hours, and attend training conferences,
and act as matching funds for a title XX day care center, WhICh
serves a maximum of 74 children. '.

Without these moneys, it would have been impossible for ou;
program to have continued. The !-'1ississippi Band of Chocta~ Indi­
ans still has many unresolved child welfare problems on WhICh ~he
tribe is placing a high priority in finding solutl(~ns: The Indian
Child Welfare Act offers the best hope for accomplIshing these pri­
ority goals. Thank you for allowing me to mov~ up my sche~ule
and present testimony. If there are any questions that I might
answer at this time, I will be glad to try. .

Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you very much for commg. I hope you
make you plane on time. "...

Our next witness is Tony Robles, from Oklahoma CIty, OK. Wel-
come.

STATEMENT OF TONY ROBLES, COORDINATOR, INDIAN CHILD
WELFARE ACT PROGRAM, NATIVE AMERICAN CENTER, OKLA-
HOMA CITY, OK
Mr. ROBLES. Thank you. My name is~oby Robles, I am from the

Native American Center in Oklahoma CIty, the Child Welfare Pro-

gram. hi h h ittMr. ALEXANDER. Your prepared testimony, w ic t e commi ee
has, will be in the record, including all the attachments. We appre-
ciate it. . f th bMr. ROBLES. I want to talk a little about the profile 0 e ur an
communities in Oklahoma. It is mainly the Tulsa and Oklahoma
City area. The combined population of I~dians in these two areas IS
about 45 percent of the total population in Oklahoma. Selected
census tracts for Oklahoma City show that the Indian families
range from 48 to 78 p~r~ent below t~e average income in Oklaho­
ma City. Our own statistics in our child welfare program from 1980
to 1983 show the unemployment rate or the income below poverty
guidelines at about 86 percent. . '

In Oklahoma City and in Tulsa, we have all the tribes tha~ lI,ve
in each area of Oklahoma, plus others from out of State, Statistics
continue to show that the American Indian population IS young.
Our own N.A.C. social services program listed that there ~ere 565
children 5 years of age and younge~..They also had 765 children 21
years of age within those same families. Our own child welfare pro­
gram statistics for this current y~ar show thatthe average age for
the 41 children we are currently mvolved WIt~ IS 6 y~ars old.

I would like to talk a little bit about the tribal child welf~re pro­
grams. I believe that in Oklahoma, if tribes did not have their leg~l
representation, which would be people from the O~C-N.A. ~e.nter: s
legal program and people from the Native American Coalition m
Tulsa's legal program, the tribes could not have Implemented any
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kind of action with the Indian Child Welfare Act. Courts in Okla­
homa have requested and they still are that way about having law­
yers in the courtrooms instead of the social workers or the parale­
gals. They will not allow a paralegal or social worker to represent
the tribe. Without legal assistance, they would not have gotten too
far.

Some of the tribal courts in the beginning were not working that
well because of staff turnover. They felt that funding was not ade­
quate. This has, caused some problems with the tribal courts, be­
cause they have had cases that are still pending from 2 and 3 years
ago. Some of the children were not even placed with the extended
family; they have been placed with other tribal members, and this
is still going on.

Nowadays they have been talking to some of the tribal child wel­
fare programs, about doing tribal-custom adoptions, instead of
doing the American-system adoption that we are used to today.

State courts are beginning to come around to complying with the
act. Some of the rural judges are very rude to the lawyers that rep­
resent the tribes, to the tribal child welfare workers, and other
people that are involved with the tribe. They have had to litigate
the constitutionality of the act when it first came out. There are
problems with the State courts denying transfer cases to the Court
of Indian Offenses. We have heard a lot of complaints about that,
and we are basically in the same situation as many of them be··
cause of the "good cause" clause.

Intervention in Oklahoma courts is allowed today, but as I said
earlier, most tribes would not have been able to unless they had a
lawyer to represent them in court, represent many of the smaller
tribes in Oklahoma, and they are the ones we are worried about
because they do not have the money to retain an attorney to repre­
sent them in State courts. There are only about four tribes in Okla­
homa that have their own Indian child welfare attorney.

I have heard people talk about the consents, voluntary consents,
for the termination of parental rights. One of the things that we
have talked about in our office and with some other people is that
most of these consents are done by single mothers. Consents are
usually done by the DHS workers, the welfare workers. One of the
things that the mother will not say sometimes is the name of the
father, and the DHS workers will not insist on finding out who the
father is.

We have been involved in a couple of cases where we have asked
the mother to give the name of the father so that, we can get his
paternity affidavit signed, and if he wants to, he can relinquish his
own rights. But if you do not get the father's name on that birth
certificate, that child will lose his blood quantum, and he will
never be able to have a i heritage, once the termination is done by
the single parent.

I would like to give you some statistics from Indian country with
Indian children under State jurisdiction. In October 1979, there
were 717 children in State jurisdiction. Today, there are 717. In
Oklahoma County, in November 1981, there were 154. Today, there
are 79. Oklahoma County and Tulsa County, which makes up the
largest population-makes up a big population of the State-is the
most active in DHS custody of Indian children, with about 20 per..
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cent of all the Indian children in DRS custody coming from Okla­
homa County and Tulsa County.

There are letters of support from different tribes, and I want to
read this one, a short first paragraph. This is from the Muskogee
Nation:

This letter IS to express the Muskogee Nation's appreciation to the Indian Child
Welfare Program for its assistance in serving the needs of citizens of the Muskogee
Nation that reside in the Oklahoma City area. As you know, the Muskogee Nation
has inadequate resources to intervene in child custody cases outside the Muskogee
Nation. It is only through programs like yours that we are able to protect the rights
of citizens in urban areas.

There are many tribes that say the same thing to us. We have
other letters in here from tribes that say the same thing. We have
letters from the public defender of Oklahoma County, the district
attorney of Oklahoma County, the judge, the presiding judge of the
Juvenile Division of Oklahoma County, who say the same thing. I
hope you can read these sometime, because they are the ones who
know.

Mr. ALEXANDER. As I mentioned, all the letters will become part
of the record.

Mr. ROBLES. I just want to say that they know what the needs
are, and they realize that we are in very important urban areas, as
well as for tribes around the country or around the State. We have
been to about 20 different district courts in Oklahoma with our
program. Ethel Krepps here is from the other center in Tulsa that
provides legal services also.

Mr. ALEXANDER. In your experience, have you found that the
Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare Act, which was passed in 1982, has
made much of a difference in how the State and local court sys­
tems cooperate with you, or the lack thereof?

Mr. ROBLES. Not really, because some of the judges do not even
recognize the need for the Federal act. We have had judges tell us
that before, that they do not believe in the Federal act, and we
have had to educate them just by being in court litigating cases.
That is what we have done in the past 4% years. I think that we
made a great impact in Oklahoma County, which has affected some
of the other counties because of the caseload there. We have been
able to do lots of litigated training.

Mr. ALEXANDER. You see your presence, more than the State
statute, as providing the change that you said is slowly coming
about in Oklahoma. Is that fair?

Mr. ROBLES. Yes.
Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you very much. We appreciate your testi­

mony.
[The prepared statements, with attachments follow. Testimony

resumes on p. 206.]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF TOBIAS ROBLES OF THE NATIVE AMERICAN CENTERS

CHILD WELFARE PROGRMI OF OKLAHOMA CITY, OK

My name is TObias Robles and I am a representative of the Native

American Centers Child Welfare Program in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma.

In September 1979, the American Indian Lawyer Training
Program wrote:

"In promoting and maintaining the integrity of society it would

seem that laws would be necessary to insure the happiness and peace

of mind of children. For almost two centuries Indian children

have endured negative influence upon their lives by political and

social hostilities. The Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978 was passed

into law to prevent the unwarranted breakup of Indian families and

to give tribal governments substantial authority in determining

Child custody matters. The script has been written. The actors

must now be readied for meaningful performances. The Act has

designated operative roles to tribes, states, and federal agencies.

It calls for a cooperative effort spirited by good faith of all

parties involved. If these roles are not carr~ed out in a concerned

manner, the objectives of the Act cannot be realized."

Well, four and a half (4~) years later, the Tribes have been

cooperative, the States have -been semi-cooperative as has the Bureau

but now the federal people are asking for '$0 appropriations for

urban program or off-reservation Indian organizations for FY-1986.

This is not cooperat~ve, this is not good-faith, this is not within

the sp i r i t; of the law and according to many it is not in t ne "best

interest of Indian children," Indian families and the Indian Tribes.
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OKC URBAN INDIAN CO~~NITY PROFILE

Oklahoma City's 1980 M.S.A. Indian population is 24, 752
ranklng about third in tqe United States. Tulsa population is

The combined totals make up % of total Indian popul
living in urban areas. OKC is 15.4% of the population.

Selected Census Tracts show the average income for Indian
families ranges from 48% to 78% below the average income for OKC.
Since April 1980, our Indian Child Welfare program has recorded
rate of poverty for parents, parent, or Indian custodians. From
that date to December 1983, the unemployment rate or income
poverty guidelines has been an average of 84% Some months the
percentage rate has been 100% unemployment. The N.A,C.'s Legal
Program had 550 legal intakes for 1983. Of those 61% were unemp18
or income below poverty guidelines. The N.A.C.'s Social Services
Program assisted 755 families. 9f those 97% were below
income guidelines or unemployed.

Statistics continue to show American Indians being a young
race. The NAC's Social Services program had listed that there we
565 children 5 years of age and younger and they also had 765
children 21 years to 6 years of age within those families. Our
ICWA Program statistics for this current year show the average

age for the 41 children involved to be 6 years old,
The Department of Health & Human Services, Administration for

Native Americans funded a study for the Oklahoma City Native Ameri
Community entitled, NATIVE AMERICAN COMMUNITY SERVICES REPORT. Whi

it is not possible to sUbmit the complete 487 page report, the
"Highlights of Findings" show the gaps and barriers to existing
services in the Oklahoma City area.

* The Oklahoma City Native American community is

"without" almost 10% of the services that should
be available to it.

The Oklahoma City Native American,Community is
"w"I thou til a significant percentage of services

that should be available for;
- Political Participation
- Recreation
- Child and Family Services
- Aging Services
- Emergency Medical Services
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_ ~ental Health Services
_ Nutrition Serv~ces

- Veter~nary

_ Energy Serv~ces

_ Transportatlon
. t del~vering available .

The rnnst frequent barrier~. 0 Native American commun~ty~
services to the Oklahoma ~~ty

_ Unaw~re of existence o~ servi~e
_ Unaware of how to obta~n serv~ce
_ Unaware of need or_importa~ce of serVlce
_ Insensitive to Native Amer~can.needs
_ Prejudiced against Nat~v7 Amer~cans
_ Insufficient Native Amer~can personnel

Overall, doesn'~ get results/meets needs
_ Unable to pay d~rect costs .
_ Unable to pay for transportat~on
_ Lack of transportation to/from prov~der

Oklahoma City Native American :ommunity is ~~~o
~~thoutll established extra-communlty I1nkages

planning"

_ Economic Development ~ . 0

_ Disease Prevention, Det~ct~?n D1agnos~s,
Treatment and Rehabilitat~on

_ Residential Environmental Control
_ Hazardous Substance Control
- Housing
- Energy

Communications.

OKc&~~~n Community representations all Tribes in ..
e '. ~ t of state. Urban Indian f amd.Lf.e s
a and other Tr~bes ~rom ou .' _ ,

" th'ng about the Act and many, many lawyers don t know
ow anv ~ .'. 1 1

- hAt Those families involved ~n the ega
at all about t e c.· .

g . ht to the best legalre?resentat~on
deserve and have a r~g .

~~t the breakup of their family accord~ng to the AC~.
. b e of unwarranted removal of Ind~an

e Act ~s here ec~us . at
h

. b fami'ies by nontribal public and pr~v e
en from t e ar Y ~ _ f f

Now the Federal people are not will~ng to fund 0 - .

es. They don't realize or recogn~ze
ation Indian ICWA programs.

. l' the urban Indian families and the urban
sent~al re at~ons

organizations have the Tribes.
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TRIBAL CHILD I')ELFARE PROGRN1S

The last four years have taught us all how important

legal counsel11ng and representation of the Tribes is to

tation of the Act and protection of individual children.

workers and para-legal workers in individual tribal programs have

realized that the whole area of "protecti.ve serv1.ces ll is so permeat

w1th state laws and lawyers - at least as administered by white

agencies and courts that advice of a lawyer may be a daily need.

QuestioNs arise in regard to law as it pertains to guardianships~

adoptions. etc., which require more knowledge of law than they

possess. The judges hearing the cases have not responded to the

Tribal worker or give them very little merit in the courtroom,

listen to la"jers.
The representat10n of Tribal Child Welfare Programs at Show-

Cause hearings. Pre-Trial hearings. Motion hearings. and Transfer

of Jurisdiction hearings is of maximum importance. In cases where

Transfer 18 denied, the Tribe must be represented at Adjudicatory

hearings, Dispositional hearings and any further hearings includin
Appeals. State court proceedings which go through without transfe

or early dismissal may last up to a year and a half.
Only a few of the largest Tribes can afford to hire Indian

Child Welfare attorneys. And even still they will ask urban ICW

programs for assistance with Tribal members. If only a
of Tribes can hire ICW attorneys, what happens to other Tribes

that need assistance in their own area and in the urban areas.

Those that can't afford a good, knowledgable ICWA attorney.
Attorneys representing individuals under the Indian Child Helfare'

Act must be attorneys working with and for Tribal child welfare

programs.
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state court compliance with the Act is still the

cion not the rule for prosecutors and judges in many of the

courts. Most of these officials simply do not believe in

l~dian Child Welfare Act, if they did the need for our serV1ces

d'already have diminished.
'j-ielitigated the Constitutionality of the I.C.loI.A. before a

{judge panel in Oklahoma City, that determined the Act was

iitutuinal. Despite that ruling the State has continued to

t to the Acts Constitutionality. Also when there seems to be

ossibility of mandatory compliance with the law, interpreta­

the Act which Obv1ously thwart its purpose are developed.

"good cause" is till s t r e t ched to keep an Indian child

foster parents alleging that a year and a half wit:'

trauma in relocating to an Indian family. In other

;transfer to the Court of Indian Offenses was denied because

judge found the C.I.O. was "not capable of taking

and this is "good cause. II "Intervention" is a l Low« ~

but Tribes must have a lawyer in order to speak to

voluntary terminations of parental rights in the courts are

written but not recorded, and the consequences of the consent

not fully understood by the parents or parent. Most

voluntary consent are by ypung, unmarried, not too educated

some cases their FIRST language was their own Tribal

Also in these types of parental terminations, .rhe mother

name a father. lollien this is done the blood degree of the

be lost forever. We have been talking to everybody

in these terminations to at least try to establish

And who knows maybe the father may want his child and

least the child will have the Indian blood degree.

have not been willing to require the state to actively

and cer~ify Indian fost~r homes as required by Section 1912

the Act. There are numerous other examples (voluntary and

&p1u1ot,ary placements or terminations notices to Tribes and extended

; placement preferences; state/tribal agreements; adoption

keeping), where the State courts, the prosecutors and

case workers violate Indian families and Tribes' rights

the federal Act, the Oklahoma Indian Child Welfare Act and

States Constitution in such a way that appeal is the only

keep them from gutting the Act in Oklahoma.
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STATISTICS/INDIAN CHILDREN IN D.H.S. CUSTODY

In October. 1979 there were 774 children identified as
of Indian heritage for whom the Oklahoma Department of Human

Services assumed legal custody and/or supervision in all types
living arrangements. During the next three years and after
enactment of the Indian Child h'elfa're Act, the number of
children in D.H.S. custody rose to 896 in July, 1982. That
16% jump in State activity. Since July 1982, to November
the number of Indian Children in D.H.S. custody declined by 179
to 717 children. That is a 20% decrease of children in D.H.S:­
custody.

Some of the DHS statewide living arrangements in ~ovember 19
were 305 Indian children l~ving in their own home, 148 living W~t

relatives and 209 living in DHS Foster homes. Thes;-;ame statewi
living arrangements for Indian children for December 1982, were 2

children living in their own home, 159 living with relatives and
.increased 242 living inDHS foster homes. For November 1983, the
living arrangements for our children were 212 Indian children liv
in their own home, 144 living with relatives and 235 in DHS homes

This program's basic target area is Oklahoma County. In
November 1981, DRS had 154 Indian children in their custody. The
living arrangements at that time were 45 living in their own home
15 living with realtives and 42 living in DHS foster homes. Acco
to DHS December 1982 statistics, the Department had decreased Ind'
children numbers to 115. The living arrangements are 21 in their
own home, 16 in relatives home and still 42 living DHS~oster ho
In November 1983, the number of Indian children in DHS custody
reduced to 79.

Oklahoma County has the largest number of Indian children
in DHS custody. According to statistics, since November 1981
to November 1983, the DHS custody of Indian children decreased
50%. This decrease is significate in itself, that the busiest
county in the State felt an impact due to working Tribal programs
and this urban Indian legal services.
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CENTER INDIAN CHILD \~LFARE PROG~~

indian Child Welfare program was first funded in July
si~ce that time this program has been involved in approxi­
320 Indian child welfare related matters. We have referred
sito other attorneys. agencies, or Tribal programs. This
has transferred approximately 80 cases to the Court of
ffenses at every court site and other Tribes. Our program

appointed Guardian Ad Litem in ~ cases by the
Between January 1982, and March 1984, the program

315 I.C.W.A. court hearings in various District
the Court of Indian Offenses. The Program has also
worked for 20 of the Tribes in Oklahoma and ~ Tribes
state. We have logged over 23 000 miles working for

and Tribal program in the State. We have litigated

20 District Courts. We are presently involved in l
We have examined Tribal Child Welfare Codes. We

Tribes and the State Welfare Department in hammering

State/Tribe Agreement. Now the Tribes want to
for State-federal funds for families under the jurisdiction

Indian Courts and for families located on Federal
but the State refuses and they use a Federal excuse.

Indian families together, advocating for Tribal programs
the Courts to implement the Act is what we are- doing.

doing it with the minimum of fands



PO. 80" 38
Concho, Oklahoma 73022

14051 262{l345
1-800-$22-3577
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Toby Robles, Coordi nator
Child Welfare Proqram
Lega1 Program
2900 S. Harvey
Oklahoma City, Okl ahoma 73109

Sincerely,

Dear Mr. Robles:

January 11, 1984

1 appreciate the opportunity to respond in providing a support
1etterj n behal f of your program. Dun ngthe past seventeen months
I nave nac the pleasure of worklng with your legal staff in ·the
area of Indian Chi1d Welfare. 1 have found the staff to be very
dependable and competent.

1 appreciate the1rassistance in legal representation of the Cheyenne­
·Arapaho Tribes of Oklahoma. I conmend.your staff on the conmittment
and dedication in the area of Indian children and families that become
tnvo l ved In ch i l dxus tody proceedings.

w~:.;<,,-<,~t.. (.,)-i:a.. .1eu..L
Winnifred f:white Tail
Indian Child Welfare Coordinator

37-608 0 - 84 - 13

;1 (~HE:YENNE & ARAPAHO
Child Welfare Program

Sincerely, ~

~ear .

General Legal Counsel

J~ (C{~) JVahM
tJlI= <>/jW.ia

Dear Toby,

This letter is to express the Muscogee (Creek) Nation's apprecratton to your Indian
Child Welfare Program for rts assistance in serving the needs of citizens of the
Muscogee N~ti~n th,at resides in the Oklano~a City a~ea. As you know, the Muscogee
(Creek) Nation nas Inadequate resources to intervene In IndianOhild Welfare cases
outside of the Muscogee(Creek) Nation, it ISonly through programs like yours that
we are able to protect the right of citizens In urban areas.

I sincerely hope that you receive funding to continue your program. a denial of .
funding to your program would directly narm the interests of the Muscogee Natdon.

GS/kr
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Legal Department
Native American Center
2900 S. Harvey
Oklahoma City, OK 73109

December 27, 1983
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POSTAL BOX 3tH • CARNEGIE. OKLAHOMA 73015 •

December 27 t 1983

Mr. TObY Robles, Child Welfare Cooridinator
Native American Center
2900 S Harvey
Oklahoma City I Ok 73109

Dear Mr. Robles:

Since the Kiowa Tribal Complex is located ninety miles from Oklah
City, OK, and we have Kiowa Tribal members who reside in your area, or
may become clients of your program and others who have already benef!
from your child welfare. services, we support your efforts of service
Indian chi1dren an your· area.

For the next year ; the Kiowa Social Service Department, Kiowa
Welfare Program is looking forward. to working with you end your staff.
support your efforts and encourage you to continue to serve the Indian
Population in the Oklahoma. City, Ok area.

If you have any question, please call this number at (405) 654-2300
extention 232.

Sincerely,

~d:'. /(cJ:ci... -~JL
'Julia Roubideaux,
Kiowa Child Welfare Specialist
t:4u<L t!k.~
Clara Chanate
Kiowa Child Welfare Caseworker

JR/jr
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ABSENTEE SHAWNEE AND SAC & FOX TRIBES
Indian Child Welfare Program

Route 5, Box 144
Shawnee, OK 74801

December 20, 1983

letter is to recommend the Native American Center,
Child Welfare Program, located in Oklahoma City, Okla­

be considered for continued funding under the provisions
II, ICWA for the fiscal year 1984 •

The Native American Center has made significant contributions
tribal programs. Legal assistance has been prOVided to a
of twelve (12) families and at least thirty (30) children.

legal assistance has been most helpful to our tribal families.

We highly recommend this program for continued ICW funding.

Sincerely,

~-'l'k-G-!~k=-,-y__
Thomas J. Dry
Program Director



TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN:
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Sincerely,

~.\ -)\ I •

~)v.."",~ \~_
Vernon T. Ketcheshawno
Program Director

January 6,

KICKAPOO TRIBE OF OKLAHOMA

The Legal Program of the Native American Center and its Indian
Welfare acti~ity is of inestimable value to 'individual Indian ~e
and to the tribes in Oklahoma.

CHILDREN AND FAMILY SERVICE PROGRAM
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The quality of service and the consistency of attention to Indian
Welfare matters Wh1Ch we have observed of the Program, for several
now, certainly enhances the c o n f Lc.e n e a we have in the capabilities
its staff.

We would charactariz.e -th e Program and its staff as being among
knowledgeable and experienced in legal aspects of Indian Child
1n the country.

There is no que.tion,'~hisis an extremely worthwnile and vital
which more than justifies funding under provisions of Title II,

We recommend its continued funding for Indian Child Welfare ae
for fiscal year 1984.



Dear Mr. Robles:

RHM:kak

Tobias Robles, Director
Indian 'Child Welfare Program
Native American Center
2900 S. Harvey
Oklanoma City, Oklahoma 73109

sincerely,

~t4,mOJ-~
Robert H. Macy
District Attorney

January 3, 1984

!lUI COUNTY OFFICE BUILDING
OKLAHOMA CITY. OKLAHOMA 73102

IAO~) 23!l-I:l!l22
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ROBERT H. MACY
DISTRiCT ATTORNEY
OKLAHOMA COUNTY

Mr. RObles,

I am writing ,this letter to :hignlyrecommend th~ contin~ed
of the Indian Child Welfare Program of the Nat~ve Arner~­

a.n Oklahoma City.

I will be brief in my, remarks.. There is _n? ques.t i.on that
the legal staff of the 'Center has.provided a critical .s~~v1ce

._unavailable elsewhere. My dealings with the staff,part~cula~l~
Doug Parr and Barry Benefield, have_repeatedlydernonstrated the1r
dedication and competence.

I have no hesitation in,urg~ng your continued support of
this vital program.

ROBERT A. RAVITZ
FIRST ASSISTANT PUBLIC

January 3, 1984

PUBLIC DEFENDER OF OKLAHOMA COUNTY.
AO" COUNTY OFFICE BUILDING

320 ROBERT S. KERR AVE.

OKLAHOMA CITY. OKLAHOMA "13102

AO~.23e;·27:t"1 EXT. ~e2

Sincerely,

THJ:mk
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~/v!'~d-~<: <.»
T. HURLEY JORDAN
Public Defender

The Native American Center is the only organization in the
Oklahoma City metropolitan area providing Indian people with this
type of representation and my experience in working with them in
court proceedings over the last several years has impressed me wit
their competence arid dedication. I highly recommend their Child
Welfare Program for continued funding ..

The participation of the staff of .The Native ~erican Center
has provided a cultural bridge that has assisted in developing
coordination between state agencies, Indian tribes and organization

Tobias Robles, Director
Indian Child Welfare Program
Native American Center
2900 South Harvey
Oklahoma City, Oklahoma 73109

I am writing this letter in support of continued funding
of the Indian Child Welfare Program of The Native American Center
in Oklahoma City. The legal staff of The Native American Center
has been an active party in implementation of The Indian Child
Welfare Act in_the District Court of Oklahoma County and has
provided numerous Indian families with quality legal representatio
in situations we all realize are difficult for all the people
involved. They have also assisted numerous Indian Tribes in as­
serting their interest in Child Welfare proceedings.

T. HURL.EY JORDAN
PUBLIC DEFENDER



195

COUNTY COURT HOUSt:

DISTRICT COURT

OKLAHOMA COUNTY, STATE OF OKLAHOMA

The legal staff of The Native American Center appears
before This Court in numerous cases involv~ng the welfare
of Indian children. They have played and continue to
play an important role in advancing the implementation
of The Indian Child Welfare Act (25 USC 1902 et seq.).
The representation they provide for Indian parents and
on behalf of Indian tribes has always been of high quality.
The unique experience and expertise of The NatiVe American
Center in working with Indian people has contributed
significantly to developing the necessary understanding and
coordination among state agencies, Indian tribes ,Indian
families, and The COurt that is enabling Us to ~address the
best interestuf Indian children in the cases that COme .before This COurt.

As presiding JUdge of The Juvenile Division of
The Oklahoma County District COurt, I am writing this
letter in support of continued funding for The Indian
Child Welfare Program of The Native American Centerin Oklahoma City.

Tobias RObles, Director
Indian Child Welfare Program
Native American Center
2900 S. Harvey
Oklahoma City, OK 73109

Sin~erelY, ~

{}:Ze~~~/
Charlie Y ier
ASSOciate istrict JUdge
Presiding JUdge Juvenile Division
Oklahoma COunty District Court
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OKLAHOMA CITY. OKLA.HOMA 73102

.Dear Mr. RObles,

January 4, 1984

I strongly urge funding of this important program
and the continuation of the excellant Work they do onbehalf of Indian families.

C"''''''ILnr.Y.WII:''1
..... oe'...TIl O'.TIIleT JUDOIl ~
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United States Department of the Interior
BUREAU OF Il'iDIAN AFFAIRS

COURT OF INDIAN OFFENSES
SHAWNEE AGENCY

April 19,

Mr. Toby Robles
Native American Center
Indian Child Welfare Program
2900 South Harvey
Oklahoma City, OK 73109

Dear Mr. Robles:

Your advocacy for Indian families and Indian children
our State courts and Tribal courts is certainly recogn
and appr,:,ciated. ~ would like to express my support f
the cont~nued fund~ng of all off-reservation Indian Ch
Welfare Programs. "

~~;
Rebecca Cryer rJ r . '"

Magistrate
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e

_~
<-,~_f\ Oklahom,a IndianLegal Services, Inc.

,?'! ,~ 3033 North :"alnut, SUIte 103W
',~ ~Q Oklahoma CIty, Oklahoma 73105

~
lila (405) 528-5500

January 24, 1983

V. Butler
Social Services

Indian Affa1rs
~--_..... ,.- Avenue

20245

writing this letter in support of t.he Indian Child
of the Native American Center in Oklahoma City.

has been in existence for three years, and has served
need for legal representation not only in Oklahoma City,

other areas of the state. It serves parents and tribes
:}"}~e:iv:;~~:;~:~~;~ and also provides gUidance for the tribal Child Wel-:n , including participation in negotiations with the

a tribal/state agreement Which authorizes state, payments
care to tribally licensed Indian homes. It is my under-

the Nat ave American Child Welfare Program has handled the
caseload of Indian clients in the state this past year.

have worked with the legal staff of the Native American
fora number of years, and have always been impressed with

dedication in serving' Indian ,clients. I have worked espec­
closely wtth them during the past year on, various Indian
welfare matters, and recommend their Child Welfare Program

Sincerely,

~o~~etftJ
Attorney



Sincerely,
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405/323--4110
323-4111

~_ f..}/"']
STAFF SECRETAR r

6~<"Aun?
Carol Crimi
AttorneY·oatLaw

'£..-1 '£..._
ATTOR ....EY.AT.UW

P.O. BOX 173
CLINTON, OKLAHOMA 73601

!t"r' sI.,.~ta"'" fl''7"t/- d, 'iff'.{'rn~ .<f~!,4" ;T,.,i"

LEAPCAT

homa and Federal Indian Child Welfare Acts
lmp Lemen t a t t on of ~:ef~~~~er dis integra c t cn of In~ian na t ions ~ As

1,5 crucial t~ prevent t. '11 remain unenforced unless Na t t ve
with any legl.Sl at1.0n. mes e Act~ W'l. _ work toward their enforce-
American pe op i e have vigorous advoca tes wno can
men t t n child welfat:e cases.

Pxo i e c t; for the Ch~yenne/Arapa~o
As attorney for tn~ Legal A;sista~C~ eo~ the terms .of ·the State and

Tribes, I am aware of the lack 0 know t e g t-uct es d t s t r i.c c attorneys.
Federa-l Child Wel~are.Acts among State ~our atsogaw~re .of the exoer t t ee of
social workers and P!~vate_attorneys. C a~er arid cne i r exce l Ient; perfor-

legal staff of the ~at~ve Ame~lcan en
~:ce on bena If ° of Indian peep Le an these cases.

nWestern Oklahoma with comparable
Since there are few advocates ~ _ the need is so great, I urge- your

commi tment and expertise -t.n an area where
finannal support of this proJect.

TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN:

It is our desire that your program continue to operate _and .be available for
to the Indian people for an indefinite period of tine.

Januazy 7, 1983

The Wichita Irrlian Child _Welfare Program would like to extend a big "'I'ha.nK. you",
you and your program, which operates out of the Native Amer~can Center.

Thank you for all the legal advice and counsel that you provided for our proqram
during °this past year. Your organization has been a trerendous help in solving
legal questions by tribal JTe11berS, involVing different issues.

This tribe is alanred to near that the Urban pn:>grarns set up for the Indian
in the rre1:ropolitan areas ",,>uld be getting done away With by the current pn,sideJltial
administration during FY'83.

Dear 1:bby,
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mfrqita J\nb .Affflfateb (Urfbt.6
P.o. Box 729

Anadarko. Ok. 73005
:7.1 40512.'·242.5
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Tobias Robles and I am a representative of the

Center's Indian Child Welfare Program in Oklahoma

SUPPLEMENTAL TO
TESTIMONY,PRESENTED BEFORE

SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
APRIL 25,1984, WASHINGTON, D.C.

is #2 1n the Nation in State total Indian population.

Oklahoma has two major metropolitan/urban areas. They

City and Tulsa. Each of these urban cities have an

welfare program ,that provides legal services for

welfare act related matters. ApproximatelY 40 percent

total Indian population 11ves in these areas and

according to the Oklahoma Department of Human Services

on Indian children in the custody of the Department. In

1982,22.4% of the statewide total of Indian children in

custody were in the urban areas. In November 1983, 18% was

statewide total for these two areas. Just the population, per-

alone, says Congress must fund the urban. programs. Many

believe it is unlawful not to :fund.the off-reservation

and I must agree.
This program would like to provide Proposed Amendments to

Indian Child Welfare Act.

The first change involves the findings and policy sect1oIls,
§§ 1901, 1902. Sect10n ,1901, Subsection 4 and section

about the" establishment of mi.ni.mum federaL standards

removal of Indian .children' from their families and the

of such children in homes which will reflect the unique

Indian culture:' Severa1,·courts, .in.c1ud,ing the Kansas

Court 1n Baby Boy L, have applied this.removal language

state that the Indian Child Welfare Act does not apply in a

where the child has never· been a member Of an Indian

Several other courts have reJected this language, namely

California Court of Appeals'in the case of Junious M. and the

United States Department ofth I .e nterior
BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS

ANADARKO AREA OFFICE
P.O. BOX 368

ANADARKo, OKLAHO!1A 73005
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Indirect Cost must not exceed 10% of
allowed funding.

W
NOl of ut - of- s t at e travel allowed
e are case. - unless directly related

~e~ sq. ft. cost for office
u get narrative. rental space must be specified in

2.

,..

3.

CERTIFIED RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED

Ms. Millie Giago E
Nat f e Am' "xecutive Director

v errcen Center Inc
2900 S. Harvey ,.
Oklahoma City, Oklahoma 73109

Dear Ms. Giago:

Your application for Fiscal Y
Indian Chil<i Welfare Act h ~ar 1984 Funds under Title II of th
~ea Selection Committee, ;:fe::~c~a;efUl1Y revlewedand rated-b;

the application guidelines B d5 CFR23.21 and pages 28 and 29
recommendati . aee on the c
The average ;:~in~o~r apPl~cation has been giv~~~:~;-;valuation and
approved apPlication~oreTf~v~was 92, and ranked 3 ou: ~;r~i;pproval.
of $38,000.00 to serv~ 115e rmnittee r~commended funding in t~een

persons as the unduplicated. _ e amOunt
In view of thef. service populat
1 . .. act that the Anada k Ax .
_ess In F~scal Year 1984 th r 0 . ee ~s being allocated $
an keeping with th. an Was rece1.ved 1.0 Fisc 1 Y 5

1
:t 720

guidelines for fun e .l.ntent of _the Indian Child Wel;ar ear 1983 and
When submitting yo df.ng a::e being established as Are e 1c t

" the follow!
guidelines. ur revJ.sed budget please-stay Wit~iPO h

i CYe
Therefore

n t e stated

4.

5.

6.

Purchase of office furniture or e 0

quapment; will not be all d

No stipends or reimbursement owe .
members to attend board meeti~gO; ~~lalvel of child welfare board

.... be approved.

Funding for consultants and tr
be closely monitored. B d a1n1.ng must be jUstified and will
proposed expenditures i

U ghe t narrat~ve should clearly justify
n t eea areas.

You are hereb d
De ut • y a vised of your ri ht

p Y Ass~stant Secretary _ Indi g . to ~ppeal this decision to the
an Affairs (Operations), in ac"ordaloc,;':2

IN kEPt,.Y R.EFEI!; TO:

Social Services
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Arizona Court of Appeals in The Appeal of Mar~copa County, but

confusion still ex~st surrounding th~s language. Applying the word

"removal" to the Indian Child Welfare Act excludes all. independent

adoptions where the -child is placed in an adoptive home without

ever having been given a chance to be placed with the Indian

natural parent or the Indian extended family, and violates Congress'

responsibility to protect the potential tribal population of el~gible

tribal members. While independent adopt~ons and step-parent adoptio'

in the context of divorce proceedings were clearly meant to be

included with~n the Actisprotections, state courts seeking to

ratify an already exist~ng adoptive placement or who are

with the Indian Child Welfare Act to begin with have in several

cases applied this language to exclude such children from the

protections of the Act. Therefore, we propose an amendment that

the declaration of policy be amended to state: lithe establishment

of minimum federal standards for the removal of Indian children

from the1r families, the placement of all Indian children who

must be placed in foster or adoptive homes wnich will reflect

the unique values of Indian culture, and by providing for assistance,

to Indian tribes in the operation of child and family service

programs .11

The next section of the Act is the definit10n of child

custody proceedings, 25 U.S.C. § 1903. Again, we are dea l.i.nq

here with the fact that several courts have interpreted the findings

of the Indian Child Welfare Act to nold that the Act was only meant

to apply 'to agency removal of Indian children in involuntary child

and abuse s1tuations, even ,though this kind of holding ignores the

entire voluntary' consent section of the Act. Therefore, in the

definition of child custody proceeding, we would add at Section

1903 (l)"Child custody proceedings shall mean voluntary and

anvoLunt.az-yvacc.i.ons 'and shall-include - .:" Then the various types

of proceedings should be listed except that under Section 1903(1)

(i), foster care-'placement, it should read -'''foster care placement

which shall include any action removing an Indian child- from

its parent or Indian custodian for -temporary placement in a foster

nome or inst1tution .... and shall include voluntary'placement by
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Indian child;" Section 1903 (1) (ii) term~nation of

tal rignts, should read "which shall mean any action resulting

!the termination of the parent-child relationship,including

rid,nation which occurs as part of a voluntary adoption;"

~~on 1903(1) (iv), adoptive placement, shall read "which shall

tne permanent placement of an Indian child for adoption by an

cY or by private individuals, including any action resulting

final decree of adcpti.Lon , II

Under 1903, sUbsection 6, the definition of Indian custodian

be changed to state "means any Indian person who has lawful

ody of an Indian child under tribal law or custom or under

This change from the word II legal" to "lawful
ll

is

Since most states have definitions which place legal

in the state agency, the word "1egal ll should be changed

the purpose of the Act is fulfilled, namely that the person

has physical custody under state law and stands in the shoes

parent is protected from the inappropriate cultural removal

Indian cnild from their custody. In one case a state court

that because tribal custom did not spec~fically define

in a relative as "d.eqaL custody," the grandparent in that

could not have legal custody under tribal custom and was not

custodian. This opportunity for technical obstruction

Indian Child Welfare Act must be removed.

Section 1903, subsection 9, addresses the d~f~nitionof

, and must be,expanded to specifically recognize the righ~~

biological parents under the United States Constitut~on. Even

25 U.S.C. §1921 states that federal law which p~ovides
protections to the rights of parents shall apply in ,the

Child Welfare Act, several courts have apparently been

by the absence of the word parent in the rignt,to

under 25 U.S.C. §1911, and have held that sincec~ parent

not the first listed preference under the placement section

the Act, 25 U.S.C:. §1915, that parents were obviously not

included within the Act's protect1on. This

is critical in those cases where a non-Indian mother

trying to place her child with non-Indian adoptive parents and

that she does not want her child raised as an Indian, even

37-608 0 - 84 - 14
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though she does not wish to raise the child herself. While it

seems clear to those of us wno practice Indian law that section

1921 protects the rignts of unwed Indian parents in the proceed­

ing, a short statement in the definition of parent that says

"parents shall have all those rignts to which they are entitled

under the United States Constitution" will help clarify this con­

fused area for state courts, and will give them less opportunity
to avoid the application of the Act's requirements.

Section 1911(c) should be amended to make it very clear that

the tribe and Indian custodian have the rignt to intervene in both

voluntary and involuntary proceedings. We would recommend that

this intervention section be expanded to include placement pro­

ceedings and adoption proceedings. This is because without the

right of intervention, a state court will often not know that

a tribe has modified its order of placement preference pursuant

to section 1915(c), that an extended family member wishes custody
of his or her cnild pursuant to sections 1915 (al or (b)", or that

a' natural parent may desire the return of their child under
1916.

Section 1912(a) involves the basic contradiction that no

notice is required in voluntary proceedings, or that this result

seems to be intended by the section. Many states now take the

position in voluntary proceedings that if a mother signs a waiver

statement stating that they do not wisn the Indian Child Welfare

Act to apply, notice of any proceedings can be avoided to the

Indian tribe. This violates the tribe's right to have a child

placed according to a modified order of preference,and violates

the right of the extended family to the placement preference

order because they are often prevented from coming forward to

express their desire for custody of their childre~. Therefore,

I would recommend that subsection (a) be amended to just state

simply lIin any proceeding in a state court, where the court knows

Or has reason to know that an Indian child is involved, the party

seeking the foster care placement of or termination of parental

rights to an Indian cnild shall notify the parent or Indian
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e does not mean intervention and obstruction by the tribe

1 instances and if the placement preferences of the Act are

wed, there will be no reason to fear tribal intervention

luntary proceedings.
,section 1913 needs to be amended to state specifically that

'plies to independent adoptions where the child is placed

dtly by a non-Indian parent into a non-Indian nome and the

an family is denied custody. This is the Baby Boy L problem.

section 1914 must be amended to clarify federal jurisdiction
r the Indian Child Welfare Act. It appears from the language

ction 1914 that it is the initial state court action violating

Child Welfare Act provisions that gives rise to juris-

ion in any court of competent jurisdiction, including federal

This rationale, however, runs contrary to the accepted

cial maxim .that once in state court, appeal can only be made

gh the various state courts. Since Indian tribes,have a

t to original federal Jurisdiction under 28 U.S.C.§ 1362,

right to have issues of federal law decided in federal courts

Id be protected under the Indian Child Welfare Act. However,

e it is the obvious intent of the Indian Child Welfare Act

"',such proceedings take place first 'in a state forum, the tribe's

t under 1362 to get into federal court must be protected. If

lbe were to refuse to go into state court at all and wei-e' to

an initial proceeding in federal court, it is likely that

federal court would abstain based on the reasoning that it

:~ not assume that a state court would consciously 'violate' the

':,'i8ions of -federal law. Once in state court, and once the

e court violates the Indian Child Welfare Act, there is no

'd by which the tribe can get back into federal court unless

provision of the Act is held to preserve the tribe's federal

t jurisdiction under 1362. The,case of England v. Louisiana

d of Medical Examiners does not help in this situation. In

case the United States Supreme Court said that a party could

ve its federal court .jurisdiction by filing first in .federal

and asking for a remad of the case to state court. The holding

decision stated, however, that if the party' raised any
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federal court claims in state court, then reversion to the federal

forum would be lost. Since under ~he Indian Child Welfare Act,

the Indian party and tribe have nO rights under federal law except

those which are given 'by the Indian Child Welfare Act, it would

be useless to. intervene in a state court p~oceeding under that

principle because the protections of the Indian Child Welfare Act

could not be ra~sed in, the state court without losing access to

the federal forum later on. Since in most cases violation of the

Indian Child Welfare Act takes place by ignoring the Act and follow­

ing state law, tribes will gain. nothing by intervening in state

court proceedings under such a principle. Therefore, federal court

jurisdiction must be clarified under this section.

Mr. ALEXANDER. We will have to vacate this hearing room
2:30, which gives us about 40 minutes, and we have 6 ~ore W.
nesses. So I am going to have to hold everybody to a strict 5 mi
utes. S . h T ibMichelle Aguilar, from Portland, OR, of the uquamis 1'1 e.

STATEMENT OF MICHELLE AGUILAR, INDIAN CHILD WELF
COORDINATOR, SUQUAMISH TRIBE, STATE OF WASHINGT
AND CONSULTANT TO THE NATIVE AMERICAN REHABILI
TION ASSOCIATION, IN PORTLAND, OR

Ms. AGUILAR. I am Michelle Aguilar.and I a~ emI?loy~das
Indian child welfare coordinator for the Suquamish Tribe In Wa
ington, and I am a consultant to the Native American .Rehabili
tion Association in Portland, OR. So I am representl~botll.,
small tribe and an urban program. Thank you for allowing me ..
be here today. ,,>1

Many of the concerns that I was going to speak; to ·~ave be,
spoken to already, so I will not take up time reiterating tho.
points. Some are very important, andI do not want to glossov
them. Youwill receive the information in my written testimo

Our major concern is funding. We are a small tribe,and I
basically a one-person.soeialservice agency. One ~f the problem
see in the BIA's way of .grvmg grants and allocating funds on t
population basis is that there are certain costs that are ~cross t
board. One individual costs a certain amount of money In sala
fringe, and indirect. Each program has a basic cost just to set II
That is not going to change whether you have 5,000 people you a
serving or 500. One individual still costs a given a~ou!1t of mone

Another point I want, to make In terms of funding IS, when y
have those basic costs, many of your programs go out the door. 0
person cannot do it all. There are eight different pr?gram~ und
title II that are eligible for funding. We try and do a Iittle bit of
but we are basically doing band-aid work and barely keeping
programs together.

I was going to talk about s?me examples that we.have happ
ing, in terms of cases, but I will just go over those briefly. We h
a case right now in California. I do not have the funds to go do
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We were not notified that the permanency planning issue
coming up in court until 4 days ahead of the court date, and

~11 notification was not by the State. The State was not even
are that this child had a tribe that he was eligible to be enrolled

'.1 have contacted the urban program down there, and they have
een extremely helpful. Without the urban programs,I personally
QuId not have been able to get to our children in many States
here they have come up in court.
This does not include any kind of legal services. This is basically
ying: "Hey, this is an Indian child. They are eligible for enroll-
ent. Please notify the tribe." Those kinds of things are really im­
rtant.

.The other thing I wanted to talk about, too, is that we are here
.ytOserve the children. The funding issue comes back down to: If a
y;(:h.i1d is from a small tribe or a large tribe, does it make any differ­
'~!1ce? Is that child any less important? Should they receive any less
~ervices because they are from a small tribe? That, again, comes
, wn to the allocation of funds. The issue is the same in regards to

e valuable urban programs.
Some of the things that we are not able to do is to make a con­
trated effort in recruitment and licensing of foster homes. We

l'e deputized through an urban center to do this because we do not
ave funds to set up our own program/agency. I do not have ade­

J;'.q.uate money to travel to make all of the home visits, much less the
"tiple. As a one-person staff, I do all the administrative work, all the
'i<~ant writing, all the counseling, all the CPS, all the paralegal
i!l>[Elparation and counseling that has to do with ouryouth code that
.Yfehave in place at tribal court. I do intervention in the .State
pourts, and I also act as a referral source for the county jtJ.venile
. urts due to mutual cooperation. '

. ven being here today is very difficult. It takes time away. It
pmes down to being a one-person social service agency. The prob­
.Ills are the 'same whether you are a small tribe, a large tribe, or

ail urban program. I will give some specifics in the written testimo-

There is one case that I think I' would like to have go on record,
ause it is a tragedy, and we have not heard those here today. I

a 16-year-old client who, for various reasons, was released from
court. She had hidden a pregnancy from everybody con­

and when it was found that she was pregnant, she was
leave her mother's home, for a lot of different problems.

were not able to, provide this girl with any kind of prenatal
any kind of parenting education, any kind of support services
time when she needed them, and she was desperately asking

some Native American culturally relevant types of services. We
only refer to State programs and urban Indian programs. She

birth to her child in an urban center. I saw the child 2
after birth, perfectly healthy, a wonderful child; 2 weeks

that child ended up in the emergency room in a hospital,
in intensive care with a virus that had spread into her lungs,

;U.~flusjing high fevers and convulsion. I do not right now know if that
still alive. If that child lives, that child will probably have

;/PI~rnlaIleIltbrain damage from the fever and convulsions.
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..Mandate funding to be consistent and on a three year
cycle

..Establish a method for monitoring and compliance of
state and private agencies including enforcement by
penalty for non-compliance

.. Establish a conslstent reporting system for research,
information, and entitlement purposes

Indian people, united on th1s issue of Indian Child
we'present our case. _We ma1nta1~ th~t.our,caus7 was
with overwhelming eVidence and JustiflcatJ.on SlX

ago. This Act, wit~out prop~rappr~priations, 1s_now
g to the problems eV1denced six,years.ago, by causing
complications resul~lng from trlbes and urban programs
g to handle caaes Without the person.nel and available
ces to do so.

'!is-608 ,states tl;at there II i 7 no r~source, th~t· is .~6re vital
"(lithe continued exas t.ence .a:a:d J.ntegrity of Ind1an, tr1bes ~han
~1rchildren.n The tradit10n o~ our people c?ns1der .our .. ,
'Tdren the link between generatJ.ons, the carrJ..ers of" trad1tJ.on
:~"culture and our assurance th~t '~he -PeopLe "will c?ntJ..nue:: to
i$t. Without adequate appropriat10ns we w1ll cont1nue to lose
r:':;¢hiIdren .

':·~g~~~e~U~~~~~sei~~i~=p~~irm:~:i~ ~;~ii~~i~~~t~::~~i~~d!~allY
'6ji"cdefined service area. In the last fiscal year The

c. misn Indian Child and Family Ass1stance Program has Oeen
Ie to assist approximately 139 clients. The·.numbersare
,,\;'ing lwi th ca.l.ts _for _assis~~nc~ conu.nq from a 7 fara~~y'~s_

;:':::,}.l~o?"a and Californl.a. YetwJ..th ..l.nadequate fU~d~ng .~~a~e~na!?le,"
c'toIlleet the needs ·of even ouri srnaLf, triJ;>e., In terms of,es~abhsh1hg
~'rograms to meet the intent,of.the Act c1t snould berecogn~zed
'~"a'ta basic funding level 1sneeded to ope.I:'ate every component

'g"'cit'a_.soc1al service program, and that t.h i s 1.5 true wnether J.t- be
;':':a:'::~rilal1 tribe or a. v€?ry large triber, Under Su~c;:hapte.r ~l,. seccaon
j~~l a minimum of eight types of chLLd and fam1ly' sexva.ce
prog~arns are listed as eligible f~r funding; all of these components
a~~irnportant to a successful holisti? approach ,to treatment ~nd

prevent~on of family breakup. In try1ng t? meet the needs,of
clients and the intent of the Act, I f~nd I am faced w1th the
of operating on·an approx1mately 4,000 dollar budget after

indirect, and fringe are extracted. In essence thJ..s
am a one person social service agency.

reality a one person socia~ ~ervice agen~y requires that
call 24 hours a day for c r a s i.s J..nte'rventJ.on~ prov~de

1 '~~~t;~; 'L i ;~~ l~tdoi ~y,~outh and familie~, conduct all adrn~nJ.stratl.ve
grant app11cation and reports to the BIA,

Area Code (206)

,598·3311

Suquamish. Washington 98392

THE SUQUAMISH TRIBE
P.O. Box 498

May 21, 19B4

Senator Mark Andrew, Chairman
Select Committee On Indian Affiars
U.S. Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510
Attn: Pete Taylor

This written document is respectfully submitted by
Michelle Aguilar, SabooajCalifornia Mission, Indian Child
Welfare Coordinator for the Suquamish Tribe, Port Madison
Indian Reservation, ,Suquamish, Washington. I -am representing
the concerns of the SuquamiSh Tribe,and Would like to thanK you
for the opportunity to present test~mony on ttre Indian. Child
Welfare Act of 1978, (ICWA) P.L. 95-608. We are asking for
recogn~t~on of and solut1ons to the problems of implementation
of the ICWA and for appropriate levels of funding for operation
of such programs under the Act.

We are asking that Congress:
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.•. Provide fund~ng.for tribes and urban programs on an
entJ.tlement baSis rather than a competitive basJ.S

.. -Ea t ebLaah a funding au t ho r i z a t i on separate "from the
Snyder Act

•.. Establish an authorization level of 29.5 million as
recommended by the Association of "American Indians and
Alaskan Native Social Workers

, The SuquamiSh Tribe recognizes that there are many
1mpo~~ant_ ~ssu~s concerning the implementation of the Act, most
Of,w~lch_nave been-expressed during the oral:testlmony and 10
wr1t1ng by others. Our testimony is primarily concerned with
the critica~ issue ,?f funding and how it affects the,implementatio
by small tr~bes. W1thout an adequate and reliable funding source,
other changes. and/or amendments to the Act, will not nelp tribes ;
and urban,organ1zations provide the services that are
necessary to meet the intent of the Act.

We have lost one of our children, due to lack of funds and du~
the lack of being able to provide the kind of complete services t .
they needed. Thank you.

[Subsequent to the hearing the following correspondence
ceived for the record:],

---=.--.--~-~-------
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r. ALEXANDER. Our next witness is from the Minneapolis
an Center, Jake Mendoza.

' ..,,:>'1

::,:

'::';,;/;'6'[\';
c,?:,Jf

all
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ATEMENT OF JAKE MENDOZA. DIRECTOR. CHILD OUTREACH
.•.•f:rROGRAM. MINNEAPOLIS URBAN CENTER. MINNEAPOLIS. MN

iiMr. MENDOZA. Mr. Alexander, you have my testimony in writing,
'SO I will summarize even more. than I had planned to summarize.

'My name is Jake Mendoza. and I represent the Minneapolis
junerican Indian Center. My title is director of the Indian Child
W~lfare Act Monitoring Program. I am also considered the Indian
Child Welfare Act monitor. What we do is. we monitor' Indian

~i/ Child Welfare Act court hearings. We attend .court hearings 'and
~hsure that the Indian Child Welfare Act is being complied with. I
want to stress that we do not represent anybody. We do not act as
~tiadvocate. We are neutral. We are not a party. We only monitor
F01!rt hearings, and the presiding judge of the Hennepin County

>Jitvenile Court is allowing us to make comments. We do not make
db fecommendations on the merits of cases.
.;,) ".In 1982 to 1983. wewere funded by the Bureau of Indian Affairs

inthe amount of a little over $40.000. We are now being funded by
the Minneapolis Community Action Agency which is an agency
that helps poor people.

In my written testimony. I have given examples. of obstacles.
problems that we have had in securing funding from the Bureau of
Iriaian Affairs. I have also given examples of noncompliance and
aI~6 other examples of other concerns that we have related-to the
Iridian Child Welfare Act. . ".

'tc i!Tknow that we are pressed for time, but I want to share some­
.:';iF' tBing with you. Our program began in October 1982; and from Oc­
·.i"~J.i· tober 1982 to December 17, 1982, we had set up an effective moni­

;;1~ff wring program. On December 17, we received a letter from Mr.
-the -limiting of foster home recruitment, licensing, and::~:ff:ii: . I B I h h L!
foster parent training and support servace s ".';~I.~;Ea: ar OW, w 0 is t e area director of the Minneapolis area lor

-restrictions a n networKing with other tribes and organizations;:! theBIA. I would like to read you that letter. It is real short. This is
-the availanili ty of. communa ty educatl.on a n parenting and):;~'~j',4t:' .'" t t h Iffth 1 ' .' d'
sexual and physical abuse and neglect, inclUding sexual/physical,j';)~! Jgs 0 s OW you an examp eo some 0 e game-p aymganc some
abuse counse1l.ng aerv i ces ;,+"(j! !,ofthe obstacles that are thrown not onlyto Indian organizations

. -rLacx of funds for professional training and education 'ii ~;iJ.t also Indian' tribes that make it difficult to help Indian people
~~~~~c~~s~~~i~~~i~~:i~~~nc~~pi~~n;~a~;l~~~~~~ement p aridIndian child welfare cases. He addresses it to my supervisor.

"'!~fe director of the Indian center. Mrs. Hallmark:
D~ar Mrs. Hallmark: Thank you for the information which you submitted With

your letter dated December 1, 1982. As you know, questions have been raised about
the.selection of Mr. Mendoza as monitor for the Indian Child Welfare Act grant.
~iilCe receiving this resume With your December 1, 1982, letter, we have determined
t9athe does not qualify for the position. We are directing you to expend no further
grant funds for this position. since the incumbent does not meet the qualifications of
.~11e job description in the approved grant. . ','
t:'The Bureau of Indian Affairs and others interested in the implementation of the
Indian Child Welfare Act in Minnesota have been very concerned about theState
court's compliance with the Act. There is concern that the tribes are not always no­
tified when children come before the courts. There is also concern that the children
who must be placed outside their homes are not always placed in compliance with
the Federally-mandated placement criteria. For these and' other reasons, we were
p!eased when the Minneapolis American Indian Center revised its proposal and de­
?lded to monitor Indian cases going through the courts, Because of the nature of the
Jobto be done, we approved the revised proposal. We.believe thatrequiringamas­
lerS degree. plus experience, is appropriate and request that you comply with-this
plan. Sincerely. Earl Barlow.

provide CPS and investigations, provide services to the Tribal
youth court as well as.state and county court inVOlvement, act
as a para-legal, and Sit on a Local Indian Child Welfare Adv:isory
Committee for the State. I also act as a recruiter and licensing
agent for foster homes. These are Just a few of the 'roles of
a one person social service agency. These different duties can
be a soUrce of conflict within themselves and yet there is not
enough money to set up separate units to meet· the demands of the
IeWA.

Another major need that is absent due to funding restraints,
is in prevention through family and youth oriented recreational
and cultural activities. Mostsucaessful1preventative counseling
with teens OCcur in a group enviionmentthat is loosely structured,
Where ~rust and rapport can be developed~Many clients are
resist~ve to court ordered counseling. Recreationa~ and
cultural programs provide the setting that leads to information
that can alert the counselor to potential problems and
provide a venicle Where intervention strategies and treatment
can be developed. In this manner many cases that'might-not
come to attention until a cr1sisdevelops and court intervention
is appropr:tate can be resolved in the early stages.

Other proolems that.are directly tied in w:ith funding
issues include:

An important and major 'isssueis the need for the continued
support of urban programs. I nave called on'urban programs
many times for services in and out of state on benalf of a
Child of our tribe. Wi~hout them many of our children would fall
t.h rouqn the cracks, ,currently. an out-of-state urban program
~s nelping me w~th a case ,that has co~e -before the state court.
We were not no t i.fLed 'and compliance with'95~608 was non existent
until the client was advised to notify the tribe oy the urban
center and we werea.ble to intervene. This case is still ,in
the state court but with P.L. 95-608 proceedures being followed.
~ithout this urban center, intervention would have been~ near
impossible due to restricted funds and geographical location.
This is a case wnere the intent of the Act is in operation due
to cooperation of a tribe', an urban program, and a 'state.

We need cooperation in order to :function. We cannot
constantly be pitted ag,?-inst one another for". func'!.s. We need
consistency and the means:to taKe'care of ourselVes. What of
the children 'whose tribes or urban programs are not funded?
Who protects them? Comparatively speaking we are asking for
very little. Yet, due to a lack of funding or a separate
appropriation, and in spite of a well intentioned law, we are
still losinq our children.
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In our proposal, in our job description, we had left out an ,,6
which would have allowed a nondegreed person to have that job
he was an appropriate person. We did that by mistake. The BI
was technically correct. So the monitor was terminated on Dece
ber 20. The Bureau had asked us to revise the job description. OW

.in good faith, revised the job description, submitted it, and on Ja
uary 7, we received a letter from Mr. Barlow again. This shows j
paternalistic attitude of the BIA in trying to run Indian progra
programs that should be run by Indian people.

DEAR MRS. HALLMARK: This is a confirmation of the January 3, 1983, telep
conversation between you and Mr. Smith concerning the need to meet and di
the contents of the Job description for the Indian Child Welfare Act monitor to
employed by the Minneapolis American Indian Center. We have received the'
vised job description which was submitted with your letter of December 20, 1982.'
written, it does not provide enough assurance that the employee would be qual]
to carry out the duties and responsibilities of the job. Our personnel staff read
MArC Indian Child Welfare Act proposal and drafted a Job description which
believe is commensurate with the proposal. After you have reviewed this propo
job description, we would be glad to discuss it, if you wish. Due to the great a
of community interest in filling this Job, we would like to be involved in evalu
the applications which are submitted or participate In a review of the most qu
applicants. Our involvement would in an advisory capacity, with no intent to
any authority or responsibility for the Minneapolis American Indian Center.

Then he goes on:
Sincerely, Earl Barlow.

Now, we wanted to get this program going. So in good faith,
accepted their job description. We said, "Fine. You can be par
this process." At the last minute, the day of the interviews; t
told us, "It is inappropriate for us to participate," and on Febrii
7, we were allowed to continue our program.

One thing. that is interesting is that when we applied for 1983
money, we submitted that same job description that they had gr
us, and when they denied us, one of the reasons was that the;
description was too general. They had, in fact, criticized their 0
jobdescription.;

There area lot of concerns that I have in regard to noncom]
ance with the act. I will not go into those because. many of t '.
concerns have been expressed already. But I do want to say a
words about the statements that were made by the people from
Bureau of. Indian Affairs when they are recommending zero f
ing for urban areas.

There are about 40,000 Indian people in the State of Minnes
56.6 percent of them live in the Twin Cities. We only receive~;
the 1983-84 year period, $64,000. Row are we going to provide s
ices-for those people; and.if we do not, who is going to do it?;
tribes cannot come down here. I· received a letter from Mr.'.
Aiken from the Minnesota Chippewa Tribe, in response to ana
issue about section 106. But this is what he says:

There is-another point here you must deal with, and that is-reality, You kn
Act is terribly underfunded, and misdirected by the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

'of the, off-reservation notices we receive are not physically responded to by our t
We do' not have the people to do it. This. causes an' attitude problem, with
agency sending us notices in that we do not attend the court proceedings any ,
we were able-to respond more efficiently, then! would feel more comfortable
sisting on more formal notice.
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t~\ not only asking for more money for the urban areas and
a m~mey not to be cut, but I am also asking for more ~one

the tnbes. When.I left the Twin Cities, I spoke with Jud ~
a~fr I asked him what he wanted me to say in his behaYf

ore money for the tribes." I have a lot more to say but

I '11 b we are really short on time, so if you have any ques­
WI e more than happy to answer them
A~E~~NDER. We will make sure that yo~r full statement is

m e ~e~ord. We should make clear that it has been -the
tbrnrrBlitt;ee's POSItIO~ for the.la,st several years to steadfastly oppose

ureau of Indian .AffaI.rs attempts to terminate funding for
programs~ both m t.his area and also in its sister agenc at

IRS to termmat.e fundmg for urban health centers. It has ~en
effo~t, al~mg WIth that of others, that has kept some of th

;func:iing m existence, e
I. sincerely believe it would be disastrous if it were

;//q'hank you. Indian people in the cities. Who would they go to?

prepared statement follows. Testimony resumes on p. 239.]



EOARDOF DIRECTORS

Elaine.M. stately
President

Clyde Belleoourt
Vice Presldellt

Jl1dY Fairbanks
Tressurer

recre Waterman Wittstock
secretary

Rick McArthur
Chairperson. BuslIJess &;
Technical Advisory Councl.l

Lee Stapies
Personnei Chairperson

Charles Robertson, Sr.
Joan Strong
Juanita Espinosa Corblne
Harriett Heisler
Diana Buckanaga Percy

..wml\'"!STRATION
Ellzabeth Hallmark

E:J:ecuUve Director

PROGRAlIS:
Adult Education
J.T.P.A.
Chemical DependetJcy
Clre1eNewspaper
Congregate DIn!nI::
Culturai ArtB
Indian Child Weltare
Recreation
Sen10r Citizens
Sewing Project
WeIfare-AdVOCBt:T

.WoodlandCraft Store

214

.MINNEAPOLIS
AMERICAN INDIAN CENTER

1530 EastFranklin Avenue • MinneepOlls, Minnesota 66404

612-871-4555

MAIC INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT MONITORING PROGRAM

~

BEFORE THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

APRIL 25, 1984

Distinguished members of the Senate Select Committee
on Indian Affairs, thank. you for having me here today to
give testimony on the -status of the Indian Child Welfare
Act in the Minneapolis area. Specifically, I will address
the problems we have encountered in receivingBIA funds',
examples of non-compliance of the Act and related concerns.

The purpose of our Monitoring program is ~o promote
the stability and security of Indian tribes ~nd famil~es
by ensuring that the jaedera'l, standards -for the d1spos~tion

of chUd foster care and adopt:lve cases, as provdded by
the Indian ChUd Welfare Act of 1978. are met.

The Honorable Judge Allen Ole:lsky, the Presiding Judge
of the Hennepin County District Court - Juvenile Court
Division has cooperated fully with our program and because
of his fairness and effort we are allowed. to observe all
Indian ChUd Welfare Act hearings in Hennepin County. We
do not advocate for anyone. Our only purpose is to ensure
compliance of the Act and we do this in a neutral and objec­
tive manner.

Our program began operations on Octioner 11, 1982. The
first mcntih.wae spent in training the newly hired Monitor
as was provided in our BIA grant. The second month was
spent in establishing an effective monitoring system. We
were able to get the support of the major Indian organiza­
tions in the Twin Cities as well as the support of those
local non-Indian groups working on the implementation of
the Act. We were monitoring 13 Indian child welfare cases
When on December 17. 1982 we received a letter from Mr.
Earl Barlow. BIA Area Director which stated, "We are direc­
t1ng you to expend no further grant funds for this position
(Monitor) since the incumbent dnes not meet the qualifica­
tions of the job description in the approved grant. It We
were forced to shut down our operation which meant not being
able to help our thirteen clients because technically the
BIA was correct. We had accidentally sent the Bureau a
job description that was missing an "or". The rCWA
Monitor eas terminated on December 20, 1982.

Equal Opportunity Empioyer
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~he Minneapolis American Indian· Center was extremely concerned about
-incident _because on one hand', an outside agency ; specifically the' BIA,

taking a paternalistic attitude towards MAIC, directing it what to do.
the other hand the Indian Center realized that it· had an obligation to
Indian Community to provide a badly needed service. MArc swallowed
pride, revised the Monitor's job description and immediately resubmitted
description in good faith.

7, 1983 the Minneapolis American Indian Center received a
ter. from Mr. Earl Barlow of ,.the BIA which. s t.a t ed, "We have reviewed -the
lsed job description which was submitted:with your-letter on December 20,
2~ As written it does not provide enough assurance that the' employee
d be qualified to carry out the duties and responsibilities of the job.
personnel staff read the MAIC Indian Child Welfare Act proposal and

fted a job description which we believe is commensurate with the Proposal.
ter yOU have reviewed this proposed job description we would be glad to
s~uss it if you wish." It is interesting to know that the MAIC and BIA
b'descriptions were very similar. The Indian Center was anxious to get
~rted on this Monitoring program which meant rehiring a Monitor and accepted
eBIA job description.

In the January 7, 1983 letter to MAIC the Bureau also stated, "Due to
egreat amount of community interest in filling this job we would like to
~nvolved in evaluating the applications which are submitted or participate
a review of the most qualified applicants. "MAIC had nothing to hide
ce the hiring process would involve a point system. The Center Boara

would score the applicants and the person with the highest score would
Again, because the Indian Center was anxious to get on with pro­

i,m':.,MMoa critical service to the community,. invited t he BIA to participate in
the hiring of the ICWA Monitor. On the day of the interviews the

to participate in the process stating that· it was "inappropriate"
Bureau be involved. The Indian Center hired its new Monitor.

early February 1983 the Bureau of Indian Affairs authorized the
cSSSrSM:lnn,eapo.1is American Indian Center to proceed with ~he Monitoring program.

23, 1983 MAIC was notified that the Monitoring program would not be
for the 1983-84 year period. The Center appealed this decision at

highest departmental level in Washington and lost. One. of the reasons
,:)f,ill/)fo':,our losing the appeal was as follows. "The position descriptions, namely

Child Welfare Act Monitor and the Monitoring Assistant, are very
This Committee might be interested to know that the same job

S~%[!S~,~scription for the Monitoring position submitted to the BIA in our 1983-84
"'\\,d,'.~",V"'V~~~ was the same one that the BIA drafted. They in fact critized their

description.

June 27, 1983 that. we received from the Department of
regarding our appeal, MAIC was informed that "This is not a direct

activity." Why did the Department of Interior feel that it was
c\~~~:;~~:~~~~~e to fund our Monitoring program one year and not the next? We
) that the issue of the Monitoring program being a direct service

Although we stress to everyone that walks through our door
not advocate or take sides in ICWA cases, parentsvand many.times

that knowledge, still request our presence in court in efforts
their rights protected under the Indian Child Welfare Act. In my
we are providing a direct service.
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I am here today to inform this Committee that the minimum Federal
dards that are suppposed to be followed ·whenever an Indian child is
involuntarily from his or her family for placement an fo s t aztor ..adoptive
homes are not fully being complied with, at least nat in Hennepin County.
am also here to share a few examples of non-compliance with the Act and a
to express concerns of issues related to the Indian Child Welfare Act or
Public Law 95-608 as it is sometimes referred to.

On the last page of the information submitted to this Committee you
will note that our monitoring concept has the full support of the Honorabl,.,
Judge Allen Oleisky, the Presiding Judge of the Hennepin County District
Court Juvenile Court Division.

We firmly believe that the attitude of the court, at least in Hennepi
County, is that of commitment towards the Act. Our belief in the commitm
of Hennepin County is somewhat different. While there have been expressio
both verbal and written, from higher level Hennepin County staff of their
desire to comply with the Act, we have discovered that the expressed desire
is not always shared at lower levels.

For example, we are aware of an assistant Hennepin County attorney who
has expressed a dislike for our Monitoring program but 'most important has
expressed'an unwillingness to cooperate with us to ensure compliance of the
Indian Child Welfare Act. This same attorney has not only been uncooperati
to us but also to. at least four Hennepin County Public 'Defenders and to two
private attorneyswho.handle rCWA cases. I have been informed by a'Rennepi
County Public Defender'. of this attorney's most recent verbally expressed
resentment that Indian children are treated differently in Indian Child WeI
fare Act cases. I often wonder if this type of person should be allowed to
handle ICWA cases.

. Another problem that our Monitoriing program has discovered, which many'
times creates unnecessary problems, is the lack of knowledge of the Indian
Child Welfare Act by some professionals in positions who should know this
Federal law. Included in this d Ls t.Lngud.s.hed company are judges, referees,'
assistant county attorneys and most alarmingly pUblie defenders. I would
like to add that at least seven Hennepin County .Public Defenders are current
meeting on a monthly basis to improve their 'IeWA knowledge. I commend their
efforts and would also like to add that they are' meeting on their own withou
outside pressure.

Let me share with this Committee an exp.erience I 'had last ...Year.
In 'July of 1983, I received a phone call from a mother who was being,
investigated by Hennepin County for child abuse. At the time of the phone
call an Intake worker from the County was at the mother's home asking ques~

t Lons , The child,. an 8-monthold little Indian girl, had been taken to the
hospital by a babysitter. who accused the mother of inflicting cigarette bur
all over the child's body. A hold had been placed on the child. The child
had no cigarette burns on herbody.but did have Impetigo. The mother,in
tears and frightened that the County was going to take her child away, des­
parately requested that I monitor the meeting. r normally ,only monitor'cou
p'ro c eed Lng s but under the circumstances -r decided to monitor ·thisparticula
meeting.
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Intake worker was very nice. I explained to the mother and grand-
~WhO were both'in tears, that the Intake wor~er was onl~doing her

Iso explained that the County was obligated to 1nvest~gate every
:~ child abuse and that this was to our chi1drens' benefit .. After
9wi t h the mother, the Intake worker found no evidence to SUbstantiate

~. e and informed the mother that the child would be released that
arg We all agreed. that a nurse would visit the child periodically
;~~~ Impetigo went awa!. I left the mee~ing with the ~nderstanding _
'l1e cas e was going to be closed. Approxi.mate~y ~ month l~ter I ~ece1.ved

:fro m an associate of mine and a friend of the above fam1ly ask1ng for
ing between the associate, the family and myself.

e meeting took place and I was alarmed at what I heard. The County
igned the case to a child protection ~o~ker. A~Cord~ng to the mother
ndmother the social worker was insensit1.ve and 1ntim1dat~d the family,

'gstatements like "Why would it be ~n th~ report if i; wasn' t '~rue? in
e to charges and problems contained in the family s Hennep1n County

en~en the mother asked if there had been a second complaint, according
emother, the social worker replied, "I can't tell.you if there's been
er' complaint.". The mother also said that the socdaL worker to1~ her
.because she was unwed, the child was not ·legally hers ~r anyones ". There
hother Hennepin County staff person present and there 1sno quest10n

~ e statement was made. The County acknowledges that the statement was
ere is a question as to which Hennepin County' employee made the

ement. After informing higher level Hennepin ?ounty supervisors about
;cident and after their own investigation, the County decided to close

c~~e. I applaud Hennepin County for dealing with this problem in a very
es'siona1 way.

n April 19, 1983 I attended a child custody proceeding 'involving the
~r care placement of a 17-month-old Indian child, The mother of the
d had requested that I monitor the case to ensur-e. compliance with the

t.

Prior to the court hearing, outside the court room, I· asked the mother
the child if the child's tribe had been notified. The attorney for the
, informed me that she was not aware of any notification. It appeared

he attorney for the mother had minimal knowledge of the Indian'Child
Act. I gave her a copy of the Act and showed her the important

that she should look at.

over to the Assistant County Attorney and asked if the Child's
been notified. I was informed that the Minnesota Chippewa Tribe

the mother is enrolled) had been notified but that they were refusing
in this particular case because the child was not eligible

this case would not be covered under the Indian Child
child was not eligible for enrollment with a federally
questioned the mother further. An Indian Advocat~ from

County, who was also present .decided to call the tribe. It was con­
that the child was not eligible for enrollment.
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We argued that the grandfather's name could be different than what was
to the Winnebago Tribe and that the BIA should now make an effort to
the grandfather's tribe.

December 9, 1982 we attended a Termination of Parental Rights Hearing.
were not present because, according to the Assistant County

they could not be found. According to the County, a notice had been
Tribe and a notice had been published of the hearing in a newspaper.

as the County was concerned they were in full compliance of the Act.
that Hennepin County was clearly out of compliance and at another

ing questioned the County's compliance of the Indian Child Welfare Act.
County informed the court that they hact sent certified letters to the
d's tribe and both parents. who were separated. A returned acknowledgement
he notice was received from the child's tribe and father. They informed
court that they were not going to intervene in the proceeding •

We are involved in one case where a normal health Indian child has been
White foster home for approximately 2 years. In January of this year a

County Court Judge ordered that the County. place the child in an
foster home. The child is still in the White home. The County says

the child has been number one on the Indian foster home lis t sdnce
In our opinion~ the County is not making the effort that it should

our children in Indian homes and yet it-feels comfortable 1n uS1ng
Indian Relief money for their foster care purposes.

court determined that the County had made a full faith effort to
the grandfather's tribe. A court hearing was set. This case would

under the ICWA. A· few days later, with the limited information
hact, we found the grandfather's enrollment. According to the Tribe,

was full-blooded Winnebago. He was on the 1934 rolls in
by the name given to the court. We shared the information with the

and the Ass1stant County Attorney. A notice was then sent to the Tribe.

105 (A) & (B) of the Act deals with an order of .preferencein
ptive and foster care placements. Hennepin County is doing very little to

that this Section is being followed. Time and time again our Indian
are being placed in White foster homes because. according to the

"there are no Indian foster parents availablell
•

There are other problems that we have experienced under Section 102 (A).
~onal service is considered superior to registered mail with ,return receipt
uested in Minnesota. This kind of serV1Ce is not always superior. Wehave
problem with personal service as long as the person whom. that notice was

tended for signs off on it.

·The notice sent to the mother at her last known address was received by
County unsigned. Through an attorney we argued that the Act instructs

tthese types of notices must be sent by registered mail with return-
e_~pt requested and that if .t he location of the parentis unknown, the
ing agency must follow other steps before a hearing can take place. The
t informed the County that there is a big difference between certified

"1 and registered mail with return receipt requested and ordered the County·
comply fully with the Act. The County is now _sending notices:required
'er Section 102 (A) by registered mail with return receipt requested.

"In any involuntary proceeding in a State court where the
court knows or has reasons to know that an Indianchilct,is
.involveda The party seeking the foster care placement of
or termination of parental rights to an Indian child shall
notify the parent or Indian custodian and the Indian child's
tribe by registered mail with return receipt requested of
the.pending proceedings and of their r~ght of intervention.
If the identity or location of the parent or Indian custodian
and the tribe cannot be determined such' notice shall be given
to. the Secretary in like manner who Shall have fifteen days
after receipt. to provide the, requisite notice to, the parent
or Indian custodian and the tribe4 No foster care placement
or termination of parental rights proceeding shall be held
until at least ten days after receipt of notice by the parent
or Indian custodian and the tribe or the SecretarYt provided
that the parent or Indian custodian or the tribe shall t upon
request, be granted up to twenty additional days to prepare
for such proceeding."

"Indian child's tribe" means (a) the Indian tribe in which
an Indian child is a member or eligible for membership or
(b) in the case of an Indian child who is a member of or
eligible for membership in,more than one tribe. The Indian
tribe with which the Indian child has the more significant
contacts."
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It is my opinion that in this particular case the fault lied with the,
social worker. -It is up to the social worker of the placing agency to inve~

tigate and make every effort to determine if a child is eligible for enro11~

ment in any tribe.

Recently I attended a hearing regarding the continuation of this case,
According to the Assistant County Attorney an attempt to locate the grand­
father proved fruitless. The County sent a notice of the child custody
ceeding to the Winnebago Tribe in Wisconsin. According to the Assistant
County Attorney, the Tribe had no one enrolled by the grandfather's name.

After carefully going over the Act, the referee ordered that the pro-·
ceeding be continued for another day and that the Winnebago Tribe be notif
The court. had determined- that the County was not in compliance. The Lnddan:
child's tribe has.aright.to be notified. If a monitor had.not been present
in this particular hearing t non-compliance would not have been questioned.

I also read Section 102 (A) of the Act which states:

In the court hearing the attorney for the mother questioned the com­
pliance of'the County concerning proper notification of the child's tribe.
The Assistant County Attorney informed the court that the county had complied
with the .Act because "t.he Act says that a .t r Ibe ·must be no t Lf Led'", I spoke
up and read the definition of Indian child's tribe contained within the

In.questioning the mother we learned that her father was .full-blooded
Winnebago from Wisconsin. If th~s was true then the Child would be one­
quarter Winnebago and eligible for enrollment there. The child'would then.
be covered under the Act.
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Another Sect~on ~n the Act that has clearly not been complied with
not only Hennepin County but in the entire State of Minnesota as well, is
Sect~on 301 (A) or 25USC 1951.

"Sec. 301 (a) Any State court entering a final decree
or order in any Indian child adoptive placement after
the date of enactment of this Act shall provide the
Secretary with a copy of such decree or order together
with such other information as may be necessary to show -

(1) the name and tribal affiliation of the child;
(2) the names and addresses of the biolog1cal parents;
(3) the names and addresses of the adoptive parents; and
(4) the identity of any agency having files or information

relating to such adoptive placement. n

"Where the court records contain an affidavit of the
biological parent or parents that their identity remain
confidential, the court shall include such affidavit with
the other information. The Secretary shall insure that
the confidentiality of such information is maintained and
such information shall not be subject to the Freedom of
Information Act (5 U.S.C. 552), as amended."

I would like to inform this Committee that since the Indian
Act became law there have been only two records submitted to the
his agent from the State of Minnesota.

Judge Allen Oleisky, after investigat~ng his responsibilities under th
Section has recently informed us of his intention to comply fUlly with Sect'
301 (A).

We are aware of a case where an assistant county attorney used a tribal'
soc.ial worker as an expert witness in an effort to terminate parental -rights~

with the full knowledge that the expert witness had no knowledge of theparU
cular case. The tribal social worker recommended termination of parental
rights and the rights were terminatede The expert witness is no longer a
social. worker with the tribe. 'We are concerned that the tribes do not have­
enough money to do their jobs properly.

On August 8, 1983 Mr. Bob Aitken, Director of the Human Services Divisi
for the Minnesota Chippewa Tribe wrote to me in response to concerns I was
having over Section 10.6 (B) of the Indian Child Welfare Act. He said, "Ther
is another point here you must deal with, and that is reality. You know the

-Act is terribly under-funded and misdirected by the Bureau of Indian Affairs
Most of the off-reservation notices we receive are not physically responded
to by our tribe. We do not have the people to do it. This causes an attit
problem with the agencies sending us notices in that we do not attend the
court proceedings anyhow! If we were able to respond more efficiently, thO..
I would feel comfortable in insisting on a more formal notice. II

We are concerned that the Minneapolis and St. Paul Indian communities,
which according to the State Planning Agency have a total Indian population
of 22,657, or 56.6% of the total Indian population of Minnesota, only
$64,000 in Indian Child Welfare Act funds for the 1983-84 year period.
are we to implement the Act when there are so few funds available to serve
such a large population?
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to the Minneapolis Community Action Agency~ an age~cy

poor people, for' having enough_fai~h in us 1n the form
allowed us to continue our Mon1tor~ng program.

In closing, may I add that through the leadership o~ the Family Health
'tam of Minneapolis the Indian commun1ty1n Minneapo:1s and St. Paul has

Og-lished an effective network to deal wHh Indian Chf.Ld Welfare Act cases.
~: ort each other. Through the leadership of the State of Minnesota
~a~PAffairs Council, a state-wid~ network of rCWA professionals has
, 1 been established to deal w1th Indian Child Welfare Act problems
ent Yth-S State Together we will improve the condit1ons of Indian people

thin 1. •
thin the State of Minnesota.

I my testimony I have given you examples of problems we have exper­
ed

n
in .securing funding for our Indian Ch~ld wel~are Act Program. Today,
given you a few examples of non-comp11ance w1th the Act and have

r:~ other relat'ed concerns. r th~nk you 'for thi~ opport~nity and feel
fident that you will do whatever 1S humanly possl.ble to help us.

Child Welfare Act Program
American Indian Center



Respectfully Submitted,

.'\-J..c1Uw-cRcyrr-
qake Mendoza,

liaIC/ICWA Recruiter

Monitor ICWA cases by attending Court Hearings.
Referral
Educate the community on the Indian Child Welfare Act.
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To secure additional funding to continue the Program past
6/30/84.

To secure funding to enable MAIC to hire a full-time ICWA
Counselor and also a full-time Indian Guardian Ad Litem
recruiter.

To reach a point where compliance of the Indian Child Welfare
Act will become routine by the County . and monitoring will not
be necessary.

69 ICWA cases monitored.

Department of Interior - $40,836; 10/1/82 - 9/30/83.

Minneapolis Community Action Agency - $20,00Q; 11/1/83 _ 6/30/84.

SERVICES PROVIDED:

LEVEL OF FUh'DING ~'D :ITS·SOURCE:

TOTAL NUMBER OF CLIEh7S SERVED FROM J~~ARY 1, 1983 TO JAh~ARY 31,
1984:

2. Our insistence that the Act be falloved promoted the
Hennepin County Juvenile Court to investigate its
responsibilities under 2S USC 1951 Cal. The Court is
now complying with 25 USC 1951(al.

3. Working cooperatively wi th a legal organization, we
-- developed a standarized Internal Reporting System

which· is now being used by all Judges and Referees in
ebe .State' of Minnesota to ensure that they are- in com­
pliance with the Indian Child Welfare Act.

1. Our insistence that the Act be followed has lead to
Hennepin County changing its pzocedur-a of sending
notice required under 25 USC 1912 by registered mail
with return receipt requested as opposed to certified
mail.

MINNEAPOLIS
AMERICAN INDIAN CENTER

MONITORING PROGRA.'1
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MAIC Ih'llIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

1530 EUl Franklin Avenue • Minneapoli$. Mintul1.Ota S5404

&12-871-1555

4. Our insistence that Hennepin County was failing in its
responSibility to recruit more Licensed Indian Foster
Homes, helped lead to the creation of a County Indian
Foster Home Recruiter position.

5. Currently, we are \Jorking cooperatively With every
Indian organization/tribe dealing with ~he ICWA, in
an effort to pass a State of Minnesota Indian Chi.ld
Welfare Act ....

The Monitoring Program began operations on October 11,
"1982~ The Program has been extremely successful in identi­
fying areas .cf _concern related to the Indian Child Welfare
Act in Hennepin County. The purpose is to promote the
stability of the Indian Community in Hennepin County by
ensuring that the federal standards for the dispositi.ons
of Indian Child Welfare cases, as provided in the ICWA/
Public Law 95-608. are followed. Major accomplishments
include:

1. NARRATIVE OF PROGRAM Ah'D. OBJECTIVES:
BOA.BD OF DlBEC7'OB8

Ela.ino It..Stately
Pte8ldent

Cb'deBel1&eolU"t
Vice Prealde%ll

.....--Tr....,.,
La:ara Waterma.u l\o1llstoet""'.-Rick McArthur

Chairperson, Business &:
Technicai Advisory Cow:td.l

Lee Staples
Personnel Cha1rpersOQ

Charles Robertson. Sr.
Joan Stron:
JI1atlIta. Espinosa CorblIle
Barrlett Heisler
Diana Buckana;a Perer

A.D!iTh~STBATIO:N

E1Iubeth Hallmark
Executive D1rec:tor

PROGlUllS,
Adult Education
J.T.P.A.
CbemJw I)epeodeoq"
Circle Newspaper
Ccm&Tegate Dla!rl&
cuttun.i Arts
hdian 0h11dWeUare
RecreaUcm.
Sezl10r CIt1zeu
SewintProject
Welta:eAdv....,
Wood1&Dd Craft Storlt



IN HENNEPIN COUNTY

FOSTER CARE PLACEMENT
NOV 17 1983

on equot opportunity ~mplov~r

HENNEPIN COUNTY
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~

OFFICE OF THE PUBLIC DEFENDER
C2200 Government Center
Minneapolis, Minnesota 55487
(612) 348-7530

William R. Kennedy, Chief Public Defender

. Russell V. Ewald
'ecutive Vice President
Knight. Foundation
oPeavey Building
I1neapol is,MN 55402

of Jake Mendoza for Indian Child Welfare Act. Monitoring

Ewald:

nderstand that Mr. Mendoza has applied to your found~tionfor a grant
be used to continue his work at,the Minneapolis American Indian Center
itoring Minnesota's compliance with the Unlted States Indian Child
fare 'Act of 1978. He has' informed me.that his. appl ication .has been
jed, in large part because McKnight feels that the services he provides
already theprovlnce of other private and pUblic.agencies.

{May ·of this year, this office began a special group of people who
Gern themselves with Hennepin County Child Protection cases which

,Lunder the Indian Child Welfare Act. In my activity with this group,
have found that there isa wide gulf between what ·the·United States ­
,ngress directed the states to do five years a~o, and what they are
J,4ally doing. I have concluded that·the situation here is so bad that
.appeer-s possible that offensive litigation to seek compliance may be
,~ssary because of what can. at best, be called negligence on the part
the welfare authorities in this state.

'.Mendoza's program was originally funded by the Bureau of Ind l an
airs. That agency has decided not to renew his program. I firmly
ievethat the Bureau's action is retaliatory, and further, that this
,al function will not be performed. by anyone else in the Bureau or
ewhere. .In perfOrming his duties" Mr. Mendoza very early. found that
,Bureau has totally. neglected its responsibilities for. record keeping
<:ompliancemonitoring. Without initiating unhelpful polemical dis-

s ion the issue, -I think itis worth noting that the Inter-ier
of which the Bureau of IndianAffairsisa part, rather

4
11
30
28

73

15
15
61

5
40

ill

Other Types
of Placement

71
36
18
20

1
146

Foster Home

o - 5
6 - 12

13 - 14
15 - 17

18+

Age Group

Source: Hennepin County Community Services

American Indian children are being placed in foster care at an a~arming

rate in this country. The Association on American Indian Affairs est~tes

that on a national basis 25% to 35% of American Indian children are placed
in foster care for a period of time during childhood or adolescence.

APRIL 25, 1984
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*There are no Indian-operated group facilities for the care of
the Twin Cities Metropolitan area.
Source: Hennepin County Community Services

OF AMERICAN INDIAN CHILDREN

The situation is similar in Hennepin County .. The rate of foster place­
ment of Indian children in the County is eleven times greater than for non­
Indian children. Hennepin County Community Services staff estimated in 1980
that one in four Indian. children in the County was in foster care for all or
part of the year.

In 1981, Hennepin County Community Services received 357 requests from
the Hennepin County Foster Care Unit and other sources for the foster place~

ment of Indian children; 219 Indian children were actually place~. These
219 children were distributed relatively evenly across agegroup1ngs with
the exception of fairly heavy. placement in the 0 - 5 age category. The
following table indicates the distribution:

The placement of Indian children in Hennepin County
type of placement in the following table:

Indian foster homes in Hennepin County
Indian foster homes outside Hennepin County
Non-Indian foster homes
Pre-adoptive White homes
Residential group facilities*

The vast maj ority of Indian children who are removed from their
are placed in non-Indian homes or institutions. As of December IS, 1983, 1
American Indian children from families resident in Hennepin County were in
foster care or pre-adoptive placement. Only 30, or 23%, of these children
in Indian foster families. Of the 30 children placed with Indian families,
15 were in homes outside Hennepin County.



Dear Mr.' Ewa"ld:

November1S, 1983 Page II

November 15, 1983
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Louise Brown
Fa~ily Advocacy Director

Sincerely,

call with any questions.

conclusion, the monitoring program is unique, invaluable
highly effective. I hope you will be able to support it
the forthcoming year.

e primary thrust of the 1983-84 program:objectives of the
urt monitoring program is toward achieving these kinds of
licyand procedural changes. This is the Logical pro­
~ssion and significant contribution of the monitoring pro-
am.

2) Even when other members of the Indian community
involved, the court monitor plays a .unique role. In

0~ddition to intervening when the ICWA is not followed,
resource person for almost all of the other

;bi~ri:i(=il?ants because of his expert knowledge of the act.

The court monitoring program provides the kind of
and consistent documentation of failures' to

the IeWA which is a necessary first step toward
ture efforts to improve the way Indian children and

. ilies·are served. This monitoring has helped to estab­
ish ~o what exten~ problems encountered by the Indian
fumunity and failures to follow the IeWA are occasional
~errations and to what extent they are systemic and in .

.' 'of additional remedies. This kind of documentation
much more effective in producing <=hanges in policy and

oceedures than scattered anecdotal evidence.

The great concern of the Indian community for the future of
their children and 'the extent of problems they have faced
in child welfare proceedings have led to the establishment
of several programs to protect Indian children~ The court
monitoring program is distinct from these in several re­
spects ~ For example':

1) It monitors all child welfare proceedings involving
Indian children. In-5ome of these cases there are no
Indian community workers or· guardian ad litems~ Tribes are
able to be involved only if the cnild is an enrolled member
or eligible for enrollrnent~ Many Indian children are not~

In addition, even when the child is enrolled or eligible,
tribes, especially non-Minnesota based tribes are not always
phys~~a11y and financially able to be ~nvo1ved. In some
cases the 'court,monitor may be the only Indian representative
in the case~ In other cases the monitor is the first Indian
representative to be involved~ He then brings in other
appropriate 'Parties~
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family'
&·ch.ldrens

service

r am writing to request your reconsideration of the fund­
ing request by the Minneapolis American Indian Center for
its Indian Child .We1fare Act (ICWA) monitoring program.
As director, of the Family Advocacy Program at Family and
Children's service, I have had the opportunity to work
closely' with the ICWA monitor and others in the Indian
community -in efforts to identify and resolve some o~ the
systemic problems in child welfare proceedings involving
Indian cnLLdzren , In addition, our program ·hasbeen_.in­
vdlved on an individual case basis in representing Indian
children through our participation in Hennepin County's
guardian ad litem progr~~ In both of_these ~fforts we
have found the c6urt monitor to be an invaluable and unique
resource~

Russell v~ Ewald
Executive Vice President
McKnight Foundation
SUite 140 Peavey Building
Minneapolis, MN 55402



Yours very truly,

Karen Clark
State Representative
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Indian Center

I hope this elaboration of program distinctions is helpful to you and
11 cause you to: reconsider funding the MAIC monitoring program.- It is my
rllng feeling that until such time as we may have an independent Indian
11dWelfare program in Minnesota. we need to assure that all Indian
.iHes"and their children who are involved in. child welfare aCt cases

.served wtththe most cOIllPrehensive resources we can muster. The
lty of"',recentlyc,documented statistics showing failure of. the system'
nitor .itself causes "me :tostress the urgency your deci sion prompts.

feel free to contact-me personally for further discussion in -this

you may be aware, I and Senator Linda Berglin have been working with
ition of American Indian groups throughout the state who are very con­
about lack of proper enforcement of the Indian Child Welfare Act.
be considering state legislation to improve enforcement measures.

of the information and assistance we've needed has been forthcoming
the extensive monitoring, testifying, and record-keeping activities of

at the MAIC program. -His is a unique and important role not
'~,e;fi,oalllv filled'by other agencies.

3. The Minnesota Chippewa Tribe will be overseeing the Indian Child
lfare Act in a new office at the Minneapolis IndianHealth Board.

It is my understanding that the Minnesota Chippewa Tribe is not
licating the unique role,of the "MAIC monitoring program. Their
ific function is to advocate for and represent the Minnesota Chippewa

be's·,interest in Indian Child Welfare Act cases. Again, this is a
ticular advocacy - a very crucial one, but also very specifically focused
one tribe's interest in such cases. As you might guess we have many
ian children from various tribes needing advocacy in Minnesota.

of course. This is of particular importance in ensuring that the
best interest is served. Additionally the MAIC monitoring program

only program solely and comprehensively devoted to its monitoring
'Ce.",.",n. It does a comprehensive service of monitoring - a scope to

other agencies simply aren't able to devote similar time and

Horne:

Harrv A. Sieben,Jr., Speaker

NOV i, 1 1983

Minnesota
House of
Representati¥

November 17, 19B3
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0255 Stale Office Building, St. Paul, Minnesota 55155

o 2918 Columbus Ave. $ .• Minneapolis. Minnesota 55407

Mr. RussellV. Ewald
Executive Vice Presldent
The McKni ght Foundation
410 Peavey Building
Mi nneapo1is, MN 55402

Dear Mr. Ewald:

"J would "like to strongly urge that you reconsider your decision to
the Minneapol is American Indian "Center's request for a $20,000"grant to c
tinueits Indian Child Welfare Monitoring Program.

J understand there are three major concerns you have with granting
funding.

1. TheMAIC monitoring program has another source for funding.

My understanding is that the $20,000 publicly funded grant from
Minneapolis Community Action Agency will cover only 50 percent of the cos
and was granted with the expectation that matching funds would be forth­
coming from the private sector. The MAIC program Simply must have full
funding in order to continue its unique and excellent record of service.
The MCAA grant alone will not cover the salary or fringe benefits, let
alone other program costs.

2. Other agencies employ American Indian advocates to assist social
service cl ients and" monitor court cases.

I can certainly understand that there could be some confusion about"
the unique role that the MAIC monitoring program provides. It's true the
are several other excellent agencies and programs serving -American Indian
child welfare clients in Minneapolis. However, as I have become familiar
with the various Indian services in the area, I've learned that there are
important distinctions to be made in the type and scope of services offe
by each. I hope J. can help to clarify that for you very briefly here.

The Hennepin County Indian Advocates specifically fill the role of
advocating for- particular parties in Indian Child Welfare cases, plus ~a
many other Hennepin County responsibilities for the full range of Amerlca
Indian client's needs. The saine is true of other community organizations
involved in Indian child welfare work - e.g. Lutheran-Deaconess Family
Health, Upper Midwest Indian Center. The unique role that t~e MAIC prog
fulfills is to objectively monitor the county's compliance wlth the Act.
They do not take an advocacy role on behalf of any particular party as a

Aepiyto:

Karen ClarK
District 60A
Hennepin County
Committees:
Governmental Operations, Vice-Chair.

Job Creation and Unempioyment
Subcommittee. Chair.

Health and Welfare
Local and Urban Affairs

f



Donald Robertson

American Indian Child Welfare Counselor
Upper Sioux Community
Box 147
Granite Falls, Minnesota 56241

r.:,,' t ~
hVf <..
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St. Paul American Indian Center

.<~~_...,....;:__ ..-
i r"( "~ , __

506 KENNY ROAD
ST. PhUL. r\.1:r !NESOTA 55101

61';'./77[:-8:)::12

N0vember 17 1933

Hr. Russell V. Ews Ld
Executlve Vice President
The l'icT:ni,ght Foundarion
410 PeQvey Building
Minneapolis, ~m 55402

Dear Mr. Ewald.

Sincerely.

I fully endorse the Minneapolis Indian Center; sIndian
Child Welfare Act 'MOTIltoring Program and would recommend
that it be funded,

cc: Jake Mendoza

fe:TBKG

I am writingt-hisletter in support of the Ninneapoll.s
American Indian Center"s .Tnd Lan Child Tdelfa-re Act Pro-
gr am , I understand t.h at i t he McF'".night F'oun:datlon recently
denied a request from the Indian Center for that orog!.""am.

Tom B_K. Goldtooth
Executive Director
St" Paul Indian Center

Therets a s t r cng.mee d Yor a p:rogram ~t1('h as "the Iridian
Child Welfare Act ~funltor~ng Program lnRennep~n Countv

"The Program has b e en very .e f fe c t i.vo in brJ.ng:Lng .atten- v

t i.on t o the many a.ris t ance s of non-s c omp l.Lance \·ath tile
Indian Child ~velfare Act occuring in the c ouut;v It has
also resulted lTI the several imnortant:changes incountv
practices regarding the Act. Hare programs of l:ts ·,·type
are needed i.n many other States and Coun t r.e s across t.n c
nation. .

MINNESOTA 56241

Co","'v""r...
PHONE 612 564-4504

OR 4026
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GRANITE FALLS,

~~
'1'1
~

BOARD OF TRUSTEES
P. O. BOX 147

w;:e~o--
Don Robertson

Dear Mr. Ewald:

I have been in contact with Mr;;. Jake Mendoza from the
Indian in Minneapolis.. He informed me o'f,ypur concern
the duplication of services his program might be doing in
juction with other Indian or gan da a-t Lcn s vdn .theMinneapolis
T~e .program at .nhe M.iDJleapolis American,:Ind-ian'Center does'
compete or dupli~ate counseling, advocate, or other servic
formed by Upper Midwest, Department- of Indian Works. or otii'
What the program does is monitor~various agencies in the me
area to insure that.The Act is being followed.

When confronted by" the unfortunate break-up of families from
Upper Sioux who are residing in the Minneapolis area, it is':
comforting to know that the program at the Indian Center is
closely monitoring agencies involved so that we become aware
of the situation. I feel that they are prOViding a unique
service and any assistance to help them maintain~ouldb~,.:;~.~"

preciated.

Thank you for your attentivn.

McNight Foundat1on
Russel V. Ewald
Executive Vice-President
410 Peavey Building
Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402



Senate

November 18. 1983

State of Minnesota

Sincerely,

Ll nda Bergli n
State Senator
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.:
Mendoza

M~ITTEES • Chair.man. Health and Human Services • Taxcs > Government Operations. Council
the conormc Status ot Women • Council on Blue..k Minnesotans .

nk.you :or co~sjderlng my reques~ to. review the recent grant appl lcat i on
the Indl~n.Chlld Welfare Ac~ ~onltoring Program. Please feel free to
tact me If YOU want me to elaoora.te on any point.

express .my su~port foryourre-c~nsideration'of the grant
the Indian Child Welfare Ac t Monitoring Program.

WOUI~ as~ that you consider the argumen~s that the program's operator is
pposlng In the grant proposal. __ Mr. Mendoza does not feel that the reasons

f~r de~Yln~, the grant request were factual andapplicabJe to his
am's objectives and past s ucces ses c-

ssell V. Ewald, Exec. V.P.
Knight Founda t ion
o Peavey Bui ld i os

)lneapol is, Minn. 55402

lnronAvenueSouth
otis. Minnesota 55..1.04

LEGAL ASSISTANTS
joannci...8yrd
Mun,·E, Corbin
Marl\'sA.Wilson

ATTORNEYS
ValcncJ.Bopn
AnnT.Laughlin
hmcsE.WilkiMon

JUVENILE PRQJECT O~ THE
LEG.'IL AID SO~IETY•

r»; C-,' ' .
", \ I ~ .

~ Wilkinson
tttorney at Law

J

Sincerely,

SOUTHSIDE OFFICE
2929 FOURTH AVENUE SOUTH

MINNEAPOLIS, MINNESOTA 55408
(612) 827-3774

November 21, 1983
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LAW OFFlCES

LEGAL AID SOCIETY OF MINNEAPOLIS, INC.

JEw:feo

The Minneapolis American Indian Center has·requested
that I comment on your letter of Novemoer 7, 1983, to Ms.
Elizabeth Hallmark, Executive Director at the Center. Specif­
ically, while there are other agencies with American Indian
advocates who work with Indian clients on Indian Child Welfare
Act cases, ·those agencies are not able ~o effectively work with
all such clients because of the large numoers ,and intensity of
most of these cases. In addition, the client-oriented
approach does not always allow such advocates to push strongly
for the fullest i~plementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act.
The worK of oversignt and' particular emphasis on implementation
of the Act is onewnichis solely oeing worked on'by the
Minneapolis American Center program.

ThanK you for your-consideration. Please do not
hesitate to contact me if you have further questions.

.........­Agency

Russell V. Ewald
Executive Vice President
The McKnight Foundation
410 Peavey Building
Minneapolis, MN. 55402

Dear Mr. Ewald:

TREASURER
Fclinodcll.pcna

EXECt.:TIVE DIRECTOR

AGEJ"/CY.4.DMJNISTRATOR
RoguC. Cobb

PRtslOENT
BCrnard8eetcr

vrcr; PRESIDENTS
L.I.url.Coopcr
MichclSul1i\"l.n
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because of the fact that his job description enabled him
time with county attorneys, pUblic defenders, social

prov~ders and judges that the client-specific advocates
not afford.

Jake Mendoza
Courts l-Ioni tor

, the, advocates who are doing client-specific work often
n that the interests of their particular clients do not

with application of the Indian child Welfare Act. In
situations, the advocates have an ethical obligation not to

the court of the existence of the Act, since use of the
would weaken their cl~ents' positions. The problem with
ethical obligation is that it has the systemic effect of

$~!:n;:~~~~;~~;eignoranceof the Act in the minds of court personnel.
~; of Jake Mendoza as a neutral proponent of use of

is precisely what is needed to ensure not only that the
used in a specific case but that it also become a part
court system's consciousness.

to McKnight's representative, Ms. Latimer, about
aSSE!Ssrn:erlt of the Indian Center's program, the issue of dupli­

of services did not come up. If you think it would be
0~'~~i~;;~:~;'c~I would be happy to talk to her once again about the
2 of the Center's program in the context of existing

Directors
Antomo Arellano
Clyde BellecouA

David Bennett
irene Berhk~

KeVInBurke
EarlCraig
Svl Davis

Felino de la Pena
frances Fairb<iri"ks

Sidney Feinberg
jose Cailan

Peter Heegaard
Vikki Howard

William Koenen
Albeno O. Miera.Jr.

HarrvMciss
David Nasby

CarolynNaylor
Norman Newhail

Ramon Rocha
Artlev SkenadfJie

SandraVargas
IzearWa .
IrvmgW

Ed

NOV 3 0 1~1:S,j

First, the advocates who are doing client-specific work, like
all persons who deliver services to the poor, are'so busy
doing the~r individual cases that they are unable to take the
time that Jake Mendoza has taken to attempt to effect system-
wide changes in the manner·in,which_Indian children are treated
in Hennep~n County. Until Jake began his work, the meetings
I" attended of Indian Child: Welfare Act advocates were cnarac­
terized by a repetitious description of the problems the advo­
cates were facing. The solutions to these problems often appeared
to Oe simple but out of reach organizationally by people whose
time was already consumed by clients; individual cases. Jake
has been able to have, the effect he has had in Hennepin County

I bed t.eve from your 'letter that the information you nave icon­
cerning existing programs is incorrect insofar as it has led
you to determine that the work proposed by th~ Indian Center
has already been undertaKen- by these programs. The work being
done oy programs other than that of the Indian Center nas been
all client-speci'fic. The work.of Jake Mendoza, the Center"s
current monitor, has been to make certain that the Act is
followed in all applicable cases. In a very real sense, his
only client is the Act. This difference in job description
has a profound effect on what work gets done.

I have been legal _advisor for the Minneapolis American Indian
center;s prqgram this past year and I am also familiar with the
services currently being provided by other Indian family ,programs
oy v~rtue of my 'work with all of the Indian 'Child Welfare Act
advocates in the state.

secretary
The Minneapolis American Indian Center has forwarded to me a Carole Tenbeai
copy of your letter dated" Nevember 7, 1983, to Elizabeth Hallmark,
in which the McKn~ght Foundation ·declined a request to help
func the Center's Indian Chilq Wel£are Act Monitor program,
File Number 83-351.

Mr. Russell V. Ewald
Executive Vice President
The McKnight Foundation
410 Peavey Building
Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402

November 29, 1983

Dear Mr. Ewald:
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-Legal Rights Center, Inc.
808 E.Franklin Avenue Minneapolis, Minnesota 55404
(612) 871-4886
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STATE OF MINNESOTA
DISTRICT COURT OF MIN N ESOTA

FOURTH JUDICIAL DISTRiCT
CHAMeE:"'S 01'"

..JUDGE ALLEN OLEJSKY

MINNE:APOl"IS, MINN. 55415

April 23, 1984

TO WHOM IT MA Y CONCERN:

The writer is the presiding Judge of the Hennepin County District-Juvenile
in Minneapolis. The population of our jurisdiction is approximately one
oeople, Our Court hears cases where the, Indian Child Welfare Act ,is apPlicable.

Approximately twenty-five percent of our dependency/neglect cases involve
families. Jake Mendoza of the Minneapolis American Indian Community
is a monitor of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

I found Mr. Mendoza to be extremely knowledgeable of the technicalities of t
Act. He 'attends hearings on a regular basls and has offered suggestions to t
Court when he feels the Act is not being complied with.

As a result orhis diligence, I believe our Court has improved its compliance wit
the requirements of the Act.

veOJ£ro~'
Allen Oleisky .
Judge of District Court 'J
Juvenile Court Division

AO:jks
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ALEX!A.NDER. Our next witness is Elmira McClure.
I -

TEMEN'f OF ELMIRA McCLURE, DIRECTOR, POTAWATOMI
NDIAN CHILD WELFARE PROGRAM, SAINT AUGUSTINE'S
ENTER,CHICAGO, IL

s. MCCLURE. I would like to begin by thanking the Members of
gress for being at odds with ·the Bureau of Indian Affairs and
oring the funds for our reservation programs. You have our
tten statement, and 1 am terrified--
r. ALEXANDER. We have not bitten anybody yet, other than
eral officials.
s. MCC~URE. Outside of my comments, you can read about all
good work. Your money has been well-spent, in Chicago at
t, and I would like to see usable to continue that work. Just

e p our programs going. And I would like to be excused, because I
d6not even think I could answer any questions at this point.

.Mr. ALEXANDER. Thank you for coming. If you do this 20 or 30
Whes, it gets easier. It really does.
;/Ms. MCCLURE. Thank you.

The prepared statement follows:]

EPARED STATEMENT OF ELMIRA MCCLURE, DIRECTOR, POTAWATOMI INDIAN CHILD
WELFARE PROGRAM, ST. AUGUSTINE;S CENTER, CHICAGO, IL

r over two decades, St. Augustine's Center for American Indians has provided a
[fie array of social services to the American Indian population of Chicago. The
'Ulti-service agency is not only Indian owned but maintained by a predominantly
iiflian staff as well. From the early years of origin to the current moment in time,
he Center has implemented an intensive casework program culturally relevant to
he needs of the client population.

Iinois IS one of the few states that has no reservations, yet some estimated
00 Indians live in or nearby Chicago. We have several Indian communities scat­
, throughout Illinois. We represent some 70 different tribes across the United
tes,
urrent census reports indicate the population count for Native Americans to be

ximately 8,700 within the city of Chicago. Census accuracy has been hindered
oor statistical reporting techniques and the migrating pattern of Indian people.
ilies frequently migrate to and from reservations. Data from local Indian orga­
tions dep~cts a larger count than that of the census bureau.
dian migration to Chicago became evident in the early 1950's. Migration oc­
d primarily as a result of the Federal Relocation Act. Since, then, there has
a steady rise in the number count for Indian people residing in Chicago. Chica­

_ the home base for second and third generations of Indian .people. Unlike the
rvations, we have no tribal government for leadership and services but must
on Indian organizations.
er the years, St. Augustine's has accumulated a vast amount of knowledge

lit the cultural and socio-economic needs of the Indian people. Efforts were
ays taken to utilize this knowledge in a most productive manner. Work experi­
eindicated that Indian people did not utilize other available social service agen-

'Because of the client population's need for multi-culturally relevant services,
ugustine's became a vital social resource. Servicing the Indian people of Chica­

always been a foremost goal for the agency. The delivery of quality effective
ervices continues to be a guiding theme. _

, if any agencies, are equipped to handle the wide range of problems expert­
by the urban American Indian families. High unemployment, high costs of

al care,' inadequate housing, inappropriate educational facilities, and unavail­
egal aid resources, further add to the survival plight of the family. Because of
ature and vast array of needs and because of a lack of agencies specifically
ned to service such needs, St. Augustine's has developed a multi-purpose, com­
nsive, social service program in order to provide an ongoing support system for

Indians in Chicago. Supportive services have been specifically designed to
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accommodate the needs of the service population. Treatment and service plann)
are at all times culturally relevant to Indian families. <

Through our ability to deal with the family in a holistic manner, we hope to ali
viate some of the stress and strain under which urban American Indians live. It
our contention that the culturally relevant method of service delivery will lead to
self-help program which will promote self-sufficiency among the American Ind"
population in Chicago. The key to the success of such an effort is the ability to pre;:
serve, strengthen, and shore up in every possible way the structure of the Amencan
Indian family. The preservation of the family is vital and crucial to traditi '
values and expressions of the American Indian culture.

While there' are several agencies which offer partial children and family se
in the target area (i.e. American Indian Center, Native American Comm
Edgewater-Uptown Mental Health, Salvation Army, North Area Office of theIlli
nois Department of Children & Family Services), the only other agency which, pr
vides a full and comprehensive range of services is St. Augustine's Center for Am~;'
ican Indians. '.

The accessibility of American Indian families to service provided by agen '
other than St. Augustine's IS severelylimitedby several factors. (1) The geograp
cal location of some agencies. (2) Social Service agencies within the Uptown ar
have an extreme case overload. Client waiting lists are long and deterring. (3)',
highly structured atmosphere of non-Indian agencies tends to have a negative effec
upon Indian people. (4) Last, is reference to the Indian Child Welfare Act, our accII'
mulated agency knowledge indicates that Chicago agencies are not thoroughly.]
formed about the technicalities of the Act. Currently, St. Augustine's IS the 0111
agency that has, so far, provided services to Indian families and other agencies t
directly aid in the implementation of the Act.

Our agency IS recognized and referred, to as a primary Indian Child Welfare
Agency by the Indian community of Chicago, the Department of Children and
Family Services, and the Cook County Juvenile Court. The Cook County Juvenile
Court has assigned a special liaison person for all Indian Child Welfare cases. The
state of Illinois is currently processing a written statement of recognition for St . .A. .
gustine's Indian Child Welfare Program. The Chicago American Indian Communi
Organization (CAlCIC) Conference of 1981, 1982 and 1983 gave recognition to St. '
gustine's and proclaimed Indian Child Welfare a community need. In the process
serving Indian children, St. Augustine's has developed working networks with
different tribes.

The Chicago Indian Child Welfare Program is supported by two tribal resoluti
from the Wisconsin Winnebago and Oneida tribes, which designates our progr
officiate as advocates for their tribes. Evidence clearly indicates a need for a
portive children and family services program for the American Indian populatio
Chicago, Cultural, social and economic barriers impact upon the Chicago In
family's ability to utilize existing social service programs. The nature and extent
the Indian population's needs further limit accessibility to other agencies. To da
there is no other agency that specializes in: (1) the delivery of direct services
Indian people, (2) the diagnosis and treatment of Indian Children and family me
bers, (3) the implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act. Our knowledge of
community and the needs of our clients illustrates that the proposed Indian C
dren and Family Services need will in no way duplicate existing services. Our int
is to make readily available those services necessary to maintain family struct

Our staff has both the technical knowledge and experience necessary to
with Indian people. The application of psychodynamic principles and our knowle
of child development as well as our knowledge of tribal and urban cultures ena
us to diagnose and treat dysfunctional children and their families.

In keeping with the intent of the Child Welfare Act, our goals are: (1) to stren
en relationships between Indian children and their nuclear or foster families,
that all family members can understand, survive, and absorb the impact of infl
ing values. All efforts will be taken to prevent the unwarranted breakup of Ind
families and to promote the stability of the home unit. (2) Indian parents will
fully informed of their rights as provided under the Indian Child Welfare Act. (3
educate the public about the importance of the extended family, in particular
the extended family influences child rearing practice in Chicago Indian homes. 0
knowledge of the importance of the extended family to Indian people is consistent
assimilated in our service policy and treatment approach. (4) to identify and recr~

extended family members as secondary caretakers for Indian children, (5) We w"
recruit, identify and monitor all secondary homes found for our Chicago Indi
youth in accordance with;

1. The directives of PL 95-608 (Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978).
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· The provisions of the Children & Family Services Regulations. No. 5.12 of the
ois Department of Children & Family Services.
he state of Illinois has honored St. Augustine's recommendations for resource
es for Indian children with the following provisions:

· that the child's tribe approve, specify, or recommend the resource home.
· that home comply with standards set by the Department of Children & Family

ices and that no state license be required for these homes.
6) Home visits will be made on a monthly basis as a follow-up method for moni­
ing placements. The provisions of a stable, supportive, nurturing, environment is
oremost goal. (7) To develop a strong communication network with all state,
nty, and city child welfare agencies. It is our contention that fair and effective
'an Child Welfare Policy will result as a consequence of strong communication

etworks and guarantees the full implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act.
(8) Group therapy is made available to specific population of our clients. Group th~r­

apy is predominant in !?~ny: of our service plans. Two support groups are.in exist-
erice. A women's rehabilitative group 18 available to women who have children in
placement. Group dynamics focuses on the improvement of child care and home­
maker practices. The process of this group is,based on a self-help model is geared for
pilrents who have had children removed from their homes. The second group is a

(CSUpport group for foster or emergency parents. The emotional strain of being a sur­
rogate parent IS often an overwhelming experience. The need for support is crucial
for these parents. Group dynamics focuses on the ventilation of emotions' and the

ring of similar experiences with others. (9) for a small group of children experi­
ing dsyfunctional behavior and lacking adequate family support system, we offer
after school program. Children are selected from families already active with our
ial service program. The after school component operates five days a week from

4:00 PM. A summer day care program is also instituted as a continuing effort
service children. This program is held five days a week from 10:30-4:00 PM. The

all goal of the after school/summer day care program is to improve the child's
ent social functioning and environment adaptation, and promote cultural
reness. (10) Court monitoring is assurance that the intent of the act is followed.
the present, none of these specialized service programs is being offered by other
ncies.

Mr. ALEXANDER. Do we have a representative from the Penobscot
Indian Nation, from Indian Island, ME?
;'';

. STATEMENT OF JAMES SAPPIER, REPRESENTING THE GOVER­
,NOR AND TRIBAL COUNCIL, PENOBSCOT INDIAN NATION,
;,INDIAN ISLAND-OLD TOWN, ME; ACCOMPANIED ,BY JEANNE

ALMENAS, DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF HUMAN SERVICES, PENOB­
;{SCOT INDIAN NATION; AND JOHN SILVERNAIL, FAMILY SERV­
;;ICE SPECIALIST, CENTRAL MAINE INDIAN ASSOCIATION

Mr. SAPPIER. I am Jim Sappier, representing the Penobscot
Nation here today, as well as the New England Indian Task Force
for the six States of New England.
", We have 40 Indian tribes and organizations in New England.
There are 21,000 Indians in New England; 8,000 families; and 3,200
people under 19 years old. In Maine, 1.4 percent of the population
isdndlan. Ironically, of the total 207 juveniles incarcerated, 73 are

. Penobscots or Passamaquoddies. That is,36.2 percent of the total
juvenile population incarcerated are members of,our tribes. Some­
thing has to be done, and the way to do it is with the Indian Child
Welfare Act.
/iWith me today is Jeanne Almenas, deputy director of human
~ervices for thePenobscot Nation, and John Silvernail, familyserv­
ice specialist for the Central Maine Indian Association. We would
jike to share with you what the Indian Child Welfare Act has en­

Cabled us to do in the legal setting which exists in Maine. So I be­
lieve we have, in many respects, a success story to tell. On the
other hand, we need to specify problems we have encountered in
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implementing the act which should be remedied- by administrati
and/or legislative action.

In the spring of 1980, before the Maine Indian Settlement
took final form and was ratified, the Penobscot Nation became t
first Maine tribe to establish a fully-functional tribal court and
charge that court to take jurisdiction in child custody cases as ~ ..
thorized by the Indian Child Welfare Act. Within a month,a mee
ing was held between personnel of the tribal government and r~

resentatives of the Maine Department of Human Services to de
with immediate practical issues, since at that time relationshi
with the State have progressed from ad hoc case-by-case arrang
ments to formal written agreements. At the present time, there
an agreement, considered a draft but followed in practice, gove
ing responsibility for the receipt of referrals, investigations, a
the determination of tribal affiliation, and the delivery of servic
to children and families who may fall under the jurisdiction oft
ICWA. ..

Whenever a child may be at risk of abuse and neglect, and jur
diction is uncertain, the agreement authorizes either party to t.
prompt action, if necessary, and notify the other. The issue of ju
diction is to be resolved as soon as possible, but it is not to t
precedence over the well-being of a child.

I would like to pass this on to Jeanne Almenas.
Ms. ALMENAS. The Central Maine Indian Association, whic

an off-reservation Indian agency, dealing with off-reservation In
ans regardless of their tribal affiliation, has been a full-time pa
ner with us in the Maine Indian Family Support Consortium si
the first time of our successful grant application under the Indi
Child Welfare Act in 1981.

We believe that the intent of the act is to protect the tribal .'
family identity of every Native American, and we strive together
extend the effect of that act to any within the State of Maine w
seek to get its protection. The Central Maine. Indian Associati
although it does not have legal jurisdiction, is able to ~all 0
decade of experience in advocacy on behalf of those Indians
have no choice but to cope with the State system.

The Maine Department of Human Services has signed ana
ment establishing procedural guidelines and mutual consulta
with the Central Maine Indian Association.

At this time, I would also like to say that there are a lot of wr
ten agreements between Penobscot Nation and the Maine I?ep~
ment of Human Services. In fiscal year 1984, our grant applicati
for the Indian Child Welfare Act grant was disapproved, and one
the things we were cited for was that a lot of our time seemed to'
spent in agreements with the State. We feel that because oLit
recent unique land claims settlement with Penobscot Nation, it
quires a continuing and carefully-constructed set of agreem
with public and private agencies and the State of Maine in orde
create a properly-functioning system of Indian child welfare,
trolled by the Indians.

Mr. ALEXANDER. Is that in writing?
Ms. ALMENAS. Yes. Right now, some of them are

ments. They have not been finalized.
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Mr. ALEXANDER. No, the rejection of your application on the
sis of cooperating with the State of Maine?
Ms. ALMENAS. Yes, it is. It is in our appeal.
Mr. ALEXANDER. May we have that for the record, please?
Ms. ALMENAS. Yes, we will give you a copy.
Al1chclugh there are some outstanding issues, right now we have a

and positive, stable relationship with the State of Maine.
_main goal of the Penobscot Child and Family Services Pro­
is to prevent the disruption and/or separation of Indian fami­

The program has a variety of direct support services available
these families in need, and some of these are day care, parent

0j!HisCl1ssion groups, individual counseling, family counseling, volun­
care, advocacy information referral, and a fingerprinting iden­

',;[fjficati.on program. The fingerprinting identification program we
had in our appeal because we felt that it was unique to the

to this fingerprinting identification, in that an annual
{1{!.f:ing·erJprinting identifications session reflects increasing concern in

over the incidents of abduction and the disappearance
Indian and it is widely endorsed to aid in helping to

these crimes.
,iiy··.• During the past fiscal year, a total of 282 individuals have re­

services through our program. One of the most frequently
!rec[uested services is voluntary care. Voluntary care is utilized

a parent is absent from the home for a short period of time.
year alone, there have been a total of 16 children in voluntary
Out of the 16, 6 of these children have been placed in careon
than one occasion. These include a mother who underwent

triple-bypass heart operations within a 3-month period.' Also,
j1j&rLOtller mother was completing an alcohol rehab program but was
i;!l1J:labJle to emotionally fill the needs and demands of her young chil-

ALEXANDER. Thank you very much. I am going to have to cut
off, although it is not my preference, because of our time con­

6!~ltramt;s. If there are any supplements to your written statement
you would like to have included in the record, the record will

kept open for 30 days.
SAPPIER. I would like to add one more thing. Our tribal court

full faith and credit under Public Law 96-420, and we have
involved with the States of California, Pennsylvania, Massa­

I!;!chuset;ts, Virginia, Connecticut, and New Mexico.
Fine. We appreciate that. It is important to

prepared statement and pertinent material follow. Testimo­
resumes on p. 258.]



and 'mutual consultation with the Central Maine Indian

support consortium since the time of our first

will not pretend that there
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achieving- a vorking relationship with the state

for a grant under the Indian Child Welfare Act, Ln

issues, or that every client has been well served, but there

Department of Ruman Services.

credit must also go to adcn n i s t r at Ive and direct service

to any within the state of Maine who seek its protection.

b t sto r y of 'more c.han two hundred years of neglect as wards of

of heightened tensions generated by the almost decade-long

Maine Indian Association has been our full-time partner

able to call on a decade of expe r I'ence 10 advocacy 00 behalf of

Maine Indian ASSOCiation, although it does not have legal juris-

Jurisdictions.

a positive factor once the parties became legal equals Within their

Indians who must cope with the state system and have no Choice. The

claims controversy, we have since 1980 achieved a generally stable, posi-

rces provided by the Indian Child Welfare Act~ In part, too, I 'believe

relationShip wlththe state, on behalf of Indian children and families.

ProgrUl Specialist, who in the early days vas appointed liaison bet.veen

e Department of Human Services has SIgned an agreement establishing

been a consistent policy to consider first the needs of Indian children

families, and so far as possible to minimize procedural and buxeeuc r-e t Lc

ac Ies , A special word of recognition is due to Nancy Goddard, Substitute

ily identity of every Native American, and we strive together to extend the

f. We believe that the intent of the Act was to protect the tribal and

"ttributable directly to rbe legal authority and the service development

"Long-c t.e rm relationship with the state of Kaine, however unhappy its history,

in child cus t cuy cases as authorized by the Indian Child Welfare Act. Within

representatives of the Maine Department of Human Services to deal with immed..."

In the Spring of 1980, before the Maine Indian Se t t; lement Act took final form

tate practical issues. Since that time relationships wi t h the State have pro-

a fully functional tribal court, and to charge that court to take jurisdiction

need to specify problems we have encountered In rmp t eme nt t ng the Act, Which

we have 1.0 major respects a success story to tell. And on the other- hand, we

g r-es s ed from ~ hoc case-by-case arrangements to f or-ea t written agreements.

to do 1n the unique legal setting which exists in Haine-: for I believe

Clan and determination of tribal af f Ll t a t r on , and delivery of services to

s hou r d be remedied by adrm n r s t re t rve and/or legislative action.

We would like to share with you what the Indian Child Welfare Act has enabled

Association.

and was ratified, the Penobscot Nation became the first Ha r ne tribe to establish

and John Silvernail, Family Service Soec aa Lf s t with the Central Maine Indian
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for Human Services of the Penbcscot; Department of Health and Human Se rv r ces ,

Penobscot Ne t Lon , of Maine, and also serve as the elected Tribal Representative

n. l.... ...... L-' • '-

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES SAPPIER, DIRECTOR, DEPARTNENT OF TRUST
SERVICES, PENOBSCOT NATION OF PAINt

My name is James Sappier. I am Director of the Department of Trust Services

to the Maine Legislature. With me today are Jeanne Almenas, Deputy Director

Mr. Chairman and Hembers of the Coeent t t e e :

p r ac t rc e , gove r-m.ng r e spons t b f l Lt y for the receipt of referrals, t nve s t t g a-.

a month, a eee r t ng was he I dtbe rveen personnel' of the' tribal government and

if necessary and notify the other. The t s sue of jurisdiction is to be

tion 1.5 unc er-ta an , the agreement aut bo r t z e s e t t he r party to take prompt action

At the present time there r s an agreement, considered a draft but followed in

ch t I d ren and families who may. fall under the j u r r s d t c t i on of the Indian Child

Welfare Act. Whenver a' child may be at r i sk of abuse or neglect, and jurisdic-

being of a child.

resolved as soon as possible, but is not to take precedence over the well-
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"the Department of Human Services and the tribal programs; and vno chas greatly

facilitated the process, bach at the policy level, and in specific cases.

I should like to share with you brief summaries of activities as prepared

by the staff of the Penobscot Child and Fami ly Services Program and by CMIA

staff.

The main goal of t.he Penobscot Nation Child/Family Services Program is to pre-

vent the disruption and/or separation of families. The: program has a variety

of direct support serv i ces available to families in need. These t nc Iude e

Day Care, Parent. DiscussionGroup, individual counseling, family counseling,

fingerprint Lde nt Lf Lce t r on , voluntary: care, advocacy, and information and

referra 1.

Dun.og t ne past fiscal.year,a total of 282 r ndf v i.dua l s have received services.

One of the most frequently requested s e r-v i ce s is Voluntary Care Voluntary

Care is ut.Ll t aedwben a parent Ls. absent. from the home for a short .pe r t.od of

time. The most frequent .reason for utilization of this short term foster care

program is when parents attend a residenti .... 1- a Lcobo I rehabilitation program..

This year alone, t he re have been a total of 16, children in voluntary.care.

Out of 16, a total of 6 children nave been placed in care on more than one

occa s a on , These include a.motherwho underwent two. triple-bypass near t; ope ea-.

t ions W1tbin a t nree montb period; and another mother, who -had completed t:.he

a Lcono I rehab program, but was unable to emotionally fulfill the needs and

demands of her young child. These cb f Ldren.we re aga r n placed in voluntary

care wh i Le the mothers worked with t ne caseworker on goa t s and problem Salving,

with unt f Lca t i on and stabilization of the s Lt ua t rons be r ng a success. To dace,

all but one of the 16 children have been returned to the parent's care.
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has, since the start of .che program, .taken custody of three" children.

was returned to che parent, one child was placed for adoption with

parental rights by the biological

one chi Id continues to remain in the legal custody of the Nation,

cus t ocy of the child granted to the mother. Also, within tbe

years, the Nation has taken jurisdiction of two Cases from state

One case Lnvc l ves three children in the state of Haine's custody.

case involves one child t.e the state of Ca l Lforrrt a r s custody.

now has legal custody of ,these children and the Child/Family

Program is currently vork Lng with the parents towards unification.

r s a brief description of the services provided by the Central

Indian ASsOc1ation:

ase r-va t t on Indian families continually experience geogrepb i ca L, social,

This situation is uniquely intensified for the

percentage of Maine's off-reservation Indian population who

Indian descent.

esent; approximately 607. of CHIA's active c ase load is composed of Indian

ies be Longr ng to non-federally recognized tribes. Though these peoples

fforded certain consideration under existing state po l f c r e s , and stand

protection under agreements presently being negotiated,

the Indian Child Welfare Acc remains in Question. The 407.

is composed of members of federally recognized tribes whose

in geographic locations from Haine to AlaSka.

long and undeniable history of isolation. nnsunderstanding and dis­

the of f-cre se rva t i.on Indian population frequently manifests an

mistrust t ovar-ds state and private non-Indian soc i.a I welfare



sive auppor t ava s e rv.rc.es ,

Further,

Working on

Yet t h i s is what

five (5) year periods. The

child, "we can help you this year, but not next year;

leadership on both sides. It does take time to overcome

both sides, but we have found that a bas rc corcm t eenr to

because of er~atic discretionary funding patterns.

grants should be based

necessary.

success we believe we have achieved in making the Indian Child

effective on behalf of the Indians of Haine,there are SOme serious

interests of children and families at risk makes for finn coamen

p rogreeed ng ,
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stressed 1n t n r s p r e s enc a t r on: the good working relat ionship e s t ab l Lsbe d

and that this may be in part due to the historical

and unique legal situation. I do not believe, however, that such

What is essential is gooc will, competent staff and

to be addressed.

year after next we may be back t n operation"?

, to ensure that all who are eligible for the protections afforded by

Funding should be by entit l eme nt , As the program

es now on a discretionary bas as , program focus changes yearly and

Our program has been funded only every other year.

, the level of funding available to implement the services provided

n the Act has been woefully inadequate. A minimum increase of 50 percent

ds coming to Kaine for !CWA grant projects would p rov i de .a bas i s for

e case involVing a cus t ocy dispute or temporary placement of a en I Ld

ily reunification runs a minimum of twelve (12) months.

year grant basis and compounding this with erratic funding is simply

intense efforts at fami ly reunification.

Though permanent foster placement and adoption are conSidered and occax.,

tonally selected as the most viable alternative, the major emphas r s 1n
these cases 1 ies

custOdy, reqUl.r1ng intervention in the form of edUCation and supportive

ASSIstance in deveLoping culturally oriented program for non-Maine

Indian children in state custody;

ege nc r e s , The rCWA worker, repreSenting an Indian agency and operating with

the authority oft.he Indian Child Welfare Act, is the critical link between

the client population and the non-Indian service providers.

The present CH'IA-ICWA case load divides into three primary categories:

1. Children (and the families of Children) presently in state Custody.

2. Children (and the families of Children) at risk of being taken into state

J. Chi ldren (and the families of chi ldren) not at risk but in need of exten_

During the past year, the majorI.ty of referrals for child and family serVices

have come directly from tbe state, and .hae reSulted 10 cooperative case

s e rv i c e s ,

management. Among requests for eerv t ces have been the following:

Attendance at Department of Human Services case reviews.

o ASSIstance in verification of Indian status and tribal affiliation;

The state has recently established a pi lot p rogz-ae of preventive serv1ces

offered to all Single mothers Under age 20, identified from the computer file

of AF"DC t ec rpe t nt s , and has established a policy of inVOlVing CHIA in the case
I

of each Indian IS this population.

Indian children and families provided by the Penobscot Nation and the Central

These summaries Indicate SOmething about the scope of se rv i ces offered to

He t ne Indian ASSOCiation. They are intended to suggest, rather than document

Quant.itatively the services provided
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19 & Under

2,789
1,555
1,922
1,175

383
456

3,251

Aroostook Micmac Council

pass7wa~gHd~Zwa§h£pat

Pass~T~g~~g~Yp~1A€eat
enobscot Nation

Central Maine Indian Ass

FAMILIES

1,122
688
602
451
167
221

8,280·

Boston Indian Council

____~__N;ipmuc Tribe

"'---A'-""-~Mashpee Wampanoag Tribe

~Gay, HeadWampanoagTribe
Rhode'Island-Indian Council

Narragansett Tribe of Rhode Island

NEW:ENGLAND INDIAN NATIONS
AND

MAJOR ORGANIZATIONS
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TOTAL

7,483
A,431
4,057
2,872

968
1,297

21,108

estern Pequot Tribe(Mashantucket)
Mohegan -Tribe ...

Golden Hili Paugusett Tribe

A~lmMhTribe

In the final ana t ys i s we as a nat ron , Indian and non-Indian alike, have to

who need family services while living on our side of the border should be

decide what t s really the "bot roe line." For a long time now we have

generally agreed t hat; dollars are t he bottom line, and services to mend

eligible.

simply have not counted the right dollars, the real dollar costs. If sound

families and real corenun i r t e s are truly t.be essential basis of a healt~ economy ,

intended to address t.h t s reality, and so-called "Canadian" Indians, for instance

from h'i.gh divorce rate to family violence to sexual assault Within the home,

the sole c r i.t e r i.on for service. The t o r-t.uous Federal Acknowledgement

standard, such as 25 percent blood quantum, or tribal enrollment, should be

and the life-long cost of such experiences, we are gradually learning t.bat we

reservat1.ons~ as is a i so tbe case in Maine. If we are genuinely corem t r ed to

t hen for Indian people and consnunf t i e s a fully effect.ive Indian Child Welfare

s e rv i ce s it aunno r i ee s , Less than half of all Lnd.Lans nationally live on

on i y if all Na t ave Amer a.cans are within a f f ec t xve r eacn of t m s 1aw , and the

protect t ne t r Lba I heritage and cultures of Indian peoples, will be achieved

Finally, we believe that the goal of the Indian Child Welfare Ac t , wb r ch is to

Act 15 every bit as important as stated in the language of the law itself.

in Kaine, t.here are Indian tribes whose tribal pat.t.erns of living have never

at-risk families and conmunities are too expensive. As spublic concern moves

Process is simply too cumbersome. Likewise t n other parts of the count r y ,

acknowledged national boundar-res , The Jay Treat.y and the Treaty of Chent were

preserving Indian communit.ies and cultures, then some relat.ively universal
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on popu La t i on , level of unmet need, and performance 0

assessment and multl.-year plan. and -has provided annual contract funding based

believe that policies adopted by IRS for long-term planning and funding of

services under P.L. 93-638 contracts is more conduc rve to cober ant; planning

and effective program development. This process has r equ r t-ec an initial needs

and IRS for program support funds, we are able to make some comparisons - We

to overcome nnem ,

Since the Penobscot Department of Health and Human Services deals with botb BIA

developing, and who need at least moderately long-term guidance and support.

no sound basis for dealing with families whose problems have been a l ong time



Clearly, the present funding system, in which all regional agencies compete

on an annual basda for allocated, discretionary funds, 1s Lnadequate to fulfill the

(and often supervision) of the department. At the

The denial of the Gonsortium'sFY '84 I.C.W.A. grant app l.Le-

of trust on the part of the Department of Human Services and other re-

can be attained and/or maintained. in a single twelve month, pe.r-lou ,

done in two nund'red years of dep revatrton. and discrimination cannot

in the snort time it- takes for the earth to circle once around the

provisions of direct support to the Indian client but is .crdtf.ca'l. to the

Maine Department of Human Services .ea tdmates that an average of one year

between the time a child is taken into protective custody and the time that

required during which the child and family, though physically re-unified,

broken the, faith and broken trust. Where the law·has.·required, a service,

and the renaissance of a previous heritage, are quickly undone .and lost.

family unit and tne .pr-aae'rva.t.Lon of its unique cultural heritage are not
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and .prrr po ae of the Indian Child Welfare Act. The stabilization of the

funded agency must be able to guarantee the consistant presence of it's

worker through the entire duration of the family or child t s tntec-ectnon with

To effectively provide services to an Indian family or an Indian child the

What good we have done, what small strides we have made towards the goals of

Department of Human Services. 'Ibis consistent presence is not only necessary

a significant number of re-unification cases in progress. Please keep in

nt .time both member agencies of the Maine Indian Family Support Consortium

child is re-unified on a permanent basis with nis or her family. Following

l.nitial period ofre-unification an additional six (6) to twelve (12) months

truth we may have provided a dis-service.

d that a case initiated in January of 1984 may well remain open and active until

tion, wmcn appears based on an administrative .decf.s'ion to withdraw funding for

1 off-reservation services, will necessitate ab endonmg these families mid-process.

Inc.)

It is the

May 22, 1984

(!ent'taldl1ainellnJian cII~~oaia.tionfln.d
.Wi~_

Central Office - 95 Main Street, Orono, Maine 04473 (207) 866~5587/88'

Senate Select Committee on Indian Mfairs

Maine Indian Family Support ConsortiUDl
(Penobscot Indian Nation & Central Maine Indian Asso:ication,

Indian Child Welfare Act Testimony

To:

Re:

Fr:

252

Following is an addendum. to the testimony of the Ma1.ne Indian Family Support

Comortium. presented on April 25, 1984 by James Sappier, Jeanne Almenas,

Silvernail. ~ copy of that testimony is included for reference.

Testimony previously presented to the Senate Select Committee on Indian

emphasized the predominantly successful relationship that has been developed be­

"-tween member agencies. of the Maine Indian Family Support Conso'rtrdum and the State

of Maine in the implementation of the Indian Child Welfare Act. At the t1me of the

Act's passage the State of Maine had the second highest percentage per thousand

population of Indian children in state custody. Concern for the stability of the

Indian family or the preservation of Indian culture appeared to be non-existant.

That we have progressed so rapidly to our present level of co-operation is truly

a compliment, both to the .acace and 'to Maine's I"ndian people. Together we have

struggled to set aside centur-Lea of prejudice and.distrust. Together we have

recognized the validity of the law and wonked for it's enforcement.

its testimony, the cousor tdum highlighted present areas of cancer.

of this addendum to expand on these areas.

Sharing Resources and Ideas
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lated, service providing agencies. If these agencies cannot depend on the con­

saacant presence and participation. how can we expect them to accept (and wpl ",'rna,','"

our .involvement in the cnild welfare

fore a Department of Human Service's Regional meeting a consortium worker was

by a Department supervisor, "But; will you be ar-ound como-rrowt" That the worker

was forced to responc with, "I can only~ eo I" clearly demonstrates the concerns

of both parties and the failure of the present funding system. What is now offered

on an annual, competitive basis must, if we are to realize our goals. be provided

by entitlement in three (3) to five (5) year grant periods.

Our original test1.mony stated. that the present level of funding is 'woefully

inadequate i. 4,360 Indians live within the State of Maine. Of these 3,521 are

potentially eligible for Consortium services. In addition to those permanent state

residents eligible' for services we must consider both the seasonal Indian migrant

population ana those "Canadian" Indians who cross the border and Whose r-Lgnt; to

service should be clearly establisned by the Jay Treaty and the Treaty of Ghent.

The trust responsibility which exists, exists between the Federal government and

all Indians. I.C.W.A. services, therfore, must be made available to -all Indians.

'!his potential client population, wether permanent resident, migrant, or

is spread over a 33,215 square mile area.

In FY '83 the Maine Indian Family Support Consortium received $80, 000 in

fundfng , $80,000 with which to implement both the letter: and the spirit of the

Indian Child Welfare Act for 3,500 plus Indian people in a 33,215 square mile area.

'!he task is obviously nearly impossible. What we are left with is the establishment

of a system of priorities. On a day to day, case by case, 'basis we must decide

whiCh clients and wnich services are most important.

T he establishment of priorities has required that a number of key areas be

seriously, if not totally, neglected.

1) Education: Awareness Training:

Corrt anued improvement in the State .... Consortium .... client
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rela tionship and continued improvement in the family stability

and quality of life of Maine's Indian peoples is to a great

extent dependent on the Consortitnn I s ability to provide education

and- awareness training.

A. Maine's Indian people need to acquire the employment, living,

and parenting sk.ills necessary to create 'a stable home environ­

ment. In addition, they need to understand their rights undez

the law. The development of appropr1.ate ans cruc t tonal, programs

and materials is' critical.

B. The -Department of Human Services, on both an' administrative and

direct servicelevel~ .nes expressed a strong interest in the

consor-tium1 s offering a one to two day seminar p'reserrtatrton wna.cn

would provide both protective and sucs ctrute care,workers with

a clear understanding of the 'legal responsibilities imposed on

them by the Indian Child WeI Ea're. Act and an awareness of Indian

culture a.asuee , 'lids seminar would be provided three (3) to

five (5) times per year' in various .regaons of the state. 'Ihe

development, of appropriate, material .Is ,._again, critical.

C. A .sdntl.La r sendnar , whicn would bebr.iefer and ..geared...specifically

at the legal aspecte needs to be .prepared for presentation to

judges throughout . tihe. state. In 'addition, printed -marerdaf needs

to be made -avad'l.abLe .to attorneys working with Indian cnrl'dren ,

. D. Consortium staff snoul.d.onave access tio-vtrradndng opportunities.

The present level.of funding does not allow for the development

of educational material"" or the participation of consortium staff

Ln available educational programming.

2) Indian Foster Homes and. ,.Temporary Shelters:

At .trhe present time there are only two (2) state licensed Indian

foster homes of;f-reser.vation in the State of Maine. Though interest



lhe areas listed, though viewed as the most critical, nepresent only a portion

of the need. We believe that working co-operatively the Maine Indian Family

'Inc ;

Respectfully submitted,

~
.. ,~fd(,'<M'4-J
hn W. Silvernail

andLy servtcee Specialis t~tral Maine Indian Association,

discussions of Casey Wichlacz.. Sandra Spaulding, and Louise

appropriate -Lfnkagea and knowledge does exist here at the local
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that, as discussed in the January 19, 1984 letter from

Discretionary grant funds, and use those to lever ACYF dollars

lhis project should be funded for a minimum of .tjrree (3) years.

left to go.

the spirit of the.Indian Child Welfare Act to reality. 'But there is much,

c. Briggs, BIA be required to set aside funds to match those in A.N.,A.-Dis-

. to. .ccmbdne such program -funda to the benefit of Indian ch.Ll.dren. and faniilies.

-"w.d request that ,Maine be given the: opportunity by 'having I.C.W.A. funds ear

ionary grants, and the Administration on Children, Youth, and Families (ACYF)

ear marktnose for con-sortium projects that include programs' like tm.e-onewho

':~orking jointly with the state authorities whenever possible. Because we. feel

;tkect for the Penobscot Nation and Central Maine, Indian Association. Inc. to be

The development of a

correctional facilities meet the blood quantum requirements for mem:

to establish priorities and forced to make choices we must set

the needs of these deeply troubled teenagers.

Approximately 10% of the youths presently incarcerated in Mal

their residences up to s tate standards.

as many Indian .ado Lea cents , ·as .opposed to non-Indian adolescents, a

taken into temporary state custody.

level of funding does not allow for the employment of a specialized

exists on the part of Indian people in aasumfng the role of

experiencing criminal prosecution and imprisonment. '!he present

another they are forced to move and are unable to acqui.re

porary (and o.ccassionally permanent) basis when for one reason 0:t
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Many Indian families within the state

Services to Youth in State COrrectional Facilities:

versing the present placement procedure.

facili ties would significanly reduce the number of' Indian families

of such foster care and shelter programs.

experiencing forced separation and the number of

licensing procedure which would apply to

parents most are unab.Le to financially afford the cost of

TIle present LeveL'c f funding does not allow

with a low cost home improvement program has the potential for

youth service worker for the development of youth programming.

nousing on short notice. 'Ihe existance of temporary (30 day)

be renfp in an Indian tribe. '!his· figure indicates that twenty times-

3)

Consortium and the State of Maine have made great strides towards bringing both
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her~ are .three topic~ I would like ~o cover ~s our major. cop­
ns: jurisdiction, fundmg, and education, I believe that jurisdic­
'and education kind of run hand in hand. Our jurisdiction prob­
s lie mainly within relying on local area judges' personal opin­

about the ability of tribal courts to handle Indian cases. We
eve that in the act the tribe should have the absolute right to
rvene and to transfer, should they request, from a State court.

STATEMENT OF CONNIE McCLOUD, MEMBER, TRIBAL COUNCl ~do not always get that from our local judges. They will question
PUYALLUP INDIAN TRIBE, TACOMA, WA, ACCOMPANIEDB estability of the tribal court and question the services that the
LARRY LAMEBULL, DIRECTOR OF CHILDREN'S SERVICES, p'ourt will order for the child that goes into tribal court.
ALDUP INDIANTRIBEdp)We would like to see that education is planted into the Indian
Ms. MCCLOUD. My name is Connie McCloud, and I am a trib!Child Welfare Act, to mandate local judges to take some type of in-

I service training built into expanding their knowledge on the Indian
council member for the Puyallup Tribe. We are a tribe ocated'SChild Welfare Act. Many times, we have run across situations
the State of Washington. The city of Tacoma exists within our r .'.'~rh.ere judges have based their decisi~n.s on having .t~ read the act
ervation boundaries, and we have just over 1,000 tribal membe Y' th d th d b decisi Th d t
but we also have within our reservation jurisdiction in Pie ;ipght ere an en an ase a eCISIon. e eCISIOns were no

. ]pought through carefully.
County 7,000 to 8,000 Indian people who live in our community, . h{pThe next topic would be funding. Currently, the funding process
have various tribal operations that serve the needs of the Indi .~hasically ridiculous. We waste approximately 3 months out of
community in the city of Tacoma and Pierce County and adjoini each program year in tribes and urban organizations competing
communities in our vicinity. . against one another for the endless count of heads and statistics.

Mr. Lamebull is the director of our Children's Services Progra So you have 3 months of this grant writing process where almost
and he will be giving you a brief review of our children's :,ervi !i~l communications that you have worked with in urban and tribal
operation there and our concerns related to the Indian Child We'qrganizations is completely broken down because no one wants to
fare Act. Seve out t~e information that might be helpful in their next pro-

Mr. ALEXANDER. Fine. 'gram year s grant.
Mr. LAMEBULL. Thank you, Connie. Due to the tim~ constraints, We would like to see the funding cycle be expanded to a 3-year

will just very briefly summarize our program and hit three tOPI Peycle with an evaluation on the merit system and an evaluation
that concern the Puyallup Tribe. .proc~ss at the end of that year. We would also like to see, in the

We are entering into our third quarter of 5 years of consecuti .. ~rea of education, that State caseworkers who handle Indian child
child welfare services. Some of those years have been up and so welfare cases also be mandated to some academic training on
of them have been down, due to the funding process that currentl Iridian child welfare. Many times over, the notification on intake of
is in place. We currently are the only tribe. serving Pierc~ Cou~t Indian children is not done, and you go from a shelter care hearing
that has a contract with the State of Washmgton to provide chIl~jp into a dispositional hearing, and none of the processes have been
protective services, family reconciliation services, child welfar~.ip followed, so you have to go back to square one. By that time, the
services, and certification of foster homes within the tribal reserva;;gi.child has sat in a non-Indian foster home or an out-of-home place­
tion in Pierce County. We additional!y serve pregnant teena~er~<imentup to a couple of months. If the State caseworkers are educat­
and certify homes for pregnant services and connect them mto"ed to the processes of the Indian Child Welfare Act, some of this
services through Pierce CountY';/'mightbe eliminated.

As Connie stated, our service population does target between Mr. ALEXANDER. It is our .understanding that the State of Wash-
7,000 and 8,000 within Pierce County. We operate primarily on a.. ington has issued comprehensive guidelines on the issue that you
staff of 6% individuals. We have one child protective services case;;/have just addressed. Is it a situation of its not getting down to the
worker who covers the incoming caseload from the State of Wash;;, field and to the individual workers?
ington. In our agreement, we have it set up that all incoming Mr. LAMEBULL. It is just not being implemented because there
Indian children who go into child protective services, after they are. are no teeth behind it.
processed in intake, are transferred into our agency. Should our Mr. ALEXANDER. I will ask you the question I asked the lady
agency become overloaded, which it often does because of the from Pittsburgh. In the educational institutions in your area-and
amount of referrals we get, we have built into our agreement that there are several which, I believe, give master of social work de­
the State stop the referrals and hold them until the time that we. grees-is there any effort to coordinate with programs such as
have cleared our caseload and then process them through..{ yours to provide any background to the people who, in effect, will

We have had a few major problems, after resuming the transfer be occupying the positions of the State social service agencies and
of those cases, in actually getting the cases transferred through county agencies?
from the State. But through work, we hope we can iron that out at Mr. LAMEBULL. I am acquainted with. the associate dean of the
the level of the State CPS supervisor. School of Social Work at the University of Washington, and many

Mr. ALEXANDER. Our next scheduled witness is Terry Bro
who i~ a consultant with the Coastal Consortium of California.
he or she here? .

I do see the representatives of the Puyallup Indian Tribe in t
audience. We will have Connie McCloud and Larry Lamebull
our final witnesses. Welcome.
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graduates from the School of Social Work of the Universit
Wash~ngton.There is a general consensus that when their aca
ic training. comes to .India:r: child welfare, they spend exactly
lecture on It and basically It covers that there is this act and
do have to follow it. ' ...

Mr. ALEXANDER. That is probably better than some otherp]
We thl;mk you for your time and condensing your testimony.
appreciate that. We have to be out of here in a minute so we
adjorn this hearing. Thank you. '

[Whereupon, at 2:28 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]

APPENDIX

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL RECEIVED FOR THE RECORD
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Senator Mark Andrews, Chairman
Select Committee on Indian Affairs
U.S. Senate
;!ashington, D. C. 20510

Written Testimony - Indian Child Welfare Act (PL 95-608)

The Absentee Shawnee Tribe of Oklahoma has been in full support of the Indjan
Child IJe1fare Act (PL 95-608) since its inception. This program allows Absentee
Shawnee tribal members to meet child welfare problems very close to home. With
our Indian Child IIe1fare Program, virtually all child welfare problems are cared
for by the immediate family or the extended family. This philosophy and practice
produces a high rate of success.

We have strong local and state support for Indian child welfare cases. The state
legislature, Department of Human Services, and local aqencres have all gwen

-excal l snt support to Indian child welfare. Also, we have helped develop a
strong state network of caring people on behalf of Indian children.

In our opinion, the care of Indian children is much im~roved becaus~ of PL ~5-608.
We know of no family, agency, or tribe in our state Wh1Ch nas negatlVe feelmgs
about the Indian Child Welfare Act. It has had a most positive influence in our
state.

Locally, our Indian Child Welfare Program provides many provisions, some of which
are as follows:

- Counseling Indian parents regarding child welfare laws.
- Interpreting federal, tribal, and state child welfare laws. ,
- Helping obtain legal representation for children and/or parents m

court proceedings. .. .
- Providing support for children and/or parents in state and trtbat courts.
- Assi sti ng parents , n carryi ng out court ordered ob1igations.
- Clarifying cultural values which impact on child welfare cases.

Helping prevent the breakup of Indian families, , '. , ,
- Linking families with resources in order to mamtatn chi ldren in the ir

homes.
- Working with tribes and/or Indian organizations regarding child welfare

matters.

(261)
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Senator Mark Andrews

Page 2

- Provtd inq for Indian foster and/or adoption homes.
- Monitor:ng state courts in child custody proceedings.
- Counsell ng abUS1Ve and/or negl igent parents.

Monitoring foster care placements.

The above orov isrons are hlghly epprectated and much needed by our tribal
members. They know they can recewe good guidance and help from our office.

One major problem of our ~rogram has been funding. Most of our funding has been
through the Bureau of Ind ian Aff'air-s , The Indian Child Welfare Act appropriations
have not been fully funded to meet tribal needs. During this past year, two of
our staff members.volunteered approximatety two months of their time to our program.
The Bureau of Ind ian Affalrs endeavored to help, but they simply did not have
adequate approprrat rons ,

Public Law 957608 ha~ created a much needed and most helpful program. This act
provides ser~lces Whl ch were Vl rtu~ lly non-exi stent prior to its passage, and
would most l tke'ly cease to exi s t wlthout continued appropr i attons ,

Your continued support of adequate appropriations for this program will be
appreciated.

~
Dan Little Axe ~
Governor

DLA :jb
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AGUA CALIENTE
BAND OF CAHUILLA INDIANS

441 SO. CALLE ENCILIA
SUITE'!

PALM SPRINGS, CA 92262

RECEIVED MAY 2 1 198'1
May 15, 1984

20510

Rec~ntly the California Legis~ature pass~d Senate Joi~t Resolution
27wnich requests the Californ1a Congress1onal Delegation to

the appropriation for Title II of the Indian Child Welfare
Act of November 8, 1978 to the $12,000,000 level recommended oy the
Senate select Committee on Indian Affairs.

On benalf of the Tribal Council and members of the Agua Caliente
Band of, Cahuilla Indians, I'urge you, to support this appropration.
Congress passed this meaSure in 1978 to protect the. integrity af Indian
families by:providing social services and.procedures designed to ~eep

Indian children in Indian families·. More Indians live in California
than in any other state, many inyaur district. The Act will be
meaningless to these Indian families unless adequate fundi~g is
available to ~plement the Act. The Agua Caliente Band joins the
California Legislature in urging you to support adequate funding
for Indian families. Our cnildren are our future. and the$l2,OOO,OOO
fundin~ level recommend~dby the se~ate select.Committeei:s absolutely
essent2al for implementing the Act 2n California. Please follow the
State Legislature's resolution and support thismin~al level of·
funding.

til.. rreeyr~,.Yours'-r - ()

~hI,~~~
Ricnard M. Milanovich
Chairman, Tribal Council
AGUA CALIENTE BAND OF

CABUILLA INDIANS

RMM/d1c
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me comment ona few issues specific to changes that are needed within
and its funding:

I) Title II program funding should be moved from the Interior
to the Health and Human Services Department arid it should
be made into a permanently funded Title.

2) The one year funding cycle should be abolished and mov1ng
to a more reaJ.ist.lc three to five year funding cycle.

3) A monitored funding process should be established-and fund­
1ng critena should be adhered to on a national basis in

'order to al low for consistent screening and funding practices.

4) The Act should be amended to ·conform to more realistic tribal/
urban needs, 1e: urban. programs haVing sufficient funds: and
jurisdiction to force local State agenc1es to return Indian

.children to their Tribe's reservation; Insuring that every
tribal government has sufficient funds to take care or-tne
needs of their local families as. well as those children being
returned from. urban areas; extending support services to
those' children ,who are the subJect or custody proceedings;·
prOViding .specta I funds to train state court judges, court
workers and·local·county welfare workers, etc.

e San Franc1sco community of 8000 ·Native Americans strongly endorses sup­
emental funding for Title II programs in the amount of 15 million dollars.

nng the past three years tribal governments and urban Indian agencies have
en a ccnt muad cut in funds for Title II Indian Child Welfare programs.

ny tribal and urban programs have had to. close or have had to severly cut
rvices. Many, many more have never been funded due to lack of Congressional
ropr iat ions • This has been especially difficult for tribal governments,

o have the legal.Jurlsdictlonal responsibility to deal with an child weHare
tters within their respective Jurisdictions. Urban Indian multi-purpose
nters have also had major difficulties since they must serve the local In-
an community and prov1de additional services to state· and tribal courts,
venile agenc1es, and welfare offices.

the past three years, the. San Francisco Indian Center has seen a Title II
·uction 1n funds of twenty three ~ercent (23%), while at the same time, have

perienced a three hundred percent (300%) increase in the number of clients
rviced.

5) The federal regulations 'writtenfor the Act should be. re­
written since , according to Russel L. Barsch (The Indian
Child Welfare Act of 1978: a critical analysis. Hastings
law Journal, 1980, 31, 1287-1366).. the present regulat10ns
are empty of content."

ha1rmanAndrews, members of the committee staff, once agairi le~ me express
-appreciation for ·the opportunity to counsel· you on the Overs1te of the
dian Child Welfare Act of 1978, a law that is perhaps the slng1e most .

rtant piece of legislation for 'Indianchildren, famil~es,.Tribes, ~nd
ff-Reservat10n urban Indian agenc1es strlv1ng for communlty self~suff~­

iency. Thank You, and do 'l~Lhesita~_to call--':J.s fqr 'futher 1.nf.9rl)1atlO_n~_

225 ValenCia Slreel' San FrancIsco, CA 94103-2398

American Indian Center

By Phil Tingley, MSW, Manager

Human Development Division of the

Corporation for American Indian Development
--------- 0 --------

for the Senate select Comittee on Indian Affairs

sen. Mark· Andrews, Chair

-------- 0 --------

April 25, 1984
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operated by
CORPORATION FORAMERICANINDIANDEVELOPMENT

(415)55.2-1070

INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT of 1978

Senator Andrews, honorab le. member~_ of the co~ittee a~d~ts :staff, -I thank.
you for the counsel of the San Francisco Amencan. Ind tan Center on the Over­
site Hearing on the Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978.

Passa·ge of the Act Has meant that, for thefirst time.,n U.S. history, Indian
families w"ith children on a nationwide bas is are r-ecetv inq a level of cul­
turally relevant Soc101 Welfare Services and protection that prevents them
from "fe l l ing thru the net I' and from beinq separated.

This has been achieved in part thru the funding of Indian Child ~elfare pro­
grams under Title II of the Act. These programs, operated by TribaI gover~­
mentsand multi-purp')se Urban.Indian Centers, have been the key to prevent tnq
the breakup of the American Indian Family.
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had sufficient funding for needed programs.

to meet the need.

never

hand is given the responsibility for administering a key

the Act and on the other hand lS given too few resources

to fulfill its mandate.

because the allocation for Indian child welfare

The Indian Child Welfare Act is the only source of funding

to address lntervention in Indian family crlsis situa­

before they evolve into an ,actual family breakdown. Yet. the

of Indian Affairs ~n its five years of administering TITLE II

year funding ·cycle as opposed to two or three year grants also

for tribal and community-based programs. One year grants

planning'. staff development and traiolng

development of art on-going relationshlp with. state courts and

serVlce agencles. In addition, year-to-year grants force

The Boston Indian Council understands this issue of very limited

ing from yet another perspective: that of the Indian Child's and

communityi,s ability to reunite him With his family. The BIC began

Indian Family Support Program in 1977 through a research

grant from the Departmen~of Health. Education and

Along with the grant came the responsibility to help Indian

lntact and aSSlst in the reunification of families.

broken-up through foster care Situations. Inspite of the

that the Indian community In Boston has grown Slnce 1977 from

to 5,000, and the Indian Child welfare cases are just asnumer­

"and severe as ,they were when the program began. ,the BIC receives

funding in 1984 than it did in 1977. Furthermore. there are too

reservatlon ana off-reservation programs, which are simply

our concerns

tary perspective. each incldent of an Indian Child placed

Funding under the TITLE II of the Indian Child Welfare Act

more troublesdme than the expense 6~ malntalnlng an out-of-home

port off-reservation Indian constituenClesand ensure safeguards for

ment is that very few resources are target ted to prevent Indian

family represents thousands of human servlce dollars each year.

placed in non-Indian homes.

PREPARED TESTn~ONY OF THE BOSTON INDIAN COUNCIL, INC., SUBMITTED BY

CLIFFORD SAUNDERS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

We wish to express our appreclation to the Committee for
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of clear and long term publlc pollcies to guarantee the rlghts

tribes and their members recognlzed ln the Act. Without a firm com-

state court lmplementation, the Act will not fully realize its goal to

and their children in particular.

mitment on the part of this Committee to pledge adequate funding. sup-

resided in non-Indian foster homes and institutions. "From a purely

understood as an investment ln SOCiety in general and in Indian

strengthen Indian families and reduce the numbers a! Indian children

of the Actis intent, continue to be problematic because of the lack

Indian Affairs i IstUdy revealed that between -25-35% of

gar ding the Indian Chila Welfare Act and partlcularly

the Boston Indian Council. Inc. (BIC) the opportunity to testify

with the inclusion of urban programs. allocation of sufficient

court implementation reffialn basically unresolved. Every year these

three fundamental lssues, Which are critical to the full realization

and state court implementation of the Act. Since the Bill was

in 1978. the issues of level of funding; questions of whether urban

Indian programs would be lncluded; and disputes concerning state
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program ac ma n i s t r a t o r s to spend a s.ub s t an t a a L amount oftim.e on

activities as opposed to deliverylng serVlces to the community.

social service a g e nca e e cone to rely on programs that nave

and expertise in Indian child welfare cases. When programs such

BIe's Indian Family Support Program lose funding for a year.

arrangements witn the State and continuity of services lTI the

are seriously undermined.

While the miSSlon of the leWA is clear ito reduce thelnCldence

Indian family -d Ls a n t e g r a t r.o.n i, the funding determiTIgJ-tlon on

this Administratlon is not. We understand that it 15 this

tionis policy to reduce the federaldeficit.-through the reduction

human service spending. This"pollCYi ,however, especially as ~t

to Indian 'child welfare funding is short-sighted and fails to

the full cost of neglect~ng the emotional as well as

potential of Indian Children and the future economlC

TOday; thousands of Indian children spend years in costly

and lnstitutional.. se~tings. An investment, which reduces

of ou t c-o f e-home.ip La c eme n t s , not only 'constitutes a great s av a.n g in

ture human serv..icespending·, tru t cmor e 1mportantly

and emotional s t a o i Ld Lt y of the En d La n.tc n Ll u , The tradeoff bet-ween

appropriating funds, wh~ch strengthen Indian- families and

a costly foster care system ~s .. one which compromises. long

potential in the Indian community for short range politlcal objectiv

Basic to t.he ....lndian 'Child.·' Welfare Act is its

the state c o u r t- a nd s oc a a L, service s y s t em ; .

where c curt anc c s oc La L service personnel agree with the mandates

Act regarding t n c transf.er.s.of .j u r-x s d Lc t i.on or p r a o r Lt y placement

Indian child with extended family members, there are many areas of
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remain unclear. For instance, the BIC Indian Family Support

has been involved with Indian child welfare cases, Wh1Ch neces­

the return of ch~ldren to South Dakota and in one lnstance a

1 an f a n t; was returned to Alaska. Debates on '\JQq packs up the tracel eoete"

can delay the resolution of these cases for weeks and. some­

These unnecessary delays can be resolved. 1n at least two

to properly finance Indian Child Welfare Programs

the cost of thlS actlvity. The secona possibility is to es-

a set-as1de, Wh1Ch programs ana state courts nationWide could

when dollars are needed to transport Indian children across

If the Social Ser~ice aepartment of the BrA developed

for the prompt dispersement of these travel fundS, unneces­

1n reunitlng familles would oe eliminated. Yet basic to

of these opt1ons is th~ need for sufficlent dollars allocated for

cost of transferring Jurisdiction from state to tribal court.

arises perhaps more frequently In urban areas

to reservation programs, 1S the case where a Child's mother

belong to two different federally recognized tribes. What

tribes petition for transfer of jurisdiction? Do

these petitions cancel out because of each parentis unwilling­

recognlze h1s/her spouse's tribel court? If this is so, is

tug-of-war procedure in fact in the Mbest interest of the child'f?

Futhermore, inspite of the fact the Act nas been ln existence for

years, the majority of judges, attorneys and social workers

are unfamiliar with the Act. This is due in part to

American Indians in this State are dispersed throughout

communities and that court or social serivce personnel may only

on one Indian child welfare casein their entire career. Lack
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of familiarity and working knowledge of the Act pose problems for

prompt and proper resolution of Indian child welfare

demonstrates the need and lmportance of urbqn programs as advocates

of Indian children and consultants to state courts in lmplementing

IeWA mandates.

The off-reservation experlence for a majority of American

is characterized by poverty, unemployment, crowded and/or

hOUSing and poor health~ The following data is from the 1980

and is lncluded to provide a plcture of what life is like for

10 Massachusetts and to demonstrate the need for urban programs.

1. The 1980 Census reports that 1n 1979 there were 7,483
American Indians, 129 ESkimos and 131 Aleuts in the
State.

2. 32% 'of Indian familles have no husband prese~t and in
central cities 45% of Indian families do not, have a
husband present.

3. For persons 16 iears and over, J6% were not In the
force. 46% of females of the sam~ age group were not
the labor force. 60% of females 16 to 19 were not in
labor force.

4. Income of Indian households ln 1979:
Less than $5,000 21%
$5,000 to $7,499 12%
$7,500 to $9,999 13%
$10,000 to $14,999 15%
$15,OOO·to $19,999 13%
$20,000 to $24,999 9%
$25,000 to $34,999 12%
$35,000 to 49,999 4%
$50,00 or more 1%

The median income is $11,734 as compared to $21,754 for
the population at large.

5. For females 15 years and over with lncorne, the median
lncome was $4,904 with only 27.4% working year-round
full-time.

6.25% of Indian families recelve income from public aSS1S­
tance.

7. Of the 482 Indian families below poverty level, 58% do
not receive any type of public assistance lncorne. Over
90% of these families have children under 18 years of
age.

8. Approximately 216 Indian children reSlde in non-Indian
homes and institutions.

The transition from reservatlon to urban life- has been
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social problems t which make families vulnerable to break­

there exists a close extended family network within

that allows for cultural reinforcement. Indian people

prepared educational1y~ economically or psychologically

change. The complexity of the ,urban worla 18 helghtenea by

SUbtle discrimination, the realities of the urban labor

the lack of knowledge and sensitivity on the part of human

Urban Indian programs have a unique role In helping

intact while making the adjustment from reservatlon to

conclusion, issues Ql implemention, funding and viability of

are critlcal to the IeWA. Only with adequate funding and

reservation cooperation and linkages can the Act hope to

greatest number of Indian families.
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PREPARED TESTIMJNY OF TIJE BURNS PAIUTE TRIBE·SUBMITTED BY

VERNON SHAKE SPEAR, CHAIRMAN

The Burns Paiute Tribe has had sporatic funding from Title

Indian Child Welfare Act grants since initial funding year in

.1979. For the three years that the Burns Paiute Tribe

funding, the goal of the project was to maintain the family

unit and return displaced children to their 'families, if possibl

The Burns Paiute Tribe is a very small Tribe with 240 members,

the project estimated that 50% of the population would benefit

from the project. At the end of each year of funding the pro­

ject demonstrated that 75% of the population benefitted from

the project. All children who were placed by the State agency

within the proximity of the Burns Paiute Reservation were re­

turned to their families. Prior to the funding there were no

(0) Indian foster homes, there are now 2 Indian foster homes and

2 emergency shelter-homes. The Burns Paiute Tribe is a non-280

.Tribe which gives the .Tribe jurisdiction over Indian Child Wel­

fare matters. Because of .this status, the State of Oregon wilT

not pay for foster care on the reservation. The Burns Paiute

Tribe does not have the resources of it's own to purchase foster

shelter ·care and this is a hardship on the families who are pro~

viding this service. Attached is testimony that was submitted

to the State of OREGON, Children's Services Division in May, 19

regarding the Proposed Indian Child Welfare Act rules for the

State of Oregon. Since submission of testimony at the State

level, no action has transpired from that time. The Burns

Tribe has had no Indian Child .Welfare Program for the past two

fiscal years with no other services being provided by the B.I

the State or the Tribe. The need is escalating and will be

described in the problem statement. Based on the allocation

ceived from these awards, the cost per client has been $103.00,
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s is far below the standard cost of services provided at the

te agencies.

are the specific problems that the Burns Paiute Tribe

with the implementation of the Indian Child

Act and the State of Oregon .

Since the Indian Child Welfare Act grant money, Title 20,

1979, the Burns Paiute Tribe has received the grant

1980 amd 1982. The inconsistent manner the awards

has resulted in the Burns Paiute Tribe's inability to

e realistic planning regarding the Indian Child Welfare.

~ Burns Paiute Tribe is placed under the jurisdiction of the

m Springs Agency which is located 200 miles away. Trad­

·onally, the agency BIA is responsible for providing Indian

ld Welfare needs and Social SerVices, at some point in t~me

Springs Agency decided they did not need the BIA

of Child Welfare and Social Services, so those services

no longer prOVided by the BIA. Therefore, the Burns Paiutes

left without these services p r ov Ld ed to them. 'When the

T~ibe is not selected for an award of the Title 20,

Child Welfare Grant, the Tribe is unable to deliver any

welfare service. The inconsistent funding is a

to the Burns Paiute Tribe. The competitive process

eliminates the smaller Tribe. All factors are no t taken

consideration when the awards are being made ,

of the people of the Burns Paiute Tribe who are now of

age were raised in non-Indian homes, located away from

This has proved a greatbardshipin prOViding

as well as addressing the cultural needs. Most of these

have returned to the area with the hope of reuniting

their families upon reaching adulthood. This has proven

a very difficult task for the returning persons as well

community members, due to the-difference in communication,

and culture.
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3. The Burns Paiute Tribe has submitted aState-Trihal

with no success. The State did not respond to the Agreement,

after the Tribal Attorney made several attempts to request a

response£:rom the State, t he Agreement went ignored. The

Indian Child Welfare 'Act provides for ,Tribes to make such

ments but, it appears from the experience that the Burns Paiute

Tribe has had with the State, that unless the State has full

control of the decision making it will ignore any action that

not fully initiated by itself. This leaves the Tribe with no

alternative, which leads to another concern. The concern of

how a Tribe can deal with a State that fails to comply with

Federal law.

4. Funding (With #1) Another problem with funding is the fact

that if a Tribe who "received an award had a specific task ie:

Tribal Children's Code, they would be denied an award if they

put that task in an an activity in a later proposal. Some

clarity needs to be established in such cases. A Tribe can

develop a Tribal Children's Code and four years later find

revisions are needed or further amendments a.r e necessary.

is an area that the Portland Area ha~ not funded or made pro­

visions, for.

5. In the Portland Area which is the Area that the Burns

under has not provided the Burns Paiute Tribe with updating

implementing of the Indian Child Welfare Act with the Tribal

Council and 'the Burns Paiute Tribal organization. This is the

responsibility of the B.LA.

6. Definitions that .need redefining are: "expert witn~ss't,

Child-custody proceedings. The interpretation of these

o nit he part of the ,State .a g e nc ae s are judgmental and irrelevent

to the needs of the Indian culture and social structure.

custody p r.o c e ad Ln.g s are unclear, notification to the Tribe is

after the initial proceeding has "begun, which delays the

the Tribe to intervene. All notification should begin

when a child is initially entering any type of placement.
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Indian Child Welfare Act was passed without an appropriation

ch makes the legislation little of non effect in the delivery

The service delivery varies greatly from tribe to

There was a recommendation to appropriate $15,000,000.00

h the passage of the Act. $15,000,000.00 is the recommended

to carry out the intent of the Act. Other re-

are:

o establish the funding cycle for three years to allow
continuity of services.

he emphasis of the funding should be towards development
f programs.

Suggestion to evaluate BIA and other Indian monies to
determine where the money is spent and if it is equitable.

A priority is the establishment of Tribal Children's Court.

That some mechanism for enforcing the Indian Child Welfare
Act's implementation and it's intent, be developed, for
the States to follow.

concludes our testimony. Thank you for the opportunity to

this testimony. We would be willing to answer any

that you may have regarding this written testimony.
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YOU%; Ilono:'

Mv nam.. .ts Wanda Johnson. ! wish to addr..s" you:: -court re­

garding a =ntralized. reeo~ Ic"ep:i.nq avaeee ,

The· Fad;eraJ. A.Ct ~u1rl!" that: all ;,ecord!l be !Cept by the

State•. We t"lIl. !:hat there. will be d1l!~ic:ulti... .!1 in J.C<;ati.nq

pa>:tiOtUar rllccrd" if rec:c",;d.s ar.. to b.. kept in a branch

office "'h.u:e proclle<linqs "'*Ire i.n:z.l:iat<'><i.

This would be near- impossible for an out-of-State Tribe if

th.. branch office loS not known. We f'Uid. veev st:r:onq"J.y that

... centralized 10<:&1:.1.011 be kept and that reco>:ds be avariable
to a ohilds tribe at an v time, thus J;eli.evinq any child at'

an .... unnee..""arv lItay in a shelter un-til they ean be reW'li.t:ed
Wi.th familv.

!lay e, lS81
H.nd..O~_1I

B••"in9~ 01> Pn>poS-':\ Sta~. Ie'oOA R"l ...

g~U~::i~~~~~:~g::;~:~~1:1;Ul~~:~f~;

~~~1~~!~~;;~~!~li~1~:i'"'o"
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CHILD AND FAMILY CONSORTIUM

WINNEBAro UNIT
Director Norma Stealer, Director

P.O. Box 626
Wirmebago, NE 68071
402-878-2570

Mark Andrews, Chairman
Committee/Indian Affairs
States Senate

D.C. 20510

CHILD WELFARE ACT

Andrews:

and Winnebago Tribes of NebrasKa occupy two reservations
to one another, in the northeast corner of Nebraska. After

deliberation, the Omaha and Winnebago Tribal Councils

to form the CHILD AND FAMILY CONSORTIUM to adapt their

welfare services to effect a greater impact upon its direct

to tribal members and upon the state judicial system and

welfare agencies.

proposes to serve 575 individuals in ·various service

starting date is June 1, 1984, and will conclude on

, 1985. Due to our combined service area population of 3,331
funding at the minimum funding level for consortiums

amount of $150,000.00.

Consor·tl.um is broader goals and objectives address Consortiurn­

Agreements regarding foster care licensing and the addition

Child Welfare Regulations to the state welfare manual.

units have goals and objectives which directly meet the
their respective tribal members, which are within the

of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

JOINT PROJECT OF THE OMAHA AND WINNEBAGO TRIBES OFNEBRASKA
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We bel~eve that the tracK record of the two tribal child welfare

programs for the past three years is a sound base upon which the

two tribes may continue to .build cooperative ventures in providing

improved and more sophisticated services to their tribal members.

OMAHA CHILD & FAMILY SERVICES

Under Public Law 280, the Omaha Tribe retroceeded in October 1978,

and maintains exclusive jurisdiction in all child custody proceed­

~ngs. The Omaha Child & Family Services, funded by Title II of

the Indian Child Welfare Act, has been in operation S1nce May 1979.

The Omaha Child & Family Services is a service-oriented project

and prov~des supportive and direct social services to~children and

famil~es ~nvolved in child custody proceedings both locally and

out-of-state. Two of the most successful services our program
provides are 1) Recreational services and activities for the youth,

as a preventat1ve factor; The orientation is cultural activities,

emphas~z~ng the Omaha Clan Structure and the tribal value system.

The development of a volunteer program utiliz1ng tribal elders and

extended family members meets the cult~ral needs and support needs

of the youth. 2) Child Protect1ve.Services and Committee, organized

to prov1de protective serV1ces to reservat~on children. The pri­
mary concern is to evaluate child welfare cases' using a team review

approach, to desigU"an'individual treatment plan and a letter of

agreement by the parents, to monitor foster care placements and to
ass1gn service responsibilities among the Committee members.

The FY 83 funding is $50,000.00. Program staff includes three

full-time positions: Project Director, Soc~al Serv~ce Worker,

Youth Resource Worker and a part-time Secretary. Salaries con­
stitute more than two-thirds of the budget. The proposed Consortium

budget would have allowed the maintenance of th1S staff level, with

an increase in supportive services, such as transportation and

training,

A JOINT PROJECT OF THE OMAHA AND WINNEBAGO TRIBES OFNEBRASKA
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to Children and families:

126 children & 29 adults accomplished

155 children & 40 adults accomplished

200 children & 50 adults accomplished
265 children & 60 adults projected

BAGO CHILD & FAMILY SERVICES

to the Indian Child Welfare Act, the Winnebago Tribe of
fska petitioned the Secretary of the Interior to Resume

~~sive_Jurisdiction over child custody cases involving Winnebago
dren in any state court in the United States. This "Reassumption

risdiction" was. approved, including a proposed Juvenile Code-.
this legal mandate, the Children's Court began operation on

21, 1982, expressly for the welfare of any Indian child on the

Reservation and for any Winnebago Child involved in state
for reasons of neglect or dependency.

nnebago Child & Family Services grant program's overall

se is to promote the stability of Indian families through

intervention prior to formal court action and to prevent

of Indian families which come before the Winnebago

Children's'~ourt and who may come before arty juvenile or
court in the United States for reasons of neglect or

year beginning September 1, 1983 and ending May 31,
Child & Family Services was awarded $50,000.00 to fund a

a Counselor and a Project Director, to provide serVices
individuals (150 children and 50 adult/parents).

first six months of this year, we have provided services
in~olving 78.children.

JOINT PROJECT OF THE OMAHA AND WINNEBAGO TRIBES OFNEBRASKA
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The two most successful services our program provides are

1.) Protection for the reservation child. The seven year old

Child Welfare Committee comprised of sChool, tribal health, PHS
community health and BIA social services meets weekly to

all child welfare services on the reservation. The Committee
screens for resources required before any off-reservation case
returned to Winnebago.

2.) Advocacy for the urban Winnebago family. State courts are

beginning to develop a respect for Tribes and to aCknowledge' their'
right to be a party to the proceeding involving tribal members
State social services must be reminded that they are equally

sible to the parent for rehabilitation as they are to the children
in protection. Once we apprise both the parent(s) and the social
worker of this obligation, services finally begin to assist the
family at reunification.

The two least successful service activities are

1.) Transfer of Jurisdiction of healthy infants from other states.

If the children a:: older, if they nave behavior or psychological
problems, the state is more willing to allow the ·transfer back to
the reservation.

2.) Cooperative investigations of physical and sexual abuse reports
regarding reservation children. Because Nebraska is governed by

P. L.. 280, civil and criminal jurisdiction is vested with the State
of Nebraska when it concerns Winnebago Indians. The local county
sheriff does not believe that the Winnebago Tribe has jurisdiction
in child welfare cases.

A JOINT PROJECT OF THE OMAHA AND WINNEBAGO TRIBES OF NEBRASKA
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.t.he Omaha Unit .will be able to -maLnta Ln only the
supportive expenses. Theircaseload capability will

by 75%. The Winnebago Unit will be able to maintain one
staff. The caseload capability will be cut by 60%.

the Tribes will become less effective in their
to maintain and develop further their relationships to

Judicial system and to the public welfare system. Case
direct services .will become so demanding that in-depth

of an equitable partnership between tribes and state
services will be discontinued. The intent of the Indian

We'lfare Act wnich speaks to "full faith and credit" cannot

in promoting the states' cooperation and compliance with
Child Welfare Act is sure to slide backwards and Tribes

become ignored once again by states' juvenile justice systems.

we urgently request your advocacy and leadersnip in
us that funding levels will not be reduced as is presently

proposed. Thank you for your consideration.in.this crucial
to the American Indian Tribes and their children.

Director

Omaha Unit

PROJECT OF THE OMAHA AND WINNEBAGO TRIBES OF NEBRASKA
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came, to the coneluedon-uhac the most significant root .cause .for. the

(2)' The program should .ee constituted in -eccb.e manner that

there would be little or no duplicat1.on 0'£ .the services

offered. by other agencies, Ln-parr Lcu'l.a r the Child Welfare

Unit of the Oklahoma Department of Human Services.

(0 A tribal child weLfa're. .program should addreaa the root

.causes for the high rates of placement of our children

(400% of the rate for non-Indian children in Oklahoma).

Cherokee Nation of Oklahoma began pLannLng a t s response to the Indian

Act following" passage of that Act by Congress .Ln 1978, priority

the following considerations:

OF ROSS O. SWI!1MER, PRINCIPAL CHIEF, CHEROKEE NATION' OF OKLAHOMA,
_INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT 'OVERSIGHT HEARINGS CONDUCTED BY THE SELECT

. ON INDIAN AFFAIRS, UNITED STATES SENATE. SUBMITTED MAY 22, 1984.

Lnumg our attempts to ·identifytne causes for .the high .p.Lacemencrrates r wa

introspectively 'at our own Cherokee paopj.eiand-our culture. :We:know that

people' tend .to value tt:eir children' highly•. Physical abuse. is.extremely

SexuaLvabuee is' pr-esent cbut tnoc in' numbers sufficient to justify cne p.l.ace­

Child neglect occurs more frequently' butt agaanv vnctirat; so great. a

explain' the 'high incidence of . placement •

.tempt:tng to research 'the causes for the· 'high placement rate of, Cherokee

en,' we <Looked. first at . the sysuems 'already .In place to deal with child

.and. neglect ancwt.t.n-pLaceaent; of children: the Ok.Lahoma. juvenile

e' system and' the 'Department of Human .servtcee, .In examining ..the .cour-t

,. we' found no evidence of any cover-t efforts to remove Cherokee children

heir families on a wholesale basis, .as the placement rates. might indicate.

contrary, we found several judges and. district .attorneys ,~~ho ~~~rE?'_·~?em~

Cherokee and . a number .of .others who seemed. to make a true eff01:t .to be

standing and considerate -of Cherokee culture, and values. In examining the

of the 'Depa'rtment; of, Human Services; .we .found a Similar situation. 'In-,

ces in which 'Depa'ctment; of Human c Se r'vf.cea :s,taff"have .anown -open bias' against

okee: people' have been-very .rare ; If,' discrimination- existed, it ..wasisolated,

hidden, .and thus extremely difficult to confront . openly•.;

37-608 0 - 84 - 19

Dear Senator Andrews,

Joseph K. Lumsden
Tribal Chairman

206 GREENOUGH ST.
SAULT SAINTE MARIE.

MICHIGAN 49783

We have sent this same letter to .Sen ato r. James Mc(lure, Chairman,
Appropriations Sub-Committee on Interior and Related Agencies and we
respectfully requested that this letter be entered as part of the
of the hearings to be heid on April 25, 1984. Due to cutbacks and
deficits in federal funding and given the economic conditions of the
nation's reservations, we want to thank you for your support in the
past and ask for your continued support for FY 85.

! would, however, recommend that the competitive nature of the
program be el iminated and the child welfare appropriations be allocated
to Tribes on a case or population basis or a combination of the two.
Indian organizations shOUld continue to be competitive with a specific
set-aside which they would compete for.

April 12, 1984

r::CEIVED APR 1 C ::~~

JKL!kf
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THE SAULTSTE. MARIETRIBE OF

CHm"IWA mN~mANS

The 12 million dollars recommended by the Senate
will insure protect1on of the best interests of Indian children and
famil ies by providing assistance and funding to Indian tribes and
zations in the operation of child and family service programs which
reflect the unique values of Indian culture and promote the stabil ity
and security of indian families.

This letter shall address the oversight hearings on the Indian
Child Welfare appropriations for FY 85_ Looking back to the 1982
1983 budgets of 9.7 million dollars and the proposed 7.7 million doll
for FY 85, it will not be possible to provide the same quality service
to Indian people that has been provided in the past.

Senator Mark Andrews
Select Committee on Indian Affairs
724 Senate Hart Building
Washington, D. C. 20510

The intent of the Indian Child Welfare Act is to give proper care
of Indian chi ldren needing adoptive or foster home care. It's main
objective is to restrict the .placementof indian children by non-'!
social agencies in non-Indian homes and environments.
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court systems nor with the -Indian people and their culture,' but wren­
incompatibility of these two _entities. The- ~p6-int· at'- whicp 'the state

court system and Indian culture meet is -cbareceerxeec by a

standing, communications, and trust.

no commonalities, either in historical development, ways of viewing the

responses to problem situations.

Indian culture, were forced. by circumstances to deal with each other, the results

were almost always disastrous, with Indian people and their culture usually being

defeated by the stronger, more powerful -state system.

The Cherokee Nation 'saw as 1.ts clear mission, therefore, .tne development ..of a

program to act as a. buffer ·between Endd.an.tcuLtru're and the state child w~lJare

system in order to enable 'Cherokee f'amf.Lf.ea to..obtain .more posd t Lve outcomes ann

to prevent unnecessary separation of Che.rokee t f'amf.Lf.ea .and.ithedr children while

providing for the protection of those Children. Our program was created. to

address specific, sd.t.uatf.ona which were occurring all too frequently and were

hurting Cherokee people. SUCh a program, by-defdnauaon, accomp.Ld.anee our .aecond

stated goal of avoiding duplication of existing Child welfar.e-services.

the specific sf.tuatdonawrcicn the Cherokee .NatLon l s . Indian .Chf.Ld ..Wel·fare

addresses are .t.he following:

(1) The Language Barrier

It r.e estimated. that 20-25% of the Cherokee Rat ton! s ·60,000 ,tribal·members

speak . the: Cherokee language. In many of .our. -trr.add-tLonaLr.homes , .. .Che'rokee -Le .

the' only' .Language tuaed for. daily communication' among families • .W4ile most

of those 'persons who speak -Che'rokee -afsc speak::so.me"English, many .of .rt.hem

prefer .tc speak Cherokee and are able to -commundcatre much.moreexP!:E:l:s~~VE?+Y

in the Cherokee language. Toour.kiiowleage,noneof nhevst-ate child·:toJ·elfare,:_

workers, judges, or district attorneys in our service area are fluent in

Cherokee,_nor.do.-they·ask--£:or an .dnnarprecer if -tne cjLentv appear-a-abLe to

speak. any-BngHeh at.all. This.:situation results in very. .poor .conmunfcatLon

between Cherokee families and .pub.Hotautnordnaes r-egerddng child.,welfare

matters. One "of the more tragic. illustrations of this .p rob.Lem is ~the:parenl;

who comea-to the .trrdba.l, office to'request';tribal.child welfare staff' to find.:

out why his or her child has been removed from tihe home by the .po Lf.ce ,

police officials and state child welfare staff have exp.Laf.ned the removal to

the parent ativtrhe time, .but; due to the par-enr t s fear ana

his or 'herminiinal grasp of .Bngj.Lsh, .the parent was unable

explanation gaven ,
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tribal child welfare staff -have been able to provide assistance

des in such -at.cuetdcns , and we have done forceful advocacy with law

t and state child welfare and .cour-t officials to aensd'tid.ae them to

ial ·attention -t hat; must be given to communication. with Cherokee-

g families. By doing so, we haye"reached the 'podrit; «here state child

workers often call -on our :.bilingual crrt.Ld welfare staff to accompany

investigations of comp.Ladrrtia of Child abuse or neglect: involving

'giee-speaking families. In this way,.·,theparents 'and children receive

~xPlanations of the' 'alleged problem and, the process in' their own language

~ie -enabled to morefull.y and expr-essave.Ly .expLaau their situation to

'Cherokee-speaker 0 Often, 'removaL of the ·children from the home is

~~ci. simply by improved communications between the family 'and the state

'dwelfare worker.

i.l.ingual tzrdbaL staff are a16'0 skilled at :explainingcourt procedures.

l~rOc.esses to Cherokee-speaking families, thus allaying the Eea'r of the

en- which had often led to panic on the part of families who did not

stand the ..court system. We also insist that all CherOkee-speaking

cs and witnesses be provided, with interpreters during court proceedings .

imPly addressing' the" obvious problem' of 'language barriers,' our·program

greatly :l:mproved commun'ications and' understanding between Cherokee people

~,tne state Child welfare· and :court systems.

Lack: of Trust ·in· Formal Systems

Indian people have good'reasons to traditionally. distrust the white

s system of: j.uardce .and agencies such as the Department of Human Services.

have seen 'Indian 'children removed .from their· families;, for no reason

rent; to the' Indian community, and placed in institutions, foster homes,

adoptive placements, never to'beseen or heard from again.

efore, when an Indian .chd.Ld is removed from the: home o:y the court,

f on a tetttporary,- emergency basis, Indian·families tend to .see the

f~ation' as hopeless and often believe that there is no chance of their

'hd being r-etnrrned -co vthem, .....even if the court ana the state 'child,welfare

:~ff tell them that return is poeedb.Le. .or even probable. The reaction of

Indian par-entia- upon removal of their child is to simply give. up. They

powerless to fight the system. Almost ,always, they' become depressed,

Some turn to alcohol or drugs, and others simply move
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The role of tribal child welfare staff is to develop trusting relationsnips

with the parents whose children have been removed and to help them see and

deal with the situation in a more hopeful, realistic manner. Often this

requires persistent casework efforts on behalf of tribal staff, as well .as

negotiations with the courts and state child welfare workers to set realistic

and attainable goals for the parents to accomplish an order to secure the

return of the child. Tribal staff expend as much time and effort as 1.6

necessary in order toaevelop trusting, caringrelationsnips with parents,

to enhance their self-confidence and sense of competence, and to provide

services to enable them to solve the problems which led to placement of their

chdLdr'en, Such intensive services are not limited. to traditional casework

tasks, such as counseling and referral, but almost always involve strong

advocacy efforts; supportive services such as transportation, assistance with

finances and. housing, coordination with medical resources, .ne.Lp with educational

or employment p~oblems, and parent ·aide services; and the utilization of

existing community .gr-aaar-oot s helping systems within the traditional context

of Cherokee culture ..

The success of such services is borne out by the fact that during .tihe first

three years of the Cherokee Nation' 5 Indian Child Welfare: Program, these

intensive services and advocacy efforts have resulted in, 87% of Cherokee

Children for whom the state has recommended. removal from the home being able

to remain safely with the family.

In order to insure that these children remain safe in the homes of ,their

parents or extended family, members, our, Indian Child Wef-fare Program ha~ a

policy of never closing a" case on a family. Even after the court case has

been dismissed. and the state child welfare case has been closed., we retain

each family on open status and check·with themperiodica~lytosee that. the

children are safe, that the family is- continuing to functionwe11,and. to

let them know that we care about.the welfare of their family a~~their

Children. If problems arise, families .EeeL free to call upon US for help,

and we again utilize all'the resources available to enable .the families··to

deal with and f f.nd solutions to the .problems confronting them.

(3) Cultural. Differences

Often situations which look like abuse or neglect to state child welfare

staff investigating an Indian family, are simply cultural differences. One

example is the Indian concept. of the extended family, in which a child is not
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y the responsibility' of his. parents but also of a wide circle of

members related by blood orr by tradition. It is common for a child

ide with family members other than parents for varying periods of

and, sometimes, throughout his or her entire childhood. State child

re workers often perceive 'such situations as parental abandonment and

to take .actdon to correct the situation. Tribal staff intervene in

instances to interpret the cultural values to the state workers and

urt to avoid the child' being 'removed from what is, .to the family, a

able and natural situation. Tribal staff have also dona a great 'deal

rk to educane state child .welfare workers and j udgea to this particular

ral characteristic in order to prevent unneceaaary investigations of

ted abandonment" which 'only serve to frighten and "a.Larm families.

other, cut.turej, difference which 1f. often misinterpreted is the degree

parvf.sden which Indian parents feel' is appropriate for children.

people tiend ct;o .be1ieve 'that children .requfre a cectearr emounr _of

in ordex to explore the world and learn from' their experiences.

are jUdged not by their .chrono.logfcaj, age but by the degree of

and responsibility whi'<:h they' have acquired. An· Indian parent may

perfectly comfortable with' leaving and eight year. old child at home alone

limited -perLods of'·time or'with leaving a ten year 'old ·child tcVlookaf-ter

siblings'. Often, family members' or neighbors are -c.Loee by and available

child "ahou.Ld-the or' she need- assistance. On the other hand, most police

any chd.Ld under the age of ~twelve who is without

supervision,and often state. child welfare workers will· request

order emergency removal in such situations. By educating police

state child welfare workers·,tolookmo.re closely at vauch situations and

to see the circumstances from'the Tndf.an .patent I e. po Lnt; of view, many

emergency removals .are vbedng avoided. -In Cases where removal occurs

such-c.trcureat.ences , t,ribal-staf£are usually:able to·'facilitate the

chd.Ld .and tihe avoidance of court action.

number of '.other suched.tuations arising out of" the' disparity' between

of •our "Indian culture and those of 'white society occur. Tribal

situations ,through negotiation

and education of the state systems.

Poverty and Neglect

. A great .many of our Indian peop.Le' in Oklahoma live in abject poverty.

U"em!,loym,ent is high among Cherokees, and 27.4% of the families receiving Aid
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to Families with Dependent Children in the nine counties totally within the

boundaries of the Cherokee Nation are Indian, compared .with a statewide

percentage of 11% Indian xecfpdenta, These figures are particularly striking

when it is noted. that only 5.6% of the population of Oklahoma 1.5 Indian,
according to the 1980 u •. S. Census.

Poverty is' often ,confused with child neglect, ,particularly by state child

welfare workers Who tend to be white and ·have middle-class values. To avoid

needless removal of Cherokee children from their, homes due to poverty which

lOOKS like neglect, our tribal child welfare staff have been trained to

become specialists in discriminating between the two ana are often called

upon by state child welfare workers to assist in. l.nitial investigations of

complaints of child neglect. In this way, we are able to pz'eventr removal of

children for alle~eCl neglect Where the real problem is poverty. We are also

able to offer servic.es .t;o these -families to help them locate reSources for

employment, training, and financial assistance ·to enable them to raise _their

economic ,standard of Ldvdrrg , not just for the children but ·for the family as
a whole.

In cases where neglect is. identified but is 1;10t severe enough to warrant

removal of th~ children, many state child welfare staff refer the families to

our tribal child welfare program for _services. We also receive neglect referrals

from other agencies, fromfamlly members, and from indiViduals in the connnunity.

We provide intensive services to SUCh families, based on. trnsting relationships,

to help them to understand the effects on the children and, to build their self­

confidence to enable them to make ,positive changes, andremediate the neglectful
situation.

The Cherokee Nation Indian Child. Welf.are Program. considers working with '

neglectful families to be our specialty• ,Other agencies are reluctant to deal

with neglect due to the fact that change 'usually comes very slowly, if at all,

and a great deal of patience and genuine concern is required to really.1;)e able

to assist a neglectful family. We feel that: ,the problem of child neglect has

long been overlooked ,ignored, ana,put aside by' state child welfare agencies,

and we are committed to filling this service, gap by making child neglect ser~ices
a priority of our .prcgram, In general, tribal staff have usually been able to:

obtain positive results With neglectful families. Although gC!-insare oiten

slow and difficult to measure, We feel We have had a positive impact on reducing

child neglect among the fatni1ies With whom we have worked.
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Alcohol":'Related Problems 1 d

. Th re '!J' often a great disparity between the way Indian peep e an

e . . I ho L problem among· Indaans , ,While a wh1.te person,
.". • "n'.·- people vaee the, a co __ erson as an abusing or

state child welfare worker j may vuew. a p hat same

parent. who also' drinks, Indian people m~y look at t

h 0 her children but.and see a::,basically good parent who loves 1.S r 'lcohol abuse.
abusing or neglecting -them due to severe' problems with a

be. .' th alcohol problem as ats and child welfare workers may v1.ew,' e ,

ccur Lreeueer that the parent receive a.Lcono.L treatment
';>"on,trib\lC].n~ factor and reques. child welfare

' - i h .a multi-faceted serv1.ce plan. ,Tribal
co

nJunct1.on
w t. h til the alcohol abuse is stopped,

on .tne other nand, realize t at, un.. ' __

f the other prcvaaaons of aparent is incapable of carrying out any 0, ff'

service plan and .is being set up for .failure. Our sta s

it is, to, help the client obcadn treatment £:or the alconol problem,

p'raor y f d d tilizing all the resources availableinpatient treatment i nee e , U On

es· for alcohol: treatment. ceIndian 'organizations. and o.ther Cl_gan c i . , , ll. nd

. he concomitant problems usually abate as .we ,a
parent stops drink1.ng,t . . t We also realize

the cnd.Ldr'en can be safely' returned home at that pain • d h t

1 e may occur, an t aalcoholism is a lifelong problem, that .re aps s .

d d f r years' in order -to l.nsurefollow-up and services may be nee eo·

the' chi-1dren remain safe and protected.

Extended Family. and: In.tra-T-ribal Placement of Children

dif f i cul t battle ,to dnsure that state courts andIt.:has' been a long, t

- h he Indian Cl;t.ild Welfare.Act-requiremen schild welfare staff comply w1t -r e. k to plac.e

It is much easier for a state wor er

h t seek -ou t· extendedinto a readily avaf.Lattl.e white foster home t an, 0- _.

-Ou t ihal child welfare sta-ff have been very 1ns:J.stent
placements. r r . de where possible, and we have backed up

extended family placements be ma . . _ I ting, ext.ended
- tance in locating and eva ua

insistence' with concrete ass1.S . oint. where extended family

p Lacementis , By doing so, we have reac:::na.
f
:

r
children who must be

.pfaceeence are the norm rather than tne- excep

from their parents -tc insure their safety.

. -. dill ently to insure that .Cher'okee children are
We have also, worrked, very g. hen there' are no relative place-

in Cherokee foster and adcpzdva homes W th

as . a link between eavailable. We feel that. our role is to serve .' . _ . nd the

o rams of the Department of Human servaces a
and adoptive home pr g. c c ibility in

W ve taken 'an -acmve vresponspeople of our Cherokee' communities. e na
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The number of CheroJ;ceefamilies needing aez-vacea

Program -i.e far more that our program has been able to serve on the funds

by the Bureau of Indian Affairs. Program staff estimate tbat they could easily

identify 4,000 - 5,000 persons per year among our tribe wno are involved in

abusing or neglecting situations or are at -hignrisk" for abuse or neglect.

services are limited, then, not by the lack of need, .but; -by the amount of funds

and staff we have been able to obtain. During each year that our budget and

staff have -ancreased , so also nave the numbers' of our referrals. Yet we are

still unable to reach all of the potential child welfare clients among our

population due to lack of sufficient staff ana resources. The following table

will serve to further emphasize this point:
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recruiting, screening, and assisting in the certification process of

Cherokee families far foster and adoptive care. Through our intensive

efforts in this area over the past year, the number of state-:-certified

Cherokee foster homes in northeastern Oklahoma has increased, from 17 in

February, 1983, to 40 in January, 1984. We have also recruited

ferred a sufficient number of Cherokee adoptive parents that no

child has had to be adopted to a non-Cherokee family

of our 'tribal child welfare program.
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The dec-reased amount of funding available to Indian Child Welfare Programs

comes at a time when cnd.Id abuse and neglect is ancreaaaug nationwide ana

such programs are more crucial than ever. In .tihe nine countu.es of north-

eastern Oklahoma which are wholly within the boundaries of the Cherokee

Nation, the number of confirmed incidents of child abuse and neglect has

increased by 400% over the past four years. This drastic increase is due

partly to economic stress in our area but may also partially be due to

increased reporting as a result of more publiCity ana visibility of such

programs as our Indian Child Welfare Program.. Nationwide, 45 states

reported increases in 1983, according to the American Humane Association.

Tribal Indian Child Welfare Programs are working well and. are providing

direct services to prevent children from being harmed while preventing

family separation. Tribal programs are filling a gap in services which

nas been catastrophically damaging to Indian people over the years and. has

-resu.Iced in untold numbers of Indian cnildren being uprooted from their

families and their cu.Ltarre ,

'Tribal Indian Child 'Welfare Programs are able to provide services economically

and without the waste so often present in state and federally operated programs.

In our current Indian Child Welfare budge t; , for example, 72% of our total grant

is utilized for direct personnel costs, including salaries; fringe benefits,

and contractual attorney services. Our average cost per client per year,

.based on our total budget, is only $112.00. Few programs can manage the

'intensive, quality servic.es we provide on that amount of money.

.Almost all the problems experienced by our tribe in, -conjunccdon w.ith the

Indian Child Welfare Act result from the funding procedures utilized by the

Bureau of Indian Affairs. Indian Child Welfare funds are awarded on the basis

of competitive annual grants. Each tribe competes against all other tribes and

urban programs within its Bureau Service Area. The disadvantages and proble~s

of this system dncLude the following:

(1) The competitive nature of the grants inhibits cooperation among

tribes. Full and complete coopez-atrf.onremong tribes and urban programs

located in the same geographic region is absolutely essential to the

fulfillment of the p rovdsuons and' the intent of the Indian Child Welfare

Act. While most tribes and urban organizations have made an effort to
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rise above .the coapat.Ltfva aspects of Eundttng . in order to coordinate

to provide more and better services to ouz c IndLan people, -rbe underlying

awareness of the competitive, -gz-ant; process permeates all our dealings

w.1.th each otihe'rr and inhibits trust and cooperation.

(2) Preparation 'of a full.~and complete proposal each year takes a

great 'deal of staff .time away from -direct 'services. The proposal

preparation is time-consuming and repetitive, as is the Bur-eau t a

annual proposal review process.

(3) Due to the -conpet.Ltdva annual grant process, it is impossible

for tribes to. adequately plan programs for more than one year at a

. time. _The one-cyea'r nature of the grants inhibits tribes from expanding

program scope -to include components which cannot be comp.Leced within

one- year. For example, our trr-fba has considered implementing our own

.f'oatier- home. program, but .cbe .prospectof initiating such a program one

.year, -p Lacfng ,chf.Ldren. in ..roeeer- care; then, possibly receiving no

grant. the following year, and Leavdng children in limbo in foster homes

prevents us from instituting such a program.

(4) The grant approval process places too little emphasis on a .program's

previous pexformance , More weight should be given to program performance

reports and evaluations 'which indicate the level and qua1:LtY6£ services

provided.

(5) No training or technical assistance has been made available to our

progr:am by ·the'-·'Bureau;for the past two years, other <than a 'pre-submission

review of our 'proposal each, year by the Agency Superintendent.

In view .of the above-listed difficulties it we wou.Ld. respectfully make the

following reconnnendations:

(1) That overall funding for tribal Indian Child Welfare Programs be

increased substantially. in order to allow current services to be expanded

to' meet the critical unmet needs of abusive .and -neglectful Indian families

and to prevent the breakup of tihe Indian family u~it.



RESQUTION NO. (1984)

ONr I a.A T

Jh-#..~
RObert Youn~ Chief
Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians
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.' Robin Toineeta, Vice Chief
Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians

C ER T

Joint Council Meeting
of

Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians
and the

Cherokee Nation of Oklahoma
April 6-7, 1984

Red Clay Historical Area
Cleveland, Tennessee

The Indian Child Welfare Act was ~ssed to encourage Indian Tribes
to provide much needed social services to ·the children of their
membership, and

THEREFORE BE n'RESQVEO by, the Tribal Council of the Eastern Band of
Cherokee Indians and' the Cherokee Nation, meeting jointly at- the

, Red Clay Historical Area, that both tribes will exert their influ­
. encethroughtheir congressional "delegations to encourage full

funding of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

FURTHER RESOLVED 'that both ,tribes will meet'with representatives of the
, Bureau of Indian Affairs.to.;:discuss the continuing"need .ror funding
of their programs' and ·the necessity to reward"programexcellence
with genuine support for their goals' in funds" aswelLas praise.

1;he Act has' been successfully implemented:;,by the Cherokee Nation
and the Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians, and

.There have been reduct.Ions in funding 'to;'i:he tribes' although the
ratings of the grants nave been ,high, .evaluatdorrs. of the programs
superior, and the Bureau .of Indian Affairs held.its'annual training
program. in 'Cherokee to "show-off" .the .orcqram.

the "officials of. the Eastern Band of' Cherokee Indians' and' -the Cherokee
of Oklahoma do,hereby..,ce.rtify that the Council members in attendance

this l ega Ll y called'~joi~t meeting, in. whi.cn there was a quorum present on
."r· ··/l_7_t.h.. • .84 acop cec -the fo'rego Lng resolution.

(5) That the provision of training and technical assistance to Indian

Child Welfare Programs should be a mandated function of each Area Social

Worker of the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

(4) That the primary considerations in awarding of grants be:

(A) Tribal population

(B) Demonstrated program performance.

Attachment: Joint Resolution of the Councils of the

Cherokee Nation of Oklahoma and the Eastern Band of the Cherok
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(2) That grants be awarded for at least a three year period,

upon satisfactory performance.

(3) That grant funds be distributed nationwide rather than on an Area­

by-Area formula.

Ross O. Swimmer, Principal Chief

Cherokee Nation of Oklahoma

On behalf of the .Cherokee Nation of Oklahoma, I want to express my

for the opportunity to.p,resent our-views to Sour Committee.

In summary, the Indian Child Welfare Act is, as far as our tribe is·concerned

effective in carrying out the intent of Congress to prevent the-unnecessary

breakup 6f Indian families and to give Indian people the opportunity to solve

our own problems with child abuse and neglect. With the recommendations we

have made, especially in regard to increased funding for tribal child welfar

programs, we are confident that tribes will be able to completely

purpose of the Indian Child Welfare Act and find solutions to the problems

which led to its passage by Congress.



Enclo$ures~

ATTEST:

Al Aubertin, Chairman
..Colville Business Council

in order -to accomplishthe~above,goals Indian tribal govern­
organizations, and trhe-Bur-eau. of 'Indian Affairs mus t; develop
a,system for monitoring ~ndtechnical assistance to state
'agencies,:_ and private agenc tes ;"

1984-365

RES 0 L UTI 0 N

l·,THEREAS, "t-he U; S. Congress nas . declared that it is.· the policy of
Natlon to ~rotect the'best interests ·of .Indian children arid to promote
stabability and_ security_of Indian tribes· and families'by theestab-

of minimum Federal standards for .the removal of Indian children
their families' and the placement of such children in foster or actopt1ve
wmch will -reflect the unique .va.l.ues of Indian culture;"
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WHEREAS, the Colville Confederated 'Tribes obtained Exclusive Jurisdiction
Helfare matters on February 14, 1980.

• THEREF,pRE, BE IT RESOLVED, that we; the .CoIvd.L'l e Business Council, meet.Lng
SPECIAL Session, this 21st day of MAY, 1984" at; the Colville Indian Agency,

Washington, .acting for and in behalf of ,the,£olville Confederated
do hereby authorize a .commiLtee to develop methods. of monitoring State

on Child Welfare'proceedings on a StatebyState·basis.

The. fo~egoingwas duly enacted.oy the£olville'~Business'Councilby 3 'vote
11 FOR·OAGAINST, under' authority contained in Article V, Section ICa) ·of
Constitution of the _ConfederatedTribes,~,'of,,"theColville, Res er-vati.on , .. rati­

by the Colville Indian~ on February 26, '1938, and approved 'by the Commis­
of Indian Affairs on April 19,,1938.

HHEREAS,. "the Indian Child Ne.Lfa'r e Act of 1978 (PL 95-608). was
by 'the'U,S, Congress to establish standards for the placement of

children in-foster" or. adoptive homes and to prevent the breakup
Indian families;1I

WHEREAS, the Colville Business Council is the govern~ng bOdy of the
nfederated Tribes of the.Colville Indian Reservation,Wasnington, by

of the Const'itution and By-laws of the Tribes as approved on
,1938, by the Comnu.ss aoner- of Indian Affairs; and

HHEF.;EAS, the states; exercising Jurisdiction over Indian child 'custody
I.iiiprocee,d~ogs through administrative and judicial bodies, have often ,failed to

the essential .tribal_relations of Indian people and the cultural
socae I .standards prevailing, .an . Indian connnunities and .'families; II

RECEIVED JUNO ~ ~

May 30, 1984

Colville Confederated Tribes
P.O. Box 150 - Nespelem, Washington 99155 (509) 634-4711

COLVILLE CONFEDERATED TRIBES

Sincerely;

cc: H.E.W~ Committee. C.C.T.
Steven Unger
Don Milligan
Larry Jordan. HRD Director

EK:AA:np
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~~~
AI, Aubert an, ,,-Chai.rman
Colville Business Council

Your cone-t.cer-ataonrano assistance 15 greatly' .appr-eci ated .

-,
The purpose of this letter is to submit the enclosed signe

resolutions from the Colville Confederated Tribes regarding
Indian, Child Welfare Act~.L. 95, - .608).

Please include the res~lutions as part of the written
testimony for the record.

Honorable MarK Anarews:

Senator Mark Andrews! Chairman
Select-Committee on'Indian Affairs
U.S. Senate
Washington D.C. 20510

Attent~on: Pete Taylor
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1984-364

RES 0 L II T ION

WHEREAS, the Colville Business Council is the governing body of the
Confederated Tribes of the Colville Indian Reservation, Washington, oy
authority of the Constitution and By-Laws o f rthe Tribes as approved on
February 26, 1938, by the Commissioner of Indian Affairs; and

WHEREAS, "The Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978 CPL 95-608). was enacted
by the U. S. Congress to establish standards for the placement of Indian
children in foster or adoptive nomes and to prevent the breaKup of Indian
families;" and

WHEREAS, lithe U. s. Congress has declared that it is the-policy of
the Nation to protect the best interests of Indian cnildren and to promote
the stablity and security of Indian tribes and families by ,the estaolish­
ment of minimum FEderal .standards for toe removal of Indian children from
the1r families and the.placementof'sucn children in foster or adoptive
homes which willr.eflect the unique values of Indian culture;" and

WHEREAS, "the states, exercising Jurisdiction over Indian child custody
proceedings through administrative and judicial bodies, have often failed to
recognize the essential tribal relations of Indian ,people and the cultural
and social standards-_prevailing in'Indian-'communities-and families;" and

WHEREAS, in order to accomplish the above goals Indian 'tribal govern­
ments, Indian organizations, and the Bureau of Indian Affairs must .develop
and implement a system for monitoring and -technical assistance to State
court s , state agencies, 'and private agencd'es r and

WHEREAS, the Colville Confederated Tribes Obtained Exc:':"~si.v€ .Jur-a.sddc-.
tion of Child Welfare matters on February 14, 1980.

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that we, the Colville Business' Council,meetiri
in SPECIAL Session, thls 21st day of MAY, 1~84, at the Colville Indian Agency,
Nespelem, Washlngton, acting for and in behalf of the. CrilvilleConfederated
Tribes, do hereby recommend ttiat the Indian Child Welfare Act include volunta
placements andreqlinquishments.

The foregoing, was .du.Lytenac t ed cby the Colville Bus mees vccuncd.I....by .a
vote of 10 FOR 0 AGAINST, under authority contained in Article V, Section
ofthe.Constitutionof tbeConfederated Tribes ,of· the Colville Reserv~tion,

ratified oy the Colville Indians on February.26, 1938, and approved by the
Commissioner of Indian Affairs ·on April 19, 1~38.

ATTEST:
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1984-363

RES 0 L UTI 0 N

the Colville 'Business ·Council is the governing body of the
COIlfE'cte,rated Tribes of the Colville Indian Reservation, Washington, by

the Constitution and By-laws of, the Tribes as approved on
1938, by the Commissioner of Indian Affairs; and

WHEREAS, "The Indian Chilct Welfare Act of 1978 (PL 95-608) was enacted
the U. S. Congress to establiSh standards for the placement of Indian

~tlhi].dren in foster or adoptive homes and to prevent the breakup of Indian
and

ImEREAS, "the U. S. Congress has declared that it is the policy of the
to protect the pest interests of Indian children and to promote the

and security of Indian tribes and families by the establishment of
Federal standards for the removal of Indian children from their
and the placement of such children in foster or adoptive homes

will reflect the unique values of Indian culture;" and

WHEREAS, "the states, exercising Jurisdiction over Indian child custody
through administrative ,and judicial bodies, have' often failed to

the essential tribal relations of· Indian people and the cultural·
social standards·prevailing in Indian.communities and families;: and

WHEREAS, in order to accomplish the above goals Indian tribal governments
organizations, and the Bureau ,of' .Indian Affairs. must develop and imple­

a system for monitoring and technical aSs1stance to state courts, ·state
and privat~.agenties;and

obtained Exclusive Jurisdiction
1980.

"THEREFORE,BE:'IT :RESOLVED, .that" we, the:Colville Busa.nes a" Council, meet1.ng
{in SjPEI~I!\L Session, this 21st day:of MARCH, 1984,. at ·theColvi11e -Indian:Agency';

Washington, acting for and in behalf of the Colville Confederated
hereby recommend an appropriated amount: of $15 M for purpose of

0fop].em,enting the Indian Child Welfare Act.

'I'he foregoing ·was:"duly enacted by the Co'lville£usinessCounc1i bya
11 FOR o AGAINST, under authority. contained in Article V, Section l(a)

Constitutionofthe:Confederated Tribes of ,the Colville Reservation,
by the·Colville Indians on February 26, '1938, and approvectby the

,0q'9~~ls:si()ne,r of Indian Affairs on April 19, 1938.

ATTEST:

AI· AUQertin, Cha1.rman
'Colville'£usiness Council
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May 16, 1984

WRITTEN TESTIMONY

COMMENTS AND· RECOMENDATIONS

Submitted by

THE OREGON LEGISLATIVE COMMISSION ON INDIAN' SERVICES

To

THE CONGRESSIONAL OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

On the Indian .Child Welfare Act· of 1978

Honorable Senator' Mar-k ,Andrews .and Members of the.Overslght·Committee:

Xha Commission·on Indian SerVices was created in 1975 ny
Oregon"statute.to.advise the State of Oregon and others on· the
needs and concerns ..of American Indians in .the .. State" of Oregon.
As part O'f this obLa qa.ta on , the Commas s i ori wishes" to urge
review these"comrnents and recomrnendat~ons 'relating. to the
Child Welfare Act of 1978.

GENERAL COMMENTS

The Indian Child Welfare Act is a powerful law for Indian
children, families and tribes. In many instances it has
Indian families.and has spared much·afthe trauma of unwarranted
.separat~on. Among. some of the positive effects of the ICWA
that it has insured Indian tribes. a role in determln~ng custody
·proceedings and. has' improved and- enhanced state/tribal
in workJ.ng wi~h Indian chilaren andfamilJ.es.

.RECOMMENDATIONS:

1. THE 'COMMISSION ON. mDIAN SERVICES RECOMMENDS AN INCREASE
THE. LEVEL OF FUND.lNG FOR.... ICWA PROGRAMS•. Though·the Act has
posa tnve ampacrt , it· ha srr' t,been ..enough.. Xhe potenti.aL ampact;
lessened·,because of the lack of resources available to .,tribes.

. Most· Oregon.tribes do not 'have the, resourc.es to fund<their 'Own
tribal' child wel·fare programs and therefore. .ar-e dependent upon
federal funding. When such.funding ~s not forthcoming, then
tribes .are unanle to.prov~deneeded family serv~ces.

Also· because of a lack of resources, tribes are often not
able to"exertthe full nghts·they,have .under the Act. If a
tribe feels it· cannot. ,provide the', needed .aoca a L services, it
not request that cases .be transferred to' tribaL..courts or that
the chi Ldvbe. p Lac ed.von, the rese·rvation. 'Congress can. and
fulfill :i.ts trust .z-esporisLbd Ldtry to Itidian -peopLe .and. the hope
created .an pas s a nq ·the: IeWA by. providing adequate levels of
funding. This Comm~ssion·xecommends.a.fundinglevel 'Of·at least
~o millJ.on dollars.
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'2. THE COMMISSION ON INDIAN SERVICES RECOMMENDS ACHANGE IN
THE PRESENT METHOD OF fOUNDING FOR ICWA PROGRAMS. Xheannual
compet~tive proces s reduces. the impact of' even them~nimal

'funding that has been available. Under the present funding
~ethod, programs are funded only for 1 year and then must reapply
and compete with other apphcants for funding..This may result
i.n a newly funded grantee setting .. up a program, establishing

'contacts a n the community, and beJ.ng looked to as a serVice
proVider, only to close after one year because it did not receive
agrant the next year. To avoid tiha s , a different method of
funding ICWA programs should be developed, such as entitlements
6r multi-year funding.

3, THE COMMISSION ON INDIAN SERVICES RECOMMENDS THE"
~STABLISHMENTOF A MECHANISM TO MONITOR STATE, FEDERAL, AND
TRIBAL COMPLIANCE OF THE ACT. None exists. Neither the Bureau
pf Indian Affairs nor any other agency is charged with monitoring
compliance. Non-Compl~ance does exist ne it due to ignorance.
misunderstanding, or flagrant violation.

4. THE COMMISSION ON INDIAN SERVICES RECOMMENDS THAT A NOTICE
TO TRIBES BE REQUIRED UNDER THE ACT FOR VOLUNTARY PLACEMENTS.
Though the Act requires notice to tribes, authorizes tribal
}ntervention, and provides for invalidation of proceedings for
}nvoluntary placements; there is no such clarity regarding
voluntary placements. The Act does provide that tribes may alter
ilie voluntary palcement preferences by resolution, but there is
no requirement that tribes be contacted to ascertain this
reference. Because of this absence of a clear invalidation
rovision, those handling voluntary adopt~ns'may conclude that
~ey can ignore the placement preferences of the Act with
iInpunity.

5. THE COMMISSION ON INDIAN SERVICES RECOMMENDS DEVELOPING
CLARITY IN THE DEFINITION OF CHILD CUSTODY PROCEEDINGS. At
present it is unclear if such proceedings include cases when the
~tate intervenes in an Indian home and places a child under state
supervision but does not remove the child from the home. In such
~~ses, the tribe should be notified and the provisions of the Act
should apply.

6. THE COMMISSION ON INDIAN SERVICES RECOMMENDS FURTHER
DEVELOPMENT OF EMERGENCY REMOVAL PROVISIONS WHICH CLEARLY
APPLY AND ARE FAVORABLE TO EMERGENCY REMOVAL OF INDIAN
c.HILDREN DOMICILED IN OFF-RESERVATION HOMES. At present, the
only reference in the Act to emergency removal is to children
dom~ciled on a reservation.

7. THE COMMISSION ON INDIAN SERVICES RECOMMENDS CLEAR
INCLUSION OF TERMINATED TRIBES IN THE PROVISIONS OF THE ICWA.
Oregon tribes were the most seriously affected by Congress's
~erm~nat~on Pol~cy J.n the 1950's and early 60's. Of the 109
tribes and bands termJ.nated nationally, 62 of them were in
pregon. Nevertheless, many of these tribes and bands continue to
ex~st as distinct comrnunitys of Indian people and some have been
able .. t~ have their federal recognition restored. IeWA policy
specifically allows for the funding of Child Welfare programs of
terminated tribes but does not extend as specifically, the



302

'protect~ons,and safeguards guarenteed by the'Act to such
terminat.ed Tribes, The families and children of ·these tribes
have a need for these sa'fe'guards and ..protections equal to, if
greater than the. needs'of those famil~es and children of
federally recognized tribes. ThiS' gross ~ncons~stency must be
remedied to include the terminated tribes.

In closing, I wish to say aga~n xhat the ICWA is working
Oregon. Our courts, State children's authority, and the
Legislature are fully aware and committed to ~ts application as
demonstrated oy the wlthstanding of a challenge to the Act's
consti tutionali ty~ the-informal extension of the spirit of the

_",y law to term~nated tribes, and the passage of a 1983 law ameridLriq. :1
. Oregon' adcpt a cn statutes -reqluring compLa ance with the Act.

do though,need :tt to work ·oetter.

Although there are uther technical problems With the Act,
.include no further recommendations. Should the Committee
cons~der techn~cal amendments to the ICWA, we would welcome the
chance to comment upon them.

Thank you for the opportunity to share our v~ews.

Respectfully submitted on behalf of the Oregon 'Legislative' Commisaron on
Indian.Services by:

Katherme M.. Gorospe,

r~ll"fi-~
Executive Secretary, Commission on Indian Ser-vrces
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-TESTIMONY SUBMITTED TO

THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAlII AFFAIRS

REGARDING IMPLEMENTATION OF THE

INDIAlII CHILD WELFARE ACT

SUBMITTED BY THE

CONFEDERATED TRIBES OF SILETZ INDIAlIIS OF OREGON

May 30, 1984

The Confederated Tribes of Siletz Indians of Oregon has had

success enhancing family welfare and preventing the

breakup of tribal fami1ies since passage of the Indian

Welfare Act 'of 1978. "Although funding levels for Title II

are kept woefully low by' inadequate. approp.riations, and

are forced to compete for these funds, ourTribe~.s .social

has,continued to provide needed services and legal:

to troubled families.

the overall success of efforts-.to··implement the

Child Welfare Act, over the years we .haveidentified

areas where the Act was not wholly adequate to meet the

emergency. Below we set forth the areas where we think

in the Act is appropriate and offer justification for

recommendations.



of parental rights.

of 25

where indigent

follows: "In any

a state court ..•• " This

in "informal" or

.Because the informal ,hearing do not make

identified situatio~s

denied the appointment of counsel

hearings .

are given notice of any
action which cQulq result '

1.n a foster care placement
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Any' other state agencyinvol " ,
Which c,ould result' vemfent W1.th an Ind1.an family
t ' , 1.n a oster car 1 '

erm1.nat1.on of,parentalri hts ' e p acement,
adoptive placement as def,g d ' preadopt1.veplacement orl.ne here:r.n ..

To be consistent with'th f
e oregoing, the first ~entence

§1912(a) shoUld be amended to read as

childcus;tody proceeqing in

would ensure that the tribes

custody, the state agency justifies its

to.a?point counsil for the parents.

many instances "'however, th :"0 f·"· .' ..
" ese 1.n ormal:hearirig'-~.are.the

stage in a case, for 1.'t ,-
is the failure to meet

standards imposed on the family at these
proceedings

in the initiation of a custody case. ""'"
To avoid this

we suggest the first sentence of 25 U.S.C. §19';nb)b~

read as follows:

. any, case; fro' which the Court QJ: .. $tat
"determ1.nes'1.nd1.gency,the.parent -1:-d'i---~_aa~~£.x
$h~ll .have the right to court appoi:::ed nc~::::s~~S~Od1.an
cn,1,lq CU11tQqY,.PJ:Qc~gqing.alLq.e.f;i,n~g..hgJ:gin. a n any

en$ure that,familie$ are appointed counsel at'all stages

~lcO(,e,~d.ing$ which could have an effect' 'on f
amilYunity.

has experienced difficulty Ln 'reViewing ·the

$ocial service agencies even though these

"Membership" shall mean being enrolled or eligible for
enrollment in an Indian tribe or 'being considered by
Indian Tribe to be.a part of that 'Indian community.

We also have had difficulty on occasion involving our

On several occasions, we have encountered opposition to

"membership." We suggest, ,theref'ore, that the term "membership"

expanded to include the following as. subsreot.Lon (v) of section
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been initiated; For example, in s cme oa s e s v t t.rre s t.a t.e .. socia

embroiled 'wi th t.h e v s t a teo s oo i a L aer v.i.c e agency,

Siletz .families becau$e no ..formal "child ·custody.. proceeding" ·h

intervention in cases involving Siletz families

children were not eligible for "enrollment."For

service 'people in state rehabilitative p r oq r am s for trouble

separate treatment ina state custody proceeding. This:can

service people are. able to imposestandard$ of conduct on. a·famil

of the definition$:

we sugge$t that the definition of child custody' proceeding

children 1.n a family with the same mother but different

under the threat of filing a cus cody case. Thus, the family:i

added .to.. thedefinitions ·and be defined as follows:

one of, whom is not eligible for.enrollment, arguably will

.e'ven though both children are culturally part of .the Tribe

,failure to understand the distinction between "enrollment"

'looked upon by the Tribe' as members of our community.

This denial of rights stems primarily from state

breakUp asthe.po$sible end result,without.the legal

. support. mechanism provided by. tribal social s.e rvi.ce s , Therefor
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records were relied upon in preparing evidence presented

support the breakup ~f an .Indian family~As the Abt

'presently, we nave only the' right to review those records

have been submitted to the court and on which the

in making.a determination. Under state law, we have

authority to receive' records but ·it.. has been argued that. be,ciause

we received our .party status pursuant to.the Indian Child

Act and not state law, we are limited to the discovery granted

the Act. To correct this· situation, we suggest that 25 U.S.

§1912(c) be modified to read as follows:

Each party to afoseter care placement or termination of
parental rights proceeding. under State law involving an

~~~i~~'b.~.~.~~~r~~~£;_.~b;ep~~~e~~mtnil.i~~:~~.~S~!~liJi:;
shall have the'r:lght to examl.neap-!'LPopy all reports or
other documents filed with ·the court BE- !£.!l=li!!:.~E~
reY.ieWe<:'!.l.1Lre .grgt.iQP-. for. i:v:;i.n.corgl..te _.J.p---a
h.ea.ring involving foster placement or term a on of
parental rights.

In one case, our Tribe faced.an interpretation by an

for the State of Oregon that a request for anonymity on

of.a.parent :In an adoption case was grounds' to preclude any tri~~

involvement in the adoptive placement. of. a tribal member. T~~

interpretation :ls wholly inconsistent with the .requirement tha

every placement follow the placement preference of.theAct.absen

..9..8.2Q...:g.!!E.§~ and the requirement only that wl!'!l.glltbe

requests for'anonymitY'by' parents. To prevent this:kind

unreasonable interpretation, we request that the. proviso at

end' of ·§1915.( c.) be amended to read. as follows:

Provide<:'! That where a consenting.parent evidences a
desire f~r anonymity, the court or .agency shall g:lve
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weight to such desire in applying the. preferences ~
sllph.rlilWe.st...fo.!: ..i!,!\onYIDij:Y.. shaJ..l.. r)ot..J~e .used ..a.s .. t.h.e.sQle
£a§'±.Ji=to.9.enLtriJ:>al... i!l,][o),yement .. ,1..P-...the.approErl.atlil
p.lageIDlilnt...9.f...t!:lILPhUd.

further ensure that the tribes' placement preferences are

.o~~v ••cv, we suggest that §1914 be amended and renumbered as

§1915 would become §1914 and §1916 would become

These provisions then would be followed by what is now

, which should be amended to read as follows:

Any Indian child who is the sUbject of any action for
foster care placement or termination of parental rights
upder state law, or th~=§'BQj~£t=2t~an~=yglEntaE~
~rel,1..ngllisbment, any parent or any custodian from whose
custody such child was removed, and the Indian child's
tribe may petition any court of competent jurisdiction
to invalidate such action upon a showing that such
action violated allY provision of Sectians.1911,1912,
1913, 19J~..or.l.915 of this Title.

accomplishing the foregoing, states will be required not

fulfill the jurisdictional, remedial services, voluntary

a~d burdens of proof standards imposed by the Act but "also

required to meet the placement preferences of the tribes.

do so will create the possibility of having a

overturned at a later date. While the Act presently

placements made in violation of the preferences are

to being vacated in the future, it does not explicitly so

The foregoing recommendation will ensure that no' quesd.on

the intent of the Act to enforce tribal placement

Tribe also suggests that §1916(a) [under our

§1915(a)] be modified slightly to. ensure that

Ut'U~'oy~<;a.L parents have.th~ opportunity to reacquire"custody of
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their cbild following' a failed adoption. As it stands now,

'provision does not specifically .require notice to such

following the failed adoption. Thus, we suggest tbat

amended to read as follows:

Not withstanding state law to the contrary, whenever a
final decree of'adoption of an Indian child has been
vacated or set aside or the adoptive parents voluntarily
consent to tne termination of the~r parental rights to
the child, a biological parent or' prior Indian custodian
s.l)i'!,l,J.blL9iY!'lp...notic?;Uld.. th1Loppo;J;tun1.tY.:tR petition
for return of custody and tne court shall grant such
pet'itiion unless there is a showing, in a proceeding
subject to the provisions of §1912. of. this Title, that
such'return of custody is not in the best interest of
the child.

Finally, we have" a ·suggestion regarding emergency

under §1922. As the·Act stands now, the State has no

take emergency· custody of an Indian child who ~s p.ot

the·~exclusive jurisdiction of an Indian tribe by

residence or domicile on an' Indian reservation. The remedi

services and other'provisions technically must be complied with

;.the chLLd is otherwise SUbject to state actions before a r emov

can ·be'effected.

We have heard, state agencies threaten that they will n

·toucb any.. emergency case involving an Indian child. They

that;< unless .,thlilY can determine that the chLLd .Ls a resident

domo.ciled·on'·a <reservation, the removal will be invalid.

.. this creates a threatening situation for the children of

and'.-we, sugg.est 'that the, §1922 he amended' as .follows:

., Nbthing En this subchapter snaIl be construed' to prevent
th"eemerg'ency removal of an Indian child,. ;J;ggArdJ?,s,s.p.f'
~~h~~h~£~h~~££~~h~~i~=~££j~£t=tg=th~=~£lR~lY~

;!u:t:4,sd;i,.ction.QfAn., :I:nd.ii'!ll.tr;i,plil' from his. parent or
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recommendation also attempts to clarify the present

§1922, which is somewhat confusing about what rights it

states • States have used the present provision to

custody proceedings even where the emergency which caused

initial removal bad ceased to exist. While that may be

api)rc)pl,i;~be if the state otherwise has jurisdiction, clearly the

not intend to give states continuing jurisdiction if the

otherwise was subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the

Again, •we want to emphasize our compLe t evsuppoz ti. for the

Child Welfare Act and the benefits our Tribe and our

received from it. The foregoing suggestions are

which reflect ways in which we feel the Act can

work for us. We thank the Committee for the opportunity to

the testimony.
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"Enrol1lrent is the COIInTOn evidentiary means of establishing Indian status
is not the only ·means •••• " A definition- of Indian child and tribe .wruch

rnto account the historical and legal relationship of Indians should be
The question of eligi.bJ.lity for services as reserved by the Snyder Act

interpretations of the Snyder Act should be folICMe<'! in detennining if
applies to an Indian child. Th1S would include a broader base of California

There is ,no mechanism to nnnitoLstate courts c9!m?liance with the,Act. Many
court decaaacns nave not been efforts to deal positively with the goals of

Act. Often times the courts actions defeat the intent of the Act. The fact
the Act does not include placerrents besed upon an act" whiCh, if ccmnitted by

would be deemed. a crime has been deterimental to. some Indian youth. We
aware of cases where Indian children have continued to be classified-under the

welfare and Institutions Code Section so that the provasaons of the Act
not nave to be COllplied with. In other circumstances these youth, based on

.behaviors, would.have.been·reclassified·as,u601'gll. ,Our prcqramLs also
of many cases where Indian children were placed in non-Indian horres at a

The court process moves so slowly that an Indian parent trying to
has to face many delays in .the proceedings •. Usually .by the tiJ1le

regarding final placerrent can be made,thechild has been in the
home several years • The relationship the child has developed with the
caregivers is often cited as "good cause to the contrary" for not .

p.tacement priority specified in the Act. Although the Guidelines to
stale that children youngsr than 5 can be expected to adjust rrore

to cnanqe", these guidelines are ignored by the courts as are the potential

rewA also contains some significant oversights. The _Act· does not require
to anyone regarding pre-adoptive or adoptive nearings. It also limits

to intervene to two situations - foster care placerrentsand tennination
'e' _.._-~"' nghts. After the Indian parent's .rights are terminated, there does

to be any way for any party to intervene at some later date to ensure
court follows pre-adoptive and adoptive p l.acement; preference required

Act. Even if someone could. intervene I no one could be aware of their
.·.·.;;,terllerltion rights since there is no notice provJ.sion. Similarly Section 1916 (a)

petition rights to Indian parents or custodians (follCMingspecified events)
is no notice requirerrentto either of the parties, .so they-would not

appropriate time to petition. Section 1916 (b) Li.kewa.se 1ndicates that
in placerrent-should meet _provisions' of the Act but an certain instanees

pre-adoptive and adoptive placem:mts,. no notice requirerrents are
the law bestows on an Indian child whO was the subject of an

~il~:t~t:i~~~~~~t:h the right to apply for .inforrrat.Ion, But unless the child
.~ or self-knowledge, there··is no provision of notice'tathe.child

or she can apply for such in£onoationA

rCWA IMPIEMEm'ATION

Because of the distance and -cost Lnvojved in attending the recently neld
.cversf.te hearings on the !CWA,. our procram.was not able to send.ecsreone to
testify. Hewever, the follCMing written testinony is' being sutmitted by our
organization for the record. It is our understanding that the record is Kept
open for written testinony -for two weeks after the hearJ.ng date. Our-concerns
deal mainly with the issues of the rCWA inp1.ementation -and the funding process.

One- of our biggest concerns is the fact that the Act as written applies
omy to a small rnmcer of Indian children in- caiarccrua. 'Although the Act should
oe liberally ccnstzued in order to be in accord with the intent of Congress,
many agencies 'texe a strict mterpretataon in detennining if the provisions of
the Act app~y to Indian children. All .Caj.Lforni.a Indians are merncers of abcrtctnar
Indian· tribes which nave _existed in California -and which continue to exist today..
Yet none of these', trfbes are the Indian tribes which -are federally recognized
'today, The federally zecoqnazed tribes are thosetlndfan entities which are fran
the reservations and zancnexaes created by the federal qcvernnent; within California.
These federally recognized tribes are very irrp:lrtant, however the· lew rights of
all california Indians are also very irrportant even if they are not enrolled

.rremcers of federally recognized tribes .from .reservatdons.. The prcvtsaons of the
Act should also apply to their children.. The BIA. Guidelines to state Courts
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Senator Mar.1< Andrews, Chainnan
senate se.rect; ccmnittee on Indian ¥fairs
838 Hart Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear cccmittee Members:

Del Norte County Outreach Office • 227 Price Mall • Crescent City, Califurma 95531..~ (707)464·1121

Humbcldt-Countv Outreach Office • 904 GStreet • .sureka, CalifornIa 95501 • (707l445-3008

CONSORTIUM OFCOASTAL /ND/AN RANCHER/AS
INDIAN CHILD & FAM/LYSERVICES

P.O. Box1120
Trinidad, Califorma 95570

707·677-3035

RECEl'v:J hrii Us i3a~
May 1, 1984

The Consortium has operated a program "funded under the Indian Child WeJ.fare
; Act· since September, 1981. Program activities include "fami-ly supportive .servicee,

zecrui.crent; of Indian foster and adoptive ncres , and cufturaa eotdvftrfes for
Indian children living, in non-Indian nares.
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detremental- long r~ge ~ffects of the placement (ie. identity -cnsls, poor seu0-cc'n","
-Accordlnq to:the gU1de11Iles the courts are to routinely ask if a child is an
Child. We'are: not aware, of .this question ever being asxed in the courtroom
rratter of co~se.Althoughthe guidelines do not have binding legislative
they are crucaat to effective :iIlplementation of the Act. They must be utilized
attorneys an this field, and Judges .Who must enforce the Law, Utilization of
guidelines would nave a tremendous :iIlpact on the outcome of iildividual cases.

TI:ere also is -no mee.naru.~ to nonitor cOtrpliance of the Act by state,
and' pravata agenCles lnvolved an child :welfare matters. Recently a state wide
survey was dona by the California -State Department of sociar ServJ.ces reviewing
conpl1ance of provasaons of the Act- by county welfare departments. 'rhi.s survey
found a 70% - 80% fa11ure rate for proper notification and that 50% of Indian
-cnildren were placed out of the preference order specified. The survey also
tJ:at proper identificatlOn of Indian children as a problem. We are concerned
Li.trt.Le or no action seems to be taken by the BIA .offices on the notices
receaved, local agencies zout.i.nery send- required notices to the Bureau. 'What
nappen,,; to these _nohces When_they are 'zece.ived is a mystsry. Attenpts to notify

.the. tr1.be seem ~m.rnaL ~ di.scussed earlier, 'in many cases, Utribes" are not
ava11able to assa.st., Nohces pursuant to the Act must be nandledeffeotively

.and quickty. It would be helpful to all involved ifICW programs witlUn the
area of the hearing are infonned of the -hearing by the Bureau.

A weakness of the Act is -that it does not make provisions for proViding legal
represerrcataon to tribes. Although tribes are-given the rlght to .i.ntezvene and be
a party to, the neamnq, most smaller tribes do not have the finabcial resources
to pay for legal representation. Tribes,- as. well as Indian parents and custodians,
snould nave the r1ght to court appoarrted counsel if needed, to ensure their interestS
are protected. If court appointed counsel as not available to the tribe funding.'
for a lawyer Should be available through the Bureau. '-

The Bureau should very stronglY' consider providing funds for legal services
for ICW cases routinely. The need for adequate legal representation rs outstanding.
Peznaps a contract with an agency such as California Indian Legal Services could
be developed. _Presently California Irulian Legal aervaces has very little resources.
Because of theJ.r limited resources they seem reluctant to become involved 'in these
cases. Although court, appointed counsel is often available for indigent parents,
tihi.s _representatlOh as usuaj.jy lnsufficient. 'The attorney provides here minimum
required for the case _and t1l1.s naturally affects the outcane of the case. Securing
proper legal counsel f.s a must and the Act and the Bureau should address this
adequately.
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higher level of funding is necessary nahonwide in order to I1Eet "the needs
'an families, ie. legal representation, foster none licensing by_ tribes,
order for tribes to :iIlplement the Act to it's fUllest extend(ie~developJ.ng

court systems :l:11 PL 280 states).,_ In order for ICW programs or t.ribes -to
full responsibility for care/custody of Indian children needing plaCement

must nave resources available to meet trus xesponsibility. At present,
g levels of most programs do not alIa.< this, so ult:Unately the ,dec1sions
, Indian children are Still made by- local governmental aqencaes ,« - At one

there was llIllCh discussion of increased appropriations through additional
provided by the Department of Health and Human Services. This nas yet to

ialize.

californJ.a·s Share of IO'I funds nave been drastically reduced over thepast
iberal years. Reduotions inpooed on california, the state with the largest
UIriJer of Indian residents, have heen IllUCh greater than an other states. An
~ 'table share of ICW funds, based on population and need" must he restored.
~alifornia. The allocation system used :l:11 recent years nave Violated Cal1fomla
~·s rights to equal protection under the Act.

'c' I,ithin the state itself, funding should be distributed rrore equitably and
~gfUllY. In our rural area, an IO'I program with a mucn ~ller service area
indpoPulation base than our program, gets $50,000 rrore 1Il funding. Also, the
plJIltl!ly reinibursernent system used by the Bureau 1S slow arid causesse~re cash
(ICW problems that affect servJ.ce delivery. _ A re1lllbursement system that pays
(Unc1s quarterly an advance may alleviate this problem. '

f',; The tine span allowed for preparation of grant proposals is not adequate; -At
Wast 60 days should bealla.<edfor this activity. Programs Should be funded

a rrore long-tem baai.s , Hav1Ilg to reapply,for funding every yearJ.s:detrimental
program developrrent. This uncertainty of program existance year to year also

fects the _ICW programs relationships with other agencles. Of~ _t:i.n'!'s programs
"" preconcleved by these agencies to be short lived; anadequate and urunf.luencfa.l ,
ille stability offered by more long tenn funding ,"",uld inprove this situation as
,ell as affect program develq:nent capability._ ,-

Although this_t:esclnony is not all incJ.hsiv';, th"issuespresenteqhere
""", areas of ooncern,;', The opportunity to express these concerns as part Of
recordof proceedings to the Senate Select Cc:mni,ttee0ll,-Indian Affairs-1s
liPreclated. " ' ,- - , "

Sincerely,

~
' - - .:..~

Julie Mannarmo, M.S.W.
Program Coordinator



ISabella Reservation
Mt.Pleasant, Michigan 48858

Hannehvllle Reservation
Wilson, Michigan 49896

INHH-IHIHAl IO~NCll
OF

mICHIGHn, INC.
405 East EasteJ:'dll)' Avenue Sault Ste. Marie, Michigan 49783

Phone (906) 632·6896
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t?ECEIVED ~:.". 2 2 1S8~
May 18, 1984

Pctawetcrm

Keweenaw Bay Reservation
L'Anse, Michigan 49946

Bay Mills ReservaUon
Brimiey, Michigan 49715

I feel that maybe a little history is probably needed at this point to put my
final remarks in perspective. Michigan when the Inter-Tribal Council was
incorporated in 1969 had four federally recognized tribal groups which are the
present menbers and were serviced by a Bureau of Indian Affairs Agency office
located rn Ashland, Wisconsin. This was cbanqedj n April 1976 with the as tab­
lishment of a Michigan Agency located in Sault Ste. Mar,e, Michigan. The
portion of the Ashland Agencies budget allocable to Michigan activities was to
be transferred to the new Michigan Agency, well we knew that the services we
were receiving were limited but the dollars transferred were even more so. Jhis
has continued to be the type of treatment the Michigan Agency receives and t s
especially true when a revlew, by State, is made of Child Welfare Programs
approved in February 1984.

Mr. Mark Andrews, Chairman
Selection Committee on Indian Affairs

• U.S. Senate
Washin9ton, D.C. 20510

RE: P.L. 93"608, Indian Child ,Welfare Act Over-si qht Hearings

Dear Mr. Andrews:

. I would like to take this opportunity to present written testimony on the above
referenced topic as an f ndtvf dua'l 'who has been a part of the system. I am
presently the Executive Director for the Inter"Tribal Council of Michigan, Inc.,
however, for three years prior to this I have worked as the Child Welfare
Attorney represent'inq and working with our four member tribes in all types of
child welfare activities. 1 feel that we are probably one of the most active
and advanced states when it comes to the ,mplementation of the Indian Child
Welfare Act. This has led to many advances in the sarvtcas available for our
people, but not without a like number of problems. These have in some instances
been overcome with assistance from the very helpful staff of the Michigan De"
partment of Social Services,~who have,worked with us to develop 'an Indian Child
Placement Agency and a group home licensed for eight (8) juvenil~ males and
located on one 'of our member reservations.

37-608 0 - 84 - 21

.------~~----~----------------------

Copper River Native Association

ATNPi TJ\ENE. NENE'
Drawer H • Copper Center, Alaska-99573 • Phone (907) 822.5241

iH4

HS84-l649

Senator Mark Andrews, Chairman
Select Committee on Indian Affairs
U.S. Senate
Washington, D.C. 20150

Sincerely,

ATTN: Pete Taylor

RECEIVt::"r"' ",,~ f\V
... i..J 11,"'1 ? 1 198"

May 15, 1984 .. '7

'RE: Indian Child Welfare Act

EC/RW/mp

It' i~imperative that direct service programs;" such ,as, this' have
~~~~~~ui:y~ If they.do ,?,ot, the credibility and effectiven~ss of the

'beneficial :r~o~SlY ~~aHed•. Th~ rCWA program here at ,CRNAhas been
' ut; as SU ered from ,pn-aga:Ln, ,off~again"fundingand

concomitant change of staff; This leads to a lack of communit
:Ln personnel and a lack of credibility, for the program. Y ",u'>~·~G·i

For these reasons, we feel th t f d
on-going. a ,un ing,"for the rCWA program

~e~~~8~~
Executive Director
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RECEIVED "~,j C 't 198;

Iowa TribeofOklahoma
405/547·2402 • P, O. Box 190 • West Freeman Avenue

Perkins, Oklahoma 74059

D.C. 20510

Mr. Pete Taylor

Statement to Senate Select Committee on Behalf of the Iowa Tribe of Oklahoma
Regarding the Indian Child Welfare .Act

Iowa Tri be of Oklahoma wishes to have entered i ntorthaSanate record a statement
t temswh'ieh we consider rather. ser-ious def tci encf es m the Indian Child

Act.

The Iowa Tribe of'Oklahoma currently cons ists Of :some279 members and is the smallest
tribeln the -Shawnee , Oklahomav area, Of this population, about 60 or approximate'ly
20% are mmors , At the time of terminat ionof our Child Welfare Act prosram 5 chil­
dren, or almost 10%·of the juvenile population, was tn custody adjudication in var-ious
state and CFR courts.

Upon notification ofprogram·tennfnation, the tribe requestedtheBIA agency social
serV1ces officer (who was also the agency project offiCer for the Indian Child Welfare
Act program) to provi derepresentati on for the chil dreni n ·liti gati on. The response
was: "That is not my concern andyouLthe tribe) will have to make your own arrange­
ments."Atth1s point , these children were 1mmediatelywithout representation or the
protection the Act was intended .to provide since the tribe does not have independent
resources. Subsequently, the following disposition has been made with respect to
these children.

E.M., male, age 8 - This youngster has been in foster care since infancy, and a great
deal of confusion with regard to jurisdiction has surrounded his case. At first, the
Pawnee Tribe assumed jurisdiction; however, they determined the child did not meet
tribal membership requirements. The Otoe-Missouria Tribe next accepted Jurisdiction;
they also determined the child did not meet tribal membership requlrements. Here
the record becomes a little hazy in that a CFR court minute order indicates a meeting

C.P., female, age 2 years -Parental rights of both parents were terminated November
1983, five (5) months after program closure, and custody remamed with the tribe.
In February of 1984, the foster parents filed for adoption and the final hear-inc
should behel d sometime in August. Home studies, court appearances, travel, and
other requi red effort has been provi ded on a voluntary bas i s by the former caseworker

their own expense to ensure this case is brought to a reasonable conelust on,

Acc~rding to our statistics and .... ••.••••.
Offlce recelved a cut in fun' ava~lable lnformatlon the Minneapolis A
approximately $1,077 000 00 t~naithls year Whlch totaled $224,000.00 le;e~
the following facts.' Mi~hi an cospurse. T~e problem is further document v.ng
less tha~ last ~ear which m~ans w~t;~~~~bw~1~3iotal approxmately $119,OOg~0~Y

rea Offlce. ThlS ls a reduction of 3 e of the cut allocated to th
y~ar.ago. The Inter-Tribal Council Of8%.fr~m the Michigan funding level Ofe

Mlchlgan cut or aproximately 25% of thM~chlga~, Inc., program took 48% Of.t~~e
as much as these grants are designed / re~e1Ved by the Minneapolis Area'/
feel that the total Indian l' or ur an as well as tribal grou s ".~
program allocations are mad~oPXc~~l~~ Oftthe State should be consider~d'w~e .•,
Inhdian p~pulation than eithe~ Wisc~n~~~ 0 ~~e 1980 Census Michgan has a 1:"
t e fundlng Whlch was never e u· or lnnesota, yet our total share
of the total for 1983 to an l~%lt~ble ~as been further reduced from a 26% o~

. s are or the 1984 programs presently fund:/
My major concern is that whenever we d .•.•.
add~ess problems long ignored or left ~veloPta program that works and startst
we ave had some minor successes does n~;;man w~hare cut. The mere factthat.~.•
we can go on to something el't ~ean at our needs have been m t
the program and continued fu~~jnl .should.lnstead show that there is a ne: an~
reductions to maintenance levelsga1S requlred to complete the system befored for

re aaVlseable.

If there are any questions or comments .
t~an happy to. respond to them. I WOUldrefard;~gk my testimony I would be more
mltee for taklng the time to consider mya so 1 e to thank you and your com-

comments.

Sincerely,

'y) )"'.,-. ({ .., --"J ", t' ,'Itt' <; VAt.•"",(

Michael C. Parish
Executive Director
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cc: Tribal Chairpersons
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was held with Iowa and Otoe tribal officials and BIA personnel. At this
was agreed the BIA would handle the matter since the Iowa Tribe had no
program at that time ... here the record ends.

The Otoe-Missouria Tribe has generously provided representation in tht s matter
closure of the Iowa program in June of 1983. Unfortunately, because of the
of client cesel oad, it has been necessary to move this child at least twice
has not been placed within the Iowa territory but, in one instance, as far away
Lawton...over 100 miles from the country and people he has known all his life.

The other three (3) cnildren, all girls, have been placed in different
s ince program termmation. Not all these homes are in near proximity to
nor are they with in Iowa territory. This is particularly unfortunate since
children are related and had prevrousty been placed in the same household.

PROBLEM STATEMENT

Bureau personnel need to be impressed with the intent of the Indian Child
Act and their responsibility in its application. In the fall of 1982 in a
between Bureau personnel and Iowa tribal personnel, the area social services
repeatedly stated that the BIA did not "have to give" funds to the tribe for
program and that it was not a 93-638 program. The tone was generally coercine
nature. As noted above, the agency then refused to provide necessary support
the program was not funded... the refusal coming from a social services program
officer whose annual lncome is more than the total budget requested by the Iowa
Tribe.

Bureau personnel reviewing applications and proposals need to be provided with
orientation in the Indian Child Welfare Act and "jJroposal evaluation. A comment
by the review team indicated a goal stated in the proposal was "too vague". Iron­
ically, the goal so criticized was not a tribally developed one, but a goal resta
verbation from the BIA specifications to assist the reviewer m understanding the
priority level (assigned by the BIA) for which objectives were developed. A second
comment in response to an ohjective for data gathering was that this particular
information should have been available since the program had been in operation for..
over two years. Unfortunately, the data-gathering was based on a facility which -.
was not even built yet (it was completed in the Summer of 1984). Although this wa~
explained in the text, the review team failed to recognize the time-frame as a
governing factor. An appeal was filed; however, the Bureau response was not one 0
problem solving but of assuring all and sundry that the program termination was no
thet r fault.

Bureau personnel and personnel review1ng applications and proposals need to be more
aware of realistic operational costs. Some years ago, Harvard business school used
the rule of thumb that for any project utilizing one professional and necessary
clerical support, the minimum beginning budget figure for operations is $70,000 per
annum. Certainly the Iowa Tribe does not maintain that $70,000 a year should be .:
the minimum budget, but there needs to be recognition on the part of BIA personnel
that tribal social service committment should not mean poverty level income utilizi
donated facilities. Additionally, there needs to be a real awareness of the true
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e1 of effort required by tribal Child Welfare workers. These workers must
eVntain a high level of competency for they.are raqui red not only to provide t~e

1ingand assi stance of the average socral .worker but frequently must. also.
otection or representation -ts reflected in the cold fact that low~ chi l dren
been scattered to the winds since program cancellation and !he tr-tbe 1S P?wer-

·to ass i st.or protect them. Further, because o! the specta'l ized kn?w1edge and
capabi.1ities required, even if funds were avat l able t01ay, the tr-ibe would

tiallY be requn-ed to build a new program from day zero.

tribal experience with the Indian Child Welfare Act, the Iowa Tribe of
feels the following to be of significant importance for Congress10na1

the budgeti ng structure to ensure that ~v~n the smallest tri bes
sufficient funding to meet clearly tdent i f i ed needs.

Initiate a requirement for orientation of federal personnel to assure a
clear understanding of the intent and purpose ?f t~e Act when al l ocattnq

rogram funds and reviewlng proposals and appl tcat tons . Perhaps a re-.
~llocation to 93-638 would be approprtate to ensure that even small trfbes
have the capability of contracting to meet then needs.

An alternative method of providing support services for children in 1iti­
gation(as is required by 93-638) wnerem the BIA would be requi red t?
administer the casel oad for any tribe defunded thereby ensunng no cht l d
is left unprotected as ours has been.
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Indian Chi Ld Welfare Act, Family SerncesProgram. Our program has

the social service programs that our consortium admmisters is the

s tabl i.Lty to help reduce s tr'essvand breakup thus enabling our families

productive family lives. Currently, we operate three day care centers

Zia and Santa Ana and soon m Sandia. 'Our grant

'technical assistance to the Pueblo of Cochiti with the m ten t to

of the Indian, Chi Id Wel£areAct for Congressional Record. It is

to submit our successes, probl.ens and recanmendations on the

\

of funding be increased to 15 million. The current 1983-84 level of 9.5

was, inadequate for tribes ,to operate child welfare and family serV1ce

,'In, ,this area of Emding, it would be wise for Congress to reevaluate

curren t "funding of year to year and cmsider the implenen tation of

funding cycles. This 'lends 'to critical situations of "just getting

when Fmdirrg may .cease., This,.also'haridicaps future growth and program

express purpose of this act to 'provide support' to tribal groups for the

operatum and mprcvenen t of child welfare services andprograas ;

overwhelmmg need we would like, to' express is the need' of 'increased

It 1S our recanmendation that this

"-_".'~I- new programs for families based upon the desires of the tribe.

wish to, thank the canmittee for allowing our organ izat im the

m operatim for three years. During tne pas t three years, this program

experienced great 'growth fran a planning grant in its first year to nearly

of day care developnent and operation. This day care program was

jS'sp"cifi,caJlly des1gned as a tribal family program to support and help ma1ntain

life on our reservaticns. It prov1des day care with an €IDphasis on

Fi ve Sandoval

P.O. Box 589(505).867-3351

of life on our reservations.

Mr. Chai.rman and M€lDbers of the Carunittee, my name is Ramus Suina.

the Olainnan of the Governing Board of the Five Sandoval Indian Pueblos.

social and economic advantage

inherent rights of self-government, land and water; to foster and encourage

assumption of increasing civic responsibilities by the five tribes.

purpose is to help ameliorate the social and ecooanic plight of

people.

Five Sandoval Indian Pueblos (FSIP) has a twelve member governing boar'

comprised of the five Governors and representatives of all five Pueblos.

TESTIMONY ON
PUBLIC LAW 95-608

THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT OF 1978
PRESENTED TO THE

SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
ON OVERSIGHT HEARINGS ON IMPLR>lENTATION OF THE

INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT
BY

RAMUS SUINA, CHAIRMAN
FIVE SANDOVAL INDIAN PUEBLOS, INC.
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.1
FIVE SANDOVAL INDIAN PUEBLOS, INC.

consortium is a not-for profit corporation

charitable, canmmity welfare and scientific purposes. Our mission

pronote the canmcn welfare of our tribal members whereby

Sandoval Comty, The canbined tribal population, is

approximately 900 family mtts,

consortium represents five Pueblos; the Pueblos of J€lDez, Zia, Santa

Cochiti and Sandia. Our reservations are located in central New Mexico



or

the

we have

Since this is a

advocate to Area

The Southern Pueblos Agency

Reviewers are not trained to

are monitored to insure canpliance with P.L.

about, child welfare matters.

if state courts

resolution extremely hard to receive.

do not have mtheir employ expert grant writers.

In New Mexico s mce we are unable to monitor state courts,

acknowledged thIS critical time factor and did

of this change on our behalf.

There IS great risk and handicaps for smaller or less sophisticated

gran t process, the proposal means all for new potential gran tees

I t ' The use of canpeting tribal program staff asobjective eva ua acns ,

a controversial issue. Not only are competing program staff used

of the competitive proposals, but ill our Albuquerque Area as the

evaluators for ongoing Title II 'grant programs. "For ongoing programs

be done, before the competitive proposal is submitted·and be
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There is currently no mechanism 'for Bureau of Indian Affairs or tribes

New Governors are inaugurated in theleadersh1.p changes at that time.

of January, thus making program changes and development with

ongoing gran tees.

There IS no standard for the review process and or selection of

Review Teams. Reviewers are not necessarily tramed

the

of these groups are not licensed orgiven waivers.

abuse of 'independent adoptions of Indian children. Although our

have not been affected fran this abuse, the potential does exist for

h i Id The independent adoption of any Indian.this to happen to our Pueblo c 1 reno

°b f th t child ·must be .notified.child, must be recorded and tribe or tn es 0 a

ind d t adoption agencies must bereligious and charitable in epen en

and cmtrolled by the state government. Currently in New Mexico, sane

The

and

in need

.If this

able to gaugebe

This RFP always canes in u"'~,,u,u':~.",""

will

Our traditimal Pueblos are real'lzin~

large tribal population

for those families

This is an absolute necessity.

believe this to be imperative for

We wish to make this recamnendation to Congress

programs.

and greater responsibilities

population and great need versus

ftnds ,

cons 1dermg the absorption of lavA fmds in to the socrat

needs.

It is our lIlderstanding that the Bureau of Indian Aff'arrs IS

Other critical needs of lavA, Title II Programs is the need of

funding needed to improve and mamtain these tribally-administered

services , Chly with this monetary support can tribal

in ten t of the act. It is never known fran one year to

levels that we are eligible for. Each year we review with our

it would offer more advantage to separate and canpete or

consortiun. We are always faced with eternal ftn ding issues of

separation of lavA, Title II grant program from

ServIces) of general asSIstance, substitute care reimbursements

authorized lIlder lavA are youig in age and need more maturity before any gain

Work ExperIence Programs.

that we as tribes have made will becane evident.

allowed, neither Coo.gress or tribes

implementation of lavA.

We offer the following outline of problemmatic areas

A. The funding process includes the submi ttal of

grant applicatims. The request for proposals poses

Success factors for the Rio Grande Pueblos.

with submittal date of mid-January.
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Provisions of the Indian Child Welfare Act

PROVISIONS of the Indian Child Welfare Act

This ~ct does no~,apply to placement of custody
of on.LLdz-en a.n d::vorc7 pz'ooeed.Lnqs ; "One 'major
p:oblem ~e, face .a.n t.hd s re'gion (encompassing '19
v1llages, 1S that the State co~rt nas interpreted
t~lS except10n clause as apply~ng also in custody
~l.sputes be~ween parents who are nat married. This
1nt~rpret~tl.on ny, the State court-nas Presented a
ser10Us obsta?le 1n the anility of tribal governments
to lntervene 1n this type of case.

This Act app~ies in involuntary proceedings where 'the
legal Cus~od1an,of the Indian child does not consent
to the, ch1.ld ~e1.ng removed from his/her care. The
State courts ha~e therefore concluded that the. Act
does !!.2.:!::, apply 1.1! cases wh~re the parent(s) 'have
voluntar1~y terml.~ated their parental rights. The
Stat7 Socl.al .Services the7ef~re encourage 'voluntary
termlnat10n of parental r1gntS. In this way~ they
a;sert that suet: c':lsesare. 'not e uo j'ecrt; to the provisions
~f ~he Ac~. ~h1s 1.S a ser~ous ~roblem th~t concerns all

f he tr1ba~ governme~ts of th1S region .because the
e feet of th1S action. 15 that our Alaska Native cnildren

~~~~c;e~~~ittee on Indian Affairs

Wasnington, D.C.. 20510

Attention: Senator Mark Andrews, Chairman

Dear Senator Andrews and Committee Members:

This letter,will serve as written testimony on the
~mpl~rnent~t1on of the Indian Child Welfare Act that
yourCommittee1S presently soliciting.

This test1ffiony will address three areas of concern:

2. State of. Alaska Jurisdiction

3. Funding

1.

great considering1S

They need to be brought

Our state through its state employees

Currently this is a ''hit or miss" situation.

of these relationshipsvariance

achieved and mamtained.

invitation, they have begm to hold then m.n meetings with tribes

is a limited success. This was the beginning of our

those of us. working m Indian child welfare rssues , For

In closing, Mr. Chairman, it is m1y fitting to list the positives of

this program implementation mandates a triad of responsibilities that

federal government through the Dept. of the Interior, Bureau of

state governments and tribes. For successful implementation,

with state hunan service agencies.

advice and provide information on children in need of child welfare service§

(he concern we have as tribal groups is that of mutual assistance s i

m various issues but most pressing is the issue of

relationships of tribes to the state governments. In New Mexico,

workers are doing a good Job in seeking advice fran tribal groups and
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to foster care and adoptions. It is our observation

E. Another prob1emmatic issue which needs res01ving is the

clarify' roles of the Public Health, Indian Health Social Workers with

approximately 100 people. To date we have held several meetings of this, g

act and its authorized programs.

historical barrier between tribes and the state. That conference h

four years of operation to finally see the fruits of years of

fostering this relationship. In 1981 our organization held the first of f

meetings of all three partners, federal, state and tribal representativ

tribal representatives have ~ade progress. Increased number

meetings are being held and better re1atimships have evolved between the

and tribes on child welfare issues. It is heartening to feel that the

States Congress feels the same importance to protect our

families. Through this act we are expenencing the growth of

capabilities to make child welfare decisim for ourselves. Thank you.
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are often then placed in non-Native homes which
according to State law, they assert, is legal.
Th~s ~s a v~olation of the spirit of the Act which
is ~ntended to keep Indian children in Indian homes.

2. JURISDICTION of the State of Alaska

In the absence of tribal courts, the State of Alaska
?ourt system claims Jurisdiction to hear custody cases
~nvolv~ng Alaska Native children pursuant to P.L. 280.
A multitude of problems exist within this jUdicial
arrangement. One is the difficulty of securing
cooperat~ve agreements between tribes and State
courts to define jurisdict~on that is acceptable
to both entities. The State generally interprets
P.L. 280 as having granted the State civil and
criminal Jurisdiction over Alaska Natives forever.
Tribal.governments assert their right*claim concurrent
Jur~sd~ct~on over any matters that affect their
membership: Therefore, at this point the relationship
between tr~bes and the State is more adversarial than
cOoperative ~n the area of child welfare.

In addition, even in. P.L. 280 states, tribal laws and
customs are to be given full force and effect in
determining child welfare and other civil cases
in~olving Alaska Natives. It is the position of the
tr~bal governments that P.L. 280 in no way diminished
or term~nated their governing powers. Tribal
Jurisdictional powers are derived from the inherent
sovereignty of American Indian and Alaska Native
tribes. State officials and judges, as well as
Secretary of Interior Clark, clearly need to be
oriented to this basic fact of tribal political
status. Full recognition of this political status
would result in a more sincere effort to carry out
the ~ntent of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

3. FUNDING

Insufficient funding for. ICWA Title II grant applicants
cont~nues to be a problem for Alaska Native tribes.
There are over 200 Alaskan villages that are federally
re?ogn~zed, compared to the 280 federally recognized
tr~bal groups in the Lower 48. However, of the
$8.7 million appropriated for FY 1984 for this pr·osrrc~.
onlY,$736,OOO was allocated to Alaska or '8.8%
fund~ng for all tribes. Of this amount, 10% wash:L~e:~1~d:~L'~~~~'0;;?1
by the Juneau Area Office for "appeals", so in reality
only 7.6% ($662,000) ,was available for Alaskan tribal
groups. Of approximately 200 tribal groups, only eight
(8) were awarded grants for this program for FY 1984.
Clea:ly, therefore, there is a funding problem.
Suff~c~ent appropriation of funds for the Act is
absolutely essential for honoring a promise written
~nto law.
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;~laska Native tribes cannot achieve true self-determination
bY continuing to rely on other governments.to make decisions
affecting the~r membership. Hence, there is a growing
interest statewide in establishing more tribal courts and
Indian Child Welfare programs to help build tribal capacity
in the child welfare and other areas.

The Department of Interior must actively execute its
.responsibilities under the Indian Child Welfare Act
and under the Indian Reorganization Act. Funds must
be released as needed to 'pay for counsel for indigent

:parents and for tribes where.such assistance is not
available elsewhere. In add~tion, the Secretary should
act promptly when petitioned by tribes to reassume
jurisdiction in P.L. 280 states .. FinallY, ~he Se?retary
should research the pol~tical status of Ind~an tr~bes

.and immediately cease the dangerous practice of allowing
tne state of Alaska to interfere in activities that
involve only the tribes and the federal government.
The incident with the Eagle constitution speaks to the
current policy of the Department of Interior towards
Alaska Native tribes. We respectfully request a
cnange in this policy to re-establish the government
to government political relationship between the federal
government and tribes. This would strengthen the ability
'of tribes. to utilize the protections of the Indian Child
Welfare Act.

The state of Alaska must work with the tribes in a good
faith effort to implement the Act. The state must
comply with its Obligation to notify the tribes of all
proceedings involving Alaska Native children. Tribal/

. state agreements must be developed inmoi:'e areas of the
.state.

The tribal governments must continue to strive to
establish judicial systems which are capable of
accommodating child we Lfaz-e matters and to develop
.codes and organizational structures which enable
them to exercise their authority under the Act. In
'order to accomplish these ambitious goals, tribes
need funding to. implement the provisions of. the Act.
Congress, in passing this Act, expressed its clear
preference for "keeping Indian cnildren with their

"families, deferring .to tribal judgment on matters
concerning the custody of.tribal children, and placing
Indian children who 'must be removed from their homes
wi thin their own families or Indian tribes.;; Tribal
governments wholeheartedly endorse this policy but

: once again, we respectfully request that the Department
of Interior take whatever action is necessary to carry
out this policy, rather than hindering it with poor
funding levels and regulations that minimize rather
than maximize tribal involvement. In addition, Congress
should amend the Act to place stricter mandates on the
state to carry out this Act in the courts until more
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RECEIVED ;:,",Y 3 e \gelf

POSTAL BOX 369 •

Sincerely,

Testimony -Regaud'Ing Experience with the rCWA.

~tcL.- .,(l,,-,1i~c"""l-

Julia Roubideaux,
Kiowa 'Child, Welfare Program Specialist

Dear Mr. Andrews:

In.the reWA ~.it:le,.II.BIAGrant, I .see no :~~~l~:n~i~~ ~;eKi~~·
All actrve cases inS~uthwestoOklahO~~~~:e~SUwe are offered cases
Child Welfare Protectl.ve:- Servl.ce~. _ if,' ca~not .nandLed the cases,'
the state .carmot; handled. ud~ual y~ _tn:

e
case and. it is sena.bacs; to

the' child welfare serv-ices a.spoae e
the s-tate because, they bave.vail.Lvrne r-eeouces .

In -tne :Titie VI-(b) direct _fUndinggr~:~~ ~t~:f~e~;;~ ~~dt~:~:t~~:
match federal funding and the tri~:~i~eg~ wIn the long run, the tribes
federal 'regaon VI -reques t match
match twace , because we live w~th~n the state.

th problems may be ironed out
Other than·t~ese,two.~,roblems, e ith"tne: s t.at.e , If you have

when the KiowaTr~be·negocl.ate.agreement~his number at(405)654~2300,
any quea t.aona , please no.tLfy and .contiac t; •

extention 232.

Attent1.bn: Pete Taylor

Senator Mark. Andrews, Chairman
Select Committee on Indian Affairs
United States Senate
Washington, D.-' 20510
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Alaska Congressional Delegation
Association on Arnerican Indian Affairs, Inc.
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tribal courts are established.

Our tribes consider our children to be our most
precious resource. We are striv~ng to protect and
preserve that resource by keeping our cri.i'Ld.ren in
their own homelands to grow up with a strong tribal
identity. Ideally, this Indian Child Welfare Act
provides statutory support for our effort. We
take this Act seriously and we suggest that the
authors of the Indian Child Welfare Act endorse
our efforts through supportive regulations and
funding levels.

Respectfully,

cc: IRA and Traditional Councils:

KAWERAK, INC.

~~
Mary M~ller

Tribal Operations &
Rights Protection
Officer
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II is totally inadequate. Tribes must
~ith Indian organ1zations for available

with the result that not all Tribes receive any financlal
for the social serV1ce obligat1ons mandated bY Title I

Act. The Tribes which do rece1ve funding, SUch as Lac
Oreilles, have barely enough to do more than crisls 1nter­
with one social worker/ Child welfare advocate. There

no funds for the follow~ng:

* Foster care placement--all placements by Tribal Court
be with the understanding that the custodian 1S eligible for
financial assistance; the only one available 15 AFDC. The

37-608 0 - 84 - 22

the further experience of the Lac Courte Oreilles Band that
state Court judges are unwilling to grant the Tribe's request

transfer of proceedings under sectlonlOI(b) of the Act, upon
s written petition solely. The judges deny the petitions

a personal appearance is made in their courtroom by the Tribe.
no funding is available to asslst Tribes 1n covering the costs

lodging, and per diem for tribal representatives who appear
Courts. The result is that the Lac Courte Oreilles Band

financlal wherewithal to personally appear at a transfer
1n one case each fiscal year. It necessitates p1cKing one

the Tribe will pursue, to the detriment of other Indian
's cases.

summary, Title I of the Indian Child welfare Act requires an
by Congress in order to ensure that tribal

its children is more than a promise, but a reality.
1n the leglslation are also in order to ensure that State

do more than honor the letter of the legislation.

all fa1rness, personal appearance before a State Court by the
would not guarantee transfer of the proceedings to the Tribal

even without the objection of the child's parents. This is
to the interpretatlon accorded the "g ood cause" except10n to

by State Courts. Good cause has been found not to transfer
proceedings in one case in Illinois due to the fact that the

did not request transfer in person earller.

Tribes are only able to exercise the1r r1ght to intervene in
Court proceedings under section 101(c) of the Act, the finan­

costs of intervention are not an allowable cost from any BIA
source. Agaln, the Tribe must carefully assess its case­

in order to determine which cases, if any, it can afford to
involved in the proceedings. Intervention, even if granted,

proven not to be adequate to ensure State Court compliance
the Act, particularly in adoptive placements. Two State

~urts have followed Ill~nois placement preferences, rather
than those contained 1n section 105 (a) of the ICWA, through in­
terpretation of the "good cause" exception of that section.

their view, good cause not to follow the placement preferences
when an Indian child is the sUbject of a petition for adop­

brought by the foster parents who have had the child ~n the1r
for more than one year.

P.L. 280

The reservation of the Lac Courte Oreilles Band is located in north­
western Wisconsin, a State sUbject to the provisions of P.L. 83-280.
The Tribe was the first to avail itself of the opportunity prov~ded

by section 108 of the Indian Child Welfare Act to reassume jurisdic_
tion over child custody proceedings. As of February 20, 1981, the
Tribe has exercised exclusive jurisdiction over such proceedings
concerning Indian children found on its Reservation. Since that
date, the Tribe's experience with the provisions of the reWA are
more similar to those of Tribes in non-280 States, but have been
complicated by the special burdens borne by Tribes in 280 States.
This statement will address initially the result of reassumption
of jurisdiction, and then will discuss the matters of IeWA imple­
mentation shared with all other Tribes.

The effect of P.L. 280 on the Tribe sUbject to, its provisions is
the atropny of tribal institutions, espec1ally tribal courts. By
reassum1ng eXclusive jur1sdiction over child custody proceedings,
the Lac Courte Oreilles Band found itself with a court system Wh1Ch
Was not ehgible for funding by the Bureau of Indian Affa~rs." (BIA
law and order funds are limited to non-280 tribes, and Title I of
the ICWA-hasnever been funded by Congress) It is clear to the
Tribe that other Tribes-will not be able to reassume exclusive
jurisdiction under section. 108 unless there exists funding for
the functioning of tribal courts; very few tribes have the finan­
cial ability to fund tribal courts without assistance. It is

~also clear that ability of a tribal court to funct~on effect~vely

is an absolute predicate to implementation of tribal control of
its children through Title I of the ICWA. Funding for tribal
courts' in P.L. 280 States, should be made available by the Congress.

STATEMENT OF THE LAC COURTE OREILLES BAND "OF LAKE SUPERIOR CHIPPEWA
INDIANS CONCERNING IMPLEMENTATION OF THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT
1978, AT A SEARING OF THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
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The difficulties with full implementation of, the ICWA, 1n terms 'of
adequate funding of tribal courts, is -not limited to P.L. 280,- situ­
ations. Transfer of proceedings from State to Tribal Courts,-under
sect~on 101(b) of the Act, ~s more often than not predicated upon
the willingness of the Tribal Court to hear ,the case in the area
of the transferr~ng State Court. The ability of a Tribal Court
to hear such cases is limited by available finances; for the
Lac Courte Oreil1es Tribal Court, this means that only one of
five cases for which transfer' was requested bY the Tribe was
transferred, for the Courthad-·funds only for' one such case. There
must be a recognition that -transferred cases may require transporta­
t1on, lodging, and per diem expenses for the tribal judge and clerk.
Without such a provision, cases will not be transferred by State
Court judges, who are concerned about the inconvenience of witness
and soc1al serV1ce department staff travel to a remote reservation
for a child custody proceeding; this situation results in a f~nqing

of forum Q2n conveniens for Indian child custody proceedings 0"
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The Minnesota Chippewa lribe

Pete Taylor

Our exper~ence with the ICWA for the most part has been
~t~ve. It has created a mechanism for tribes to become in­
ved with their people at a critical moment, when they are

out to lose their children.

Please consider this testimony for your oversight hearings
the Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978.

Minnesota Chippewa Tribe is comprised of six (6) member
re:se"v,'tlLor,s, White Earth, Leech Lake, 'Bois Forte (Nett Lake),

Mille Lacs and Fond du Lac. Our enrollment is
34,000 members.

We have been involved with the Indian Child Welfare Act
1977, .We presented testimony in March, 1978. ,We have
closely with Minnesota in its implementation throughout

state.

Social Services was being delivered by. our tribal govern­
prior to the enactment of the ICWA. We developed foster

e standards late in 1978. In January 1980. the Minnesota
ippewa Tribe became the first tribe in the nation to s Lgrriar;
eement w~th a state under the ICWA~ The agreement permits
te courts to handle Indian child welfare matters until we
elop a court system. Each reservation has its own Social
vice Divis~on that delivers direct services. We handle
es such as abuse (all kinds) , neglect. foster placements and

~doptions. The tribal staff work with county staff on the cases
ment~oned above. Foster homes are licensed by the reservations.
The Minnesota Chippewa Tribe has recently employed a worker in
the metropolitan area to provide assistance for families in
that area.

Senator Mark Andrews, Chairman
Select Committee on Indian Affairs

,U.S. Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

332

lack of foster care funds also is a factor that the Tribe must
into account in deterrninlng whether to request transfer of the
custody proceedings to Tribal court--i.e., whether or not the
has family members with whom he/she can be placed by the Tribal
court.

ReSldentlal treatment care--no funding exists for the
care of mlDors with special needs Which cannot be met by foster
care level placements. Those rnlnors eligible for medical assis­
tance are -the only ones for whom the Tribal Court can place With
the assurance that funding exists -for the needed care.

Preventive programs~-day care, drop-~n centers,
dependency counseling, .family planning and counseling 'services
slmply not available, other than to the extent that such· programs
are provided by other agenc1es. The Tribe has not received funds
from other programs, such IES,which cover the range of services
needed by an effective Child Welfare Program.

In summary, Title II now serves as a WiSh l~st for Tribes, but
will never be more than that unless or until Congress sees fit
to provide the financial means for Tribes to do more than ensure
adequate emergency care for its minor children.
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There are parts to the Act that need further attention:

1) Voluntary placements:
2) F~nal decrees for adoption; and
3) T~tle II, the funding process.

. We ~ve had many of our members ask for assistance to get
the~r ch~ldren back from the county. The majority of the time.
the cases are from the large metropolitan areas in Minnesota .
and. are ;roluntary placements. We advise the client to "demand"
the~r chlldr:n back. Usually they have already tried that only
to be taken ~nto court and to have the placement of their chil­
dr:n m-;<de ~nvoluntary. T;Je can become involved then, but the
po~nt ~~ some county Soc~al Workers are intimidating Indian
people ~nto v,?luntary p~acements, so they dO.nothave to go to
:ourt and.n'?t~fy ~he Tr~be .• By the time we get involved, (if
~t ~s adm~n~st:at~vely poss~~le) and build a case for the re­
turn of the children, the chlldren will have been out of the
home 1 - 3 years. Voluntary placements need a clearer defini­
t~on or perhaps, notice sent to the Tribes.

The ICWA requires state courts entering a final adoption
decree. to send a copy to the Secretary,. Section 301 (a) This
ser;res no real purpose .. An Indian child could go through the
ent~repr,?cess of adopt~on, without .the involvement or knowledge
of the Tr~~e. A1t~ough. the adoption. would not be legal, who
would know. Even ~f the.state court sends a copy.of the final
decree to the S:cretary ~twould make no difference. A simple
process of send~ng -;< copy of the final decree to Tribes would
~nsure a back check~g system. We would be able to check our
records for compliance under Section 101, 102, and 105.

The funding process under the Bureau of Indian Affairs is
unn:cessary, clumsy and frankly. ill conceived. From the very
beg~nn~ng the Depar.tment of the Interior has made terrible
attempt~ to fU1?d the Act. Rat!ier than going to Congress and
Jus~~fy~ng moru.es. tor the ICWA, the RIA merely shifted contract
monaes .fr?m tribal Social Services to the IC\,TA budget line item
That d~dn t make a great deal ot sense esneci&lly when 30% .
,?f ~he IC\,TA mon~es w:nt to urb,;n prog:~ms with no tribal a:ftil­
~at~ons. At th~s po~nt there~s'nothlng Congress can do to
c,?rr:ct that problem, except be aware of the inappropriate be­
g~nn~ng the BIA gave the ICWA funding.

.As far ':S the process, you can do something about that.
~d ~~ a~ythl1?g changes from your oversight hearings we ardently

pe t.t a.s this .. Tribes are going to be here for a long time to
come, the ICWA w~ll be here for a long time to come, we hope the

--------

335

funding will be too, WHY is the funding process competive and
from year to year?!?!~~e ICWA monies should flow to ~ribes
the same as contract mon~es do each year. SOCial Serv~ces are
a.necessary part 'of any government and should be funded con­
tinuously There would be a minimum of paper work and more
long range planning could be accomplished. For tribal govern­
ment to submit a full blown proposal every year, to be submit­
ted through an unnecessary evaluation process, undermines the
credibility of tribal government and their desires for self­
determination. Needless to say, it takes countless hours of
tribal staff's time to prepare a "competitive" proposal. It
further takes many hours of BIA employees to handle the pro­
posals, read them, evaluate them, and then to fund the "good
ones". We all know' a good proposal does not necessarily con­
stitute a good program. The BIA shotild spend their time deter­
mining a good program from a bad one.

The funding of Urban Programs further complicates the
monies of the ICWA. .The competitive process encourages antago­
nism between urban organizations and tribes. It seems as. though
the RIA has:· done that deliberately. Urban organizations have
come to us requesting letters- of suppor-t; for their programs.
somcl10w, the BIA does not feel the support of a tribal govern­
ment is s:ignificant ,I>ecause they have cons.LatantIy funded urban
organizations: that do not have tribal support. In FY 1984, the
BIA funded an urbanorganization that is located within the s.er­
vice area of one of our reservations. That res-ervation also has
an ICWA program, the urban program was- funded without the support
or knowledge of the res-ervation.

I.thas- never made sense ·that urban organizations receive
funding under the rCWA when they have abs-olutely no power under
the Act.

If urban organizations are to receive funds under tharCWA,
there needs to be much more involvement from tribal government
in determining which organization gets funded. Perhaps, i.t could
go as. far as to give the -money to the trioesand let them decide
whether or not they even need an urban organization to help them.
There is no reason why a tribe cannot set; up its- own office in
urban areas' to implement the rCWA if the funds- were provided to
do that.

Please do not take this part of the testimony as an attack
on the urban organizations, but instead it is directed at the
funding process. There are many urban organizations that have
impeccable reputations.

If YOu have any questions, please do not hesitate to
contact myself, George V. Goodwin, Executive Director or Bob
Aitken, Director, Human Services Division.

Sincerely,

THE MINNESOTA CHIPPEWA TRIBE

Darrell Wadena
President
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.. , .Establish a funding authorl.zation separate fran the Bureau of
Indian Affairs;

., ..Establish an authorization level of $29.5 million as reccnmended
by the Assocution of American Indians and Alaskan Nl.tive Socl.al

Workers;
.. , .Provide funding for' tribes and urban programs on an entitlanent

basis rather than a canpetitive basis;

....Mandate funding to be consl.stent and on a three year cycle;

.••.Establish a method for monitoring and ccmpliance of states and
private agencies including enforcement by penalty for non-ccmpliance;

....Establish a consistent reporting system for research, informatl.on,
and entitlanent purposes.

WRITTEN TESTIMONY

CXMMENTS AND ~ATIONS

Subnitted By

THE NATIVE AMERICAN REHABILITATION ASSOCIATION

THE CONGRESSIONAL OVERSIGIIT CCMMITI'EE

On the Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978
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Senator Mark Andrews and Members of the Oversight committee:

The Native American Rehabilitation Association recognizes that there
:important concerns with the Act, sane of whiCh have been expressed.
the anphaslS of our testitrony must be on the critical issue of funding .

an adequate and reliable funding base, other cnanges and/or amendments
the Act will not help tribes and urban organlzatl.OnS provide the services

are necessary to meet the mrent of the Act.

The Native American Rehabilitation Association is asking that congress:

This written document is respectfully sutmitted by Sidney Ann Brown,
I,NiBla,ckfe'et, Executive Director of the Nl.tive American Renabilitation Association

Oregon, representing the concerns of the Urban Indian People and
Rehabilitation Association Board of Directors. We want an

appr()pI'ia,ti'Dns for the Indian Child Welfare Act Programs currently
; ",lmini,st"re,d Depllrtment of Interl.Or, :fureau of Indian Affairs.

~t:CENEO tlAR 2 \)

RECE,WfDIi!lR 2 8 198J1

1740West41 Street .Tulsa,Oklahoma74107
March 20. 1984

"To Unite and Achieve"
"TRADITIONAL INDIANS WORKING FOR PROGRESS':
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NATIVE AMERICAN
COALITION OF TULSA, INC.

P.O.Box2646 Tulsa, Oklahoma74101

Senator Mark Andrews
724 Hart Senate Offi ce B1 dg.
Washington, D.C. 20510
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As Indian people, unitea on this rssue of Indian Child Welfare, we
present our case. We mamtaan that our cause was presented with overwhelming
evidence and Justificatlon SlX years ago. TIllS Act, without appropria_
taons .. is now adding to the prob.lems evidenced SlX years ago, causang
manifold crmp.Lfca't ions resulting fran Tribes and urban programs to
nandle cases wnen there are not adequate SOCial servrces and
systems to ensure proper care and due process for Indian cnildren.

OUr most valuable resource lS our numan resource ... our cnildren.
Tradi't iona.LIy , Indian People consrder our Children our pr-imary resource for
providing the link between generatuons , the carr-ier-s of tradition and culture
and for ensurang that The People continue to exi.s't ,

The Native AmerlCan Rehabilitation Asscci.at ion 1S a urban private
non-profit Indian-managea sccaai.eervace agency, incorporated under the laws
of the State of Oregon, that nas received national recognition as a culturally
relevant Indian Al.coho.l Program. In the past 13 years of operation the need
to attend to the problEmS of families at r i.sk of losing custody of therr
was ldentified.

The award of $50,000 from the Bureau of Indian Affairs for a Native
American Renabilitation.Association Indian Child Welfare component nas
the agency to became totally involved ln the dynamlcs of a family eligible
Indian Child Welfare services. In FY 83-84 the Native Amencan Rehabilitation
Assccaation was Charged with serving fifteen (15) primary families (parent and­
children). Pri.or' to the Indian Child Welfare award these families were
referred to outside agencies and other social service providers. When
the I~tive American Rehabilitation Association restricted intake to clients
identified as alcoholics withdeficlencles ln parentlng skills and lnability
to assure safe environments for their affected cnildren as the presenting
problems causlng the parentalrignts at rlsk.

Over a ten month period (July, 1983 - April, 1984) the Native
Renabilitation Association served 34 parents and 64 youth utilizlng Indian
Welfare funds; 14 Children were court anvo'lved , and seven of these 14 were
dependent. 47 were 8 years or less and 18 were youth (9 to 18. years of
Referral sourcesuno.luded self, other Tndian Child Welfare programs, ('hil,rh',~n;R

Services Divlsion, family courts and tribal social services. The Natlve
Rehabilitatlon Association's unique and innovatlve treatment program has been
identified by the Bureau of Indian Affairs as a model Indian Child Welfare
gram. The Native mother and cnildren are placed an a residential
setting and the Natlve father and adolescent- boys reside an the 'Ibtem Lodge
resrdentaat treatment program. The entire family lS treated.

Referrals began to pour in fran the surrounding states, beyond the
Indj'an Child Welfare Programs staff's ability to serve. Residential clients'
waiting lists were established and the Qltpatient Treatment Services were
devised to meet the needs of local clientele.
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Nineteen of these families were court dependence. involved. .Sixteen
families served made good progress within thelr flrst 90 r~sldentlal
days. Initla11y it was necessary to place four of the chf.Ldr-en an

care. A total of twenty-one Children were returned to the parent (s) as
of treatment at NARA. An addt.t ionaf twenty-three chlldren were not

court involved and further deterloration of the family was prevented as a
of treatment. Four of the youth who entered treatment as a fami Iy member

ldentified as already abusing alcohol and were provaded pr-imary early lnter­
treatment. The other 60 cnildren of the alconollC recelve~ preventlon

services, thus disruptlng the cycle of alcohollSffi and cnlld abuse!
in the com:mg generation.

The Native American Renabilitalon Association'S prlffiary approaCh
the nolistlc treatment mode . ThlS approach nas allowed NARA to. ~Joy

extremely low rate of repeat treatment (6%) and nas mduced many f=lles
reunite in a nealthy positive family envlronrnent. These samefamllles many

become Native foster families and resources for others faclng the same

At the Amencan Indian National Conference on Child Abuse and Neglect,
tsa, Oklanoma on May 9-11, 1984. it was reported that approxlffiately 90% of all

'lUew families define alconol abuse as the pr-imary cause of fami.Ly breakup and of.
r roe rnterventaon and referral. Removal of Indian Chlldren fran tnen- famt.Lf.es
~;sculture; does not occur Just on or near the reservatlon but a.n the cf.ti.es also.

The Native AmerlCah Renabilitation Assocaat.ion has encoun~ered several
difficulties in operating under the Act and m lmplementatlOn actlvltles. They

are as follows:

PROBLEM
The Single State Agency ln charge of Children's Servlces lS not

. .... thoroughly aware of the arrtent of the law and sane caseworkers
do no snow and have not followed the procedures set forth m the

Act.

Currently the Indian client must know about the law and establish
..... that their children are enrolled or eligible for. enrollment before

it is assured that the Oregon State ~eworkers anvol.ved observe.
the steps required to assure that Indian Chlldren are removed and
placed approprlately.

There appears to be passive resistance to cnange on the part of
·····the courts although there has been intrOductory tralnlng lnltlated.

Their failure to follow through and carry out the lnten~ ,?f th~ law
has resulted in many caseworkers and jUdges beang unfami.Lfar Wlth
the law and therefore, unable to carry out the procedures set forth

by the law.
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Phone:869~2771

Dear Senator Andrew$;

The administration of the Indian Chi.ldWelfare Act hasbe~n'difficult
from the beginning. ' Appropriations for ,the,:i:m.plemenation, of the Act",have,
been far from sufficient and the funddng d.eve.l.s have been decreas1.ng·,regula:r1y.
The number of Inddan children in the system is ancreasdng ,stead,ilya~d the
Indian Child Welfare Program. cannot perform :theservice-'to .rhe individuals
that:tsrequ:tred to implement: the Ac,t~

Due to insufficient .funddng , there is ,9:ti.ly one .staff .pe'raon .inbur
program who is, juet. ,over1Jp~donerl by the ever' .ancreasang-ceaefcad-

The. purpose of .,theI,ndian Child Welf~~I::e Act'idtlEit·:be'.',supported' fJpflncially
and. andncrease- in' the. ~l,locat,ion ~ou1a ..provi~e ~~e ·?~portl1DitY,t:?, properly
administer 'the Act· to the, ~tent that .it .waS'1ntend.e~:~

.Thank you for the opportun'ity, .t.~, p,r.~~Emf :~his ,;.estimOIi~.

Sincet~~y;~, ,

ONE1D>\ ±RillE OF INllIAlfS OF WISCON51N

~..;~,-:<'~
Tony." Benson, :'Council ,'Member
Oneida Business 'COmm1.t'tee

Senator Mark Andrews • Chairman
Select Committee on Indian Affairs
U.S. Senate
Washington, D.C. .·20510

ATTENTION: Pete Taylor

· .... Tribes ana urban programs are being funded at a level that will
cover one cemponent of services under the Act, but due to grant
competition, need ana other factors, are actually beang required
to provi.de services fran four or more canponents.

ExampR.e.: One person alone may be requirea to run an Indian Child
Welfare program wnicnencanpasses counseling, chila pro­
tective eervaces , para-legal servaces , admin1strative and
foster heme recrui.tang and 'placement,etc. Thus what
occurs is the creation of an illusion that the programs
have been 1neffective, when actually the expected
of work is such that only a canplex serv1ce delivery
system could address it.

RECOMMENVAnON

....• The recormended sotutaon would be to provi.de adequate funding, at
.an appropri.a'te level, based on entltlement rather
of the program, or canpetitive methods.

· .... The r-econmended sotution nugrrt be to et.aputate that state agenca.es..
ana the courts must provi.de infonnation and training on the
Chila Welfare Act an order to be .m contract canpliance and
any Health ana Hnrran Serv.ioe Bl.ock Grant Revenue.

I<!o a child, 6Jtom a <!omaU ;/;lUbe OIL UJl.ban alLea any R.eM .[mpoM:a.n;t OIL
-f.eM dUVLv-Lng 'Cn <!oVLlJ-LCU -than a civUd nlLomaf.alLge /tuVLva.ti.on?

· .... The level of funding for each Indian Child Welfare project; 1S
inappropnate ana maoequa'te for the scope of work. Under
Subchapter 11, Section 1931, a nunirmm of eight types of Child
ana family service programs are listed. It should be ObvlOUS
to any adnun1strator that a basic funding level is needed to
operate every canponent of eocaa.l servaces whether it 1s two or
eight.

gECOMMENVAnON
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Since the enactment of P.L. 95-608 the pnmary problem has been a 1
of a congressaonah. appropriation. Without adequate funding .to lffiPlement and
out its purpose the .Law.beccmes moot. Indian Child ,welfare needs were gravel
illustrated andoverwhe'lmmg. evidence was presented to Congress six year ago,
hence the Act. The, needs .havenr t changed and .neither has the ..struggle for f
The process for allocatlon of ICWA funds, is based on a" canpetitive process ca:
inconsistency of program cont.inui.ty-and lack of services for many Indian cniL
on and off -reservations. Stop-gap, band-aid levels of funding reallocated fr
other programs within the Bureau of Indian Affairs ,cannot provide enough help
the American Indian Children.
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~tterns of Indian families can be very strong and positive. The
influence and interactions of the elderly, of aunts, uncles, other
ej(tendedfamily and community is beneficial in terms of support,
iiidance,confidence and role models. Through the years of cultural

!eprivation many Indian people have lost sight of the positive effects
ofexten~ed family .. Although si~ht ha~ been lost Indian people can
once agaln start uslng these baslc famlly tools.

As a Coordinator of the Indian Child Welfare Act in my community I
still see attempts to place Indian children in non-Indian foster
homes. I see state and county people talking of the act as a problem
rather than in a positive nature. I see Indian children still being
adopted into non-Indian homes. I see no centralized recordkeeping
for Indian adoptions. I also talk with and see the social probl ens,
the confusion and the sense of no-identity of adults who as children
~re adopted out to non~Indian homes. These people search for some
identity of what being Indian means; an answer they may never come to
understand or find. One learns cultural values as he is being raised
~ extended family members and living within the community. There are
non-Indian families who have adopted Indian children and have treated
them as non-equals, who have never allowed them to explore their cul­
ture and who know nothing of Indian people. Yes, these situations still
exist.

With the ICWA they do not occur quite as often as before. Our tribe
does not license our own foster homes, but the counties have licensed.
some Indian homes for the use of placing Indian children. You see
the ICWA needs to grow and become' stronger rather than diminish. With
the ultimate g~of preventing as well as stopping arbitrary removal
of Indian children from their homes, establ ishingstrong f'amt'ly. ties
and to prevent the major social problems that occur as a result of re­
moval from one's culture. It took generations and generations to
breakdown the family structures of Indian families and it is impossible
to rebuild those years of oppression in six (6) years.

One of the main problems we are faced with at this point is the cutbacks
in funding. At present the population of Oneida is' 4.393 (1983 popula­
tion estimate) with 1,577 children under 18 (1983 population estimate).
I have a caseload at present of 75 children and families. There
exists one Indian Child Welfare worker, which is myself. The caseload
of 75 includes cases of which are presently being worked on and cases
Which are in need of follow-up.

Oneida, WI54155

Senator Mark Andrews Chairman
Select Committee on indian Affairs
U.S. Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Attention: Pete TaYlor

Dear Senator Andrews:

I am writin9 this letter w'th d
(P.L. 95-608). 1 regar s to the Indian Child Welfare Act

Presently I am the Coordinator f th I d' .
the Oneida Tribe of Indians of W?r e n ran Ch,ld Welfare Program for
First of all I wou.1d like' ,lsconsln., .
of the Indian Child,welfa~:o:~~now~edgethe p~!ll1ary purpose and intent
of the ICWA but few (besides the' Tri~,~~ i~op,leI Know),. of- the extstancs
cetva the Intent, The rCWA .,' emse ves are able to con­
numberof Indian children be"as orl~lnal!Ybrought forth due to the
and communities. The ICWA s~~¥a~;~'j~:r~lY bemoved from thew families
quences of the experrences of those Chii/ t e experlences and conse­
thatr- families C ' , ren Who were removed from
domest! c vic1e~~e O~~~i¥~~~~S' .~eing ah:~holi sm, "famil,r dysfuncti on,
havlors of child ~buse and Chi~~y~hoJug~ca!, and physlcal damage, be­
nanctas , confusion, identity, prObl:~se~ dln~e~~, ,ear.ly t~enage preg.;.
ICWA protects what is consid d'.', n SU1Cl e. _ Most tmpor-tanj, the
Indian family unit and India~r~hi~~r:~·. the most pr-tzed possession, the

After the. many years of e90 c 1t 1
nas 'been placed on. India'n ~ u ura and s~lf-estee'!1 .destruction Which
only one step of re-establjs~~~~ ~~dt~~i~~,!l1nafnt ~ol~lety, the ICWA is
of being Indian. '"9 ann tes, and the pride

RECEIVED I1AY 2 5 1984
May 23, 1984
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Indian children belong to us and .no-non-Indian has
the r:~::l~~'m~;: those decision for us.

t
lII'•• IIMGlUW un.f

1M..... 01 .". help
of thl, 0 ... 10110 ,,,;'1
... c_t,"V ;·""
...1.1Mtw " .
II.-t ".'hC I·
•• ' ',Iwo..;.,o ...
............. U"., ..d
Stat..........._,..··Ii.'•.

Oneida. WI 54155

RECEIVED ::::: 3 a198't.

May 21, 1984
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Phone: 869-2771

in behalf of th.e Indian Chil-d WelfareI am writing this letter
Act. for testimong.

. he Indian CbildWelfare Act Board in Oneida
I I?xesently S:I..t on t . harge of a Indian foste~ child. I

wipconsin. I·am present~y ~:l~ Winnebago and half One~da. _ I am,an
have an adopted son wno z e h . "be i:5f Indians of Wiscons~n.
enrolled Oneida member of the One~da Tr~

. , . Ie tbe opportuntiy to st'ep in and
Tbe act -ne s .', fji ven Ind~~n.peop Tbe act gi ves ,'Indian people an

determine the future-of the~r own. to fight decisons t~ey may not
initive to appeal and a standing ~tone meone was bacKing them and their
have before' had they not the feel~ng so
children up.

s~~~,---
Debra powless,
Oneida Child Protective Board

Dear Mr. Andrews/Taylor:

Senator MNrk~Andrewsl Chairman
Select Committee on Indian Affairs
U.S. Senat:e3
.Washington, D: C. 20510
Att: Pe'te Taylor

Respectfully submitted,

It has always been, and still i s , considered that the children are
the most prized existence of an Indian community. I feel that the
Indian Child Welfare Act is at this time beginning to. make the
tive impact on Indian families and Indian communities, that seems so
natural- for Indian people.

With such a large caseload and the responsibilities; one must
tion the quality of time allocated for- clients and the Quality
follow-up.
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Indian Tribes are still in the process of developing systems for : '."'1
homes, adoptions and developing a system (bnce again) to have
people help themselves. Rather than considering defunding the
I ask that with your hearts look at our requests to increase
maintain present funding. I could continue on with more testimony
but I have a number of investigations to complete and home visits to
make. But I ask that as you read or hear this you listen for the
that are between the lines.

c;:;/{~'n B=r)"(j--
Kathleen E. King, Coordinator
Oneida Indian Child Welfare Program
ONEIDA COMMUNITY HEALTH CENTER

KEK/dct



May 15, 1984

Pete Taylor

it would be a grave mistake as we[l as a miscarriage of
diminish the fundS appropriated through the Indian Child

It was an Act established through need and necessity
and safeguard the Indian Family as a viable, healthy

of rear1ng children with a sense of pride, dignity and
Please do not deny the Indian Family the opportunity

476-0188 (702) 476-0182
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Sincerely,

Your consideration is greatly apprec1ated.

37-608 0 - 84 - 23

As an Indian Tribal Social Worker, I have haa mucn experlence
the Indian Child Welfare Act itself, as well as the programs

through the Grant portlon of the Act.

Susannah Howe
Director/Social Worker
Pyramid Lake Tribe

I have worked with Tribes within the isolated areas of Nevada
the past four. and one-half years. I can testify to the fact
without the grant funds appropriatedthrougn the Indian Child

Act many, many Indian Children would be in foster care
programs funded through the Act nave intervened
provlded the guidance and assistance necessary to

family, enabling the children to remain.

One very important aspect of the Act is that all funds are used
on-Reservation. programs. There are no ,admin1strative funds

are used to fund Bureau of Indian Affairs personnel or other
agency costs. All funds are used to directly benefit

Indian cnildren and families. Th1S 1S very unique, as well
know, among government programs.

pYRAMID LAKE PAIUTE TRIBE
SOCIAL SERVICES PROGRAM

P.O. Box 256
Nixon, Nevada 89424

Mark Andrews, Chairman
Committee on Indian Affairs
States Senate

WaEiningi;on D.C. 20510

Senator Mark Andrews, Chainnan
Select Cannittee on Indian Affairs
Uhited States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Attention: Pete Taylor

~!ay 15,1984 1981\
RECEIVED HAY 2 1

Pyramid Lake Paiute Tribal Council
Post Office Box 256

Nixon, Nevada 89424
Telephone: (702) Nixon No.3

jifcerely,

(~ Q. )iCl~
Roy'~. Garcaa
Tribal Chainnan
Pyramid Lake Tribal Council
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RG/sh
c c: .Association on American Indian ./I_ffairs, Inc.

''''Dear ,Senator Andrews,

As an Indian Tribe that has been an receipt of a grant under P.L. 95-608,
the Indian Child Welfare Act, since 1980. I wish to addreSS my personal ex­
perience with the benefits received, as Tribal Chaf.rman.

The pyramid Lake Paiute Tribe has utilized their Indian Child Welfare
Grant to ,establish a much needed Day Care Center on the Reservatwn. This
Center is providing care to children ages birth through twelve years wh,? are
considered to be at risk in their home situation. These are usually chfLdren
from a Single parent family.

The 'Day'Care Services enable the parent to contmue education, accept .
or part-time employment or receive a moen needed break fran the very demanding
schedule of raremg snall chi.Ldren, '. .

The Services provided to our children and families through the Indian
Child Welfare Grant have had a very positive impact upon the stablizatlon
and maintenance of children.within their :imnediate family.setting.

I would 1mploreyou to weigh carefully all evidence presented to .. you .as
an investigative carmittee arid feel' certam you will find the appropraataone
for the Indian Child Welfare Grants to be well wor'th continued fundfng ,

Thank you fOr your consideration.



RE: Oversight Hearings on Implementation of the Indian Child
Welfare Act of 1978
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1. Legal services;

2. Placement services;

3. Training of committees and workers;

4. Social services; and

5. Technical assistance to State courts.

Sincerely,

Arnold J. SOwmlck, Sr.
Tribal Chairman

6. The Inter-Tribal Council of Michigan. through its
child welfare attorney, Michael C. Parish, has been
conducting negotiations to develop State-Tribal
Agreements as provided in Section 109 of the act.

Committee on Indian Affairs

5. Provided procedures for transfer of jurisdiction
from State to tribal courts.

4. Provided the State with alternative for placing
Indian children, when jurisdiction is not actually
transferred to tribal courts.

1. Providingexc1usivejurisdiction to tribal or
community courts by implementing procedures and
adopting a_children's court.

to this fiscalyeat we have been able to provide the following
to implement the child welfare program in Michigan:

3. Adopted procedures for intervention in State
court proceedings where Indian children are
involved ..

2. Provided .1iaison with those State probate courts
that have the heaviest volume of Indian child
welfare cases.

The basic problem the tribes have had is lack of alternatives in dealing
with child welfare cases. This is because we ,do not have all the resources
available to us that the States do in dealing with children's problems. For
this reason we sometimes, merely intervene and do not ask for transfer of
jurisdiction, especially when we know that our courts do not have the resources
available to handle the wide variety of child welfare cases "that come out.
Some of the children's problems, are just too much for our Pre-1984 resources.

Given our lack of resour~es to assist in the handling of children
problems it is unconscionable for the administration to propose cuts that

further reduce our ability to provide services at a critical time when
more is needed not less. We believe that our children are our most important
asset and we should be doing more not less. Thank you.

In addition to the services provided the Michigan tribes have
ImpLement.ed Title I to the child welfare act, through the following:

May 16. 1984

MT. PLEASANT, MICHIGAN 48858

RECEIVED MAY 2 1 198ft

7070 EAST BROADWAY

The Sa~inaw Chippewa Indian Tribe

The Honorable Mark Anarews
Chairman
Select Committee on Indian Affairs
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

In 1979 the tribe implemented the Indian Child Welfare Act, by appoint
a child welfare committee, which now has five members and. five alternates .
This child welfare committee isa wholly voluntary group" because there
not adequate funds available to pay for their services'. 'fhe-jnembe'ra of the
child welfare committee are often undertaking tiring and thankless jobs,
because of this the'turn-over rate as higher, becauseitihe incentive is low.
Members of the child welfare committee fully realizes how important . their
task Ls , , but 1t is hard to maintain self-esteem in such a position where
return is often negative.
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Dear Senator Andrews:

The Saginaw Chippewa Indian Tribe of Michigan is a federallyy o:~::~~~:~~:;:'it
Indian Tribe in the State of Michigan, operating under a tribal c.
adopted March 8, 1937 and .app roved on May 6, 1937. Our tribe has a
court that operates under a tribal code with six separate titles.

In spite of those negative factors involved, our child welfare
has cooperated with our community court and Inter-Tribal Council
Inc , , in forming an excellent child welfare program. We are very proud
being one of the leading states in child welfare activity.

The main problem as we see it is 'that it appears that the present
administration -Ls not; committed" to. the spirit of the Indian child welfare
act of1978. In fiscal-year 1984 the urban and reservation Indians in
Michigan have-taken a 38% cut in funding, of that 38% the- Inter-Tribal
of Michigan has taken 48% cut. Michigan took a 53:29% cut of the, total
allocated. to Minneapolis Area Office. . --

It seems that we are now, being rewarded for supplying
services in the nation. by having our programs emacf.at.ed ,
unconscionable when you consider how important tihe: task of
programs are.



350

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SAVE TIlE aULDREN
SUBMITTED BY DR. HELEN M. SCHEIRBECK, DIRECTOR

AMERICAN INDIAN NATIONS PROGRAM

On behalf of Save the Children Foundation (SCF), would like to submit

for the hearing record of the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs the

following statement on the Indian Child Welfare Act. As you may know, Save

the Children Foundatlon is a private, nonprofit organization. During the

past five years it has sponsored the National Indian Child Conference __ an

important forum for the exchange of information on current developments in

areas of community development and child welfare unique to the Indian

popu1at1on.

At the present time, the American Indian Nations Program of Save the

Children operates in eight field offices which serve sixty Indian tribes and

communities. The exper1ence of these field offices confirms the need to glve

continued h1gh priority to adm1nistrat1on of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

For, adoptions and foster care placements remain a critical problem in the

area of Indian Child Welfare. Recent statistics indicate that despite the

efforts on behalf of Indian children under the Indian Child Welfare Act that

much work remains to be done. To be more specific,

* The rate of Indian to non-Indian placements is up to

27 times higher in at least one state.

* Overall, the rate of Indian to non-Indian placements

is four times h1gher.

* Twenty-five to thirty-five percent of all Indian

children are separated from their homes and placed in

adoptive homes, foster homes, or institutions. Many

of these children are placed in non-Indian homes and

face ser10US social and cultural adjustments as a con-

sequence.
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We feel that there are two aspects of the Indian Child Welfare Act

the attention of this Committee: (i) the substantive and

nistrative provisions of the law which require c1arificat1on; and (ii)

adequacy and accessibility of federal funds to carry out the obJectives

With regard to the first, we note that many of the witnesses

testified at the April 25, 1984 hearing have already detailed technical

to more clearly delineate the scope of state and tribal authority

clarify specific provisions of the Act. Thus, our comments will focus

second aspect: funding.

During the years that the American Indian Nations Program of SCF has

at the community level, it has found that the area of services

the largest allocation of its program budget is social welfare.

(Among the areas of program activity covered by this program division are

welfare, educat1on, public works, housing, health and nutrition, and

agriculture. Of the program's total budget for these activities, social welfare

accounts for almost 50% of its expenditures). Funds budgeted for social

welfare are allocated for both direct services and developing community-based

1nstitutions to ensure such services are available on an on-going basis.

On the-basis- of our experience at the community level, we feel that if

the goals of the Indian Child Welfare Act are to be attained then additional

funds must be made available to undertake activities that facilitate the-

maintenance of the family unit 1n addition to the cris1s intervention activities

currently carried out under the Act, (i.e. foster placement, adoption, and

adjudication of alleged child neglect and/or abuse).

Within most Indian -tribes and communities today there are numerous

factors contributing to the dis1ntegration of the family unit. At the head

of the list is epi demic unemployment. Despite this, as the testimony of witnesses

appearing before this Committee on April 25,1984 confirms, the serviceacentr-at

to reduci ng the 1i ke1 i hood that an Indi an chil d wi11 have to be removed
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from the family unit, (i.e. supportive, preventive, and rehabilitative

are those which ICWA programs are often least able to provide due to a
I

of funding.

If one were to evaluate successful child protection/family assistance

programs currently operating in mainstream that evaluation would disclose

that a wide range of serV1ces must be in place if troubled families

dissolution. These services include but are not limited to,

* Access to telephone counselling services twenty­

four hours a day.

* Access to family and individual counselling

services on a regular bas1s.

* Access to professional counselling on alcohol and

substance abuse.

* Shelters for abused spouses and children.

* Job and personal finances counselling.

In contrast, these services are either not available to most Indian crnmmlJnities·~\

or are operated on an intermittent basis at locations that are not

accessible to Indian people. Moreover, in light of program budget cuts 1n

recent years, Indians who move off the reservation and into urban areas are

most 1i kelyto fi nd that family jchil d weI fare support servt ces are

when they are most needed.

If this Committee shares our belief that the interests of Indian

are best protected by a program that combines crisis intervention with aOIJre,ss·ive

efforts to elim1nate those factors which give rise to families in crisis,

then its oversight authority might be profitably exercised in the following

areas;

Cf. Statement of Ethel Krepps, President of the Oklahoma Indian Child
Welfare Assoc1ation at p. 3, Statement of Melvin Sampson, Confederated
Tribes and Bands, Yakima Nation at pp. 3-4.
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* An assessment of the current level of need in Indian

tribes and communities for preventive,supportlVe, and

rehabil ttat t ve servi ces , the 1evel of unmet need, and

the minimum per capita expenditure that would be re­

quired to adequately address identified needs and

develop a service delivery infrastructure.

* An assessment of the current level of federal inter- and

1ntraagency coordination state and tribal funding for ICWA

related act1vities.

* An assessment of how the changes 1n program structure

and funding levels of federal family/child welfare related

programs have impacted uponnmpl ementat i on of the ICWA.

* An assessment of whether the rights of Indian children

are inadequately protected under current adm1nistrat10n

of the Act as a consequence of thei I' movi ng and Ii V1 ng

off of the reservat ion.

* Requirement of a program impact statement by agenc1es or

agency div1s1ons with primary responsibility for adminis­

tration of the ICWA when reducti ons in fi sea 1 year fundi ng

level sare requested for program areas that di rectly impact

upon 1mplementation of the ICWA.

We firmly believe that·because children are so vulnerable and so

powerless inour society, the goals of -the Indian Child Welfare Act are

best attained by a two-pr-onqed approach. For families m crisis, the

interests .of Indi an chi 1dren must be protected ina manner that respects

Indian culture and values. However, resources must also be allocated to

prevent such familycri ses from occurri ng or escal at i ng to the point that

the future of the child with1n that family unit is in Jeopardy.

The most responsive legal system and the most flawless foster or

adoptive placement· system are commendable·goals. However, they offer no

guarantees that the damage done to a child during a period of family upheaval

and attendant termination of parental rights can be undone.
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PREPARED TESTIMONY OF TIlE SEATTLE INDIAN CENTER, JAMES PRICE, CHAIRMAN
OF TIlE BOARD (TLINGIT); CAMILLE MONZON, EXEClITIVE DIRECfOR (TLINGIT);
AND RAMONA BENNETT, DIRECfOR, FAMILY SERVICE (PUYALLUP)

Perhaps the most ampor tant consideration for Urban Indian Child Welfare programs

at t.na s time 1.$ the issue of under who; S rules and. regulations we can best pro­

vide services. The Bureau of Indian Affairs has Deena reluctant host, we nave

suffered illegal and. insensitive handling of our funding applications. The reg­

ulations ant.erpr-etang our eligibility were nu.santerpret.eu , and our clients the

children were at risk of losing the Indian families licensed througn our agency.

The office of Human Development Services. formerly H.E. W. was considered the most

sensible viable agency for eonumet.rat.t.on of P.L. 95-608 cur-ing early Indian

Testimony, because of the initial hostility toward the act displayec in Bureau

'I'est.amony to Indian efforts estebl.Lenang prot.ectaons for our most important re­

source, our children.

Time has passed and we nave learned that, there are no Urban Indian children, these

children are Tribal Children who have rights and resources within t.her.r corporat­

ions, villages and reservations. The right to a positive identity and the extend-.

ed family as a resource are important considerations in pIanru.ng the future for a

child.

Our actual tasks include; holding families together with emergency counseling and

services, rescumg children already identified by Cht.Ldren ' s Protective Services

as neglected, abandoned or abused and seeking Native families to help these Child­

ren the next few weeks or the rest of' tnea.r childhood. if that i s necessary.

The Seattle Indian Center will always be appreciative of the opportunities provided

by the Adm1nistrationfor Native Amercans to organize. plan and-assess .on behalf of

the thousands of Native Americans within our eervace area, however, the Children

rely on our Family Services Division for actual life saving services. We have pre­

vented hundreds of Indian children entering the foster care system and have arranged.

acoptaone and foster placements to serve hundreds more. We cannot survey their

neeus , the needs are Obv10US and emergent. The regulations governing A.N.A. at this

time would tie our hands for delivery of servaces ,

',. I

Despite the Bureau of' Indian Affairs rn.st.or-y of war. isolation, relocation and the

sanctioning of child removal, through .tens .of .thousands of Lnterrac.i.a.L a~options

already ordered through state courts across the Nation •••••••••. they have regula­

tions that permit' services to be prOVided. We are reiYirig· oil' 'th'e dev~iopmerit of

comput.er-azed systems· of'·identifyingtribal affd.Lf.at.aone , We are; .r-e.lying on facil­

ities being developed on reservations to serve the disturbed victims of these' mul­

tiple disruptions. We are relying 'on the birth of advocacy w"{thin 'the Bureau

ranks. During the last three 'years -tna staff within the Bureau have gone through

a very intensive senai.tavtty training and these_changes may very well occur~.
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A meeting was held on the Yakima Reservation on March 26,1984. The Seattle

Center representative along with representatives from several Washington

Tribes formulated the following recommendations.

We request .t.hat; definitl.On of Indian be expanded .t;o .i.ncLude Indian Children

acknowl.edged by an Indian tribe or Indian community organization so that

under P .L. 95-608 may be offered particularly if that child is over 1/4

degree but unenro'l.Led , and further to include Canadian Indian people, as

by the Jay Treaty or at least r equare notification to bands of court

To include Indian Children an juvenile just.ace systems and to permit tribal-

Tribal Court jun.sdiction and ut.t.Ideat.aon of state

for tribal Children requiring services not available within the reser-

also ancLude a process in the Act for tribes to reassume jurisdiction in

Justice issues (particularly in 280 states).

funding, authorization to remove the controls and limita-

of the Snyder Act, and also establish an authorization level of 54 million,

nearangs , and establish consistency in funding

year to year on a three year cycle.

We request consideration of a nu.ntimum of 54 million per year for fiscal years

1986 and 1987, with 30 million .ent.LtLement; to tribes and organizations, and

tribes and orgam.zati.ons , Consider eliminating the grant

and accept the work .pLane as developed by tribes and orgaru.zataons con-

with P .L, 95-608. Evakuata.ons. enoul.drne. based on individual program merit

gu.i.de'l.Lnea established and consistent for all projects. The evaluators should

service area population. These

are reducing future social problems by stabilizing children with appropri-

Increasing funding 1S an investment in a better educated

seLf-esuff'f.caent; Native future.
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THERE MUST BE NOTIFICATION OF Born VOLUNTARY & INVOLUNTARY PLACEMENT PRO­

CEEDINGS

We must have feelers! pr-ot.ectn.ons for Indian children including mandates re­

quar-Lng proper identification of who 18 Indian. Indian blood quantum records on

a fed.eral computer. standardized enrollment procedures, controls for compliance

on private agencies, notification state-to-tribe and. tribe-to-tribe, dollars for

and requirements for B.I.A. monf.torang in this area with notn.ce to local Indian

child welfare programs, and praor to going Into 'court, at the time of ant.ake man­

date that both public and private agencies give notice to the Tribes and local

Indian Child Welfare programs including children over 1/4 blood degree but not

enrolled. Also other systems/individuals who are involved. We must cont.anue to

serve and. preserve the rights of unenrollable Indians.

Upon notification of contact, the tribes shall have access to the following

information: the child's birth name and any AKA i s , bi r thdat.e , tribal affiliation;

birth parents, the socaaf history and the case plan currently under consideration.

The Tribes to abide by the ethical and profeSSional standards of confidentiality.

. ;.In Title II,. Section 201(a)(3), include cultural and family-enriching activi-

ties.

Inheritance Issues - l\e are concerned about all aspects of, inclUding; ter­

minations, enrollment, trust accounts, tribal const.ttut.aons , and. land holdings.

Appendix A (iv) pg. 2 should be revised to read;

••• parents unless sucn placement terminates a Child's rights 'of inheritance,

enrollment, or cultural reinforcements and add definition of qualified expert

wi tness to read;

An individual with experience in Indian child development,psychol6gy, Child

rearing, with -the additional qualifications of knowf.ng Indian customs, tra­

ditions and laws, and appointed by the -child's tribe. Indian Child Welfare

program, or other Indian organization (i.e., LICWAC).
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In the transfer of jurisdiction from state of tribal court we are 'concerned

the misuse of etefinita.on of good cause to the contrary. The burden of proof

racaat court proceedings should rest with the parent(s) in objections to the

to show good cause. Notices should include off-reservation programs,

notice goes 'out to the child 1 s tribe(s) the tribes can connect with local

immediately to reduce trauma for the child and family.

96-272 or any other federal or state law governing chilet placement must

cont.r-ar-y 'to the best interest of the Indian Child as defined by

should mandate B.l.A. in conjuction wt tn tribal and. Indian organiza-

to establish a state-by-state monitoring committee to ensure compliance of

Public agenca.es , private agencaes and state courts are not

complying with the Act and the ICW's are not prttvy to the anformatuon gathered by

The Act could be revised to eetab.l t shment of tribal and off-reservation

committees to oversee the monitoring procedures of the Bureau and assist with the

operation monitoring plan. Individual s.tate regulations should be reviewed annual-

State court/agency reporting system should be reviewed' annually •

When guardians ad litem are appointed for Indian children, they shall meet

crt teraa oescrdbec for expert witnesses (see number 11). We strongly r-ecom­

ment the following; adoption/penalties (new section to be added "to '''Definitions.'')

A. Failed Adoptions

1. Any out of "home placementof an Indian child who has been adopted in­

cLudlng consent to place. a criminal incarceration. a relinquishment,

termination deprivation, any court ordered (tribal or state) outrcf

home. placement requires:

A. Not.ace to biological parents

B. Notice to Tribes of origin

C. Not-ice to the B.LA.

D. Notice to local' Inciian Child Welfare Adoptive"Service's

B. Upon relinquishment or termination of Indian Child as defined by P .L.

95-608 the supervision/custody must be transferred. to a local Indian

Child Welfare agency managed by a tribe or an Indian organization.

C. Establish penalties and compliance regulations

All these issues are causing problems for the Indian Child Welfare agencies

the crri.Ldren and families we wish to serve.

·We appreca.ate your attention and Look forward to these much needed improve­

savlng law.



. As a !'esult of PUOlic Law 95-608, the Indian Child Welfare Act, the
S1tk~ Conunun1ty AsSOCiation Federal Indian Tribe wisnes to apprise the
Conunittee of the follOWing.

1) This Tribe has been funded by the Bureau of Indian Affairs for
Indian Child Welfare progranuning for three years at a level of 50 000 'per
~r. '

2) Funding is to cover the salary of one Indian Child Welfare worker
plus ~ min~ di:ect services budget for .-legal assistance to, cnildren and
famil1es ComingW1thin the act, and for adoptive subsidies to Indian families.

3) To meet part of the gap in needed services. the Alaska native
Brotherhood, Sitka camp fl, and the American Legion, SitKa Post 13, have
responded to requests for money support to.the extent their modest resources
allow.

4) The Tribe bas applied for and obtained Conununity services Block
grant funds from the Department of Health and Human Services to further
supplement the available funding.

. 51 As ~ Tribal response to the l\ct, the Tribal COUncil delegated to a
Tribal Ch1ldren s and IJanestic Relations COurt a portion of the traditional
decision-making powers of the COuncil.

6) To s\JWOrt the efforts of the Tribal Children' s COurt and IJanestic
Relation's COurt, a Sitka Ccmnunity Association Tribal Indian Child .Welfare
Agency was crea,tc:d by the Council to provide supervision and services to
child!'en and faIn1l1e~ llefore the COurt, to effect permanency planning where
po~sl.ble, to provl.d~ serv1ces to families in crisis and/or at risk for
maintenance of family integrity, and to serve as Court liaison with state
agenc1es.

7) As a result of BlOCK grant funding the Tribe has developed and
enacted a Children's COde, IJanestic R<llations COde, Standards of care Outside
th: Hom~ for Child~en, and a Civil Code. Work is ongoing with the u.s,
Ch1ldren s Bureau, mth the help of a small grant fran that agency, to upgrade
Code!' and Standards of care. Judge Jim Bowen of the Puyallup Tribal Court is
our interface consultant in this effort.
.. 8) The State of Alaska does not recognize our Tribe or it's
JUrisdiction within the Act. At a local level, however, the State Department
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v:z::r+e~
Andrew Hope III
Executive Director

of Family and Youth Services has been most cooperative in notifying the Tribe
Sitka Community l\.:sslociaticlJi'10i of children and families corning before the ,State Superior Court and in mutual

~ to provide services to such children and families within the
and meaning of the act. There have been over 100 such notifications

mutual planning efforts over the three year funding period.
9) There are approximately six hundred members of the Sitka Tribe in

absentee status in other States. than Alaska. We have handled court cases in
Oregon, california, Idaho, and New Mexico on behalf of children of

those courts. Full faith and recognition has been extended,
mutually, in all cases outside Alaska: a total of 46 at this writing. We have
been successful in all cases outside AlasKa, one of Which required appellate
action to the Supreme Court of the United States.

10) In two of the cases in the 'south 48' it was necessary to hold
Tribal Court hearings in those states. In one, a Judge pro. tern, was appointed
to hear the case for the Tribe, and in the second, our Court was extended
physical facilities by the reciprocating State of Oregon. Both actions were
successful in restoring children to Indian families. Our Tribe engages the
services of competent Indian practitioners to give services and supervision to
children in responding states where return of the families and/or children to
Alaska would place a burden on the Indian families.

11) In three instances children have been returned to the Tribe as a
result of actions by other State Courts, but not as transfers of jurisdiction.
In each instance the Tribe was asked to monitor the case for the reciprocating
State Court and to act for that Court. This was accomplished with a resulting
re-establishrnent of intact Indian families in each case.

12) Despite the non-recognition of the Tribal Court program by the
State of AlasKa, the SitKa Superior Court and the Sitka Bar require
notification to the Tribe and a written report to the Superior Court from the
Tribe in all Native adoptions corning Defore the Superior court. A full
adoption review is provided oy the Tribal Indians Child Welfare Agency as an
arm of the Tribal Court in all SUCh cases. These have totalled 43 over the
three year period.

13) The Tribe has approached the State of Alaska to atterrpl: to reach
an administrative agreernent on children's matters through the Governor. The
concept paper sent oy the Tribe is attached. .No action has been taken by the
State at this writing, although we are assured the matter is 'under study".

14) In summary, the Indian Child Welfare Act is working. Even with
inadequate funding to cornpletel'y address the intent.of the Act .trus .Tribe has
succeeded in carefully selesting cases on a 'most in need' and 'most chance of
success' oasis, and has been gratified with the results.

15) The intent of the. act is to prevent the breakup of Indian families
and to provide intervention before the need for court action exists. We are
maKing measurable progress in that direction.

16) The present competitive grant process for Indian Child Welfare
monies used by the Bureau. of Indian Affairs tends to reward those Tribes which
can afford grantwritersand to deprive those tribes most in need of Indian
Child Welfare .programming.

17) The method for securing BIA legal help to Indian families and
children before the courts is too Curnbersane and too slow to provide sucn help
within the normal notice. period for process used by the majority of courts.

18) We, the tribes ~f Alaska, need help desperately in securing
recognition of tribal jurisdiction in family and children's matters oy the
State of Alaska. The full intent of the Act will never be achieved without
such recognition.

19) Those funds presently used for care of Indian Children and
services to Indian families by the State of Alaska from federal sources should
be made available to the tribes for provision of those services' in a
culturally relevent context under tribal progranming.
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April 12, 1984

RECEIVED :.rR 17 1984

senator Mark 1lndrews, Chainnan
select Coomittee on Indian Affairs
S11-838 Ilart senate Office Bldg.
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear senator 1lndrews.

Da9lbo;Robtrto..w
T""'""",,,
BiI&.dy.PI-akIonl
NocmanYJmlam$,~Pmldent

i.cnnooBa!y,So<::n!laIy
IIlchwdLundy.T...-.".
FnnkO.WIllioms,JI'..
~ ........--­AndrcwJ.~m,E>cet'll1tw,Director



We will. 'meet, or exceed standards :of service required by the State. No- staff
expenses, administration or support expenses are requested.

To meet the needs of children of the Sitka Community Assoc­
iation .trlbe in the reaims of cnttd-orotectton, custody, adoption,
permanency. planning other than adoption, family services, and
full social services to children
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March 20, t984

Sitka Community A"OCi';i~1
A fUlEIIAI.lIIOlA/I TRlIE

Box 43601
Mt. Edgecumbe. Alallka .

99835
Tel: 907-747-3207

Concept Paper: Relations B"etween Sitka Tribe and
State of Afaska for Service to Children

Mr. John Pugh.l:Deputy- Commissioner for Socia; Services
State Department of Health and Social Services

Mr. 'John Shively, Chief of Stoff
Office of the Covernor

"Under the provisions of the Indian Child Welfare AC.t (P.L.
9S-408) , the Sitka Community Associotkm is fully prepared, to
handle- all. the needs ',_. of tribal children. We bave .« .Tribal
Children's and Domestic Relations Court, a fUlly staffed and
competent Indian Child Welfare Agency, tribal codes for
children, .domestic reiations,. standards of care

We are csking the" stateot Alaska tomcke. available those funds for the care of
.trlbal children which would 'be,used'';' the same. children-were serviced under
the Department of Health ,and Social Services.

Date

o.cabr~om.

"."......
1IIIBr:.dJ'.~
Nonl'Pwuu.-.v..~"'-­..........-
PaA=rlEIIQUlro_......
".....O.wuu.-,,Jr.

C'; . .uos.-J,H"",m.o-!lIaapr

To

t•.~..BIa

Association

AK 99835
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Sincerely,
---....

STAT"E OF ALASKA
OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR

JUNEAU

Dear Mr. Brady:

Mr. Bill Brady
President
Sitka community
Box 4360
Mt. Edgecumbe,

Governor Sheffield has received your corres­
pondence regarding the relations between
Sitka Tribe and the State of Alaska for
service to children and asked me to reply.

He has asked that the issue be reviewed, and
a response will be sent to you shortly.

II LL SH EF'FIELC
GOVERNOR



OTfiER CONCERNS
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We concur with the Native Amencan Rehabilitation Association Portland
that the Act, without allocating adequate funding to Indian orgam.zat.Iona

that canplications will continue to result JD inadequate SOCial service
anu anappropraate Judicial decisions.

Again, inadequate funding, limited yearly cycle, and canpetiiive

restrict lmplanentation by programs in providing servi.ces (in support

Very Respectfully Yours,
URBAN INDIAN COilliCIL, INC.

37-608 0 - 84 - 24

Claudia R. Long, M.S.W.
Indian Child Welfare Program OJordinator
1200 S. E. librnson
Portland, Oregon 97214
(503) 230-0861

FY 83. our ICW Program has developed and provided both treatment
a:::;e~~~~::~~';~;v~services to the tra-countv area. Major accanplisbments are the
d of increased awareness of the Act by the camnmity, and counseling'pro-

r
'eg ai I1l6"orgf amili es expera.encang potential disruption and/or are an the process

therr family. We provided advocacy to Juvenile and tribal court
child abuse cases were investigated and doctmented and identified.

high priority. Within the Preventative Education. 35 clients participated
wanen 'S crasas 20 participated ill cnild abuse infonnation classes
adolescents in sKills for anergency situations and 5 participat~d
teen In addition, our Youth canponent offered

200 youth and their families througn cultural
recreational activities (i.e. basketball, softball) and the opportunity to

actively in perspectives of Native American philosophy and spirituality ,
drumm.ng and uancmg fran Indian Elders and Teachers fran the Indian

It is relevant to suggest that because more than half of all Indians
oo live in urban areas, that cities be given the opportunity to serve Indian
Children and their families---not Just those on or near the reservation.

We snare concerns faced by. other lCiV programs that both public and
agencaes are unaware of the intent of the law and roost caseworkers

their supervrscrs) are unfamiliar with procedures set forth by the law.
and tratnmg must be provided on the Act ill order to be in contract

compliance--including enforcement by penalty for non-compliance.

I respectfully sutrnit this testimony in cena.If'-of the Urban Indian

Indian Child Welfare Program wmcn has been terminated because.bflacK

funding; and in response to the Portland camnmity--both Indian and non­

Indian WIlo are concerned for tile welfare of Indian Children. Copies of support

letters are attached and high-lighted for further insight of the tragedy the

Indian families may experience because of present funding restrictions.

May 23, 1984

WRI'ITEN TESTIMONY

o:::MMEN'IS AND RH::'aIMENDATIONS

SUtrnitrted By

'IllE URBAN INDIAN COUlCIL

'ID

'IllE CONGRESSIONAL OVERSIGHT eXMMITrEE

On the Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978

This t.eatirmny has been prepared by Claudia Long, M.S.W., OJordinator
of the Urban Indiah Council's INDIAN CHILD WELFARE PROORAM1n Portland, Oregon.
We snare in the concerns for our 7,890 Native Amencans identified by the 1980
Census--WIlich constitutes a larger concentration of Indian People than is con­
tained an any of the state's reservations and undercounts the area 's actual
population by approx:unately 25%. The amm trust of, thlS document is in support
of increased funding and in consideration of the following proposals.

1. I YlOJtlWu.d FcmdiYlg Level. Would allow programs an opportunity
to fulfill quality service-delivery. The :impact of, limited funding
restrwtions as evidenced by our 1983 ICWprogram which was prohibited
an purcnasang needed legal and mental health services,' as well as needed
training for program staff. Lack of training and consultation hinders
any program pertormance--;--and especially true for agenca.es responsible
~or protecting and ensur-ing the rights afforded. by federal mandate wtu.cn
is unclear, and many times misinterpreted.

2. E6:tabUbh It thJte.e.-ye.aJt 6c.lYldiYlg c.ye.ee.. Would allow funded
programs the opportunity to gam consastency and stability within the
ccmnmi.ty it serves. The detr-imerrtal ompact of a year-to-year funding
cycle lS evidenced by our program in that the 7.890 eligible, client
population---and specifically the 60 families and 200 youth served
during FY 83--will NJ/I be without the supportiveservwes offered by
our program, due to lack of funding,' and limited funding cycle.

3. E6to.bUbh 0. YloYl-c.ompeti:ti.ve., "evt:U;t.(eme.M:t" me;t;hod of 6ufidiYlg.
This method woul.d allow tribes and urban programs to re-focllS on entitled
quality program canponents and wouln increase the, mcerrtfve to 'faster'
cooperation as collegues wf.ttnn the field of Indian Child Welfare, RATHER
than focus on competition and, therefore, producihg rivalry' between program
opponents.

Ibnorable Senator MarK Andrews and MEmbers of the Oversight Q::mnittee:
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INDIAN EDUCATION ACT PROJEC'T

531 S.E.l.hhAvcnue/Portland.Oregon 97214
Phone: (503) 231~4424. Exts.46·50

PORTLAND PUBLIC SCHOOLS

TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN:

I am writing this letter rn support of the Urban Indian Council Indian Child

Welfare Act Projects' application for funding from the 8uteau of- Indian Affairs.

We strongly support thet r prevention and treatment activities and view them

as an intergral part of the social service network"that serves Portlands I Indian

Community. We have been working closely with ICW staff to develop a cooperative

package of social services and activities.

The school drop out rate among American Indian Students in our district is

nearly fifty percent. We know "that social factors 'such as broken families "and

cultural .breakdown have a significant and detrimental effect on the progress of

many India~ students in school.

Again,'1 would like to urge your serious consideration m funding thiS impor-

tant program. Thank you for your time and consideration.

10 January 1984

i
i

2328 N.W. Everett

Portland, Oregon 97210

(503) 223·9483

native American Pro~ram

OREGON LEGAL SERVICES CORPORATION

GF:sJr

January 11 , 1984

Dear Mr. Witt:

We 1l.ully support the Program, and hope that it will be gi ven the
resources' tocontl nue its Vita1 work, perhaps even to expand the
it now is 'able to offer. .
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Our office provides legal training and infonnation on the Indian Child
Welfare Act. We bave conducted training on the legal aspects of the
ICWA for the staff of the Indian Child Welfare Program. We also are
available to consult with them on any legal matters that arise.

We have been .happy to respond to the Program; s requests for our assis­
tance, and we have been impressed with their dedication to the needs
of Portland's Indian children.

This letter is in support of the Indian Child Welfare Proqram of tbe
Urban 1ndi an Counci1.

Nelson Witt
Bureau of Indian Affairs
Sod a1 Servi ces
Portland, Oregon
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oA United Way Agency

FOfTER PARENTI AIfOCIATION
109 Nf 50 Portlond. Oregon 97213 (503) 232-8383

January 12, 1984

Bureau of Indian Affairs
Social SerJ'ices
% Urnan Indian Health Clinic
1200 S.E. Morrison
Portland, OR 97214

Subject: Letter of Support

To whom it may concern:

The Foster Parents Association serves approximately 1400 foster
in ~~e metropolitan Portland area, those famil±es Providing care
1500 children each day. As an agency with a strong focus on the
training, peer support activities, andadvocacyfo~ children in
care, we WorK with numerous agencies, both. private and public, to
appropriate service delivery to cnildren needing sUbstitute care.

Indian Child Welfare programs that include bOth prevention and tr,ea'tm',nt
aspects have been instituted locally and now seem to 'have a broad
upon Which to build within the Indian community in the area of developiJ'g
foster.homes specifically trained and especially able to care for
American cnildren. Cooperating with the Oregon Children:s Services
Division and the Indian Child Welfare· Program, the Foster Parents
ation encourages -efforts aimed at recruiting 'and training such
families as well as of support groups that evolve out of common
and experiences in providing care to foster children.

Additional program proposed by the Indian Child Welfare Program
should have long-term 'beneficial results in helping youngsters
the ,Big ~rother(8ig Sister program.

"\

Sincerely;

~Wav
Training/Volunteer Coordinator
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\Department of Human Resources

CHILDREN'S SERVICES DIVISION
Child Protective Services Branch
1031 E. BURNSIDE, PORTLAND. OREGON 97214-1380 PHONE (503) 238-7555

January 11, 1983

Bureau of Indian Affai rs
Social Servlces Depart~ent

c/o Urban Indi an Ccunc i l
lndi an Chi1d Welfare

To Whom It flay Concern:

. i th the State of' Oregon's Chil dren' s Servi ces
I am a caseworKer Wl, ", h h taffat the Urban Indian

'Divislon andhaveworK~d Wl~S iner~9ard to Indian children m my
Counci1 for a number 0 . {~a Urban Indi an Council and the Indi an
caseload. I have. found" e1 b1e resource for Indi an famil i es.
Child Welfare to be/n ,~val~~ care psychological evaluatlons
They have prcvi ded . ree ea " ' d self-esteem cl asses , foster
and ongoln~ counsel mq , ~ar~ntl~gP~~ViSion of parent-child vrs t ts ,
home recrut tment , ~om~ vls'w~;ka~le service plan for families, etc.,
ass is tance tn deve oplng ~l i th my clients estab l i sh'i nq trust
etc. They have worked we Wl he often-felt strain between
and. rappor~ ~ith t~e~ ~ng ea~~~gU~ban Indi an Council has encouraged
Ind l an fanri l i es an :". . t im rove the Quality of
inter-agency cooperatton ~nd st~'~~~rtOof ~ny attempt on thei r
it; s serVl ces. I am 1n s rong u ices the provt de and hope that

" part to. broaden the sc~\eb~f i~et~:~V}~r further program development
"\ funds wlll be made avai a e am Big brother program, and• into areas such as a homemaKer progr , ,

Indian grandparent recrui tment and support.

Sincerely,

Bart ,Ii 1son, Manager
__~~fr_r:tect;ve Servlces

1,!.;~~£~
EP/mk



~ "A UNITED WAY
~AGENCY"
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This is a letter of support on nenakf of the Indian' Child Welfare
Program. They have been supportive .an he.lpang us with a Warm Springs
Indian 'child in ,long-tert!;\. residential treatment 7 'by providing
ccueul.cacton , play tfierapy ana Big Brother resources. We have found
their expertise .essential in our understanding of cultural and e ttu.caf
concerns ar.fec tang treatment directions in our interactions with the
Warm Springs' Reservation Tribal. Court.

Dear Sir:

Bureau of Indian Affairs
P.O. Box 3785
Portland, Oregon 97201

January 10, 1984

Donald R. Ebert
'Family Therapist, B.S., 'M.Ed.

DE:aw

Their services pi trreventdon, treatment .arid referral .eee ,greatly
needed in this community. Their ,hig~y professional staff of therapists,
peycno.Logi.s trs , psycniatrists and youth workers will require your
continued suppo-rt; and. endorsement Lf -they are to carry on this good work.

Most cordially yours 7

Jfl~1?01J-Cynthia A. Thomp50n
ExecutlveOlrec;tor

EMERITUS BOARD . ~

Mary Ann Mvers
president

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Peter.B"iix
L,eon01r<lForsgren
Andy Hanzel

Sh"rdonJones
Bob Ludeman
Dick Robln50n
Ron Timpe
EmmllhlS<lvon Clemm
Harold weston

STATEWIDE SERVICES TO
CHILDREN AND FAMILIES
SINCE 1888

3550 S.E. WOODWARD5T.
PORTLAND, OR 97202
(503) 234-7532

•WAVERLY
CHLDRENS
HOME

JeromeL.Anoerson
Albert J. Bannon
Ann Bard
Henry Brazil

elYa" V. Brummell
ceerus e. Ferguson
MurIel Goldman
Peggy Harris
Donald Houris
Jay Lewis
JanfltLlttlllfleJd
Shirley Ludeman
r-ranl<Nuessle

..... l'.1arclaOlson
Bob PInson
Jerry::'ool
KarenProhasl<a
Sandra Ragen
FUchard ROberts
Phil Skutt
OIc:kSmelser
l...esStevens
GlaleSwanson
Greg Wentworth
WUllamYoung
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WW:lkb
cc: Don Gamble

Bob Utter

January 12, 1984DATE:

SUBJECT: INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT
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Don Milligan, Chief
Office of Indian Affairs
M.S. OB-44G

Wini~Wiatrak, Regional Administrator
Region 6,' KR-23

STATE OF W.4$HINGTON

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES
MEMORANDUM

- The single most 1mportant aspect of the current Indian Child
Welfare Act has been the creation of Local Indian Child Welfare
Advisory Committees. Offices with active committees find that
conmumcatfons and planning for Indian children has been greatly
enhanced through committee activity.

- Placement and custodial requirements set forth in the act have
brought about greater awareness on the part of non-Indian DSHS
staff of the special needs of Indian children entering the social
service system. Through 1nformation and committee activity the
department is better equt pped to address those needs.

- The current act supplies no funding or inadequate funding to allow
committees to implement programs within the Indian Child Welfare
Act. Examples lnclude extensive coverage responsibility for
existing Indian socta l service staff,gaps-ln due process because
of lack of attorney resources to Indian -tribal· courts and trans­
portation problems effecting return of Indian children to proper
Jurlsdiction.

- The act does not address the needs of Canadian Indian children.
The state act addresses Canadian Indian children but other
border states m.y also benefit from recognition at the federal
level of these special circumstances.

- The lack of specific procedural information lends itself to con­
fusion regarding the role of DSHS when the child's tribe assumes
Jurlsdiction and the child remains In • DSHS foster home.

- Delays in tribal court action or council actton sometimes cause
problems lnmeetjng the rigid deadlines of P.L 96-272.

- The requirement to research enrollment eHgibility for Indian
chIldren when potential tribal affiliation Is with tribes outside
the State of Washington causes delays and staff frustrations.
IheBureau of Indian Affairs is notably lacking in timely response
to research requests.

Thank you for the opportunity for input.

In response to Bob Lol cama vs conmuntcat ion of January 3, 1984, I have asked. all
CSO's in Region 6 to respond per his request. Several offices have responded
with positive aspects of the current act as well as recorrrnendations for enhance­
ments. These are surrmarized below:

Mr. Pete Tayler
Senate Sel ectCommi ttee on Indi an Affal rs
United States Senate
Hart Senate Offi ce BuiI di ng
Washlngton, D.C. 2D5l0

Dear Pete:

P1ease find attached a comp Iete packet of testimony material s
reflecting preparation and discussions involving tribal governments.
Indian organizations, and the Washington State Department of Social
and Health Services from December 1983 to April 1984.

I .believe the attached material contains significant details from
both the Indian and state agency perspectives here in Washington
and should be made part of the record. It '1s my understanding that
the complete packet may have been already submitted -dur i nq the hearings.
However, I am also sending the material directly to the Committee .tus t
in case.

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES

Sincerely.

~
Don Milligan, MSW
DSHS Indian Affa,rs Section
08 14
Olympia, WA 985D4
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Attachment

Please feel free to contact me at (206) 754-1698 if I can be of
further assistance.

JOHN SPElL\\:\",
Covernor



Phone: (509) 865-5121

B. Establish an auunor-t.at t.on level of 54 Million.

D. Minimum of 54 million per year for fiscal year 1985,: 1986 & 1987.
1. 30 million entitlement to Tribes and organizations.
2. 24 Million merit Tribes and organizations
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WASHINGTON STATE TRIBES INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT RECCOMENDATlONS

B. Include Canadian Indian People, as authorized by the Jay Treaty or
at least notify tribe of court .ac t Lon

2. Evaluators will be qualified, tra:Lned and representative
of the service area population.

A. Eliminate grant process and accept work plan as
developed by Tribes & organfaat tons- consistent with
P.L. 95-608.

B. Evaluation based on individual program merit.

1. Evaluation guidelines will be established and consistent

B. Include process in Act for Tribes to reassume jurisdiction in
Juvenile justic.e issues (particularly in 280 states)

-C. Consistency in funding from year to year on a 3 year cycle.

IncLune Indian Children -Ln juvenil .juet.ace system
A. Tribal-.state agreement to allow for Tribal court jurisdiction

and utilization of state resources

Definition of Indian - WaShington State Definition preferred
A. Include Indian Children who are ackncwj.edge by an Indian Tribe or

Indian community organization

Funding.
A. EstabliSh separate funding authorization (c.urrent authorization is

pursuant to the Snyder Act.)

TESTIMONY
Please· hnd attached a complete packet of material covering
testimony· preparatlon .carried out "by 'reoresentatives of· tribes
and Indian organizations -in Washington State.

Attachment #1 is the final draft of recommendations covering
eastern and western Washington Indian discussions summarized bv
Betsy Redbear. Michelle Aguilar, and Ramona Bennett (plus comments
by Nancy Tuthill. American Indian Law tenter}.

You are requested to review this materlal and submit tribal and
orqantzat tona l resolutions "in suppor-t-er attachl1lent #1. One copy
of your resolutions plus "attachment'l should- go directly .to:

Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs
U.S. Senate
Hart Senate Office 8ui1ding
l,ashington, D.C. 20510
Attention: Pete Tayler

A second copy of your resolution should be mailed to:

Betsv Redbear
Nak-Nu-,Se"Sha
P.O. 80x 151
Toppenish, WA 98948

April 12. 1984

Olympia. Washinston 98504

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES

STATE OF WASHINGTON
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Don Mi 11i gan
DSHS Indian Affairs
:1ailstop OB 14
Olymn,a, Washington 98504

(206) 754-1698

HEARINGS
Our most recent infonnation indicates that the Senate Select
Committee on Indian Affairs will hold a hearing on the Indian
Child Welfare Act:

Date and Time --- April 25 at 10:30 a.m.
Place --- 124 Dirkson Senate Office 8uilding

Washington, D.C.

INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT HEARINGS ALERT

Betsy will attach your resolutions to testimony that w111 be
presented bya member of the Yakima Tribal Council at the hearing.

Attachments #2 through #5 wii1 be attached to the Yakima Tribe's
testimony for the hearing. These attachments are attached here
to provide you with su~plemental support data for any additional
testimony your tribe or organization may wish to submit for the
nearing. Y.ou are encouraged to submit your recommendations directly
to the COJTJ1li ttee.

JOHN SPElLMAN
Governor
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44.

NOTIFICATION/BOTH VOLUNTARY & INVOLUNTARY PLACEMENT PROCEEDINGS

1. IDENTIFYING WHOS INDIAN
2. ENROLLMENT PROCEDURES
3. CONTROLS FOR COMPLIANCE ON PRIVATE AGENCIES
4. NOTIFICATION STATE-TO-TRIBE, TRIBE -TO -TRIBE
5. TIGHTEN UP ON BIA MONITORING IN THIS AREA
6. PRIOR TO GOING INTO COURT/AT THE TIME OF INTA.~E

MANDATE THAT BOTH PUBLIC & PRIVATE AGENCIES GIVE NOTICE AT THE
POINT OF INTAKE:
ALSO OTHER SYSTEMS/INDIVIDUALS WHO ARE INVOLVED

A. Upon no t Lf Lcatn.on of contact, the tribes shall have access to .ene following
information:

L, Child's birth name and any AKA's, b i r t hdat e , tribal affiliation(s)
Birth parents.

2. Social history

3. case plan

B. The tribe will abide by the ethical and professional standards of confidentiality

//5.

In title II, Sec. 201 (a) (3),incluae cultural and family-enriching
activities

A. Continue to _serve and preserve the rights of unroLLab Le indians

116.
Inheritance issues - all aspects,

A. terminations
B. enrollment
C. Trust accounts
D. tribal constitutions
E. land. holdings

/17. Appendix A (iv) pg , 2 (to read)
..•• parents unless such placement terminates a child; s rights of inheritance
enrollment, or cultural reinforcements

f/8. Add defintion of Qualified expert witness
A. An individual with experience in Indian Child development t

psycnology, cnild rearing, with the add f t fona.l, qualifications
of knowing Indian customs, traditions and laws, and appoi.nt.ec
by the child's tribe, Indian child welfare program, or other
Indian organization (i.e. LICWAC)
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09
Transfer of jurisdiction

1. State to tlrbal court

A. Problems with the definition of good cause to the contrary

B. The burden of proof shall rest with the parent(s) Objecting to the
transfer to ShOW good cause

2. Secondary back up by of f-reservation programs when j urisdic tion is denied by
a Tribe, wnen notice goes out to the cnd.Ld t s r r tbe ts iI) names and location of
Indian cnild welfare services and tribes will be included.

96272 or any other federal or state lawes governing child placement must never be
contrary to the best interest of the 'Indian Child as defined by 95-608

mandate B. LA. in conjunction With tribal and Indian organ1zation establisn a
monitoring conunittee to enusure compliance of provision of Act

A. Public agencies
B. Private agencies
C. State courts
D. Establisnment of Tribal. and Off-Reservation committee i s to oversee the

monitoring procedures of the Bureau and assist wf.t h the-operational. monitoring
plan

.1. Individual state regulations reviewed (annually)
2. State court/Agency reporting system (annually)

ad litem are appointed for Indian Children, they shall meet the
described 'for expert wi t.neaaes . (see numberl!)

(new eec t t.on to be added to "Definitions"
"A. Failed Adoptions

1. Any out of home placement of . an Indian. ch LLd who nas been adopted
Lncfuddng consent to place, a criminal incac.eration, a relinQuisnment,
termination depriva-tion,any court ordered (Tribal or State) out of

.home placement requires:

A. notice to biological parents
B. notice to the tribes of origin.
C. notice to the B. LA.
D. notice to local Indian child welfare adop t fve services.

B. Upon relinquishment or termination of an Indian Child as defined by PL 95-608
the supervision/Custody must be transferred to' a local Indian Chf.Ld Welfare
agency managed. by a tribe at' an Indian organization.

C. Establish Penalties and compliance regulations.

Ir



to inclUde those otner chilaren and that it ~ill cost a lot
to improve tribal juvenile justice sy s t e ms ·to accommodate
exclusive Jurisdiction over such cases. Some tribes do not
have Juvenile detention facilities; nor do they have shelter
care facilities; therefore, su cn an addition may not be
feasible for some tribes witnout additianal time to plan-and
aaditional money to d e ve Lop resources. The .types of cases
would probably be necessarily limited to mi s de mean or-s , as
the U.S. Attor:'ley's offices would frown on e xc l us i ve juris­
diction over a case involving a major c r i me because they
would have to orosecute the cases i n federal oou r t , In
spite of tne potential arguments against reassumption of ex­
clusive jurisdiction over juvenile offenders, it would be
left. up to the i nd t v i du a I tribe to d e t er-mi.n e wnether they
have the resources to accommodate sucn -ca s e s .
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The other issue .un d er- Juvenile justice .su gges t s that tribes
be allowed to enter into tribal-state agreements on Juvenile
offenders an~ that they De allowed to access state re­
sources. The ICWA authorized agreements regarding issues of
Jur1sdiction.primarily because the Indian Civil Rights Act's
amendment to p.L. 83-280 pronibits the giving up of tribal
Jur1sdiction Without certain conditions be1ng met. The
rCWA, in effect, supercedes those conditions or prohibitions
1n child custody matters only. Tribal-state agreements were
not invented under ICWA, they have been entered into for
man~ years ana on many subjects; therefore, 'tribes can nego­
tiate agreements on juvenile offenaers provided that they do
not violate the Indian Civil Rights Act's amendment to P.L.
83-280. Many tribes use state r e sour c e s and. it may be by an
agreement on reimbursement of cost for use' of .su ch resource,
e. g., juve:'lile detention .c en t e r or juvenile· diagnostic fa-
cility. The issues of ac c ep t i ng a tribal court ord.erfor'·
p La c e meo t in the state f ac i Li t y and tne subsequent payment
for placement by tne state are hard 1ssues.It is .utr Li.k e Ly
that Congress would require full faith and cr ed t t r.o r tribal
court orders.in SUCh placements unless the tribe agreed to
pay for the placement. Such action woula be analogis to the
federal courts or other state courts orderin.g x state to ac­
cept a placement an~ haVing x state pay for the placement.

Funding - One primary criticism that I have had of I'CWA
since its enactment has been the statutory funding authori­
zation under the Snyder Act. The BrA has continually robbed
Peter to pay Paul under ICWA Title II because ICWA's funding
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RECEIVED

I\l"K 1 0

Roger Jim, Chairman
Yakima Tribal Council

Nancy M. Tuthill, Deputy Director

ICWA Overs1ght Hearing

MEMORANDUM

AMERICAN INDIAN LAW CENTER, INC.
P.O. BOX 4458 _ STATION A

1117STANFOI=lO.N.E.

AL.8UGUEF=lGlUE, NEW MEXICO 871 sa
~HONE [~Q5] 277.5462

TO:

RE:

FROM:
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DATE: April 2, 1984

Pursuant to the request f M
Nak-Nu_We.-Sha· Pro ram a 0 s , El1zabeth RedBear,
26-27, 1984, to d~'scu'ss ~aheotlnc~;A Coommittee members wno met 14ar

a '. ". Versignt Heari'ng I npare comments on tne1r consolidated ,ave pr
comments on, otner areas of concern. recommenaat10ns as well
t.h i r t e an t r Lba l recommendat10ns. My comments address t

1. Definition of Indian - The..eltpan<lea aefini~
able i n tnat it s e exs tf' 11 . . 10n
chilaren. fall tnrough th~ c~ack;n~/~Pcw~herelin .some Indi
.ever, t n Lnk that Con r' . . '. do not, ho:
clude Lnd I an s that lalelsso~~l1·e xp anc tne aefin1t,10n ,to i
member or eligible for memDe~~~~ tne fe~eral aefinition
t.r i b e and the biological cn i Lc o~ i n a . eaera11y r eccgn r a
mend that tne definition be . a member .. I woula reco
are members or eligiblf expanaeat01nclude cnilaren w

~hild of a member or a~entrw~~m~:r:r~~ibalnea'f~~e m~~~~~;~I
cou~~~;~~ebe~~ z: ~~~i~~V~:~~~;eaca:aed ~~e Wa~hington' th
tn~ on i Ld wnose parent was eligible for. b IeWA apphea

~~~;~i;a:f~:; tehleigciabslee wUa~t\\t~~~t~~~ent m~~a~;:~1f;i'?:~t m;

Juvenile JUstice Ls s u as ; - I .2. b. of th . . .wnoleheartedly· recommend tha
tion in p.1.r~c3c..~8~nasatta\on on the reassumption of jUrlsdic

~ffendersljuven iledelinq~~n~~ ~~~a"sClteaCltl,l~Ooif"rce~uddeersJl,lVe~~1
c~~~~e~~sta~tnorizea.. reassuming exclusI,;: Jurisdic'ti~n ov:
p1e to trib~s mat~~itd they endec.up giv1ng only half of th
a . .' renare a valuaDle resource of tribe
i~~ ~~ s~~:{r a~l,~n~ian cn I Lor an could benefit from retur

r i e s reservat10n The argument .
such an expanSion of ICWA are that'the ICWA was no: i~~=~~
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authorization is the same au t no r i z at i on as the entire
Congress shoula have authorized separate funding,
would have partially eliminatea the problem with ICWA
ing level. The recommenaed CBO funding level of ICWA
$125 mil110n spreaa over a five-fiscal-year perioa, with
p r o x i mat e Ly $80,000,000 for construction. Rep. Udall
ded the bill, HR 12533, to eliminate the constructlon
ana pr o j e c t e c expenditures of $44 million spread over
fiscal years. See Con gr-e s s i on a I Record H12854, October
1978.

Congress sometimes puts the cart before the horse
case of ICWA, they did just that. They should have
ize~ and appropriatea dollars for tribal program
before mandating transfers to tribal court under ICWA.
jUrlsdictional mandates of ICWA placed the tribes ln a
car10US situatlon of aeClding whether they should
request t r an s f e r f r crn state court. Also, t n i s o~~.~~.~~:~n
should be oased upon an assessment of avai1able ,.
e v g ,.; availability of foster homes, money .f'o r foster
payments, wil11ngness of extended family memoe r s , etc.
h i gn e r funding level, c ons i s t ency of funding and a
yea:- funding cycle would greatly ass1st tribes ln maKing
decislon of accept~ng or requesting transfer.

The tribes I requested funding app r-op r i.a t Lcn level
mll110n per yea:- woula be nlce but 1S unreallstic,
ly s i n oe the recommendea funding request was $'15
from the wes t e r n tribes. A funding level of $54
would cost a pp r o x i mat e Ly $38.00 p e rtTn d i an person
counted under the 1980 census. But what percentage of
persons c oun t eu or uncounted in the f980 census woula
served under ICWA by tribal or Indian organizations?
shoula be a clear justification for requesting $54
e. g .• according to AAIA' s 1976 statistics Indian chi
have 200-1 OddS of being placed out of home as compared
other children; therefore, because of this risk, a nigher
level of dollar funding is necessary to prevent the removal
or to reunify the family. I don 't know what the odds
how'many families will come into contact with the state
tern, or how much money is realistic as to cost per person
but to provide Congress with be t t e r data at the over
h e a r i.ng examples, cases or st at i s t t c s should be used.
general statement may not be good enough for Congress. They
need to hear the horror story, the real, live here-ana-now
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of how ICWA hasn't worked and how it can be 1mproved by ex-
d more dollars to save the most valuable resource tne

~~~g:s have _ tneir cnilaren. Rep. Udall projectea costs of
$44 mililon over a five-year period will be nard to overcome
out examples are a must.

The evaluation process of ICWA, Title II grant apP11catio~s
has been a c:-1t1cal concern of many tribes. There ,needs ~
De a more conslstent method of evaluatlon. but aga1n, exam
pIes 'should be used to bolster tne argument of how to i m-
prove the app11catlon process.

Notice _ The i s s ue of adequacy and' proper ,notice to tri~~:
of leWA has caused many aeoates across Indlan country.
clear issue on noti'ce is tne requlrement or non_r~qUlrement
of notice to tribes in a voluntary placement. Congress ap>
par~ntly felt that notlce to t:-ibes 1'1 voluntary placements
was not necessary, as the statutory language aoes not app~ar
to manaa'te SUCh no t i c e , ThlS om1SS1on of, no t t c e t~ t r r es
apparently was basea upon the issue of rlghts of,pa, ents ~o
request of anonymity. etc. The Act aoes not proh1blt l~te,­
vent10n by the tribe1n volunta:-y placements nor does 1. en­
courage j n t.e-r-v e n t.Lon- If a tribe finas out about a vo{~nta­
ry ·placement through ·the !TI0ccas1t1 telegraph, they oou r;=
quest transfer and.l.ntervent10n ,but I suspe,ct tnat the P~'_
e n t would object to .transfer ana tne state court mi gnt; e
fu;e the r i gn t of intervention. I am aware of at least o~e
st~te court allowing such intervent10n but that state cou,t
should not have been adjudicating the case because 1t was a
clear case of excltis1ve tribal jur~sdict10n.

0ne major gap of leilA, is that n o t i c e to tribes is not man­
dated until an act10n a s i n t t iat ed .i n the s t a t e court. Th.i s
p r o h Lb i ts consultat10n ana as s r s t an e e by a, tribal agency or
Indian organlzatlon i n prevent10n orreun1ficati~n a c ti v t.>
ti If a state CPS caseworKercoulautili z e tr1bal agen­
ci::' or Indian organ1zatlons to preventremov,al or' r aun i f y
the famil prior to the fillng of a pet1t10n, 1t wou;~ De in
the best interest of the oh i Ld , Congress has 1aent1p\ed ~~=
need for permanency plannlng oy 1ts enactment of '~'1 80
272 Aaoptlon ASS1stance ana Ch11a Welfare ,Act, of 9 f"
sin~e its requirements suggests that. prevent10n ana ~te~~: ~;
cation are priorities. ,ICWA shoula prov1<le. for '1 "
tribes upon first contact with an Indian fam11y, as wa,1~lng
until the petition is fiLed creates proolems for the Ch11d,

family and tribe.
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Whetner or not notice is properly and timely pr-ov i de d
tribes shoula be monitorea by tne BIA or another
agency or group. If notice is not properly proviaea.
case could later be invalidated in an appellate court.

Title II Activities - Including cultural ana family-enricn­
ing activities 1n Title II grant programs is appropriate
it is doubtful that Congress would authorize expenditures
non-federally recognized families.

Inheritance Issues - Inheritance issues are of utmost impor­
tance i n IC\lA adoption cases. Without proper notice to
tribes and BIA, a cnild could lose money and tneir rignts to
pro~erty. This is very critical 1f a tribe requires member­
snip verificatlon and the tribe dia not receive the required
membersnip informat10n on an aaoptea chila.

Adoption Placement - I'm not sure that adding "parents un­
less such placement t er min a t es a child's r a gn t s of inheri­
tance, enrollment or cultural reenforcements" to Sec. 4( 1)
iv. will accomplish its apparent intent. The proposed lan­
guage needs to be reworded and its intent clarified by exam­
ple.

Qualified Expert Witness ~ Adding a definition of "qualified
expert witness" woula assist state courts. But I th1nk it's
unlikely that Congress would tell state courts who an expert
witness must be in an ICWA case.

Transfer of Jurisdiction - The leg1s1ative nistory on "good
cause" for denying transfer to tribal courts 1ndicates that
state -courts are to 'use a modified doctrine of forum non
c on ve n r eus , The state court guideli.nes, F.R. November 26,
1979, set. forth gooa examples for the state courts to use
when finding good cause. but many state courts are not fol­
lOWing tnose "guidelines." It woula be nice if there were
some way to force all state courts to use tne same standard
for finding good cause.

The issue of requiring a parent show good 'cause when they
Object to transfer to tribal court is not open to much de­
bate. It is n i gh Ly unlikely tnat Congress would require
tnat a parent snow good cause; their objection to sucn
transfer would be enough to prevent the transfer. Even
though ICWA~recognizes the importance of tribes haVing a say
an tne future of tneir cnildren, Congress also recognizea
the rights of parents.
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I'm not sure of the purpose of notifying an off-reservation
Indian program if a tribe refuses to accept transfer of an
ICWA case. This issue should be more clearly stated.

Federal and State Child Placement Statutes· - The issue of
feaeral or state laws tnat are or appear to be contrary to
ICWA may not be a valid concern. rCWA would clearly oust
any contrary state law und er the Supremacy Clause of the
U.S. Constitution. Feaeral statutes that expressly contra­
dict ICWA is a harder issue to resolve. Althougn P.L. 96­
272 appears to contradict rCWA, I would ar.gue that it en­
hances ICWA because of the focus on prevention and reun1fi­
cation. The one major issue unaer p.L. 96-262 is its affect
on TPR petltions after the ch I l.d has been in placement 18
months. Even though a TPR petition is filed, the standard
of proof unaer ICWA of "proof Deyond a reasonable doubt"
will still De the requ1red proof.

Monl tor1ng Committee - As stated un c e r Numb e r 4 of these
comments, t ne r e neeas to De some sort of monitoring system.
Estaollshing sucn a system outside of the government, e.g ••
BIA or IHS would be unw1eldy and costly. It might be diffi­
cult to persuade Congress to set up sucn a system.

Guardian aa Litem - It would be extremely difficult to con­
Vlnce Congress that a non~legal trained person snould always
serve as a guardian ad litem in IC\~A .c as e s •.

Adoption/Penalties - There needs to be a method of prohibit­
ing doctor and lawyer adoption placements. Inpartlcular,
these placements shoula not be made without home studies or
witnout f'o Ll owi ng ICWA. Est ab Li sh i ng c i v t L or c r i sn na I
s anc t aon s rmgn t prevent su crr placements but how will the
s an c t i on s be enforcea, if the"lawyer intentionally fails to
advise tne state court that the child isan~ndianchild? A
great de a l of tnougnt ne e os to be given to enforcement of
sanct10ns.

lru/J1~ancy;t. Tuthill

NMT/bj

cc : Elizabeth RedBear
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JOHNSPELlNlAN
Governor

Karen Rahm
~

St'tte-ldry

INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT
WORK SESSION AGENDA

STAlEOF WASHINGTON January 19 & 20. 1984

DEPARTMENT OFSOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES
Olympia. Washington 98504

December 27 ~ 1983
January 19.~ ThurSday

Presentat1ons:

Attachments

9:30 - Evelyn Bj.ancnarn , Association of American .Indian and
Alaska Native· Social Workers

2:30 - Esther Crawford, United Indians Of All Tribes~

and Panel

1:30 - Gwen Gua, £olville Tribe
Georgia Peone, Spokane Tribe
Betsy Red Bear, Yakima Tribe

3: 30 - Additional Participant Presentations

4:30 - Adjour~ent

9: 00 - Discussion of Recommendat.Lorre

10:00 -
H& ~ W-<>·j?4-4...

Goldie Todd, Quinault Tribe, and Panel ~~2~ C~.u-/:. .z:.::~

11 :00 - Debbie VanBrunt, Lummi Tribe ~..:.x.. ~ J.. .. 1 ... -
Larry Lamebu11, Puyallup Tripe '" ~~
Marie Starr/Karen Hausrath, Mucklesha.ot Tribe, and~~
Panel

12: 00 - Lunch

11:00 - Strategy Discussion

12:00 - Adjournment

January 20, Friday

Indian Child Welfare Programs

Don Milligan t \\\
PREPARATION FOR SENATE HEARINGS ON AMENDMENT OF TIlE
INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

First. we are asking. that each of you review your own experiences
and concerns with the act since 1978 in such -axaas as funding level,
grant application process, state court issues, state and private
agency issues, tribal court issues, federal agency issues, etc.
Second, we are askang that each of you obtain a tribal or board
resolution containing recommendations for amending the Indian Child
Welfare Ac t based -upon your own program exoerdences , Please bring
extra copies to the work session.

All participant recommendations will be compiled with summary commen­
tary into one document. 'Ibis document will be distributed. to all
Indian Child Welfare Programs with the request that you work with
your tribal councilor board of directors to pass a resolution in
support 0 f the combined document. In addition to each tribe!organ­
ization sending your resolution and the combined document to the
Senate hearings and to your legislators, we are aslting that each of
you send a copy of your resolution to me. I will see to it that it
is, attached to a combi~ed document. with all 'resokutdons f~om !'ashington
State tribes and organizations and presented by a tribal Leader during
the hearings in Washington D.C. in February.

Those of you who cannot attend the work session please send a copy of
your resolution and recommendations to me and it will be distributed
there. You will also receive a combined document.

During tne work session we will ask. participants to share their con­
cerns and recommendations.

As most of y011 know, we have been told that the Senate will be
holding hearings regarding the possible amendment of the Indian
Child Welfare Act and its regulations possibly someUme in
late February or Marcn, 1984~ The specific focus of the hearings
has not been set yet, but we should probably proceed looKing
at all aspects of the act.

SUBJECT:

For your convenience. I have attached some material related co possible
emencimen t s ,

At the request of Roger Jim Sr., Yakima Tribal Council, I have
scheduled a work session for January 19 and 20 to provide tribal
and. off-reservation Indian Child Welfare Program staff the oppor-.
tun1.ty to share their ddeas , ccncerns , recommendations and strate­
gies to prepare for the hearings. See map for location.

TO:

FROM:
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Clarification of extended family needed.

Placement preference not always being followed by DSHS, nor is
consultation with tribes always obtained by DSHS.

Placement in tribally approved homes should be a requirement.

Hidden placements in AFDC.

Paternity problems:

_ No paternity established.
_ Removal from paternal relatives.
- Threats of removal.

Recognition of tribal standards for establishing paternity ­
inconsistency from DSHS office to office.

9.

13.

10.

11.

12.
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5. Court orders should specify cooperative effort between DSHS, state
court worker, tribal/off-reservatlon Indian programs.

6. State dumping responsibility on tribes, e.g., CPS investigation.

7. State refusal to investigate Indian cases.

B. Placement preference.:

Inconsistency of federal AFDC regulations regarding "definition
of relatives," tribal definitions, state implementation, and
intent of ICW Act, Le., no pa,ymentto relatives if they do not
meet AFDC definition.

15. Voluntary agencies:

_ Some ignoring the ICW Act.
- Some not giving notice to tribes.

Swinomish-Nooksack-Upper Skagit Tribes

1. Conflicts develop WIlen more than one tribe involved (need for inter­
tribal agreements).

2. Unawareness of Courts and DSHS workers:

_ Need to share information prior to intervention.
_ Notification when CPS case' is opened.

3. Courts not meeting standards of evidence.

4. Tribal access to court documents and DSHS.

Failure of some tribes to notify other tribes related to interven­
t i on.

"Good Cause to the Contrary· provision.

- Objection of the non-Indian parent should not result in automatic
non-transfer to tribal court.

P.L. 272 vs. Indian Child Welfare Act (Group Care).

- Tribe must turn custodY over to DSHS to receive benefits.

Under P.L. 272 if tribal courts do' not do a timely review foster
parents licensed by state-certified Indian proyranls do not receive
state pa,yments.

Clarification of roles of tribal court and social worker (program).

Variation of DSHS implementation of WAC from office to office.

- Non-Indian mothers obtaining custoQy in state courts.

6. Refusal of tribal courts to accept jurisdiction in some instances.

- Training of tribal judges.
- Protection of unenrollable Indian children.
- Handling of children from other tribes.

7. Conflicts amo~g various children's codes, e.g., Indian Child Welfare
Act. WAC, PL 272, HB 2768, tribal codes, etc.

8. Lack of understanding by some tribal courts regarding higher stan­
dara of care provision, e.g., WAC.

RouBh Notes
January 1 and 20, 1984

4. Unwed parents/transfer issue.

- Fathers· (non-Indian) who have not declared paternity have frus­
trated transfers from state to tribal courts.

5. Divorce.

Quinault Tribe

.1. Need access to DSHS files prior to tribal intervention (documenta­
tion of effort).

2. Court and DSHS notification of tribe untimely in several instances.

3. Need adequate definition of expert witness, e.g., must be Indian or
designated by a tribal government.

9.

10.

11.

12.

13.

14.
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Makah Tribe

1. Funding for services.

- Relative payment and other services.

2. P.L 272.

- DSHS dictating to tribal court regarding content of order in
order to get DSHS payment.

3. No provision in tribal court or code for Canadian Indian children.

4. Fundi ng:

- Recognition for success of funded programs.

5. Competitiveness for funding jeopardizes on-going programs.

Skokomish Tribe

1. Failure of BIA to take leadership regarding im~lementation of ICW
Act.

2. Absence of a reporting system that accurately reflects activities
of tribal programs.

3. State court failure to give notice to tribes.

4. Services to people who live off-reservation.

- Not receiving service.

5. Expert witness credentials.

6. Voluntary placements.

- No information being given to tribe and relatives.
Parents not receiving counseling regarding tribal resources.

Lummi Tribe

1. Fundi ng.

- Need for three year funding cycle.

2. ICW Act education needed for tribal governments.
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3. Jurisdictional problems:
/

- Problems with tribal, state, federal courts accepting jurisdic­
tion: rape, incest, phYsical abuse, geographic location of
offense.

4. Broaden definition of "domicile" to avoid jurisdictional problems.

5. Dependent ward of court placed off reservation.

- ·Problem with county court system honorin~ tribal court order
regarding child pick up.

6. Education of state court system (Judicial Qualifications Committeei.

7. Whatcom County:

- Court and Prosecutor's office fail to respond to requests for
assistance unless processed through the county court.

a. Legal assistance for child 'in voluntary relinquishment.

puyall up Tribe

1. . Jurisdiction - problem with state courts regarding transfer.

2. Training of state court judges and attorneys general needed.

3. More adequate funding cycle.

4. Need for legal assistance.

5. Tribal delegation of expert witness:

- Indian
- Tribal specific

6. Use state Inter-Local Cooperation Act regarding transfer of protec­
tive service investigation.

7. Requi rement that all tribal judges have speci a1 trai n~ng' on ICW Act
and sexual abuse.

a. Act should include sanction of courts and a~encies who do not notify
tribes.

9. Need for Inter-Tribal Agreements.

Legal Assistance (federal. state).
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Muckleshoot Tribe

1. Fundi ng.

_ Restrictions on population figures used.

2. Competition causes friction between programs.

- 3 year cycle
_ set aside for on-going programs

3. Grant application process.

4. State Court:

_ Trouble wi th 'youth perpetrators. Forced to use state courts for
resources.

5. Notice:

_ Review hearings/kids who have been in care for a long time.

6. Teeth in guidelines to get courts to comply.

7. Monitoring of private agency needed.

8. Confidentiality - what assistance given to parents to learn resources
of tribes.

- Tribe - confidentiality.

9. Need for broadening of tribal/state agreements in cases of group
home services.

10. State custody of children in group tare.

_ State law - no alternative to public agency (P.L. 272 undoing
parts of ICW Act).

11. BIA should be monitoring public and private agencies and state
courts.

12.- Tribal courts - getting other tribal' courts to recognize tribal
membership.

13. CPS workers cannot directly file petitions in tribal courts.

14. Identify notification problem in Pierce County (tribal and state
courts) •
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15. Notification of tribes is a problem.

16. Requirement of inter-tribal agreements.

Co1vfl1e Tribe

1. $1 million should be reinstated.

2. Include 'voluntary· removals.

3. Monitoring for compliance to the ICW Act - establish committee.

Yakima Tribe

1. Training on P.L. 272 (Court-State-Tribal Program).

2. Emphasis on cultural relevance in program'and courts.

3. Custody issues between relatives.

4. State forcing tribe to adhere to state standards.

- Beyond licensing standards.

5. Clarification of tribal enrollment in adoption.

Spokane Tribe

1. Fundi n9 - ADC.

2. When state court places Indian child within the Jurisdiction ofil
tribal court. does the tribal.· court as.sume jurisdiction? ." Clarifica­
tion of tribal right to assume jurisdiction needed.

3. Divorce proceedings in tribal courts - cu~tody matters. Amend Act
to addresS custody issues.

United Indi ans of All Tribes Foundation

1. Guardian Ad Litems: Judges place a lot of weight on the recommen­
dations of unknowledgeable non-Indian GALs.

2. Private agencies are not in compliance with the ICW Act. Notifica­
tion of tribes is a problem.

3. Training of state judges and..attorneys.



5. Canadian Indian issues of transfer and services.

Participants - February 10. 1984. Indian Child
Welfare Work Session. Yakima Indian Nation

Don Milligan I!t>.. }~C).ti..J
OSHS Indian Affaf;s ,

February 15, 19B4

Please find attached the follO\iing items:

1. Outline notes prepared by Barb Nenema, Kalispe1 Tribe, based
upon the work session discussion.

2. Resolution submitted by the Colville Tribe.

3. Attendance list for the work session.

Evelyn Blanchard, Association of American Indian and Alaska Native
Social Workers, and Betsy Red Bear, Coordinator of the Eastern
Washington work session. strongly encourage tribal governments, tribal
child welfare programs, and offreservation Indian organizations/programs
to do the followlng:

1. Prepare your separate testimony to submit to the oversight
hearing and appropriate legislators using the outline notes
as a basis.

2. Submit letters of support and tribal resolutions supporting
the attached work session recommendations as soon as possible
to Betsy Red Bear.

3. Review and support the work session recommendations developed
by tribes and Indian organizations in Western Washington on
February 24, 19B4. Plans are to consolidate the Eastern and
Western Washington work session recommendations into one
package for- the oversight hearIngs. It is my understanding
that Betsy Red Bear and Goldie Todd will be coordinating the
consolidation.

However, it is important that each tri be ,pr09ram, andorganiza­
tion submit their own testimony to the hearlng in order to show
widespread interest and support to the U.S. Congress.
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Attachments

STATE Of WASHINGTON

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL ANDHEALTH SERVICES
OfyrrtpJa. W,tshingron98504

Karen Rahm
.lll<JI~_

""~'"

FROM:

TO:

LICWAC seen as arm of the tribe. There is a need for tribalcommft­
tee to work with DSHS in instances where pa'rents refuse staffing.

I /

Notification to tribes withIn 72 hours of involuntary placement.

Lack of Indian foster homes.

Alternative funding sources - 'Pay for work done by tribal program
for DSHS.

DSHS notify by telephone.and follow-up with registered letter.

3.

4.

5.

6.

2.
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1. Fundiny.

Intervention prevented.

3. Definition of Indian should include unenrollable Indians.

4. Some tribal court orders not bei ng accepted by state courts and
agencies - tribes have to p~ for some services.

4. Increase fundi n9.

5. Monitoring of state courts and private agencies.

6. Provision for intervention by urban programs on behalf of tribes.

7. Transfer of jurisdiction to urban programs and tribal council.

8. Private agency compliance should be identified in the ICW Act.
Mi nimal JIIOnftori ng by DSHS for complf ance.

1. Designation of a tribe as a public agency would provide tribe with
access to confidential information.

2. Monies for children with special needs in P.L. 280 states.

3. Problem of late identification of some Indian children due to
appearance.

4. Definition of Indian.

Lower Elwha Tribe (via Jan Goslin)

Miscell aneous

Suquamish Tribe

1. Fundi ng.

2. Juvenile Court cases held off reservation.

DSHS

See attachment of DSHS comments.
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III

of funds

and organ i-

-IHS

-ANA

-State Grants

-Local funds

B. Need guaranteed funding

-based on our proposed level

-entitlement monies

-adequate funding based on need

C. A procedure be developed for distribution

pursuant to needs

B. Open fo~ Urban/Rural Indian programs

zations

Urban/Rural (Off-Reservation Indian Issues)

A. Secondary protection procedure i.e. when jurisdic­

tion is denied by a Tribe. the Off-Reservation

program can assume the jurisdiction over the Indian

child as an added safeguard

-BIA/HHS coordinate funding (a mandated allocation

plan)

2. Court-Related Issues

A. Notification/Both voluntary & involuntary proceedings

1. Identifying whos Indian

9. Domestic Relations/Divorce Proceedings

A.Custody to non-Indian parent

10. State-Tribal Agreements

Need for extended definition/clarification

A. Open for both concurrent & exclusive jurisdiction

Tribes

11.

.) SUMMARYiRECOMMENDATIONS:

1. Funding

A. Current: competitive

-appropriated amount

-638 Social Service Funds

-Tribal

-Administration for Children, Youth & Families (ACYF)
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EASTERN WASHINGTON TRIBES MEETING FEBUARY 10, 1984

A.) REVIEW OF CURRENT FIND.!!!GS FROM SEATTLE 19 &20 MEETING:

1. Funding

2. Voluntary ~roceedln~./Notice

A. Both Private & ~l4te A~e"cie8

-con tid e n.t ia Ii t Y

B. T~ibal Children's Codes to specify guidelines

-coordination.ef(ort for all Tribes

1. Domicile

2. Enforcement within the Act, "Model" guidelines

3. Enforcement & Monitoring by the Bureau

C. Custody Issues, considering the rights of both

parent & child

3. Monitoring/compliance

4. Role of the Local Indian Chil~ Welfare Advisory

Committee (LICWAC). within the Act the only reference

made in this area i~ a~ a Higher Standard of Protec

A. There is a need for the issue of an advisory com­

mittee to be i1p"cifically addressed 'in the Act.

B. Stress the need for~ participation on off­

reservation LIC~AC's

5. P.L. 96-272 contraHcts the Act on maintaining juris­

diction of Indian children

A. State & Federal =oney

B. IY Tribes had a~~ropriate funding!

6. Enrollment Issues

A. Relinquishme[lt/Ht r e qu I re e e n t s for enrollment and/

or veri~icatio~ ~f Iridian blood.

7. Placements/State ~~!delines encourage foster care

ments over extenc.~ family by giving. more money for

type of placement

A. Can be addres .. ~ in P.L. 96-272

B. Standards-for !-:'tter care, to compare with

8. Clarification of ::He Court Transfer (s), to

A. Expand Notice '-:oedure (de£inition) to

cases that do!' ' ze t into Court
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7.
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(TWO OVERSITE COMMITTEES)

.",..., CENTRAL
BIA - AREA

......... AGENCY

HEW (HHS)

-IHS

-CHILDREN'S BUREAU

STATE COURTS (SYSTEM)/ Private Attorneys

PUBLIC AGENCY (DSHS)

LICWAC

PRIVATE AGENCY

URBAN INDIAN ORGANIZATIONS

TRIBAL COUNCIL _ADVISORY COMMITTEES
-- TRIBAL PROGRAMS

TRIBAL COURT

CHILDREN'S COURT

PROSECUTORS

PRIVATE ATTORNEYS

LAY COUNSEL

PUBLIC DEFENDERS

PARENTS/EXTENDED FAMILY/RELATIVES

INDIAN CHILDREN

PLEMENT/COMPLIANCE STRUCTURE

IMPLEMENTATION RESPONSIBILITIES)

CONGRESS

2. Enrollment procedures

3. Controls for compliance on Private Agencies

4. Notification State-to-Tribe, Tribe-to-Tribe

5. Tighten up on BIA monitoring in this area

Prior to going into Court/at the time of intake

Mand~te that both Public & Private agencies give

notice at the point of intake;

also other systems/individuals who are involved
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in the placement process.

B. Transfers

1. Problems with ~he definition of Good Cause to

the Contrary

2. Expert witness definition included

3. Secondary backup by Off-Reservation programs

when jurisdiction is denied by a Tribe

4. Based on Tribal Soveriegnty, a child who !alls

within the definition of "India.n" will au t o ma t Le­

cally be eligible for transfer and/or one parent

is Indian, that child/case will be eligible for

transfer/Notices included

C. Legal representation for/by Tribes

3. State/Tribal/Urban/Off-Reservation

A. Establishment of (independent) LICWAC systems/

consultants

1. Uniform guidelines, Tribal first, Off-Res. second

2. ~ndian membership

3. Assist with monitoring responsibilities

B. State-Tribal Agreements

1. Need for extended definition/clarification

-open for both concurrent & exclusive jurisdiction

Tribes

-open for Urban/Rural Indian programs and organi­

zations

-establish uniform guidelines/standards

4. Compliance Regulation (use supplement)

A. Mandatory operational & monitoring procedures

B. Definite line of authority

~. Establishment of Tribal and Off-Reservation

committee I 8 to oversee the .mo n i t c r Ln.g procedures

of the Bureau and assist with the o p e r a t Lc-n a I

monitoring plan

1. Individual State regulations reviewed (annually)

2. State Court/Agency reporting system (annually)
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RESOLUTION NO. 2~

.lJfiiliattd Cribes Df northwest 1ndians

CERTIFICATION

The foregoing resolution was duly adopted by the Executin ouncH of the
Northwest Indians Spring meeting held in Tacoma, Washing n, May 17-19. 1983.
with a quorllll present and voting.

"The Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978 (PL 95-608) was enacted by
the U.S. Congress to establish standards for the placenent of Indian
children in foster or adoptive homes and to prevent the breakup of
Indian families;"

REAS: "the U.S. Congress has declared that it is the policy of the Nation
to protect the best inte,rests of Indian children and, to promote the
stability and security of Indian tribes and families by.the estab­
listlnent of mlnimum Federal standards for the renoval, of, Indian,
children from the rr families and the placement of SUCh children rn
foster or adoptive homes which will reflect the unlque values of
Indian Culture;"

"the states, exercising Jurisdiction over ~n~ian child custody
proceedings through adm1nlstrative and jud,clal bodies. have often
failed to recognlze the essential tribal relation~ of Indian people
and the cultural and social standaros prevailing rn Indian eonmunr­
ties and families;"

in order to accomplish the above goals Indian tribal governments.
Indian organizations. and the_8ureau of Indian Aftars must develop
and implement a system for monitoring and technical assistance to
state courts. state agencies. and private agencies; ....,].,

!THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED. that the Affiliated Tribes of N"Ofthwest Indians ~'"
authorizes a working committee of tribal and Indian organ1Zationrepresentatives

meet with the BIA Area Director to develop a j01nt monitoring committee to
~~~ovide monitoring of and technical assistance to state courts. state agencies,
and private agencies on a state-by-state basis.

ATTEST:

Al Aubert!n. Chairman
Colville Business Council

Hl'E~AS, "the U.S. Congress has declared that it is the policy
the :lation to protect the best interests of Indian children and
the stability and security of Indian tribes and families by the
lishment of minimum Federal standards for the removal of Indian children
from t~eir families and the placement of such children in foster or
adoptive homes which will reflect the unique values of Indian culture;"

WIIE~AS, "The Jndian Ch t l d \·Yelfare ,Act of 1978 (Pl. 95-6r18) wa~

enacted by .the I!. S. Congress to establish standards for the p l acernerrt of
Indian children in foster or adoptive homes and to prevent the breakup
of Indian families;" ""

h'llE~AS. in order to accomplish the above Yooals Indian tribal
governments. Indian organizations. and the Bureau of Indian Affairs must
develop and implement a system for monitoring and technical assistance
to state courts. state agencies, and private agencies;

,,'lIE~AS, "the states. exercising Jurisdiction over Indian child
custody proceedings through administrative and judicial bodies. have
often failed to recognize the essential tribal relations of Indian people
and the cultural and social standards' prevailing in Indian'communities .
and families;" -
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~rnEREAS, the Colville Business Council is the governing hody of
Confederated Tribes of the Colville Indian Reservation, Hashington, bv
authority of the Constitution and By-laws of the Tribes as approved
Februarv 26, 1935,hy the C0~missionef of indian Affalfs; anq

RES 0 L UTI 0 N

THEREFOPX, BE IT RESOLVED. that we the Colville Business Council
meeting in 'S,ession this th day of January. 1984. at the
Colville Indian Agency. Nespelem. Hashington. acting for and in behalf
of the Colville Confederated Tribes. do hereby authorize a co~~ittee

to develop ~thods of monitoring State Courts on Child lV'elfare pro­
ceedings on & State by State basis.

lVIIEREAS,the Colville Confederated Tribes obtained Exclusive
Jurisdiction of Child Welfare matters on February 14. 1980.

The foregoing was duly enacted by the Colville Business Council by a
vote of FOR AGAINST. unde~ authority contained in Article V.
Section l(a) of the Constitution of the Confederated Tribes of the
Reservation, ratified by the Colville Indians on February 26. 1938. and
approved by. ~he Commissioner of Indian Affairs on April 19. 1938.
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MUCKLESHOOT INDIAN
38015 172NO AVENUE S.E. - AUBURN. WASHINGTON 8B002 • [2061 8:::18-3311

INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT ISSUES

1. Funding leve~: We would hope that the BIA would allow the
Tribe to use population figures based on populations we
serve to enable us to obtain funding which would allow for true
preventative work With. fa.milies" _Our funding level at t~··s time
is more of a "holding" Ie.vel. ~....o.A...-~.{...~~L~1 _?,-,u-?t-f

..b,.LLI<L -1-6 "w-t0jU- cae,a.i/<-t-.~:t::u., ...~~~ .4/.

2. Grant application process: The Tribe would support a grant
applicatio~ process involving a three year cycle, rather than
yearly as 15 the current process. We find that much time and
energy is devoted to the annual application for ICWA funds that
could be more profitably spent serving youth and families.

3. State Court issues: We are concerned about the possibility
of not be notified for review hearing of children who have been
in the system for many years. We are also concer-ned about the
lack of Court rules standardizing and including ICWArequirements
for State Court procedings.

4~ Private agenc~es: Who monitors these agencies for compliance
w1th reWA? Confidentiality issues are becoming more and more
evident w~en parents request that Tribes not be notified, yet
with a pr~v~te agency/state agency, has there been pr?per attempt
to work With the families concern1ng Tribal notification of the
proceding?

5•. State agency/DSHS: Tribal-State agreements seem to be set
up by the State as .Tribal-Regional agreements; CPScportions of
agreements fit into regional arrangements for Muckleshoot J

foster care ,and group care issuescov~r larger areas. 'Weare
co~cerned about custody issues, especially group care. As per
SUbstitute House Bill No. 848, RCW 74.13.080. and WAC 388-70-013,
the State of Washington, DSHS must have custody of all children
1n Croup care in oraer for the group care facility to receive
payment. The Mucklesnoot Youth Home, a group care facility, must
give DSHS custody of Muckleshoot children who need group care
at the Muckleshoot Youth Home. To give DSHS custody of our child­
ren in order. to be eligible for group care payments seems to
contradict the. language and intenc of the ICWA.

6. Federal agency/BIA: Is it the BIA's responsibility to
monitor private agencies, state Courts? How does the regulation
concerning the use of attorneys and 638 funds affect ICWA work
needing attorneys?
7. Tribal Court: Our main concern here ls the inability for
th~ Tribal Court to order serv1ces for families, .children,
and teenage offenders. Tribal Court may request services
Tribal Court ~aynot oraer ~ teenag~ ~ffender into a Stat;
fac~11ty f~r juvenile offenders. whiCh then leads to the
neea for the Tribe to use the state system forthe,se _offenses.

~ .Cu.vcA<2. .1U-7'-D-EM.-?<f - --Qs rct/..U't.. (JuN.-<.. t.u<d
..M-~M,wUUU --'-~~ ..£at.uYd.t ,1 - /'U!.-tuu· ><-1 -kJ A:-w.~'1F t,a:t;.UY"> h:rv'<..>-t.e. rYt.i!.,J ? '

~~/~u..;;,;U·cc,.uYl t-:v,.J.- .~A.L-.~ P".8-1u U t<.5rl
..ccco: c.PS (IU-'-Irt.-J:vr..o FA. '''1 ~"'--U.nV? ,---A .:;J.u7-.d
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THE SUQUAMISH TRIBE
PORT MADISON INDIAN RESERVATION

RESOLUTION '84-002

Suquamish Tribal Council is the duly constituted
the Port Madison Indian Reservation by authority

~o'n'lt:Lt'ut~O'n and Bylaws for the Suquamish Tribe of the Port
Indian Reservation as approved July 2, 1965, by the Under­

Secretary of the Interior; and,

WHEREAS, under the Constitution and Bylaws of the Tribe, the
SULq<,alni:sh Tribal Council is charged with the duty of protecting

health, security, and general welfare of the Suquamish Tribe
all Reservation Residents; and,

I~HEREAS, the Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978· (PL 95-608) was
by the U.S. Congress to establish standards for the olace­

of Indian children in foster or adoptive homes and to prevent
break-up of Indian families; and

. WHEREAS, the U.S. Congress has declared that it is the policy
the Nat~on to protect the best interests of Indian children and
promote the stabil~ty and security of Indian Tribes and families
the establiShment of minimum Federal standards for the removal
Indian children from their families and the placement of such

in foster or adoptive homes which reflect the unique values
Indian culture; and,

WHEREAS, the current funding levels provided for this purpose
wholly inadequate, and further proposed reductions seriously

the ability of Indian Child Welfare Act programs to provide
basic services required in pursuit of the above policy goals;

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, 'that the Suquamish Tribe requests
Governor Spellman communicate with the Washington Congressional

regarding the need for:

1. Restoration of the $1 million cut from the Indian Child
Welfare Act program appropriations for Fiscal Year 1984;

2. ".An appJ:OPti.ation o£.$J..5. mill.ion £or...Indian.ChUd Ne1£are
Act programs for Fiscal Year 1985; and

3. Regional hearings to provide Congress with information
necessary to ensure equitable and knowledgeable decisions
regarding the f'1tu::" of these programs.

Ii'
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CERTIFI'CATION

\·.1lEREAS, "The Indian Child Helfare Act of 1978 (PL 95-608) was
enacted by the U.S. Congress to establish standards for the placement of
Indian children in foster or adoptive homes and to prevent the breakup
of Indian families;" and

RES 0 L UTI 0 N

'~EREAS, the Colville Business Council is the governing body of the
~nfederated Tribes of the Colville Indian Reservation, 'Washington, by
authority of the Constitution and By-laws of the Tribes as approved on
February 26, 1938, by the Commissioner of Indian Affairs; and

lVIIEREAS, "the U. S. Congress has declared that it is the policy of
tne ~ation to protect the best interests of Indian children and to prOMote
tne stability and security of Indian.tribes and families by the estab­
lishment of minimum Federal standards for the removal of Indian children
·from their families and the placement of such children in foster or
adoptive homes which >1ill -refLect; the unique values of Indian culture;"
and

ATTEST:

Bennie .J. Arm~J:ong j/
'1'r Lc a I C':>uncit-"Secretary /

The foregoing resolution was dUly enacted by
the Suquamish Tribal

Council, meeting in REGULAR SESSION on this \ . \
l ctD day of '11> VI "

1983, by a vote of ~ ~o - FOR, D AGAINST
ABSTENTIO~S, at wh i.ch a quorum was present. '

BY:

Lawrence A. webs t.e r ­
Tribal Chairperson

\ - \:J-eG:J
Date Mailed to BIA

IHiti~l

\\~EREAS, "the states ,exercising Jurisdiction. over Indian child
custody proceedings through administrative and judicial bodies, have
often failed to recognize the essential tribal relations of Indian people

'and the cultural and social standards prevailing in Indian communities
and families;" and

\VIIEREAS, in order to accomplish the above goals Indian tribal
governments, Indian organizations, and the Bureau of Indian Affairs must
develop and implement a system for monitoring and technical assistance
to state courts, state agencies, and private agencies; and

WHEREAS, the Colville Confederated Tribes obtained Exclusive
Jurisdiction of Child l-Ielf'arematters on February 14, ,1980.

THEREFORE, BE.ITRESOLVED, that we the Colville Business Council
meeting in Session this th day of January,·1984, at the
Colville Indian Agency, Ne~pelem, Hashington, ac t Lng vfor' and in behalf
of the Colville Confederated Tribes, do hereby recommend an appropriated
amount of $15M fO'r purposes of il'lplementingthe Indian Child 11elfare
Act.

The foregoing. was duly enacted by the Colville 'Business Council by a
vote of FOR AGAINST, under authority contained in Article V,
Section 1(a) of the' Constitution of the Confederated Tribes of the Colville
Peservatiorl, ·ratified by the Colville Indians on February 26, 1938, and
approved by the Commissioner of Indian Affairs.onApril 19, 1938.

ATTEST:

Ai Aubertin,. ChaLrman
Colville Business Council

37-608 0 - 84 - 26



404

1945 Yale Place East
Seattle, Washington 98102
February 07, 1984

Mr. Don Milligan
Indian Affairs
Mailstop OB14
Olympia, Wa. 98504

Dear Don:

The Indian Child Welfare Advisory Committee is an Advisory Committee

to the Department of Social and Health Services - Region IV. We are

a voluntary group of Indian people who have concerns about the welfare

of Indian children in foster care. It is our primary goal to implement

the regulations of The Indian Child Welfare Act of 1978. In our effort

to do this we have some barriers to implementation, our concerns are:

1) Judges are insensitive and uninformed about the

mandates of The Indian Child Welfare Act. Often

they need to be educated on the spot.

2) Guardian Ad Litems Attorney's are unaware of The Act

and need to be sensitized to the significant importance

of this law.

3) Private agencies are not aware of the Act and (again)

don't realize the importance._ We have begun talking

with private agencies, but monitoring their follow­

through activities is not always possible. 'Often

notification to Tribal Courts from private agencies

is not done.

4) Grant process is difficult and the funding level

inadequate. Tribal and Urban Indian Child Welfare

Programs are in jeopardy. Funding is not· sufficient

to meet the overwhelming needs.

5) Expert witness needs to be better defined, "How do you

qualify." The court does not acknowledge elders and

Spiritual leaders as expert witness and these people

are expert witnesses.

RECEIVED

fE:a 9
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6) Canadian Indian Children and families are not

protected. Many of our children are from Canada.

The Indian Child Welfare Act does not.attempt

to protect them. Our Washington State Administrative

Code protects them hut we need Federal protection

for these young Canadian Indian children.

We need to amend the Indian Child welfare Act to address these

concerns. We as a Committee would like to recommend that the Act be

amended to address these issues; inclusion of Canadian Indian children,

more clarification of "expert witness", to include elders and spiritual

leaders and increased funding level.

Increased· funding,to train and educate pr1vate agencies and monitor

them. Training to educate judges and lawyers and G.A.L.S. Lastly,

continued funding for Indian Child Welfare Programs, both Urban and

Tribal. We should not have to beg for. money each year.

Cordially,
~

~...:- s z:~~

Esther Crawford,
Chairwoman
Indian Chilo'Welfare Committee

ce: ICWAC Members
D.S.H.S., Indian Desk Region IV
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of "confidentiality" is involved, we are also concerned that this
perpetuates a "loophole" for·lnapproprlate placement of Indian
~h11dren into non-Indian homes. At a bare minimum, there should
be a requirement for Indian-oriented counseling of parents prior
to their final decision to voluntarily relinquIsh a child.

b. Expert witness

F~bruary 14. 1983 There appears to be too much flexibility in respect to:

Greg Argel :J1;).,- MJ'1 - l?7:J. 0
AssoclatIon on American

Indlan Affairs
432 Park Avenue South
New York. New York 10016

Oear Greg:

Per our discussion I am submitting some Initial rec_ndatlons of Issues
that may need to be addressed through ...endment of the Indian Child
Welfare Act:

1. Canadian Indians

Due to our geographical location we hav~ a fair nlJllber of child
welflr~ eeses Involving Canadlan Indians. The f~deral law d~s not
protect Canadian Indian children and faml11es. OUr Washington
Admlnlstrativ~ Code attempts to protect th8lli but ware In need of
l~gislatfv~ ~l1ef.

2. Funding

r.'. e J.,.- Th~ continuation of funding for both tribal and off-r~s~rvatlon
..."...:;; . -i Indian child welfar~ programs Is a priority Issue. If th~ funding
£,~" Is reduced and then eliminated as we understand the plan to be. the
~~ Indian Child Welfar~ ~ffort will revert to the 196O's era and
~~before.

3. Monitoring .

There is dire need for a legislatively established system for monitor­
Ing state courts', state agencies'. and private agencies'. cClllpliance
with the Indian Child Welfare Act. My recommendation IS that joint
monitoring/technical assistance cOlllllittee composed of Indian and 81A
repesentatives be establ1sh~d for each BIAAru Office jurisdiction.

4. Adiscussion with Barbara Wright from our agency's Assistant Attorney
General's staff identified the followign issues:

a. Voluntary ReI inquishments

Currently, Indian Tribal Councils and Tribal Courts do not _
receive notice of voluntary re11nquislllllents. Although. the iSSue

1. ~ qualifies an expert witness?

2. ~ is an expert witness?

Our concern is that "anti-Indian" expert. witnesses on Indian
-Child Welfare cases may be brought in for the purpose of over­
riding positive Indian Child Welfare planning.

c. CPS Emergency Removal/Exclusive Tribal Jurisdiction

There appears to be a .questionable gap in the current legislation
in situations Where a tribe has exclusive tribal jurisdiction but
may not have the program resources to respond rapidly to the need
for a child protection'servfcesemergenc{ rellloval situation. In
Washington, it appears that the Assistan Attorney General's
Office hascont inued to cite the- state' sresponsibn ity to do
ch ild protection/abuse invest igation on reservat ions Where tribes
have exclusive jurisdiction even though the state does not have
the authority to. remove a'child in emergent danger nor refer the
matter for court action. Perhaps, this issue should receive some
attention.

I will forward any other issues brought to my attent ion.

Sincerely,

1linv 4.1Jtt.{ecita-..J
. Don Milligan

DSHS Indian Affairs
HS OB-14
Olympia, Washington 98504

cc: 'Barbara Wright
Evelyn Blanchard
Goldie Todd



cc: lion I·li 11i 9an
Barbara llrlght

It 15 my .understanding that the U.S. Senate will be holdin9 hearlngs .possibly
in late :f"ebruary or t1arcn.1984 on potential 'amendment of the Indian Child
welfare Act.

I am askin9 each .of you to obt~ln recommendations from yOUr re9i~nal Offi c!
staff. eso adminiStrators, caseworkers servi ng Indian. cases. 'Indlan comnun1 ty
workers. and 1ocalIndian chi 1d welfare aoVlsory comm1 ttees. Focus onthose
aspects of the act that have encouraged progress and those aspects of. the
act .which haveresu',~ed lnlmplementationproblemsJ9f,:DS_HS. ~tat;e co~rt~.
tri bal. courts. and Indian,chi1 d wel fa,re programs, from ,your POlnt .o:f v1ew.
YOUr recommendatlonsand comments will be shared with Indianrepresentatlves.

Please .nave the recommendatl0ns to Don Milligan,'Office oUndianAffairs,
!~ai1 Stop 08 14, by January 13, 1984 because they areneeCied for discussion
at a meetin9 of Indian representatives on January 19. Thank you.

January 17, 1984Date:

The Indian Child Welfare Act, Concerns and Recommendations

Don Milligan~ /

Barbara wr~

Sublect:

From:

Inter-offlceCorrespondence

To:

Section 1912 of the ICWA requires that notice to an' unknown or un­
available parent be given to the. 'Bureau of Indian Affairs. The BIA
does not seem ,to be. very effective in finc1ing parents and transmitting
information to parents.

The Act gives, tribes that have: exclusive jurisdiction over child
custody. proceedings, Jurisdiction over "an Indian child who resides
or is"domicilec1 within 'the reservation." From this I assume that
such tribes :have jurisdiction over Indian children who are not tribal
members. It is unclear whether the same applies to,tribes with con­
current jurisdiction, because the ,Act' c10es not address that specific
issue. .

OFFICE·OFTHE
A:fTORNEYGE.NEAAL

The intent and spirit of ,the Indian Child Welfare .Act is to have
Indian. children remain with Indian people. 'A ,basic concern that I
have, as do others in my office wno work with the ICWA, is that the
lack of xunding to tribes serves to undercut the tribes' (and the
State's) ability to carry out the purpose of the Act. In· addition,
Public Law 96-272 is in direct conflict with the intent of the ICWA
because it imposes continuous State supervison and control over the
licensing and payment'process and, does not leac1 to tribal autonomy
in the child welfare area. .
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The concerns 'and reconunenc1ations I have lis.tec1 in this memo are my
.personal·opinions rather.than opinions of the Attorney General's
Office, and are' based upon 4.1/2 years of working with the ICWA in
the Attorney General's Office.

"""RE"Il R...HM
St-crelary

TO: Re9'ona1 Adml ni stra tors

FROM: '" B~'I.14f.Ea;,a ' .
SUBJECT: REQUEST FORRECOMMENlJATlONS RELATED TO THE POSSIBLE AMENDMENT OF

THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

o.~ mpld. Washington 98504

408

~i'"TE OF w...SHI!'\,jGTON

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES

December 28. 1983

JQP.-, 9El~"".l.·'"

C0.~·:"\or

Section 1915 'allows the' placement preference of the Indian child or
. parent to be considered where appropriate in a foster or adoptive
placement. The court or agency is also:to give weight to a consenting
,parent's desire for,anonymity'in applying the placement preferences.
The·result is that the State·caseworkers·are often put in a very

'difficult position when trying to place a child pursuant to the place-
ment preferences; and on many ocassions the desire of,the parent or
child has effectively overridenthe intent.and the placement pre­
ferences of' the ICWA.
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51ATE Of WASHNGTQN

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIALAND HEALTH SERVICES
, MEMOIlA/IDUM

My staff have contacted numerous local individual s regarding assessment of
helpful or deterimental aspects of the Indian Child Welfare act. These
individuals included .GOIlIIlunity representatives, "local. Indian Child Welfare
advlSory committee members, the DSHS liaison to the local ICWAC and other
staff members. in the CSO.

The OSHS l te rson tothe local ·ICWAC plans to ask the committee as a whole
to send reccnmendat tons to the Office of Indian Affairs. The liaison is
aware of the January 19, 1984 statewide meeting of Indian representatives
and will encourage the local ICWAC to send .recomnendattons in prior to that
date.

In summary, my strongest recommendations are that tribes be given
enough money to implement the Indian Child Welfare Act and that
federal laws which act to undermine the Indian Child Welfare Act
be changed.

I also recommend that the Indian Child Welfare Act be specific as
to how much authority tribes with concurrent jurisdiction have
over Indian children who are not their tribal members. All Indian
children within a reservation should be covered by the author~ty
of tribal courts regardless of exclusive or concurrent Jur~sd~ct~on
status of the tribe. It would then be up to the tribe to chose to
assert such Jurisdiction based upon the~r funding, court structure,
and so on.

The placement preferences and desire for anonymity of the Indian
parent should not be allowed to overr~de the ~ntent and ~he place­
ment preferences of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

cc: Bruce Clausen
Teresa Kulick

TO:

FROM:

Don Mill igan
Dffice of Indian Affairs
MS DB-14

Thoma.~.. J .. ~r
Admin
Spoka e 0

Karen Rahm
lWOnMlll,,,,,'....

DATE: Janua ry 12,1984

SU8JECT: RECOMMENDATIONS RELATED TO
THE POSSIBLE AMENDMENT OF
THE INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

CSO staff recommendations relate to the application and some procedures under
the law rather than the law 1tself. In general, caseworkers agree with the
purpose and phHosopy of the Act. The local ICWAC has been supportive and
staff view the required staffing with ICWAC to develop a case plan as positive
procedure.

The problems noted by staff center around the time needed to complete the
addi~iC?nal required .forms and staffings for Indian children. The operation
of giVing notice to the trib~ is C?f particul~r concern because of the
difficulty and the t1me required in determinlng what tribes to notify.
Finally. quest.tens have been ratsed about the need to have a representative
from ,the child's particular tribe involved in the planning in addition to the
local ICWAC.

In summary,the CSO staff's recormendettcns are to streamline the process
requ1red to .comply with the Indian Child Welfare Act. Also, I would suggest
contacting the Attorney General's Office for specific recomendat tons about
the .1aw itself.

TJB:cb
cc: Bernard O. Nelson, Regional Admin.

.RECEIVED

JAN 18
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/OHNSf'Ell.MAN
Governor

STAIE OF WASHINGTON

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL ANDHEALTH SERVICES
MEMORANDUM

413

10t-l!'\I SPELlMAN
Governor

SfATE OFWASHINGTON

DEPARTMENT OFSOCIAL ANDHEALTH SERVICES
M£MORANOlJM

TO: Don Mill igan
Office of Indian Affairs - OB-14

FROM: James A. Ross, Administrator V--
Spokane North eso .

DATE: January 11, 1984

SUBJECT: REQUESTS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS
RELATED TO THE POSSIBLE
AMENDMENT OF THE INDIAN
CHILD WELFARE ACT

TO: Dan.Ml111gan, Office of Indian Affairs
Mail Stop 08-14
Olympia, WA

IRo~<P\ean Cunhaver, Administrator
IKrant/Adams Administrative Unit
, Moses Lake CSO . B13-2

DATE: January 9, ·1984

SUBJECT: ·INOIAN CHILO
WELFARE ACT

This request was discussed with staff. The Indian Child Welfare Act
was reviewed 1n relation to the areas suggested. It was determined
we have not had any outstanding problems tn the implementation of the
Act. Therefore, we did not arrive at any changes to recommend.

JAR:ES: se

cc: Bernard O. Nelson. Regional Administrator

RECEIVED

JAN 16

The following are concerns the Grant/Adams CSO has about the current
Indian Child Welfare Act:

1. The legal process on ·Indian children is slow
and children remain in foster care too long.

2. There are not enough Indian foster homes to
meet the criteria set out in. the Act.

The Act addresses a definite need and is a positive step.

JC:RET:gy

cc: Bernard O. Nelson. Regional Administrator, Region I

HECEIVEO

JANH
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Karen Rahm­""-
STArEOFWASHINGTC,lN

DEPARTMENT Of SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES

MEMORANDUM

5TATEOf WASHINGTON

DEPARTMENT Of SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES

MEMORANDUM

BG:GE:es

CC Bernard O. Nelson
Region 1

REQUESTS FOR
RECOMMENDATIONS
RELATED TO
THE' POSSIBLE AMENDMENT
OF THE INDIAN CHILD
WELFARE ACT

January 11 t 1984DATE:

SUBJECT:

Don Milli qan
Office of Indf an Aff.irs DB-14
Dlympla

Kathy MccraCKbI.~l1f4dministrator
Okanogan CSDrs.l~

In this area we could fi,nd no consensus 'nor strong o~inlons eboutj-econmended
amendments to the Indian Chi 1dWel fa,reAct.

We found concern expressed on, basically thr.ee aspects of the ;1 awby some
individuals:

1. There are- still too many -Indian children being pl aced f n non-Indten
homes and perhaps it would improve if the law had a stronger way to
compel that the law be followed.

2. The opinions and advtce of the extended family regarding pt anmnq
. for the children has not always been given serious consideration.

3. There is a lack of tribal control or right to intervene f n adoptions
where individuals have- relinquished a child dir.ectly to other individuals.

Most of the contacts With CSO staff •. community representatives, and, some
. ICWAC members indicated that th<;J-.had-no real.cr.HiC,15m of the law but t,here

--:..:': .was a lot of concern- about the (1mplementation of the a~t),'It,was ·fel t that
_ perhaps -the terms of the law weteiiOt-fifferpre'telfds-tTearly and as, strlctly

..:"./ as the law allowed and -that clear guidelines and resources-be-prov tded with
the law for a smoother 1mplementation.

FROM:

TO:
DAIE: January 12, 1984

SUBJECT: RECO.M>!ENIlATIONS RELATED TO
AMENDMENT OF INDIAN CHILD
WELFARE ACT - YOUR MEMO OF
JANUARY 3, 1984

Mail Stop 08-14

RECEIVED

JAN 16

The one area in which we have had the most difficulty relates to~Ad~OW"

Planning tor Indian Children, Manual G 36.38. It 18 often difficult to ascerta1n
eligibility for enrollment.. This require~ much· correspondence.

The other area is that of thil!" Unenrolled India;?-~t also requires in-depth

::s::::.be helpful to us if the '~~finitions of 9f;';~cr:~e~~were spelled
out more fully.l I.........._~._ • . ..

Don Milligan
office of Indian Affairs,

FROM:

TO:

KM/nh

Attachment

cc: Bernard O. Nelson
Ell. Medonich

RECEIVED

JAN 16
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ST.>\Tt OF WASHINGTON.

DEPARTMENT OFSOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES

AlANI.GlIllr.
!>t'c.rt'l.try

417

JOHi'lSPEUMAN
..Governor

STATE OFWASHlf\lGToo

DEPARTMENT OFSOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES
MEMORANDUM

We 'have contacted r casework staffs and Comnunityresources 'tn an effort to
gather feedback on possible amendment to the Indian Child Welfare Act. Of.
course, it must be noted that our catchment M.ea does not afford us with a
great many opportunities to exercise,.,the1CWA. Wr volume of cases involving
Native American children has been .tfiree children jn the last two years. There­
fore. each time we do encounter the.!1eed- tc>-eensli1t the Act we basically need
to relearn the process.

We were able to get some feedback that reflects a positive attitude on the
, part of caseworkers who work with the LICWAC in terms of having a good rela­

tionship.

Concerns that were expressed by the member of the local corrmittee were more
general in nature and scope. These concerns dealt with a perceived need to

~\ address the issue of uSing !l:uardians ad Litem-who were',either Native Amedcan
- or sensitive to Native American ,is~. -A'''possib1e problem area. and past

concern, was that- courts tend to g1ve more weight to the recomnendat1ons of
the Guardian ad Litem, regardless of the recommendation of the LICWAC. It
is suggested that amendments may possibly address this issue.

In addition, concerns also' dealt with the issue of prl~te"""organlz ions going
onto the reservations and dealing with families for fivate ado t • Currently
there is no check or safeguard to ensure that people ve on the reserva-
tions are not misled or exploited by religiou3 groups or private organlzations.

We hope these thoughts will be he1pfu1 to you.

EGW:DRW:cr

TO:

FROM:

Don Mill igan ,
Office of Indian Aff~lrs i
Mail Stop OB-14 " i
Olympia, WA
Elaine White, A
Colfax C.S.O.

cc: Bernard O. Nelson
Region 1

MEMORANDUM

DATE: January 10, 1984

SUBIECT: Possible Amendments to
Indian Child Welfare Act

RECEIVED

JAN 12

January 13, 1984

REQUESTS FOR' RECOMMENDATIONS
RELATED TO THE POSSIBLE
AMENDMENT OF THE INDIAN
CHILD WELFARE ACT

.Th1S is 1nresponse toB"er"nardNelsonls memorandum of January J 1984 on
the above subjec t, ~ . •

I would 1iketo see safeguards for the rights of Indian children and families
ln~olved 10 dependency ~roc~e'dings.A guardian .ad litem appointed for the
cb i l d would protect the ir rlghts under the state or tribal system,

Pr-ov i s i ons of Public Law 96-272 and theprotection therein should be extended
to .ths children and families under the jurisdiction ciftribal court.

JT:skl

Attach.

cc: Bernard Nelson

RECEIVED

JAN 17
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STATE OF WASHINGTON

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES
MEMORANDUM

- IOr."- .":';~~ \,1,....'
C.J.~·~~rg

SUBJECT: INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

AlAN/,08llS

RECEIVED s."~,,,

JAN23

January 13,1984DATE:

SUBJECT: Indian Child Welfare Act
Amendment

STATE OF WASHINGTON'

DEPARTMENT OFSOCIAL ANDHEALTH SERVICES
MEMORANDUM

'OHNSPElLMA1'l
Governor

TO: Don Milligan
Office of Indian AFFairs 08 14

FROM: Jan~ Hawkins, Acting SDC I/1Itr"
Reqicn J NJ1-77"'~

January 12, 1984DATE:Robert Lolcama, Deputy Assistant Secretary
Corrt11unity Services MS 08-440

1. ~-\
Ralph E. 'Madey, Regional Adm1n1strator
Region 2 ' MS 839-6FRO.\1:

TO:

Thank you for this opportunity to corrment relating to possible amendments of
the Indian Child Welfare Act. We find the act to provide useful guidelines m
working with Indian children and families. There are several ereas , however.
wrnch are not entirely clear or about which questions have ar-isen 10 the field.

JH:cb

Following are our recommendations related to the possible amendment of the
Indian Child WeIfare Act:

4. Encouraging the Indian groups to assume more responsibility for continua­
tion of major service provision.

In-C '-Criterl.al and Procedures for ruling on25 USC 1911 (b) TransFer
Peti~ions remove "unless ei ther parent objects to such transfer" and
matead assume that if one parent wishes transFer that is sufficient reason
for transfer.

5. Training and orientation of tribal court judges to. their role .m the
juvenile fam!ly arena,

6. Continuation of healthy ccnenorucat.Icn channeja between tribes, Indian
organizations and the state legal system.

1. More adequate and consistent Funding is needed For staffing and program
development to prevent personnel turnover and to ensure continuity.

2. Eocour-aqanq t rammq, adequate staffing and a tribal support system that
could accept jurisdiction and be able to deal with the notices in 8

timely and efFective way.

J. Continue the appropriate training of state JUdges and the Attorney
General's offices with reference to this Act.

8. Pr-eeerve. the safeguards that have been provided so that the Indian. parent
may reconsider :and retrack earlier decisions that rna)' not have been made
with clear understanding and considered judgment.

9. The ICWA needs to spell out in more detail the-necessary response recurred
of state judicial systems to honor tribal courts and their orders without
jur.rsdfctIona.l hang-ups.

7. Continue to serve and preserve the rights of bi-racial persons who would
choose to be considered Indian, -whether or not they are enrol1able.

10. Cooperative or reciprocal agreements should be negotiated across the
.rnt.er'natIuna.l boundary to preserve the cultural variance when it does exist.

11.

One of the most difficult barriers we find to full implementation
of the intent of the Act is the shortage of funding for the Indian
Child and Family Serv1ce Program as described tn Section 201. As y~u
know, although the Yakima tribe has exclus1~e Jurisdiction, the chi l d
and family program is not fully funded. Thts situat'on lead~ to frus­
trated expectations for both tribal membe.,rs and o~her corrmumty agencieS,
as well as leaving the department to provide servrces to a number of
Indian children and families, WhO, given adequate funding. could be
served by their tribal program instead.

There seems to' be some ambiguity aboutjuri~diction.in the case-of .
an Indian child belonging to one tribe and dom,ciled on the reservat ton
of another tribe. This comes up when the child's parent objects to
the local tribal court's hearing the case, preferring it to be heard
in state court. 00 they have this r1ght? Would agreements between
tribes regarding assumption of jurisdiction for child welfare cases
influence parents' freedom, if any, to chose the court?

Does section 301 _concerning record keeping on adopted Indian children,
conflict with stite adoption statutes providing for confidentiality?

Is there a conflict between 95-608 (e.g •• section 101 (a» and state
law which requires that the department have custody of all children
placed in group care when we make payment?

Most of the Act seems to address practites in state court. rather than
internal tribal court practices. Should the Act concern itself with
guidel ines for tribal court, especially in the area of legal counsel
and .nottce of hearings?

The Act does not seem to address investigation of Child Protective
Services complaints very fully, particularly for children donnciled
on a reservation.

Expert witnesses, as referred to in secti~H'£lvkff" not define~__ .:-:-c'-'

CSO Adm. JAN17cc:

(7)

(6)

(5)

(3)

(4)

(2)

(1)

37-608 0 - 84 - 27



In review1ng the Indian Child Welfare Act ami, the implementatlon of.~ our
primat:Y·· concern~'s the lack of- compliance by a significant number ;6t' public
,and 'private agencies.•! This. concern is based On situations experien~­
the Re.&~~..~_ljldian Children i 8 Un1t.

Several obstacles have- been encounceeec in following the mandates. of" the Act,
and in enfoecLng.tt.he. policies set forth iriWAC. Specifically, Judge's in King
County "appear .ec lack unaerstanding of the Act. There" "is a gen"tfrat lack of
recognition ,for the, unique political and cultural' status of Indian people.
Court decisions have .been. reneered Which have' gone against the intent of the
Act. Baci precedents have been set for future ceees (e.g.- maintaining Indian
children in non-Indian placements when' family' <or Indian r:eSOllrCes were avail­
able).. It' 8 .reccnsaended training be -made.mandatory for Judges who preside over
'Indian Child Welfare cases.

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES
MEMORANDUM

rkH>,j'PEl1..MAN
Governor

421

I Section 105 (a) and (b) the phrase "in the. abs.ence o_f good cause to_ the
n It refers to lacement preference. This pnraae nas. been used When

C?Dtrar~erence was n~t followed. The _interpretat10n ~f th1S phra8~ haa been .
t?-e ~re, for non-compliance with the',preference and has resulted ~n. prolonged
the-Ia:~:n placements of Indian children. The ph~as~ ~hould be ell.tn.1:n~ted «:,r
non. n. ' t f placement prior1t1es. A related 1tem 19
r-eva.sed to refle~t the. 1~~~ra~~e ~acement preferences. ~t should ~e ~ade cl~ar
the need to c18:1fy0 t~: followed ~n "sequence" from Item i to Item 1V a n Sect10n

~~; ~~)f:~~D.~~tl.~h~t there exists a "cnc i ce" amoung the preferences.

,. " f a reec dependency orders are needed. It is ~nc lear if an
ClarJ.f1catJ.on 0 an g _, b Lened in the presence of a judge. Also,
agreed dependency order needs t~ i e s~~~owin a voluntary relinquishment to
there is cancer%! about the P~OVl.~ on. ~/or adoption decree. Precarious
be wit~drawn prior' to a tertl11~at~onhora::l:na d the prospective adoptive family.
situations.have ~ccurbred for" o~ f~re f~t~re d~8cussion, nc specific recommend­
These two 1tems have een. ra1~e
at ions can be given at thiS r ree ,

o 4 I d' an Child Welfare Advisory Committee has' recei.ved ~~erial. d-
The Re:g10n n 1. • M b Ian to present thel.r eecceecen
regarding the. upcoming senat~ Hearingt~; s ~:d~~:dPmeeting on, 1/19/84 and 1/20/84.
at ions to Lnd Lan r ep're aentat.Lvea at c

, . - 1 t th preserva~ion of ~ndi~n f~ilies 0

The Indian Child Welfare Ac~ is _vita, ,0 e efforts in aaaurang 1tS 1tnplementat10n.
and we look forward to cont Lnued eooeddnaced

KAREN'RN-tM
St!crl'ldry

January 16, 1984DATE:

SUBJECT: Amendments to the Indian
Child Welfare Act

John~.Adminutrator N56-1
centru ~ren1 8 . Servace Office

420

STATE OF WASHINGTON

Don Milligan, Chief
Office of Indian Affa1rs 0:8-14

FROM:

TO:

:A re Iaeec area of concern has been. the Guardian Ad Litem (GAL) program. At
times. GAL's assigned: to Indian cases appear 'to lack understanding .of the Act,
as .well as a laCk of cultural awareness. The Guardian':Ad Litem programprovidea
a valuable service, bUt ceeeaan recODllXlenciattons in Indian cases have 'proven
problematic when those ..recommendations, go aga1.nst the mandates -of the Act.

Indian cases eervaced by private agencies is another area of ccncem , There
have been a number of.' anatencea of non-compliance by·.private'agencies~ Presently,
there is, not a system to tnOnitor private agencies. ",Region4 DSHS,anc1 .the LICWAC
have sought to establish informal agreements with the. various private agencies
.to staff their Indian, cesee , Unfortunately there has .been-a number of problems.
A legally mandateci system of. monitoring' needs' to .be ccns Idexed ,

.JDL:ckz

Rarph Dunbar

Specific items Ln. the Act itself needs addres'8ing~ First, it i S recommended
·Oanadian. Indians be covered under the pr.oviaionll of the Act. Washington: State

...." law has ecee limlted prcvaadcne , butfecieral legislation is needed' to'ensure the
.protection of Canadian children. Region, 4' s Indian Children'l! Unit. services a
number of Canadian families.

RECEIVED

JAN 17



STATE OF WASHINGTON

KAREN RAHM
Secretary
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RE: Indian Child w.lfare
Oversight Hearings

May 30, 1984

Wisconsin Winnebago Business Committee
Department of Health & SOCIalServices

P.O. Box 311 - Tomah, Wisconsin 54660

KECI::lVED ",,,, II 1 );lll't

Senator Mark Andrews, Chairman
select COmnittee on Indian Affairs
United States senate
Nasrungton, D.C. 20510

pear senator Andrews:
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H~ahhM3nagemenlServices

1608J372·2647

DATE: January 12. 1984

SUBJECT: RECOMMENDATIONS RELATED TO THE
POSSI8LE AMENDMENT OF THE
INDIAN CHILD WELFARE ACT

Don Milligan
Office of Indian Affalrs

MIS O~!4
Berni ce orehead
Regiona Administrator
Reglon 5 rvs N27-5

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES
MEMORANDUM

K)HN SPEI1.MAN
Governor

TO:

FROM:

The wi.sconsm Witmebago TriJ::E need to ce neard on this issue. The
Tribe does not have a reservation in wisconein. we nave scattered
settlerrents within a fourteen (14) county area in central Wisconsin.
'Ibis is the area I, as Indi.ari,Child~lfareW::lrkel:" must cover, plus
the urban areas such: as MilwaUlCee, Chicago, and Minneapolis/St. Paul .
I also nave cases in California and M:mtana.M.Y 1984-85 rrdten Child
w.J.fare proposal was funded for $35,770. How is one WOrker supposed
to effectively~ 3200+ Winnebagos in this geographical area with
very littlefmding.

FCSlerGrandpa,entp,cg,am
(608)372.5819

Elderly Program
16081372-5819

'lVc,~ E~pe,;ence Program
(6081372-5819

EHC_AIC<I~otismCounselingSe,yices

I wrote 1984-85 I.c.11. prope...rfbr $49,437.36 uainq statistics(pop­
ulation) from 1981 B.LA. I.alx>,rTask Force Report; ,Whicn is 1,718.
A vary.mirdned nurtb=r:teca_U:$~,B_..I':A' does not allpwuE- to use 'the
actual nurtlber WhiCh J.S 3200+. -~If we were to use ,'tl-lP. 'actual number,
we would be eligible for upto,~~50,000. Proposal I had written

EHC_Community Heaft~ Nu,s;ng for $49,437.36,was -ba~,ecl"'9tv~:~ninimal ~arJ.es (one I.C.W. W::n:xer
(7151284-2367 and one part-tirce ass~s~t)·;-.trave~,-'-space cost',~ -and other- costs.
(-6081312-::lFi15 Even then·it.,was red~/F6_~3Sr770:.','~Lack of funds def~telY

effects delivery of seryi<:lE!-tc:>the W1nIlebago Tribe. I nave broken
down these .areas of th",_J~1d~:GhP-dw.lfare l\Ct:

I. Int~tion
A. COurt notices

1. Iegal cduhse1: c"
2. Travel and/or transportation
3. Follow-up; suparvfaion
4. counseling for parents and children
5. IDeating and cemmmicating with extended

family nembeJ:s
6, . IDeating adoptive ronewren termination of

parental rights occurs
7. Havmg consistent ~rkin9" rakatdcnship with

the 14 counties (cooperation)
8. Tirre to locate or start resources for Ir..dian

children i.e specialized foster hones, Indian
group nones, facilities for errotionally disturbed
and/or specaaj needs children

II. Recruit::rrent of foster nones
A. Going to the four(4) major areas to locate Indian

foster renee

TRA.ILS Programs
16081372-5819

CemmunilyHealt~Rep'esenll.tivel

Maternal & Child Healt~

Mental Healt~ P,og,am

Cenl,acl He3lt~ Service
i6081372_2647

Ind;anC~il<lWelfare

;6081372.2647

Aspects of the Act which have resulted in implementation problems include:
1) The act did not provide funding for education. As a result. it has taken
a long time for DSHS staff and community agencies staff to familiarlze them­
selves with the Act. relevant WAC and Manual material. The need for education
is constant as new staff become involved with Indian children. 2) When a
chi.1d is placed Into out-of-home care the Tribe must be notified. -There is
no language rn the Indian Child Welfare Act stating that the Tribe must respond
to the notification. A requi renent for response.from the Tribewithin·a limited
time frame would be helpful. 3) The Act does not delineate responsibilities to
Canadian. Indian chi ldren. Because this is overlooked in the Act, some Canadian
Indians In the United States suffer ,from lack of services. '4) For-vchi l dren
In the custody of Tribal Courts. the Act would be improved by ,ncludinglanguage
to mandate a structure similar to the Interstate Compact. This would allow
children from other States to be served more .equi tab'ly, Because there is no
1nterstate agreement. or funding. some children are stranded away from- their
Tribes.

Local difficulties in implementing the Indian Child Welfare Act include: A) A
need for stronger representation from local native American convnunities on the
local Indian Child Welfare AdVIsory Committee. 8) Obtaining suffiCIent infor­
mation to determine a child's Indianness as it. is defined in the Act and the
broader State definition.

If you 'have, questions or need additional information. please contact Krlsty
Zoeller. SOCIal Servtce Coordinator at Scan 462-2922.

cc: Robert lolcama
RECEIVED

JAN 16

The, following recommendations and 'comments were obtained from our local Indian
Chfld Welfare Advtsory Committee members and Indian COlllJlunity Worker.

The Indian Child Welfare Act is, lnand of itself, viewed as a 'positive move.
.to protect the best·lnterests of the Indian child and hi.s/her unique culture
_~nd heritage.' Certainly it has heightened-awareness,i" Qur'cORmlunities,for
both Indian and non-Indian people and has Improved Department child welfare
services to children and their families.
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Thank you.

If any of·the points I rrentioned are not clear, please oontact
Ire and I will clarify them for you.

I am really caught in a dilerrma. Ashland Area Office .of the
Bureau of Indian Mfairs keeps telling us budgets are being
reduced, but it doesn't seem to effect their .salaries and retire­
rrents. 'I11e Wisconsin Winnebagos need at least 'b.U(2) LC.W.
v.urkers .andone full-tirrE secretary/assistant. 'I'hefourteen(14)
001IDty·area can be divided between the 'b.U(2) I.C.W. v.urkers
and the ·secretary/assistant..can manage the office. As it is
now, one v.urker has to to try to cover as much as possible.
Many' tirres I spread Il!Yself pretty trnn, I feel hurt because
I know I am not serving the people as well as I should. I hope
you sincerely oonsider our testinonies for the sake of Indian
children and their families.

384-3804
384-5687

Phone No.P.O. Box 248 * Marty, South nakore 57361

We offer our apprecae t i.on for the opportunity to provide you with our testimony re­
garding the deficiency's .in tile Indian Child Welfare Act of 197B.

Our testimony enal.L only address tne Title II component of the Act. The r erna m i.ng Title
I, III and IV, we request another time. and .pLace in wndch to address the deficiency: s i.n che se
area; s .

The brgges t -nrob Lems we are facing, wnen providing an already de t.ernuned needed Chi.Ld
Welfare Service. is that of the funding criteria.

We strongly fee l , :tnattne Title ·II ,funding component should not be a cocroe t a t i.ve grant
award, but rather an ent a.t Lement to all federally r ecogna.zec or urban Indian popu Lat i.ons .

The funding criteria _.;cnange. would, enab Ie a Tribe _or any. Indian Child Welfare Servl~e

Program to provide a ccns i's t encvcuLcureL r-aLevenniservrce to its child~en and families. 'l'h a s
J.S one of the basic intents of the Act.,. Currently a Child Welfare Program does not have the
financial security -Lt. needs •.to continue "prcvdd.ing consistent service' after a 'year. Nos t .Ch i Ld
Welfare cases 'requ t.r e an on going service.

Further, 'the 'funding level, is .exr reme ry ,low when cons Ldermg the pcpu Lat i.on se rved , An
example of this. is that our Tribe has an enrollment of approximately 5.500 and our funding
consideration is based cn.v.on-reeervarIou population.. 'jb i e is in. no re~ard to. the fact nnat;
we serve our' tribal people no matter wnere they are. We request that the funding 'level be
reconsidered. 'which. would ..enable a Indian Child Welfare Program to- provide a competent and
capable program.

With these ·factors addresseCl eccorddngLy , we feel we can provide a beneficial servrce
our cnildren and peopLe ,

The remaining Title of the Act agean , we request more t ame to prepare our ties t irnony ,
I thank-ypuall for your .help.

Sincerely.

Dear Sirs:

Select Comaut tee on Indian Affairs
Mr. MarK Andrews J Chaarman
U.S. Senate
WaShington. D. C.

RECEIVED MAY 1 5 198'i
May 10,1984

B. C-Qing to the countd.es , to ~rk with Indian
people on licensing
L Educating state, regional, and 001IDty

depart:rrents of health and social services
staff on Winnebago culture and values
a. COnsultants
b. W:>rkshops and seminars

C. Alternatives in licensing procedures that woul.d
fit the needs of. our cultural values

Providing supportrive rservaces in alLour conmunities
A. Support groups. for parents and their children

1. Alsc for foster parents
B. W::>rkshops and seminars for these groups

1. Cultural and/or icounse.Linq type
a. Involverrent. from tribal elders
b. As well as those from helping

professions
Training expensesIV.

III.

Respectfully suJ::mitted,

"-,. (J. f) ". ." ."--;;0-,Lrj (i;', '\..- ·1\._V-n (:'d...---\_...-,
Faye :S 4f'fl1IDder
Indian' Child ~lfare COordinator
Wisoonsin Winnebago Tribe

/7.e: t12.-;pAL",;­
~.z~~---'

Y.S.T. Chaa.rman
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RECEIVED .. ,.. 7 ,. ·'9, .... ~" ,8~
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